EXPERIMENTAL MANIPULATIONS TO PREDICT FUTURE PLANT PHENOLOGY

EDITED BY: Yongshuo Fu, Yann Vitasse and Janet Prevey PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Plant Science







Frontiers eBook Copyright Statement

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this eBook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this eBook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this eBook, and the eBook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this eBook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or eBook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source acknowledgement notices may not be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88966-536-5 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88966-536-5

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to Quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: frontiersin.org/about/contact

EXPERIMENTAL MANIPULATIONS TO PREDICT FUTURE PLANT PHENOLOGY

Topic Editors:

Yongshuo Fu, Beijing Normal University, China Yann Vitasse, Snow and Landscape Research (WSL), Switzerland Janet Prevey, United States Geological Survey (USGS), United States

Citation: Fu, Y., Vitasse, Y., Prevey, J., eds. (2021). Experimental Manipulations to Predict Future Plant Phenology. Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88966-536-5

Table of Contents

- 05 Editorial: Experimental Manipulations to Predict Future Plant Phenology Janet S. Prevéy, Yann Vitasse and Yongshuo Fu
- 08 Divergent Responses of Community Reproductive and Vegetative Phenology to Warming and Cooling: Asymmetry Versus Symmetry Fandong Meng, Lirong Zhang, Haishan Niu, Ji Suonan, Zhenhua Zhang, Qi Wang, Bowen Li, Wangwang Lv, Shiping Wang, Jichuang Duan, Peipei Liu, Wangmu Renzeng, Lili Jiang, Caiyun Luo, Tsechoe Dorji, Zhezhen Wang and Mingyuan Du
- 18 The Interactive Effects of Chilling, Photoperiod, and Forcing Temperature on Flowering Phenology of Temperate Woody Plants
 Huanjiong Wang, Hui Wang, Quansheng Ge and Junhu Dai
- 30 Warming Events Advance or Delay Spring Phenology by Affecting Bud Dormancy Depth in Trees
 - Andrey V. Malyshev
- 40 The Importance of Incorporating Landscape Change for Predictions of Climate-Induced Plant Phenological Shifts Chelsea Chisholm, Michael S. Becker and Wayne H. Pollard
- 53 Water Addition Prolonged the Length of the Growing Season of the Desert Shrub Nitraria tangutorum in a Temperate Desert
 Fang Bao, Minghu Liu, Yanli Cao, Jiazhu Li, Bin Yao, Zhiming Xin, Qi Lu and Bo Wu
- 65 NDVI Changes Show Warming Increases the Length of the Green Season at Tundra Communities in Northern Alaska: A Fine-Scale Analysis Jeremy L. May, Robert D. Hollister, Katlyn R. Betway, Jacob A. Harris, Craig E. Tweedie, Jeffrey M. Welker, William A. Gould and Steven F. Oberbauer
- A New Method for Counting Reproductive Structures in Digitized Herbarium Specimens Using Mask R-CNN
 Charles C. Davis, Julien Champ, Daniel S. Park, Ian Breckheimer, Goia M. Lyra, Junxi Xie, Alexis Joly, Dharmesh Tarapore, Aaron M. Ellison and Pierre Bonnet
- 90 Responses of Plant Reproductive Phenology to Winter-Biased Warming in an Alpine Meadow

Xiaoli Hu, Wenlong Zhou and Shucun Sun

101 Chilling and Forcing From Cut Twigs—How to Simplify Phenological Experiments for Citizen Science

Annette Menzel, Ye Yuan, Andreas Hamann, Ulrike Ohl and Michael Matiu

114 Invertebrate Decline Leads to Shifts in Plant Species Abundance and Phenology

Josephine Ulrich, Solveig Franziska Bucher, Nico Eisenhauer, Anja Schmidt, Manfred Türke, Alban Gebler, Kathryn Barry, Markus Lange and Christine Römermann

- 127 Experimental Warming Changes Phenology and Shortens Growing Season of the Dominant Invasive Plant Bromus tectorum (Cheatgrass) Armin Howell, Daniel E. Winkler, Michala L. Phillips, Brandon McNellis and Sasha C. Reed
- 142 Assessing the Effectiveness of in-situ Active Warming Combined With Open Top Chambers to Study Plant Responses to Climate Change Esther R. Frei, Luc Schnell, Yann Vitasse, Thomas Wohlgemuth and Barbara Moser





Editorial: Experimental Manipulations to Predict Future Plant Phenology

Janet S. Prevéy^{1*}, Yann Vitasse² and Yongshuo Fu³

¹ U.S. Geological Survey, Fort Collins Science Center, Fort Collins, CO, United States, ² Swiss Federal Institute for Forest, Snow and Landscape Research, Forest Dynamics, Birmensdorf, Switzerland, ³ Beijing Normal University, Beijing, China

Keywords: plant phenology, climate change, vegetation, mechanistic understanding, photoperiod, temperature, warming

Editorial on the Research Topic

Experimental Manipulations to Predict Future Plant Phenology

Plant phenology is one of the most visible biological indicators of ongoing climate change. Shifting phenological events, such as earlier leaf-out and flowering in spring and overall delayed leaf senescence in fall, have been observed around the world over the past few decades, and these changes have the potential to substantially affect plant fitness and distribution (Chuine, 2010), plant-animal interactions (Rudolf, 2019), as well as regional and global-scale carbon, water, and energy balances (Richardson et al., 2013). However, how plant phenology will continue to shift with future climate change remains uncertain. For example, as temperatures rise, plants may not experience winter conditions that are cold enough to satisfy a complete dormancy release, making leaf-out less sensitive to warmer temperatures in spring (Fu et al., 2015). For summer and fall phenophases, drought and hot spells may advance or delay leaf senescence and can alter nutrient reallocation. In order to adequately predict the future dynamics of vegetation-climate systems, it is therefore essential to understand the driving factors of plant phenology and how they may change under a warmer climate. To date, most of the published literature consists of observational studies of plant phenological responses to environmental variation over time, and models are generally calibrated using long-term series of observations. However, future predictions require running simulations beyond the range of historical conditions, and seasonal changes in temperature, photoperiod, and soil moisture are often highly correlated (Flynn and Wolkovich, 2018; Ettinger et al., 2020). This further complicates the acquisition of accurate parameters that reflect the physiological functioning of plant development in response to environmental cues. Experimental studies are therefore key and urgently needed to isolate the different drivers and to examine how they separately and interactively influence changes in plant phenology.

The articles presented here address several of the outstanding gaps in knowledge of plant phenology using experimental manipulations. These studies were conducted in a wide range of ecosystems, from the coldest locations on the planet in Arctic tundra, to ecosystems with extreme seasonal fluctuations on the Tibetan Plateau, to some of the driest regions in semi-arid deserts. These studies also utilized a diversity of manipulative methods to examine plant responses to environmental cues, including passive open-top chambers, active electrical heaters, climatecontrolled growth chambers, as well as making use of natural climatic and micro-climatic gradients as experimental treatments to test phenological differences.

Four of the manuscripts in this Research Topic used manipulative experiments to parse the effects of potential environmental and biological drivers on plant phenology by isolating these

OPEN ACCESS

Edited and reviewed by:

Sebastian Leuzinger, Auckland University of Technology, New Zealand

> *Correspondence: Janet S. Prevéy janet.prevey@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Functional Plant Ecology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Plant Science

Received: 02 December 2020 Accepted: 14 December 2020 Published: 14 January 2021

Citation:

Prevéy JS, Vitasse Y and Fu Y (2021) Editorial: Experimental Manipulations to Predict Future Plant Phenology. Front. Plant Sci. 11:637156. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2020.637156

5

driving variables, while controlling for others, in climatecontrolled growing chambers or open-top warming chambers. Wang et al. placed twigs of six shrub and tree species in growing chambers to examine the interactive effects of chilling, forcing, and photoperiod on the timing of flowering. They found that increases in chilling and forcing temperatures advanced phenology for most of the species, while longer daylength significantly advanced phenology for only two of the species, especially under low chilling conditions. Malyshev et al. Similarly, found that experimental warm spells advanced leaf-out timing of European beech and birch seedlings when applied after substantial exposure to chilling temperatures, whereas warm spells deepened dormancy and therefore delayed leaf-out when they occurred in fall for European beech. Hu et al. found that increasing winter temperature with passive warming using open-top chambers in an alpine meadow on the Tibetan Plateau advanced the timing of flowering and fruiting for most plant species. Here again, changes in the timing of reproductive phenology varied by plant species. Not only abiotic drivers influence plant phenology; phenological shifts might also be influenced by plant-animal interactions. Ulrich et al. used innovative climate-controlled chambers in the iDiv Ecotron experimental setup to test effects of invertebrate density on plant phenology. They found that a greater density of invertebrates advanced the phenology of one plant species but delayed the phenology of another, in what might be one of the first studies to experimentally examine the effects of a biotic driver on changes in plant phenology.

Three studies in this collection illustrate how plant compositional changes, in combination with experimental manipulations, ultimately influence community-level shifts in phenology. In a long-term, large-scale warming experiment conducted across eight tundra sites, May et al. found that warming shifted the length of the growing season in some sites and not others, and these differences depended on plant species composition and growth forms at each site. In another high Arctic tundra location, Chisholm et al. examined plant phenology along topographical variations in permafrost melt and observed that phenology can be delayed in permafrost depressions compared to stable ground. These changes are due to both shifts in plant species composition to later-blooming species in permafrost depressions, as well as to later timing of phenological events within species. Meng et al. conducted a reciprocal transplant study in the Tibetan plateau and found that the temperature sensitivity of community-level flowering was strongly influenced by changes in the composition of flowering functional groups in transplanted plots, as well as by direct responses to changes in temperature along the climatic gradient.

To date, there have been few experimental studies of plant phenology in desert ecosystems. Here, Howell et al. and Bao et al. examine the experimental effects of warmer temperatures and changes in precipitation on plant phenology in desert ecosystems in North America and China. Howell et al. found that warmer temperatures advanced the timing of flowering and senescence of the early-growing invasive grass *Bromus tectorum*, and led to an overall shortening of the growing season for the grass. Bao et al. found that water addition treatments advanced leaf-out and delayed leaf senescence of the dominant shrub *Nitraria tangutorum*, indicating that increased precipitation may lengthen the growing season of this shrub in desert ecosystems.

The final three studies highlight innovative methods to measure plant phenological changes in response to historical and simulated climate change. Davis et al. describe and test a machine-learning method that accurately identifies buds, flowers, and fruits on digitized herbarium specimens, and can thus allow for large-scale phenological analyses of vast natural history collections increasingly available online. Menzel et al. illustrate a simple methodology and introduce an easy-to-use Shiny application (available at www.baysics.de) to measure how chilling and forcing temperatures influence phenology of cut twigs that can be implemented by citizen scientists and students. Finally, Frei et al. test how open-top chambers in combination with active heating can accurately simulate temperature changes for larger plants and trees. This quantitative assessment indicates that warming experiments involving taller vegetation should incorporate both passive and active warming to achieve consistent temperature differences between treatments.

Results from this collection of articles show that phenological responses can vary greatly among species, ecosystems, and even microsites. This suggests that future plant phenological changes in response to climate change may be more nuanced than generalized advances of phenological events per degree temperature increase across entire vegetation types. Identifying phenological responses to environmental drivers through manipulative experiments is crucial for a comprehensive understanding of the response of species and ecosystems to ongoing climate change and for better predictions of future phenological shifts.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

JP drafted the first version of the editorial. YV and YF made extensive edits, additions, and revisions. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

REFERENCES

Chuine, I. (2010). Why does phenology drive species distribution? *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. B Biol. Sci.* 365, 3149–3160. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2010.0142

Ettinger, A. K., Chamberlain, C. J., Morales-Castilla, I., Buonaiuto, D. M., Flynn, D. F. B., Savas, T., et al. (2020). Winter temperatures predominate in spring phenological responses to warming. *Nat. Clim. Change* 10, 1137–1142. doi: 10.1038/s41558-020-00917-3

- Flynn, D. F. B., and Wolkovich, E. M. (2018). Temperature and photoperiod drive spring phenology across all species in a temperate forest community. *New Phytol.* 219, 1353–1362. doi: 10.1111/nph. 15232
- Fu, Y. H., Zhao, H., Piao, S., Peaucelle, M., Peng, S., Zhou, G., et al. (2015). Declining global warming effects on the phenology of spring leaf unfolding. *Nature* 526, 104–107. doi: 10.1038/nature15402
- Richardson, A. D., Keenan, T. F., Migliavacca, M., Ryu, Y., Sonnentag, O., and Toomey, M. (2013). Climate change, phenology, and phenological control of vegetation feedbacks to the climate system. *Agric. For. Meteorol.* 169, 156–173. doi: 10.1016/j.agrformet.2012.09.012
- Rudolf, V. H. W. (2019). The role of seasonal timing and phenological shifts for species coexistence. *Ecol. Lett.* 22, 1324–1338. doi: 10.1111/ele.13277

Disclaimer: Any use of trade, firm, or product names is for descriptive purposes only and does not imply endorsement by the U.S. Government.

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Prevéy, Vitasse and Fu. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Divergent Responses of Community Reproductive and Vegetative Phenology to Warming and Cooling: Asymmetry Versus Symmetry

Fandong Meng^{1,2†}, Lirong Zhang^{1†}, Haishan Niu², Ji Suonan¹, Zhenhua Zhang³, Qi Wang^{1,2}, Bowen Li^{1,2}, Wangwang Lv^{1,2}, Shiping Wang^{1,4*}, Jichuang Duan⁵, Peipei Liu^{1,2}, Wangmu Renzeng^{1,2}, Lili Jiang¹, Caiyun Luo³, Tsechoe Dorji^{1,4}, Zhezhen Wang⁶ and Mingyuan Du⁷

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Yann Vitasse, Snow and Landscape Research (WSL), Switzerland

Reviewed by:

Minhui He, Northwest A&F University, China Constant Signarbieux, École Polytechnique Fédérale de Lausanne, Switzerland

*Correspondence:

Shiping Wang wangsp@itpcas.ac.cn

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Functional Plant Ecology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Plant Science

Received: 02 August 2019 Accepted: 20 September 2019 Published: 17 October 2019

Citation:

Meng F, Zhang L, Niu H, Suonan J, Zhang Z, Wang Q, Li B, Lv W, Wang S, Duan J, Liu P, Renzeng W, Jiang L, Luo C, Dorji T, Wang Z and Du M (2019) Divergent Responses of Community Reproductive and Vegetative Phenology to Warming and Cooling: Asymmetry Versus Symmetry. Front. Plant Sci. 10:1310. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2019.01310 ¹ Key Laboratory of Alpine Ecology and Biodiversity, Institute of Tibetan Plateau Research, Chinese Academy of Sciences, Beijing, China, ² Graduate University of Chinese Academy of Sciences, Beijing, China, ³ Key Laboratory of Adaptation and Evolution of Plateau Biota, Northwest Institute of Plateau Biology, Chinese Academy of Sciences, Xining, China, ⁴ CAS Center for Excellence in Tibetan Plateau Earth Science, Chinese Academy of Sciences, Beijing, China, ⁵ Binhai Research Institute in Tianjin, Tianjin, China, ⁶ University of Chicago Medicine and Biological Sciences Division, Chicago, IL, United States, ⁷ Institute for Agro-Environmental Sciences, National Agriculture and Food Research Organization, Tsukuba, Japan

Few studies have focused on the response of plant community phenology to temperature change using manipulative experiments. A lack of understanding of whether responses of community reproductive and vegetative phenological sequences to warming and cooling are asymmetrical or symmetrical limits our capacity to predict responses under warming and cooling. A reciprocal transplant experiment was conducted for 3 years to evaluate response patterns of the temperature sensitivities of community phenological sequences to warming (transferred downward) and cooling (transferred upward) along four elevations on the Tibetan Plateau. We found that the temperature sensitivities of flowering stages had asymmetric responses to warming and cooling, whereas symmetric responses to warming and cooling were observed for the vegetative phenological sequences. Our findings showed that coverage changes of flowering functional groups (FFGs; i.e., earlyspring FFG, mid-summer FFG, and late-autumn FFG) and their compensation effects combined with required accumulated soil temperatureto codetermined the asymmetric and symmetric responses of community phenological sequences to warming and cooling. These results suggest that coverage change in FFGs on warming and cooling processes can be a primary driver of community phenological variation and may lead to inaccurate phenlogical estimation at large scale, such as based on remote sensing.

Keywords: community phenological sequences, reciprocal transplant experiment, plant-climate interactions, temperature sensitivities, Tibetan Plateau

INTRODUCTION

Climate warming causes a series of ecosystem responses (Walther et al., 2002), including changes in plant phenology (Li et al., 2016; Körner, 2016). Phenological changes would have an important effect on the carbon cycle and ecosystem productivity (Wolkovich and Cleland, 2014). Long-term *in situ* or remote sensing observations and manipulative warming experiments are the main methods used

8

in phenological studies at present (Arft et al., 1999; Walker et al., 2006; Cleland et al., 2007; Morisette et al., 2009; Pieper et al., 2011; Li et al., 2016). Some studies have found that phenological temperature sensitivities are mismatched at community and species levels (Steltzer and Post, 2009; Wolkovich et al., 2014; Meng et al., 2016; Meng et al., 2017). This mismatch may be caused by divergent responses of different species to warming (Steltzer and Post, 2009; Wolkovich et al., 2014). However, these studies only consider that warming is the principal factor, ignoring daily or annual frequent temperature fluctuations (Menzel et al., 2011; Kosaka and Xie, 2013). Ignoring cooling effects may lead to a biased prediction of phenology under the background of global warming. Several studies have found that warming and cooling exert different influences on plant phenology (Menzel et al., 2011; Wang et al., 2014a; Meng et al., 2016; Meng et al., 2017). For example, spring temperature variance reduces the temperature sensitivity of early phenophases (Wang et al., 2014c). This may be caused by a higher temperature sensitivity of phenology to cooling (8.4°C) than to warming (-2.1°C), whereas the opposite pattern has also been found for some species (Wang et al., 2014a). Moreover, some studies find that global annual mean temperature has frequently fluctuated (IPCC, 2007). For example, although the Tibetan Plateau is warming across the years, the annual average surface temperature at the Haibei Alpine Meadow Ecosystem Research Station (HBAMERS) at the Tibetan Plateau is 22 out of 44 years (from 1957 to 2000) lower than average, suggesting that warming and cooling spells have frequently occurred in this region (Li et al., 2004). However, the prevailing focus has been on the effect of warming on phenology, and few studies have distinguished differences in phenological responses to warming and cooling (Wang et al., 2014a; Meng et al., 2016; Li et al., 2016; Signarbieux et al., 2017). In particular, one study found a significant difference in the response of flowering to warming and cooling, which indicates an asymmetrical response, whereas a symmetrical response would be indicated by an equal magnitude of the response of phenology to warming and cooling on phenology (Wang et al., 2014a). However, there is little evidence to date on asymmetrical or symmetrical responses to warming and cooling for community phenological sequences.

Many studies have shown that phenological temperature sensitivity is species-specific, even under similar environmental conditions (Diez et al., 2012; Iler et al., 2013; Wang et al., 2014a, Wang et al., 2014b). Hence, phenological changes at the species level are difficult to match with changes at the community level due to divergent responses by different species (Steltzer and Post, 2009). However, few studies have focused on the compensatory effects of different species to community phenological sequences based on field observations. For example, individual species' responses may be mutually offsetting if data on advanced and delayed phenophases of individual species are pooled (Meng et al., 2016; Meng et al., 2017). Especially, climate change is the main driver of biodiversity changes (Gill et al., 1998; Sala et al., 2000; Augspurger et al., 2005; Chuine, 2010; Wolf et al., 2017). Changes in community composition induced by temperature change would affect the responses of community phenological sequences to temperature change (Cleland et al., 2006; Cleland et al., 2007). In particular, community composition may have contrasting reactions to warming and cooling (Meng et al., 2017; Meng et al., 2018). Therefore, we hypothesized that changes in the coverage of flowering functional groups [FFGs; i.e., earlyspring FFG (ESF), mid-summer FFG (MSF), and late-autumn FFG (LAF)] could be associated with the response patterns (i.e., asymmetry vs. symmetry) of community phenological sequences to warming and cooling.

In this study, we used a reciprocal transplant experiment to accomplish warming and cooling at four elevation gradients (i.e., 3,200, 3,400, 3,600, and 3,800 m a.s.l.) (Wang et al., 2014a). Our previous reports focused on changes in FFG coverage affecting community phenological sequences to warming and cooling (Meng et al., 2017). Here, we explore their response patterns to warming and cooling to test whether changes in temperature and FFG coverage codetermine asymmetric or symmetric responses of community phenological sequences to warming and cooling. Our objectives are to answer the following questions: (1) Are the responses of temperature sensitivities of FFG coverage and community phenological sequences to warming and cooling asymmetrical or symmetrical? (2) What are the main factors affecting their response patterns in the alpine region?

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Design of the Reciprocal Transplant Experiment

The study site is located at HBAMERS (37°37' N, 101°12' E). Our experiment was carried out along four elevation gradients (i.e., 3,200, 3,400, 3,600, and 3,800 m a.s.l.), digging out 12 plots from each elevation (i.e., 48 plots in total) before soil thawing in May 2007. Each plot was 1 m \times 1 m \times 0.4 m (the depths at 3,600 and 3,800 m were 0.3 m due to their shallower soil layer; Figure 1). Then nine randomly selected plots at each elevation were reciprocally averagely transplanted to the other three elevations (i.e., three plots per elevation; Figure 1). For example, 9 of 12 plots from 3,200 m were randomly transplanted to 3,400, 3,600 and 3,800 m (i.e., three plots each elevation), leaving three plots in the original elevation (Figure 1); the other three elevations also had a similar distribution. Therefore, 12 plots of 3,200 m had three plots from 3,200 m, three plots from 3,400 m, three plots from 3,600 m, and three plots from 3,800 m (Figure 1). The spacing distance between each plot was 1 m. Grazing was excluded by fencing the plots at each elevation.

Community Phenological Sequences, Coverage, and Meteorological Factor Monitoring

To observe community phenological sequences and coverage, a quadrant of $1 \text{ m} \times 1 \text{ m}$ was used with 100 cross points (10 cm \times 10 cm) for each plot. Phenological variation and coverage of each species were recorded under each cross point. The observation intervals of community phenological sequences were 3–5 days during each full growing season from 2008 to 2010. The observation of coverage was conducted once in late August or early September in each of the 3 years. Seven





phenological sequences were monitored. The timings of community phenological sequences were the date on which the corresponding phenophase occurred for 15% of individuals, irrespective of plant species (Meng et al., 2017). The phenophases observed were onset of leaf out (OLO), first flower bud (FB), first flowering (FF), first fruiting set (FFS), postfruiting vegetation (OPFV), and first leaf coloring (FLC). The end of complete leaf coloring (CLC) was the date on which CLC occurred for 95% of individuals (Meng et al., 2016; Meng et al., 2017). All observed species were divided into three FFGs based on their flowering times (i.e., ESF, MSF, LAF; as detailed in Meng et al., 2017). Here, FFGs are defined as collections of organisms based on similar flowering behavioral or environmental responses. Plant species were classified into three FFGs (i.e., ESF, MSF, and LAF) based on their life history (Meng et al., 2016). Coverages of different FFGs were calculated for each plot in mid-August of each year based on the frequency of individuals of each FFG, irrespective of plant species, at the cross points of the 100 grid cells (Meng et al., 2016; Meng et al., 2017). Mean coverages of ESF and MSF across the natural elevation gradients (i.e., no translocation) were about 30% and 70%, respectively (Table S1, Meng et al., 2016). Meanwhile, coverages of dominant species were less than 50%, and there were more than 40 species in the natural community (Table S1, Meng et al., 2016).

Soil temperatures at 5-cm depth and moisture at 20-cm depth were monitored at an interval of 1 min by HOBO (Onset Computer Corporation, Cape Cod, Massachusetts, USA)

weather stations at each site (Wang et al., 2014a). We compared Pearson's correlation coefficients of community phenological sequences between air and soil temperature and found that soil temperature was a better predictor than air temperature (**Table S2**), as had been found in our previous study at species level (Wang et al., 2014a). Therefore, we chose soil temperature as our predictor variable.

Data Analysis

We used a slope method to calculate the sensitivities of phenology and coverage (i.e., *a* coefficient based on $y = a^*x + b$), where *y* and *x* are the differences between receptor and donor sites in community phenological sequences and soil temperature changes, respectively. Transfer downward and upward signified warming and cooling, respectively. Positive and negative values of the temperature sensitivities of community phenological sequences (CPS) represent delay and advance in days per 1°C change, respectively.

A general linear model was used to test the effects of treatments and their interactions on the coverage of different FFGs and the differences in phenological events in SPSS version 23. Analysis of covariance (ANCOVA) [in the form of lm(CPD~Ts*grp)] was used to test the slope heterogeneity between warming and cooling. Here, CPD signifies the differences in date of CPS between transferred and control sites; Ts represents soil temperature differences between transferred and control sites; and grp represents the categorical variables warming and cooling. All functions and packages used were from R 3.3.3 (R Core Team, 2017). To assess the effects of coverage change on CPS, partial correlations between changes in CPS and coverage changes were calculated, setting temperature changes as the control variable. The required accumulated soil temperature (RCST) of CPS was defined as the sum of daily soil mean temperature above 0°C from 1 November of the previous year to a certain phenophase (Wang et al., 2014a). Chilling requirement (CR) was defined as the sum of daily soil mean temperature below 0°C from 1 November of the previous year to a certain phenophase.

RESULTS

Asymmetric and Symmetric Responses of the Temperature Sensitivities of Different FFGs to Warming and Cooling

Coverages of ESF and MSF were significantly affected by year, donor sites, receptor sites, and most of their interactions (Table 1). However, coverage of the LAF was only affected by donor site and interaction between year and donor site (Table 1).

The temperature sensitivities of FFG coverage for ESF and MSF were -10.42 and 10.66% °C⁻¹ under warming and 4.35 and -3.93% °C⁻¹ under cooling, respectively (Table S3 and Figure 2). When warming and cooling data were pooled, they were -3.35 for ESF and 3.39% °C⁻¹ for MSF (Table S3 and Figure 2). Furthermore, the regression models of LAF were nonsignificant under warming and cooling and with pooled warming and cooling data (Table S3 and Figure 2). Based on the results of the ANCOVA test, slope values had significant differences between warming and cooling for ESF and MSF, but there were nonsignificant differences for LAF (Table 2). Thus, our results indicate that the temperature sensitivities of coverage of ESF and MSF had asymmetric responses to warming and cooling (Table 2).

Asymmetric and Symmetric Responses of Temperature Sensitivities of CPS to Warming and Cooling

Onset of the CPS was significantly affected by year (from 2008 to 2010), donor sites, receptor sites, phenophases, and their interactions (p < 0.001, Table 3). The temperature sensitivities were -5.8, -7.6, -6.7, -8.3, -4.1, -1.3, and 3.1°C under warming

TABLE 1 | Analysis of variance of coverage of different flowering functional groups based on general linear models over 3 years.

Source	ESF			MSF			LAF		
	SS	df	Р	SS	df	Р	SS	df	Р
Year (Y)	1,121.318	2	<0.001	988.157	2	<0.001	15.551	2	0.128
Donor (D)	3,230.945	3	< 0.001	2,600.765	3	< 0.001	41.657	3	0.015
Receptor (R)	1,089.35	3	< 0.001	1,103.025	3	< 0.001	16.368	3	0.225
Y*D	1,135.346	4	< 0.001	883.559	4	0.002	76.049	4	0.001
Y * R	1,132.716	4	< 0.001	1,215.588	4	< 0.001	22.261	4	0.207
D*R	745.921	5	0.004	714.522	5	0.014	1.368	5	0.996
Y * D * R	213.169	2	0.066	194.682	2	0.123	0.855	2	0.889
Error	1,780.778	48		2,137.235	48		174.143	48	

ESF, early-spring flowering functional group; MSF, mid-summer flowering functional group; LAF, late-autumn flowering functional group.



group; MSF, mid-summer flowering functional group; LAF, late-autumn flowering functional group.

TABLE 2 Slope heterogeneity o	f temperature sensitivities of dif	fferent flowering functional groups a	nd community level between warming and co	oling.

	OLO	FB	FF	FFS	OPFV	FLC	CLC	ESF	MSF	LAF
PS or C	0.454	0.014	0.009	0.349	0.831	0.428	0.534	0.026	0.016	0.291

PS and C signify phenophases and coverage changes, respectively. P value in the ANCOVA method is the interaction effect in the test of the linear model. OLO, onset of leaf-out; FB, first bud/boot-set; FF, first flowering; FFS, first fruit set for forbs or seeding-set for graminoids; OPFV, onset of postfruiting vegetation; FLC, first leaf coloring; CLC, the date of complete leaf coloring; ESF, early-spring flowering functional group; MSF, mid-summer flowering functional group; LAF, late-autumn flowering functional group. Bolded text means 0.05 level.

TABLE 3 Analysis of variance of timing differences in community phenological
sequences based on general linear models over 3 years.

Source	SS	df	Sig.
Year (Y)	963.954	2	<0.001
Donor (D)	29,563.690	3	< 0.001
Receptor (R)	23,278.409	3	< 0.001
Phenophase (P)	1,844.144	6	< 0.001
Y * D	1,351.883	5	< 0.001
Y*R	572.058	5	< 0.001
Y*P	892.939	12	< 0.001
D*R	416.331	5	< 0.001
D * P	21,423.539	18	< 0.001
R*P	14,686.850	18	< 0.001
Y * D * R	583.069	6	< 0.001
Y * D * P	1,789.599	30	< 0.001
Y * R * P	2,448.979	30	< 0.001
D*R*P	1,277.900	30	< 0.001
Y * D * R * P	1,080.838	36	< 0.001
Error	262.000	420	

and 5.9, 10.3, 9.1, 7.8, 5.7, 3.5, and -3.0°C under cooling for OLO, FB, FF, FFS, OPFV, FLC, and CLC, respectively (**Table S3** and **Figure 3**). When warming and cooling data were pooled, the temperature sensitivities were -8.5, -8.5, -8.5, -8.6, -5.6, -3.7, and 4.3°C for OLO, FB, FF, FFS, OPFV, FLC, and CLC, respectively (**Table S3** and **Figure 3**).

Slope heterogeneities showed nonsignificant differences between warming and cooling for OLO, FFS, OPFV, and CLC, but there were significant differences for FB and FF based on the ANCOVA test (**Table 2**). Thus, our results indicate that all temperature sensitivities of vegetative phenophases and FFS had symmetric responses to warming and cooling, whereas the temperature sensitivities of flowering phenophases (e.g., FB and FF, **Table 2**) showed asymmetric responses to warming and cooling.

Effects of Biotic and Abiotic Factors on Symmetric and Asymmetric Responses of the Temperature Sensitivities of CPS

Nearly all coverage changes of ESF under warming and cooling and MSF under warming had significantly positive or negative correlations with CPS (**Table S4** and **Figure 4**). Only OLO, OPFV, and CLC had significantly negative correlations with MSF under warming. However, correlations between the other CPS and coverage changes under warming and cooling were nonsignificant (**Table S4** and **Figure 4**).

Seven phenological sequences have the same chilling accumulations (i.e., CR) after transfer (Figure 5). The



FIGURE 3 | Relationship between the differences in timing of phenological sequences and temperature differences between receptor site and donor site. Linear regression equations for warming, cooling, and pooled warming and cooling data are indicated by red, blue, and black lines, respectively. OLO, onset of leaf-out; FB, first bud/boot-set; FF, first flowering; FFS, first fruit set for forbs or seeding set for graminoids; OPFV, onset of postfruiting vegetation; FLC, first leaf coloring; CLC, the date of complete leaf coloring.

temperature sensitivities of RCST of three early community phenophases (i.e., OLO, FB, and FF) and linear regressions of FFS were nonsignificant under warming and cooling. However, the temperature sensitivities of CR for all seven CPS and RCST in



late CPS (i.e., OPFV, FLC, and CLC) had symmetric responses to warming and cooling (**Tables S4** and **S5**, **Figures 5** and **6**).

DISCUSSION

Our reciprocal transplant experiment allows us to distinguish the effects of induced warming and cooling on plant phenophases. Interestingly, we found that the temperature sensitivities of change in ESF and MSF coverage and the temperature sensitivities in flowering stages (FB and FF) had asymmetric responses to warming and cooling, whereas the temperature sensitivities of vegetative phenophases and FFS had symmetric responses to warming and cooling. We propose two explanations involving biotic and abiotic factors that determine symmetric or asymmetric responses of the temperature sensitivities of CPS to warming and cooling.

Effects of Biotic Factors

Three biotic mechanisms may explain the symmetric or asymmetric responses of CPS to warming and cooling in our study. First, many studies have shown that warming significantly changes species and functional group composition (Walker et al., 2006; Chuine, 2010; Wang et al., 2012). In our study, we found that responses of coverage of ESF and MSF plant groups had contrasting trends. This may be caused by interspecific competition. For example, ESF were relatively short and MSF were relatively tall, and warming promoted tall plants. However, increased frequencies of tall plants would aggravate shelter effects on short plants. Cooling, however, would have the opposite



FIGURE 5 | Relationships between differences in chilling requirements (CRs) and the temperature difference between receptor site and donor site. CR is defined as the sum of daily soil mean temperature below 0°C from 1 November of the previous year to a certain phenophase. Linear regression models for warming, cooling, and pooled warming and cooling data are indicated by red, blue, and black lines, respectively. OLO, onset of leaf-out; FB, first bud/boot set; FF, first flowering; FFS, first fruit set for forbs or seeding set for graminoids; OPFV, onset of postfruiting vegetation; FLC, first leaf coloring; CLC, the date of complete leaf coloring.

effects. Coverage changes of different FFGs may alter the response magnitude of CPS to warming and cooling. Our previous results showed that simple correlation between FFG coverage change and differences in CPS was significant (**Table 3** in Meng et al., 2017). We further analyzed their partial correlations to eliminate the effect of temperature (**Figure 4**). Although temperature sensitivities of ESF and MSF were greater to warming than to cooling because of asymmetric responses (**Table 1**; **Figure 2**), in general, the correlation coefficients between FFG coverage changes and differences in CPS were greater under cooling than warming (**Figure 4**). Thus, ESF or MSF coverage change gave rise to symmetric responses of CPS to warming and cooling.



Therefore, OLO, OPFV, and CLC had symmetric responses to warming and cooling due to their significant relationships with FFG coverage change under warming and cooling (**Table 2**; **Figures 3** and **4**). FFS and FLC also had symmetric responses due to the effects of increased coverage of ESF and decreased coverage of MSF under cooling (**Table 2**; **Figures 3** and **4**).

However, our results showed that temperature sensitivities in the flowering stages had asymmetric responses to warming and cooling. Although coverage change of ESF under warming and cooling caused symmetric responses of CPS, decreased coverage of MSF under cooling significantly delayed CPS due to their significant relationships (**Figure 4**). Therefore, coverage changes of ESF and MSF caused asymmetric responses to warming and cooling in flowering stages, and flowering stages were more sensitive to cooling (**Table 2**; **Figure 3**). Such a response could prevent vulnerable reproductive tissue from being damaged due to low temperatures in spring (Körner et al., 2016; Körner and Basler, 2010; Inouye, 2008) because reproductive phenophases are the most important phases determining population dynamics (Hoffmann et al., 2010; Craine et al., 2012). These results show that changes in species richness and abundance in a community could affect the responses of CPS to warming and cooling. Therefore, ignoring changes in community composition when studying CPS would lead to inaccurate predictions.

Second, different flowering species and functional groups may have compensatory effects on CPS. In general, the vegetative stage and FFS of different species and FFGs had divergent responses to warming and cooling, with both asymmetric and symmetric responses (Table S6, Wang et al., 2014a). A time niche complementarity effect between species and FFGs may be associated with symmetric responses to warming and cooling (Table S6). This may indicate that different hierarchical levels in an ecosystem have different response characteristics and that symmetric responses at higher (e.g., community) levels are more stable compared with responses at lower (e.g., species or population) levels, which is consistent with previous phenological hierarchy theory (Li et al., 2016). We found that the temperature sensitivities in the flowering stage (FB and FF) of different flowering species and functional groups had asymmetric responses to warming and cooling (Table S6). Moreover, the temperature sensitivities of flowering stages for ESF and MSF were greater under cooling than under warming (6.7 vs. -5.1°C, Wang et al., 2014a). Therefore, divergent responses of species and different FFGs caused asymmetric responses to warming and cooling at the community level.

Third, pollinator availability is considered to be the most important determining factor for flowering phenology (De Jong and Klinkhamer, 1991; Mahoro, 2002; Byers, 2017). Nearly 90% of flowering plants are entomophilous (Shivanna and Tandon, 2014). Therefore, flowering could not continuously advance partly due to loss of pollinators under warming. For example, flowering advance per day would lose 0.31 pollinators under warming (Petanidou et al., 2014). However, under cooling, plants only need to postpone flowering to wait for the suitable temperature and for pollinators to come (Kudo and Ida, 2013). Thus, asymmetric responses may be attributed to avoiding a mismatch between pollinators and plant (Rafferty and Ives, 2011; Kudo and Ida, 2013). However, there were no such constraints due to symbiotic relationships for vegetative phenophases and FFS. Therefore, these phenophases showed symmetric responses to warming and cooling.

Effects of Abiotic Factors

Many studies show that chilling and heat requirements trigger the onset of plant phenology (e.g., Fu et al., 2015; Cong et al., 2017b), and they are key variables in phenological models (Chuine et al., 2000; Schwartz, 2003; Richardson et al., 2013). Our results

show that chilling accumulations remained unchanged (Figure 5) because daily average temperature is above 0°C after OLO. Meanwhile, chilling accumulations of phenophases have symmetric responses to warming and cooling (Figure 5). Therefore, CRs may be not the factor leading to divergent effects on flowering and vegetative processes. However, our results showed that the temperature sensitivities of RCST in early CPS (i.e., OLO, FB, FF, and FFS) had a nonsignificant linear regression model with warming and cooling (Figure 6). The response mode of RCST did not match with early CPS (Figures 3 and 6). This may be caused by RCST in early CPS being affected by many factors, such as chilling accumulation (Fu et al., 2015). Such effects could decrease the risk of spring cold damage in order to increase plant fitness (Bagnall and Wolfe, 1978; Inouve, 2008; Post et al., 2008; Hacker et al., 2011; Haggerty and Galloway, 2011). However, we found that the temperature sensitivities of RCST in late CPS (i.e., OPFV, FLC, and CLC) had symmetric responses to warming and cooling (Figure 6). Their response mode matched with that of early CPS (Figures 3 and 6). This could explain symmetric responses of the temperature sensitivities of late CPS due to their close relationships (Franks et al., 2014). This may indicate that late CPS are mainly affected by RCST, whereas early phenophases are less strongly affected by RCST.

Implications of Symmetric and Asymmetric Responses of CPS to Temperature Change

Our results showed symmetric responses of the temperature sensitivities of community vegetative phenophases to warming and cooling spells (Table 2; Figure 3). These results suggest that cooling spells have no significant influence on the prediction of vegetative phenophases under a long-term warming trend. Although continued warming could increase heating requirements (Figure 6) as in other studies, we found that cooling could symmetrically decrease heating requirements for vegetative phenophases. Therefore, the responses of vegetative phenophases to long-term warming would not be diminished by short-term cooling spells. The decreased magnitude of the response of vegetative phenophases may be attributed to increased heating requirements (Fu et al., 2014; Fu et al., 2015) or increased heat requirement beyond the temperature increase (Cong et al., 2017a). However, it is noteworthy that different ecosystems may show different symmetric or asymmetric responses to warming and cooling. For example, Wolkovich et al. (2012) found that the temperature sensitivity of all pooled species observed under warming experiments is underestimated compared with long-term observations. This difference may be caused by asymmetric responses to warming and cooling due to pooling all species from different regions (Figure 2 in Wolkovich et al., 2012). In particular, species richness and abundance would be altered under rapid warming (Richardson et al., 2013; Polgar et al., 2014; Tang et al., 2016). This would change the response pattern to warming and cooling in the future. We found that, unlike vegetative phenophases, reproductive phenophases had asymmetric responses to warming and cooling, and that they were more

sensitive to cooling (**Table 2** and **Figure 3**). Therefore, pooled warming and cooling data would underestimate the responses of reproductive phenophases to warming. Hence, studies on reproductive phenophases should distinguish the effects of warming and cooling because asymmetric responses would mask the effects of warming or cooling.

CONCLUSIONS

Our results showed that coverage changes of FFGs and RCST codetermined the asymmetric (flowering stages) and symmetric responses (vegetative phenophases) of CPS to warming and cooling. Therefore, if data from warming and cooling periods under a long-term warming trend are pooled, reproductive phenophases would be underrated due to a higher effect size under cooling. Although our reciprocal transfer experiments could distinguish the different effect sizes of warming and cooling, only alpine herbaceous species were monitored, and we just conducted the experiment for 3 years. We therefore suggest that more reciprocal transfer experiments are conducted or new technologies developed to distinguish warming and cooling effects on herbaceous and woody species.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

All datasets generated for this study are included in the manuscript/**Supplementary Files**.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

SW designed this experiment; FM, JS, LZ, ZZ, QW, BL, WL, LJ, JD, PL, WR, CL, and MD performed this experiment; FM, HN, SW, ZW, and TD analyzed all data; FM, SW, and HN wrote this manuscript, and all persons provided some comments and suggestions for the manuscript.

FUNDING

This work was supported by projects from the National Science Foundation of China (41230750, 31672470, and 31470524), the "National Key Research and Development Program of China" (2016YFC0501802), the China Postdoctoral Science Foundation (2017LH033 and 2018M640187), and the National Natural Science Foundation for the Youth of China (31702162).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We are grateful to Dr. Andreas Wilkes for polishing this manuscript, especially the grammar.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpls.2019.01310/ full#supplementary-material

REFERENCES

- Arft, A. M., Walker, M. D., Gurevitch, J., Alatalo, J. M., Bret-Harte, M. S., Dale, M., et al. (1999). Responses of tundra plants to experimental warming: metaanalysis of the international tundra experiment. *Ecol. Monogr.* 69, 491–511. doi: 10.2307/2657227
- Augspurger, C., Cheeseman, J., and Salk, C. (2005). Light gains and physiological capacity of understorey woody plants during phenological avoidance of canopy shade. *Funct. Ecol.* 19, 537–546. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2435.2005.01027.x
- Bagnall, D., and Wolfe, J. (1978). Chilling sensitivity in plants: do the activation energies of growth processes show an abrupt change at a critical temperature? *J. Exp. Bot.* 29, 1231–1242. doi: 10.1093/jxb/29.5.1231
- Byers, D. L. (2017). Studying plant-pollinator interactions in a changing climate: a review of approaches. *Appl. Plant Sci.* 5, 1700012. doi: 10.3732/ apps.1700012
- Chuine, I. (2010). Why does phenology drive species distribution? *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. Lond., B. Biol. Sci.* 365, 3149–3160. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2010.0142
- Chuine, I., Cambon, G., and Comtois, P. (2000). Scaling phenology from the local to the regional level: advances from species-specific phenological models. *Glob. Chang. Biol.* 6, 943–952. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2486.2000.00368.x
- Cleland, E. E., Chiariello, N. R., Loarie, S. R., Mooney, H. A., and Field, C. B. (2006). Diverse responses of phenology to global changes in a grassland ecosystem. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 103, 13740–13744. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0600815103
- Cleland, E. E., Chuine, I., Menzel, A., Mooney, H. A., and Schwartz, M. D. (2007). Shifting plant phenology in response to global change. *Trends Ecol. Evol.* 22, 357–365. doi: 10.1016/j.tree.2007.04.003
- Cong, N., Shen, M., and Piao, S. (2017a). Spatial variations in responses of vegetation autumn phenology to climate change on the Tibetan Plateau. J. Plant Ecol. 10, 744–752. doi: 10.1093/jpe/rtw084
- Cong, N., Shen, M., Piao, S., Chen, X., An, S., Yang, W., et al. (2017b). Little change in heat requirement for vegetation green-up on the Tibetan Plateau over the warming period of 1998–2012. *Agric. For. Meteorol.* 232, 650–658. doi: 10.1016/j.agrformet.2016.10.021
- Craine, J. M., Wolkovich, E. M., Towne, E. G., and Kembel, S. W. (2012). Flowering phenology as a functional trait in a tallgrass prairie. *New Phytol.* 193, 673–682. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2011.03953.x
- De Jong, T., and Klinkhamer, P. (1991). Early flowering in Cynoglossum officinale L. constraint or adaptation? *Funct. Ecol.* 5 (6), 750–756. doi: 10.2307/2389537
- Diez, J. M., Ibanez, I., Miller-Rushing, A. J., Mazer, S. J., Crimmins, T. M., Crimmins, M. A., et al. (2012). Forecasting phenology: from species variability to community patterns. *Ecol. Lett.* 15, 545–553. doi: 10.1111/j.1461-0248.2012.01765.x
- Franks, S. J., Weber, J. J., and Aitken, S. N. (2014). Evolutionary and plastic responses to climate change in terrestrial plant populations. *Evol. Appl.* 7, 123– 139. doi: 10.1111/eva.12112
- Fu, Y. H., Piao, S., Zhao, H., Jeong, S. J., Wang, X., Vitasse, Y., et al. (2014). Unexpected role of winter precipitation in determining heat requirement for spring vegetation green-up at northern middle and high latitudes. *Glob. Chang. Biol.* 20 (12), 3743–3755. doi: 10.1111/gcb.12610
- Fu, Y. H., Piao, S., Vitasse, Y., Zhao, H., De Boeck, H. J., Liu, Q., et al. (2015). Increased heat requirement for leaf flushing in temperate woody species over 1980–2012: effects of chilling, precipitation and insolation. *Glob. Chang. Biol.* 21, 2687–2697. doi: 10.1111/gcb.12863
- Gill, D. S., Amthor, J. S., and Bormann, F. H. (1998). Leaf phenology, photosynthesis, and the persistence of saplings and shrubs in a mature northern hardwood forest. *Tree Physiol.* 18, 281–289. doi: 10.1093/treephys/18.5.281
- Hacker, J., Ladinig, U., Wagner, J., and Neuner, G. (2011). Inflorescences of alpine cushion plants freeze autonomously and may survive subzero temperatures by supercooling. *Plant Sci.* 180, 149–156. doi: 10.1016/j.plantsci.2010.07.013
- Haggerty, B. P., and Galloway, L. F. (2011). Response of individual components of reproductive phenology to growing season length in a monocarpic herb. *J. Ecol.* 99, 242–253. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2745.2010.01744.x
- Hoffmann, A. A., Camac, J. S., Williams, R. J., Papst, W., Jarrad, F. C., and Wahren, C. H. (2010). Phenological changes in six Australian subalpine plants in response to experimental warming and year-to-year variation. *J. Ecol.* 98, 927–937. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2745.2010.01667.x
- Iler, A. M., Hoye, T. T., Inouye, D. W., and Schmidt, N. M. (2013). Nonlinear flowering responses to climate: are species approaching their limits of

phenological change? Philos. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. B. Biol. Sci. 368, 20120489. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2012.0489

- Inouye, D. W. (2008). Effects of climate change on phenology, frost damage, and floral abundance of montane wildflowers. *Ecology* 89, 353–362. doi: 10.1890/06-2128.1
- IPCC. (2007). Climate Change 2007: The Physical Science Basis.Contribution of Working Group I to the Fourth Assessment Report of theIntergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Soloman, S, Qin, D, Manning, M, Chen, Z, Marquis, M, Averyt KB, Tignor, M, Miller HL, editors. Cambridge, United Kingdom/New York, NY, USA: Cambridge University Press, 749–766.
- Körner, C. (2016). Plant adaptation to cold climates. *F1000Res.* 5, 2769. doi: 10.12688/f1000research.9107.1
- Körner, C., and Basler, D. (2010). Phenology Under Global Warming. *Science* 327, 1461–1462. doi: 10.1126/science.1186473
- Körner, C., Basler, D., Hoch, G., Kollas, C., Lenz, A., Randin, C. F., et al. (2016). Where, why and how? Explaining the low-temperature range limits of temperate tree species. J. Ecol. 104, 1076–1088. doi: 10.1111/1365-2745.12574
- Kosaka, Y., and Xie, S.-P. (2013). Recent global-warming hiatus tied to equatorial Pacific surface cooling. *Nature* 501, 403–407. doi: 10.1038/nature12534
- Kudo, G., and Ida, T. Y. (2013). Early onset of spring increases the phenological mismatch between plants and pollinators. *Ecology* 94, 2311–2320. doi: 10.1890/12-2003.1
- Li, X., Jiang, L., Meng, F., Wang, S., Niu, H., Iler, A. M., et al. (2016). Responses of sequential and hierarchical phenological events to warming and cooling in alpine meadows. *Nat. Commun.* 7, 12489. doi: 10.1038/ncomms12489
- Li, Y., Zhao, X., Cao, G., Zhao, L., and Wang, Q. (2004). Analyses on climates andvegetation productivity background at Haibei alpine meadow ecosystemresearch station. *Plateau Meteorol.* 23, 558–567.
- Mahoro, S. (2002). Individual flowering schedule, fruit set, and flower and seed predation in Vaccinium hirtum Thunb. (Ericaceae). *Can. J. Bot.* 80, 82–92. doi: 10.1139/b01-136
- Meng, F. D., Cui, S. J., Wang, S. P., Duan, J. C., Jiang, L. L., Zhang, Z. H., et al. (2016). Changes in phenological sequences of alpine communities across a natural elevation gradient. *Agric. For. Meteorol.* 224, 11–16. doi: 10.1016/j. agrformet.2016.04.013
- Meng, F. D., Jiang, L. L., Zhang, Z. H., Cui, S. J., Duan, J. C., Wang, S. P., et al. (2017). Changes in flowering functional group affect responses of community phenological sequences to temperature change. *Ecology* 98, 734–740. doi: 10.1002/ecy.1685
- Meng, F., Suonan, J., Zhang, Z., Wang, S., Duan, J., Wang, Q., et al. (2018). Nonlinear responses of temperature sensitivities of community phenophases to warming and cooling events are mirroring plant functional diversity. *Agric. For. Meteorol.* 253–254, 31–37. doi: 10.1016/j.agrformet.2018.01.034
- Menzel, A., Seifert, H., and Estrella, N. (2011). Effects of recent warm and cold spells on European plant phenology. Int. J. Biometeorol. 55, 921–932. doi: 10.1007/s00484-011-0466-x
- Morisette, J. T., Richardson, A. D., Knapp, A. K., Fisher, J. I., Graham, E. A., Abatzoglou, J., et al. (2009). Tracking the rhythm of the seasons in the face of global change: phenological research in the 21st century. *Front Ecol. Environ.* 7, 253–260. doi: 10.1890/070217
- Petanidou, T., Kallimanis, A. S., Sgardelis, S. P., Mazaris, A. D., Pantis, J. D., and Waser, N. M. (2014). Variable flowering phenology and pollinator use in a community suggest future phenological mismatch. *Acta Oecol.* 59, 104–111. doi: 10.1016/j.actao.2014.06.001
- Pieper, S. J., Loewen, V., Gill, M., and Johnstone, J. F. (2011). Plant responses to natural and experimental variations in temperature in alpine tundra, southern Yukon, Canada. Arct. Antarct. Alp. Res. 43, 442–456. doi: 10.1657/1938-4246-43.3.442
- Polgar, C., Gallinat, A., and Primack, R. B. (2014). Drivers of leaf-out phenology and their implications for species invasions: insights from Thoreau's Concord. *New Phytol.* 202, 106–115. doi: 10.1111/nph.12647
- Post, E. S., Pedersen, C., Wilmers, C. C., and Forchhammer, M. C. (2008). Phenological sequences reveal aggregate life history response to climatic warming. *Ecology* 89, 363–370. doi: 10.1890/06-2138.1
- R Core Team. (2017). R: A language and environment for statistical computing. Vienna, Austria: R Foundation for Statistical Computing.
- Rafferty, N. E., and Ives, A. R. (2011). Effects of experimental shifts in flowering phenology on plant-pollinator interactions. *Ecol. Lett.* 14, 69–74. doi: 10.1111/j.1461-0248.2010.01557.x

- Richardson, A. D., Keenan, T. F., Migliavacca, M., Ryu, Y., Sonnentag, O., and Toomey, M. (2013). Climate change, phenology, and phenological control of vegetation feedbacks to the climate system. *Agric. For. Meteorol.* 169, 156–173. doi: 10.1016/j.agrformet.2012.09.012
- Sala, O. E., Chapin, F. S., Armesto, J. J., Berlow, E., Bloomfield, J., Dirzo, R., et al. (2000). Global biodiversity scenarios for the year 2100. *Science* 287, 1770–1774. doi: 10.1126/science.287.5459.1770
- Schwartz, M. D. (2003). *Phenology at high altitudes. In Phenology: an integrative environmental science.* Springer, Dordrecht Heidelberg New York London.
- Shivanna, K., and Tandon, R. (2014). Reproductive ecology of flowering plants: A manual. Springer, New Delhi. doi: 10.1007/978-81-322-2003-9
- Signarbieux, C., Toledano, E., Sanginés de Carcer, P., Fu, Y. H., Schlaepfer, R., Buttler, A., et al. (2017). Asymmetric effects of cooler and warmer winters on beech phenology last beyond spring. *Glob. Chang. Biol.* 23, 4569–4580. doi: 10.1111/gcb.13740
- Steltzer, H., and Post, E. (2009). Seasons and life cycles. *Science* 324, 886–887. doi: 10.1126/science.1171542
- Tang, J., Körner, C., Muraoka, H., Piao, S., Shen, M., Thackeray, S. J., et al. (2016). Emerging opportunities and challenges in phenology: a review. *Ecosphere* 7, e01436. doi: 10.1002/ecs2.1436
- Walker, M. D., Wahren, C. H., Hollister, R. D., Henry, G. H., Ahlquist, L. E., Alatalo, J. M., et al. (2006). Plant community responses to experimental warming across the tundra biome. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 103, 1342– 1346. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0503198103
- Walther, G.-R., Post, E., Convey, P., Menzel, A., Parmesan, C., Beebee, T. J., et al. (2002). Ecological responses to recent climate change. *Nature* 416, 389–395. doi: 10.1038/416389a
- Wang, S. P., Duan, J. C., Xu, G. P., Wang, Y. F., Zhang, Z.H., Rui, Y. C., et al. (2012). Effects of warming and grazing on soil N availability, species composition, and ANPP in an alpine meadow. *Ecology* 93, 2365–2376. doi: 10.1890/11-1408.1
- Wang, S. P., Meng, F. D., Duan, J. C., Wang, Y. F., Cui, X. Y., Piao, S. L., et al. (2014a). Asymmetric sensitivity of first flowering date to warming and cooling in alpine plants. *Ecology* 95, 3387–3398. doi: 10.1890/13-2235.1

- Wang, S. P., Wang, C. S., Duan, J. C., Zhu, X. X., Xu, G. P., Luo, C. Y., et al. (2014b). Timing and duration of phenological sequences of alpine plants along an elevation gradient on the Tibetan plateau. *Agric. For. Meteorol.* 189-190, 220– 228. doi: 10.1016/j.agrformet.2014.01.021
- Wang, T., Ottle, C., Peng, S. S., Janssens, I. A., Lin, X., Poulter, B., et al. (2014c). The influence of local spring temperature variance on temperature sensitivity of spring phenology. *Glob. Chang. Biol.* 20, 1473–1480. doi: 10.1111/gcb.12509
- Wolf, A. A., Zavaleta, E. S., and Selmants, P. C. (2017). Flowering phenology shifts in response to biodiversity loss. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 114, 3463–3468. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1608357114
- Wolkovich, E. M., and Cleland, E. E. (2014). Phenological niches and the future of invaded ecosystems with climate change. *AoB plants* 6, plu013. doi: 10.1093/ aobpla/plu013
- Wolkovich, E. M., Cook, B. I., Allen, J. M., Crimmins, T. M., Betancourt, J. L., Travers, S. E., et al. (2012). Warming experiments underpredict plant phenological responses to climate change. *Nature* 485, 494–497. doi: 10.1038/ nature11014
- Wolkovich, E. M., Cook, B. I., and Davies, T. J. (2014). Progress towards an interdisciplinary science of plant phenology: building predictions across space, time and species diversity. *New Phytol.* 201, 1156–1162. doi: 10.1111/nph.12599

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2019 Meng, Zhang, Niu, Suonan, Zhang, Wang, Li, Lv, Wang, Duan, Liu, Renzeng, Jiang, Luo, Dorji, Wang and Du. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Interactive Effects of Chilling, Photoperiod, and Forcing Temperature on Flowering Phenology of Temperate Woody Plants

Huanjiong Wang*, Hui Wang*, Quansheng Ge and Junhu Dai

Key Laboratory of Land Surface Pattern and Simulation, Institute of Geographic Sciences and Natural Resources Research, Chinese Academy of Sciences, Beijing, China

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Yann Vitasse, Swiss Federal Institute for Forest, Snow and Landscape Research (WSL), Switzerland

Reviewed by:

Alison Donnelly, University of Wisconsin–Milwaukee, United States Eryuan Liang, Institute of Tibetan Plateau Research (CAS), China Yanjun Du, Hainan University, China

*Correspondence:

Huanjiong Wang wanghj@igsnrr.ac.cn Hui Wang wanghui02@igsnrr.ac.cn

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Functional Plant Ecology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Plant Science

Received: 09 February 2020 Accepted: 25 March 2020 Published: 16 April 2020

Citation:

Wang H, Wang H, Ge Q and Dai J (2020) The Interactive Effects of Chilling, Photoperiod, and Forcing Temperature on Flowering Phenology of Temperate Woody Plants. Front. Plant Sci. 11:443. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2020.00443 The effects of winter chilling, spring forcing temperature, and photoperiod on spring phenology are well known for many European and North American species, but the environmental cues that regulate the spring phenology of East Asian species have not yet been thoroughly investigated. Here, we conducted a growth chamber experiment to test the effects of chilling (controlled by different lengths of exposure to natural chilling conditions), forcing temperature (12, 15, or 18°C) and photoperiod (14 or 10 h) on first flowering date (FFD) of six woody species (three shrubs and three trees) native to East Asia. The three-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) separately for each species showed that the effects of chilling and forcing temperature were significant for almost all species (P < 0.05). Averaged over all chilling and photoperiod treatments, the number of days until FFD decreased by 2.3–36.1 days when the forcing temperature increased by 3°C. More chilling days reduced the time to FFD by 0.7-26 days, when averaged over forcing and photoperiod treatments. A longer photoperiod could advance the FFD by 1.0-5.6 days, on average, but its effect was only significant for two species (including one tree and one shrub). The effects of forcing temperature and photoperiod interacted with chilling for half of the studied species, being stronger in the low chilling than high chilling treatment. These results could be explained by the theory and model of growing degree-days (GDD). Increased exposure to chilling coupled to a longer photoperiod reduced the GDD requirement for FFD, especially when plants grew under low chilling conditions. However, shrubs (except Viburnum dilatatum) had lower chilling and heat requirements than trees, suggesting that, by leafing out sooner, they engage in a more opportunistic life strategy to maximize their growing season, especially before canopy closure from trees' foliage. Our results confirmed the varying effects of these three cues on the flowering phenology of woody species native to East Asia. In future climate change scenarios, spring warming is likely to advance the spring phenology of those woody species, although the reduced chilling and shorter photoperiod may partly offset this spring warming effect.

Keywords: phenology, climate change, chilling, photoperiod, forcing, first flowering date, climate chamber experiment

INTRODUCTION

The changed timing of recurring biological events becomes a global concern against the background of climate warming. The earlier spring phenophases (e.g., budburst date, leaf-out date) and later autumn phenophases (e.g., leaf coloring date) of woody plants were observed over the past several decades in middle and high latitudes of the Northern Hemisphere (Chmielewski and Rötzer, 2001; Menzel et al., 2006; Gonsamo et al., 2013; Ge et al., 2015; Templ et al., 2017). Such climate-associated phenological change could influence carbon assimilation by modifying the length of the growing season (Keenan et al., 2014; Xia et al., 2015). Differing rates of change in phenology among interacting species result in phenological mismatches between trophic levels (e.g., prey and predator, plant and their pollinators), which affect biotic interactions and community structure (Peñuelas and Filella, 2001; Burkle et al., 2013; Choi et al., 2019; Damien and Tougeron, 2019). Plant phenology also had a feedback effect on climate systems by altering the biophysical attributes of the planet's terrestrial surface and atmospheric structure and composition (Richardson et al., 2013). Therefore, in order to adequately predict the future dynamics in vegetation-climate systems and their modeling, it is essential to understand the driving factors of plant phenology.

In temperate regions, temperature is the main factor determining the budburst date of woody plants (Sparks and Menzel, 2002; Walther et al., 2002). The experimental evidence amassed to date shows that temperature exerts various influences on spring phenology in different developmental stages, and the temperature cues could be divided into winter chilling and spring forcing (Cannell and Smith, 1983; Heide, 1993; Körner and Basler, 2010; Campoy et al., 2011; Hänninen et al., 2019). Many studies found that when twigs and saplings (with dormant buds) were exposed to a longer period of chilling temperatures in natural or controlled conditions, they needed less time to budburst under the same growth-promoting conditions (Pletsers et al., 2015; Man et al., 2017; Nanninga et al., 2017). This effect could be described as the negative relationship between chilling accumulation and heat requirements of plants (Cannell and Smith, 1983). In other words, a decrease in the amount of chilling during winter could increase the demand for cumulative forcing temperatures in spring. Compared with chilling, the forcing temperature during spring is a more recognized factor driving spring phenology. Presuming the rate of plant development is positively related to temperature, higher spring temperatures would lead to faster forcing-temperature accumulation and thus an accelerated budburst (Murray et al., 1989; Hänninen, 1990). Therefore, climate warming can exert dual effects on spring phenology, because the amount of chilling may decrease due to winter warming effects (Fu et al., 2015b). Compared with chilling, the impact of spring warming seems stronger, since the empirical evidence shows an earlier onset of spring phenological events has been broadly observed across Europe (Penuelas et al., 2002; Menzel et al., 2006), North America (Cayan et al., 2001; Miller-Rushing and Primack, 2008) and

East Asia (Matsumoto et al., 2003; Ho et al., 2006; Ge et al., 2015; Wang et al., 2019b).

In addition to chilling and forcing temperature, the effect of photoperiod on spring phenology has recently attracted considerable attention (Way and Montgomery, 2015). To examine whether a species is sensitive to photoperiod relied so far on controlled experiments. If the twigs or saplings of a specific species exposed to a long photoperiod need less time to attain budburst than those under a short photoperiod, this species may be designated as a photoperiod-sensitive one (Basler and Körner, 2012). According to recent work, only a small number of woody species are sensitive to photoperiod (Zohner et al., 2016), and this photoperiod sensitivity is not related to species' traits such as successional niche (early vs. late-successional), xylem anatomy (diffuse or ring-porous xylem) and leaf persistence (evergreen or deciduous) (Way and Montgomery, 2015). Those plant species native to low latitudes are more likely to rely on spring photoperiod as a leaf-out cue (Zohner et al., 2016). Even for the photoperiod sensitive species, many studies suggest their budburst dates only respond to photoperiod under the condition of insufficient chilling (Laube et al., 2014; Zohner et al., 2016).

As discussed above, the spring phenology of woody plants depends on at least three interacting environmental cues. But when using long-term observational data, it is difficult to identify the effect of a specific cue, because all environmental cues will covary year by year except for photoperiod (Flynn and Wolkovich, 2018). Therefore, controlled experiments offer the best way to investigate the interactive effects of chilling, photoperiod, and forcing temperature on the spring phenology of woody plants. Because controlling the environment of mature trees or shrubs in the field is logistically difficult (and very costly), most of the previous studies have carried such experiments on dormant twigs of woody plants (Primack et al., 2015). In this approach, twig cuttings are brought indoors and placed in controlled conditions, such as growth chambers, where they are monitored until they leaf out or reach the phenological stage of interest. This method has proven to be useful and realistic, since no significant differences were detected in the timing of budburst between cuttings and donor trees for three typical tree species growing under the same climatic condition (Vitasse and Basler, 2014). Currently, twig experiments focusing on one or multiple cues have been applied to woody plants in North America (Nanninga et al., 2017; Flynn and Wolkovich, 2018) and Europe (Caffarra et al., 2011; Zohner et al., 2016). In Asia, although one study did assess the effect of forcing temperature on budburst date (Wang et al., 2019a), no multispecies study has yet evaluated all three major cues through the controlled experiment approach.

To begin filling this knowledge gap, this study focused on six woody plants originating from East Asia, to investigate how different chilling, forcing temperature, and photoperiod treatments vary in their effects on spring phenology. We aimed to test two hypotheses: (1) A higher forcing temperature and increased exposure to chilling accelerate spring phenology; (2) The impact of photoperiod on spring phenology is speciesspecific and is dependent on the chilling conditions.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Experimental Set-Up

Woody plant materials for the experiment were collected from Olympic Forest Park, Beijing (40° 01' N, 116° 23' E, 40-50 m above sea level), located 12 km north from the city center. Beijing has a typical continental monsoon climate (Figure S1 in Data Sheet 2). Its summer months (June-August) are hot and rainy, with a mean temperature of 25.8°C and total precipitation of 364.5 mm (averaged from 1981 to 2010). Winter months (previous December to February) are cold and dry, having a mean temperature of -1.3°C and total precipitation of 9.2 mm. According to a priori criteria that the object plants should be widely distributed and native to East Asia, with high ornamental value, we selected six deciduous broadleaf woody plants for investigation (Table 1): three shrubs (winter jasmine, goldenbell, linden arrowwood) and three trees (Yoshino cherry, lilytree, wild peach). For each species, we selected three individuals as the parent plants from which to obtain the twig cuttings. Because our sampling location was a man-made forest, all the parent plants were of the same age (ca. 10 years old in 2017).

The chilling treatments were imposed by manipulating the duration of plants' exposure to natural chilling conditions (**Figure 1**). According to previous studies (Cannell and Smith, 1983; Laube et al., 2014; Asse et al., 2018), a temperature below 5°C was generally effective for breaking dormancy. In Beijing, the daily mean temperature usually drops to 5°C in mid-November and to 0° in mid-December, reaching its lowest level in early January (**Figure S1** in Data Sheet 2). Therefore, in the winter season of 2017, we collected twigs of the studied species on three sampling dates (14 November 2017, 19 December 2017, and 9 January 2018). The amount of chilling days, defined as the number of days when the daily temperature was below 5°C.

$$CD(t) = \sum_{t=t_0}^{t_s} 1 \quad \text{if } T_i \le 5 \tag{1}$$

where, *CD* is the number of chilling days; t_0 is the start date for chilling accumulation; t_0 was set to 1 November, following its use in previous studies (Cannell and Smith, 1983; Laube et al., 2014); t_s is

Common name	Scientific name	Family	Life form
Winter jasmine	Jasminum nudiflorum	Oleaceae	Deciduous broadleaved shrul
Golden-bell	Forsythia suspensa	Oleaceae	Deciduous broadleaved shrul
_inden arrowwood	Viburnum dilatatum	Caprifoliaceae	Deciduous broadleaved shru
lilytree	Yulania denudata	Magnoliaceae	Deciduous broadleaved tree
Yoshino cherry	Cerasus yedoensis	Rosaceae	Deciduous broadleaved tree
Wild peach	Amygdalus davidiana	Rosaceae	Deciduous broadleaved tree
Daily mean femanature (°C)	35 30 25 20 15 10 5 0 -5 -10 -15 2017-11-1 2017-12-1 2018-1-1 Data	2018-2-1 2018-3-1 2018	- 150 - 125 - 100 - 75 sep - 50 sep - 25 25 50 -4-1

FIGURE 1 | Daily mean temperature and accumulated chilling days from 1 November 2017 to 1 April 2018. The arrows indicate the three sampling dates. The red line indicates the threshold for accumulating chilling days.

the sampling date; and T_t is the daily mean temperature (in °C) on day *t*. The daily mean temperature data for calculating the amount of chilling was obtained from the China Meteorological Data Service Center (http://data.cma.cn/site/index.html). Based on equation (1), three chilling treatments were achieved by collecting twigs at different times: low chilling (3 chilling days), intermediate chilling (38 chilling days), and high chilling (59 chilling days).

For each species, biological replicates were used in the form of one twig collected separately from three individuals. Thus, from each species on each sampling date, 18 twigs were cut (6 treatments \times 3 individuals). To ensure all twigs had at least five flower buds we cut the twigs to variable lengths (usually 20– 30 cm) as needed, since the cuttings' length had to be increase to accommodate those twigs with sparse buds. After cutting them, all the twigs were brought to the laboratory immediately, where they were placed into 0.25-L glass bottles filled with tap water. For each species, the three twigs from its different individuals were placed in one bottle, and six bottles were moved into different growth chambers (GXZ-500, Ningbo Jiangnan Instrument Factory, China).

In our experiment, the temperature treatments were designed to match the natural temperature variation in spring. According to Beijing's climate (**Figure S1** in Data Sheet 2), daily mean temperature generally increases from 12°C in early April to 18°C in late April. Thus, the three temperature treatments were set respectively to 12, 15, and 18°C.

In Beijing, the longest and shortest daylength within a year is 14.9 h (on the summer solstice) and 9.2 h (on the winter solstice), respectively. Thus, we chose two photoperiod treatments that approximated the maximum and minimum daylengths found under natural conditions. The long photoperiod treatment was 14 h (corresponding to the daylength in early May), while the short photoperiod treatment was 10 h (corresponding to the daylength in late January).

The treatments of photoperiod, chilling, and forcing temperature are summarized in **Figure S2** in Data Sheet 2. The growth chambers—in which the illumination, cooling, and heating systems were installed—could control the temperature and light duration automatically, according to user-defined settings. The lighting used in the growth chambers came from light-emitting diode (LED) tubes, in the form of cool white light with a photon flux density of 100 μ mol m⁻² s⁻¹ (Red : Far Red = 3). To prevent the twigs and buds from drying out and failing to reach budburst, we put water-filled dishes with tissue paper into the chambers and maintained their relative humidity conditions

TABLE 2. | Analysis of variance for the effects of foreing temporature (F), chilling (C), ph

above 70%. The twigs were re-cut and their water supply changed every second week to avoid blockages in their xylem caused by any fungi growing at the stem base.

Observations were made three times per week, for five months. For each twig, the date when at least one fresh flower had opened (sometimes several flowers opened simultaneously) was recorded as the first flowering date (FFD), which corresponded to BBCH 60 (Meier, 2001). For each species, the FFD was defined as the average of the FFD of three twigs.

Statistical Analysis

The response variable, *i.e.*, the number of days from sampling date to FFD, was analyzed in relation to three explanatory factors (categorical variables): (1) chilling days in natural conditions; (2) forcing temperature in the growth chambers, and (3) daylength in the growth chambers. For each species, the experimental data (see the **Supplementary Data Sheet**) were analyzed using a general linear model (GLM) to do a three-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) in SPSS 16.0 software (IBM Corp, Armonk, NY, USA). The mean values between treatments (or their combinations) were compared using Fisher's LSD test, at an alpha significance of 0.05.

To explain the impact of chilling accumulation and photoperiod on heat requirements of FFD, the growing degreedays (GDD) requirement was calculated as the accumulated degree-days from the sampling date to FFD on daily basis (equation 2).

$$GDD = \sum_{t=t_{s}}^{t_{f}} (T_{g}(t) - T_{b})$$
⁽²⁾

where, t_s is the sampling date; t_f is the FFD; $T_g(t)$ is the forcing temperature in the growth chamber (in °C), at day t; and T_b is the threshold temperature for heat accumulation. Considering that 5°C was the threshold above which biological activity was generally believed to start (Cannell and Smith, 1983; Fu et al., 2015a), T_b was set to 5°C in this study.

RESULTS

Effects of Forcing Temperature on First Flowering Date

stangeried (P), and their interactions on the number of days until the first flowering date

The impact of forcing temperature on the number of days until FFD was statistically significant (P < 0.01) for all species investigated

Variables	J. nudiflorum	F. suspensa	V. dilatatum	Y. denudata	C. yedoensis	A. davidiana
F	397.0**	314.9**	174.9**	100.5**	416.2**	371.6**
Р	16.41**	2.794	1.073	0.362	21.41**	1.470
С	459.4**	326.5**	30.11**	1.005	131.7**	0.398
F×Ρ	5.734**	2.417	2.833	0.814	2.700	1.174
F×C	6.373**	88.77**	0.395	0.090	58.14**	0.031
Р×С	5.620**	5.465**	1.928	0.492	2.475	1.979
F×C×P	13.35**	1.348	0.587	0.362	5.437*	1.626

The values shown are the F-statistic of the analysis of variance (ANOVA). **P < 0.01; *P < 0.05.

(**Table 2**). The number of days until FFD occurred significantly decreased as the forcing temperature increased (**Figure 2**, **Table 3**). Averaged over all chilling (low, intermediate, and high chilling) and photoperiod (long and short photoperiod) treatments, the reduction in the number of days until FFD with increased temperature was greatest for *V. dilatatum*. The time to FFD was shortened by 57.1 days at a forcing temperature of 18°C compared with that of 12°C. Another responsive species was *C. yedoensis*, for which the difference in the number of days until FFD was 42.4 days between 12 and 18°C. Regarding *A. davidiana* and *F. suspensa*, compared with the forcing temperature of 12°C, their number of days until FFD at a forcing temperature of 18°C shortened by 32.3 days and 29.7 days on average, respectively. The flower(s) of *Y. denudata* could not open at 12°C, but at 18°C, the number of days required for FFD was 16.7 days less than that at 15°C. For *J.*

nudiflorum, the effect of forcing temperature on its FFD was the weakest among the six species, as the difference between 12 and 18° C was just 10.8 days.

Furthermore, the response of FFD to forcing temperature was nonlinear (**Table 3**). At 12°C, the changed number of days until FFD per °C of warming (12 vs. 15°C) was stronger than that at 15°C (15 vs. 18°C) for all six studied species (**Table 3**). However, the extent of reduced temperature sensitivity of FFD varied among the species. The most obviously different was *A. davidiana*, for which the temperature sensitivity of FFD decreased from 9.6 days per °C warming (12 vs. 15°C) to 1.2 days per °C of warming (15 vs. 18°C). In stark contrast, the corresponding decreased temperature sensitivity was only 0.4 days/°C for *C. yedoensis*, being the weakest among the six species (**Table 3**).



FIGURE 2 | Number of days from sampling dates to the first flowering date of six species at different chilling, forcing temperature and photoperiod conditions. The low (3 chilling days), intermediate (38 chilling days), and high (59 chilling days) indicate different chilling treatments, respectively. 12, 15, and 18°C indicate different forcing temperatures. Different colors indicate long (14h) and short (10 h) photoperiods. The flowers of the last four species could not open in low chilling condition. The error bars indicate standard deviation among three replicates (no error bar is presented when the standard deviation equals to zero). (A) *J. nudiflorum*, (B) *F. suspensa*, (C) *V. dilatatum*, (D) *Y. denudata*, (E) *C. yedoensis*, (F) *A. davidiana*.

Comparisons	J. nudiflorum	F. suspensa	V. dilatatum	Y. denudata	C. yedoensis	A. davidiana
Forcing temperature						
18–15°C	-2.3(-0.8)**	-11.2(-3.7)**	-21.0(-7.0)**	-16.7(-5.6)*	-20.7(-6.9)**	-3.6(-1.2)**
15–12°C	-8.5(-2.8)**	-18.5(-6.1)**	-36.1(-12.3)**	Ν	-21.8(-7.3)**	-28.7(-9.6)**
18–12°C	-10.8(-1.8)**	-29.7(-5.0)**	-57.1(-9.5)**	Ν	-42.4(-7.1)**	-32.3(-5.4)**
Photoperiod						
14h-10h	-1.3**	-1.6*	-2.6	-1.0	-5.6**	-1.4
Chilling						
3CD-38CD	9.2(0.26)**	26.0(0.74)**	Ν	Ν	Ν	Ν
38–59CD	2.3(0.11)**	0.8(0.04)	13.8(0.66)**	1.7(0.08)	13.8(0.66)**	0.7 (0.03)
3-59CD	11.6(0.21)**	26.8(0.48)**	N	N	N	N

TABLE 3 | Mean differences in the number of days until the first flowering date (FFD) among the different forcing, chilling, and photoperiod treatments.

For forcing temperature, the values in parentheses indicate the changes in the number of days until FFD per °C of warming. For chilling, the values in the parentheses indicate the changes in the number of days until FFD per chilling day (CD). The significance of multiple pairwise comparisons was determined with Fisher's LSD test **P < 0.01; *P < 0.05.

Effects of Chilling on First Flowering Date

Under the low chilling condition, only J. nudiflorum and F. suspensa could open flower normally, while the other four species could not under the forcing conditions (Figure 2), suggesting that the chilling requirements varied among species. For all species investigated, more chilling days lessened the required time to reach FFD, on average (Table 3), but this effect was only significant (P < 0.01) for four species (Table 2). Compared with low chilling, the intermediate and high chilling conditions led FFD occurring 9.2 and 11.6 days earlier in J. nudiflorum and 26.0 and 26.8 days earlier for F. suspensa, respectively. Concerning V. dilatatum and C. yedoensis, they required 13.8 days less until their FFD in the high chilling than intermediate chilling treatment. By contrast, for Y. denudata and A. davidiana, the difference in the number of days until FFD between intermediate chilling and high chilling conditions was small (respectively 1.7 and 0.7 days), and not significant.

Further, in the low chilling condition (3 chilling days), a one chilling-day increase could lead to 0.26- and 0.74-day advance in the FFD of *J. nudiflorum* and *F. suspensa*, respectively, but their corresponding FFD response decreased to 0.11 and 0.04 days per chilling day under intermediate chilling (38 chilling days). Thus, for these two species, if the amount of chilling was high enough, the effect of further chilling became weak. A similar phenomenon also occurred in *Y. denudata* and *A. davidiana*. Yet, in the intermediate chilling condition, further chilling was also effective for hastening FFD in *V. dilatatum* and *C. yedoensis* (**Table 3**).

Effects of Photoperiod on First Flowering Date

Averaged over all forcing and chilling treatments, the number of days until FFD under the long photoperiod was 1.0 to 5.6 days less than that under a short photoperiod (**Table 3**). Thus, a long photoperiod could promote the FFD of all six studied species, but such an effect of photoperiod was only significant (P < 0.01) for *J. nudiflorum* and *C. yedoensis* (**Table 2**). For *J. nudiflorum*, under the forcing temperature of 18°C coupled to a low chilling condition, a long photoperiod shortened the time required for

its FFD by 8 days when compared to a short photoperiod. Long photoperiod treatment caused *C. yedoensis* to flower 16 days earlier than did a short photoperiod under the forcing temperature of 15° C and intermediate chilling condition.

Interaction Effect of Forcing Temperature, Chilling, and Photoperiod

The interaction between forcing temperature and chilling was significant (P < 0.01) for *J. nudiflorum*, *F. suspensa*, and *C. yedoensis* (**Table 2**). Figure 2 shows that under the same amplitude of warming, the time to FFD of these species decreased more in low and intermediate chilling conditions than in a high chilling condition. Hence, the temperature sensitivity of FFD was stronger with lower chilling.

Another noteworthy interaction effect was that between chilling and photoperiod (**Table 2**), which was significant (P < 0.01) for two species (*J. nudiflorum* and *F. suspensa*). A sooner FFD under the long photoperiod was observed more frequently in low and intermediate chilling conditions than in the high chilling condition. Although other interaction effects (forcing temperature × photoperiod, forcing temperature × chilling × photoperiod) were significant in one or two species, no consistent pattern was evident.

Relationship Between Heat Requirement, Chilling, and Photoperiod

The impacts of three environmental cues could be described by the relationship between GDD requirements and chilling days under two photoperiods (**Figure 3**). The heat requirement for FFD clearly varied among species. The mean GDD requirement across all treatments was high for *V. dilatatum* (753.2) and *C. yedoensis* (603.7), followed by *A. davidiana* (496.4) and *Y. denudata* (412.0), and least in *F. suspensa* (279.2) and *J. nudiflorum* (163.3) whose GDD requirements were low. For the same chilling and photoperiod condition, the GDD requirements, although the difference among individuals still existed (see the error bar in **Figure 3**). Higher forcing temperatures would lead to GDD accumulating more quickly, which could explain the



FIGURE 3 | Relationships between mean heat requirement of the first flowering date (FFD) of six species and chilling accumulation under long and short photoperiod conditions. Heat requirement was calculated as the accumulated degree days (above 5°C) from the sampling date to FFD. The error bars indicate standard deviation among 3 temperature treatments × 3 replicates. (A) *J. nudiflorum*, (B) *F. suspensa*, (C) *V. dilatatum*, (D) *Y. denudata*, (E) *C. yedoensis*, (F) *A. davidiana*.

promoting effects of forcing temperature upon FFD. The increase in chilling days reduced the GDD requirement of all species, but this effect was apparently weak for both *Y. denudate* and *A. davidiana*. For two other species (*J. nudiflorum* and *F. suspensa*), whose flowers opened in the low chilling condition, their reduced GDD requirements were mitigated by more chilling days.

Furthermore, the GDD requirements of FFD were higher under the short than long photoperiod for most experimental treatments (**Figure 3**), but the difference in the mean GDD requirement between long and short photoperiods was not statistically significant for all chilling treatments and species (ttest, P > 0.05). We noticed that the effect of photoperiod was more pronounced in the low and intermediate than high chilling condition for *J. nudiflorum, F. suspensa*, and *V. dilatatum*. For the other species, no obvious difference in the effect of photoperiod was found among chilling treatments.

DISCUSSION

Effects of Forcing Temperature

Our results indicate that increasing the forcing temperature significantly promotes the FFD of woody plants, which is consistent with findings on spring phenology of other species, such as leaf budburst in *Betula pubescens* (Caffarra et al., 2011), *Fagus sylvatica, Tilia cordata, Salix x smithiana* (Caffarra and Donnelly, 2011) and 28 woody species from two North American forests (Flynn and Wolkovich, 2018). In addition to experimental studies, the long-term observational data has also showed that interannual changes in spring phenology are negatively correlated with the temperature averaged from one to three months before these springtime events (Estrella et al., 2007; Szabó et al., 2016; Wang et al., 2018; Xu et al., 2018). Therefore, the advance in spring phenology observed over the

past decades could be attributed to spring warming. Since multiple General Circulation Models (GCMs) predict the warming trends would continue under all Representative Concentration Pathway (RCP) scenarios, except RCP 2.6 (IPCC, 2013), spring phenology will likely continue to advance earlier in the future.

Furthermore, we found that the temperature sensitivity of FFD decreased as the forcing temperature was increased. Previous studies also reported similar results (Morin et al., 2010; Fu et al., 2013; Wang et al., 2019a). For example, the temperature sensitivity of leaf unfolding in oak and beech trees decreased drastically when warming exceeded +4°C (Fu et al., 2013). In our study, the mean GDD requirement for FFD in *F. suspensa* was 279.2 degree days (threshold of 5°C) and the number of days until FFD at a forcing temperature of *T* could thus be calculated as 279.2/(*T*-5); hence, with a higher *T*, the change in number of days to FFD per °C of warming decreases (**Figure 4A**). Accordingly, this reduced temperature sensitivity with greater forcing temperatures could be explained by the theory of GDD requirement. However, in our experiment, we did not consider the possible impact of temperature variation



FIGURE 4 | Number of days until the first flowering date (FFD) based on the heat requirement. (A) When the heat requirement is constant (279.2 degree days, the threshold temperature of 5°C), temperature sensitivity (changes in the number of days until FFD per °C warming) decreases with the increase in forcing temperature. (B) The difference in the number of days until FFD between forcing temperature of 15 and 18°C was larger when the heat requirement became higher (with lower chilling).

because we used a fixed (nonfluctuating) temperature treatment. In natural conditions, the temperature sensitivity of woody species' leaf and flowering phenology was weaker at locations with larger variance in local spring temperature (Wang et al., 2014) and higher occurrence frequency of freezing events (Wang Y. et al., 2019).

Effects of Chilling

Our results suggest that increased exposure to chilling lessens the time to flowering and reduces the GDD requirements of the studied species. Such a chilling effect was also reported by other experimental studies done on leaf or flower budburst of other woody species (Okie and Blackburn, 2011; Vitasse and Basler, 2013; Pletsers et al., 2015; Man et al., 2017; Du et al., 2019). For example, in Ontario, Canada, the amount of heat required for leaf budburst of seven species decreased progressively with cumulative chilling hours (Man et al., 2017). In Ireland, a longer chilling duration resulted in earlier leaf budburst of Betula pubescens (German clone) and Populus tremula (Irish clone), and for both species less thermal time was needed to reach maximum budburst (Pletsers et al., 2015). Long-term observational data also confirms this assumption because the heat requirement of leaf-out for several European species has increased over the past 30 years, mainly due to the warmingrelated reductions in chilling (Fu et al., 2015a). In the model plant, hybrid aspen (Populus tremula x tremuloides), the physiological basis of its chilling-mediated control of bud break has been uncovered (Singh et al., 2018), and many genes and phytohormones are involved in this intricate process. Thus, the current body of evidence suggests the negative relationship between the heat requirement and amount of chilling is widespread among perennials. In natural conditions, several studies have also found that reductions in chilling days during the last several decades may have limited how much earlier leaf budburst could advance, to some extent (Fu et al., 2015b; Asse et al., 2018; Vitasse et al., 2018).

Nevertheless, the effect of chilling on FFD clearly varied among species. In the low chilling condition (three chilling days), only J. nudiflorum and F. suspensa could open their flowers normally, which suggests these species need none or very few chilling days to break their dormancy. Yet three chilling days could not break the dormancy of the other four species, since they failed to open their flowers even after a 5month-long forcing treatment. In the intermediate chilling (38 days) condition, dormancy was released for all the six species, but the effect of further chilling was not consistent. The time to flowering for four species (J. nudiflorum, F. suspensa, Y, denudata, and A. davidiana) was very similar under intermediate and high chilling conditions. Therefore, in Beijing and other regions with cold winters, the amount of chilling is likely enough for breaking dormancy before mid-December, and the amount of chilling experienced by plants over the whole winter exceeded the chilling requirements of these species (Chmielewski and Götz, 2017). For them, the countervailing effect from reduced chilling on spring phenological advance was found to be weak. For other species (V. dilatatum and C. yedoensis), high chilling was also

effective in advancing the time to flowering compared to their response to intermediate chilling. Thus, in natural conditions, for species whose spring phenology response was still sensitive to chilling in the high chilling state, the warming-related reduction in chilling days would delay the advancement of their spring phenological events.

Effects of Photoperiod

In other reported experiments, a long (short) photoperiod usually refers to daylength longer than (shorter than) 12 h, such as 12 h vs 8 h (Flynn and Wolkovich, 2018) and 16 h vs. 8 h (Zohner et al., 2016). We compared the photoperiod effect between 14 and 10 h, finding that a long photoperiod could hasten the FFD of all species albeit to differing extent and it reduced the GDD requirement of FFD in most cases. Consistent with our results from Asia, for 28 woody species from two North American forests, long photoperiod caused a 5-day advance in leaf budburst compared with that induced by short photoperiod at the community level (Flynn and Wolkovich, 2018). However, in our study, the effect of photoperiod on FFD was only significant for two of the six investigated species. One recent study found that with low chilling, only 35% of 173 temperate species relied on spring photoperiod as a cue for leaf-out (Zohner et al., 2016). Similarly, the photoperiod had little effect on both leaf-out and flowering events in 37 subtropical woody species (Song et al., 2020). Therefore, it would seem that most woody plant species do not use photoperiod as an external regulator of spring phenology.

In our experiments, though the difference between photoperiod treatments reached 4 h of light a day, the long photoperiod only advanced the FFD earlier by 1.0 to 5.6 days, an effect weaker than from forcing temperature and chilling. However, for plants grown in field conditions, the daily change in photoperiod would be constant among years at a given location. Assuming one year has an earlier FFD (t_e) and another year has a later FFD (t_l), the photoperiod was the same before t_{e_1} but the year with later FFD received additional sunshine hours in the timespan from t_e to t_l . We believe that such a difference in photoperiod (t_e to t_l) would be smaller than that of our photoperiod treatment lasting for five months. Therefore, the restriction of daylength on the advances in the spring phenology of woody plants was weak and difficult to detect under natural conditions.

Interaction of Multiple Cues

The ANOVA demonstrated that forcing temperature and chilling interacted to affect three species (*J. nudiflorum, F. suspensa, C. yedoensis*). The effect of forcing temperature on FFD of these species was stronger in low and intermediate chilling conditions compared to high chilling condition. Taking *F. suspensa* as an example, we presumed its GDD requirements for FFD increased from 150 to 300 degree days with a decrease in the amount of chilling. Subsequently, for different GDD requirements, we could simulate the number of days until FFD occurs at forcing temperatures of 15 and 18°C. As **Figure 4B** shows, a higher GDD requirement (in the low chilling

condition) leads to more pronounced difference in the elapsed time to FFD between 15 and 18°C. Thus, the interaction between forcing temperature and chilling upon FFD documented here could be explained by the theory of GDD requirement.

The effect of photoperiod and chilling on FFD interacted for two species (J. nudiflorum and F. suspensa). As shown in Figure 3, the heat requirement was higher under a long than short photoperiod treatment when twigs of these species had not fully chilled yet. Similar results were also found in other species such as Fagus sylvatica (Zohner and Renner, 2015; Fu et al., 2019). With low chilling, 35% of 173 species leafed out later under short-day conditions than under those of long-days, but only 2% of species responded sensitively to photoperiod when exposed to high chilling (Zohner et al., 2016). All these pieces of evidence together suggest that high chilling functions to reduce the photoperiod sensitivity of woody plants. Another assumption for a photoperiod effect is that a long photoperiod could compensate for too little chilling (Myking and Heide, 1995). However, the photoperiod Betula pubescens experienced during a chilling treatment did not affect its leaf budburst (Caffarra et al., 2011). In Fagus sylvatica, its leaf primordia only reacted to light cues late in dormancy after accumulating enough warm days (Zohner and Renner, 2015). Therefore, for photoperiod-sensitive species, a long photoperiod was likely to increase the effect of forcing temperature rather than act as a substitute for chilling's effect.

Difference Among Plant Functional Types

As proposed by Körner and Basler (2010), because shrubs are shorter-lived and early successional plants, they may adopt a more risky life strategy to maximize their growing season when compared to trees (although not all tree species are long-lived, late-successional). Therefore, we expected shrubs to exhibit a lower chilling and heat requirement and to be less responsive to photoperiod. For chilling and forcing, our results generally support this hypothesis. In high chilling conditions, the mean GDD requirement-averaged over all forcing temperature and photoperiod treatments-for the FFD of J. nudiflorum and F. suspensa was only 118.1 and 203.0 degree days, respectively. Because V. dilatatum was the only species which flowered later than its timing of leaf-out in this study, the mean GDD requirement for its FFD was 683.9 degree days. If we consider this shrub's first spring event, the mean GDD requirement for the first leaf-out date of V. dilatatum was only 245.1 degree days. Relative to shrubs, the mean GDD requirement of three trees reached 402.1 to 550.2 degree days, which is higher than the GDD requirement for the first spring events of the three shrub species. Furthermore, with very low chilling (3 chilling days), shrubs (except V. dilatatum) could normally flower, but trees could not, suggesting the chilling requirement of shrubs was lower than trees in most cases. This difference in heat and chilling requirements between successional life-history strategies is consistent with the findings of Laube et al. (2014). However, the two species that responded significantly to photoperiod in our study consisted of one shrub and one tree;

hence, our results do not support the hypothesis that tree species are more photosensitive than shrub species.

CONCLUSIONS

In this study, we reported on a multispecies climate chamber experiment that tests the effects of forcing temperature, chilling, and photoperiod on the spring phenology of six woody species native to China. Increased forcing temperature, chilling, and daylength hastened the FFD of all species, although the effects of these cues varied and were not always significant for all species. Also, for several species, the impact of chilling interacted with forcing temperature and photoperiod, *i.e.*, the effect of forcing temperature and photoperiod tended to be stronger under a low chilling condition. These effects could be explained by the GDD theory, as more chilling exposure and a longer photoperiod reduced the GDD requirement to attain FFD. Because species responded in a complex way to multiple environmental cues, accurately predicting the FFD at the community level is challenging. In future climate change scenarios, spring warming would possibly advance the spring phenology of woody plants, but the reduced chilling and shorter photoperiod may limit the effect that spring warming has on those species having a high chilling requirement. According to our results, the impact of chilling and photoperiod on spring phenology is likely weaker than that from spring warming, because most of the woody plants are photoperiod-insensitive and the influence of chilling is generally weak at mid- to high-latitudes or at high elevations where the amount of chilling is already sufficient.

REFERENCES

- Asse, D., Chuine, I., Vitasse, Y., Yoccoz, N. G., Delpierre, N., Badeau, V., et al. (2018). Warmer winters reduce the advance of tree spring phenology induced by warmer springs in the Alps. *Agr. For. Meteorol.* 252, 220–230. doi: 10.1016/ j.agrformet.2018.01.030
- Basler, D., and Körner, C. (2012). Photoperiod sensitivity of bud burst in 14 temperate forest tree species. Agr. For. Meteorol. 165, 73–81. doi: 10.1016/ j.agrformet.2012.06.001
- Burkle, L. A., Marlin, J. C., and Knight, T. M. (2013). Plant-pollinator interactions over 120 years: Loss of species, co-occurrence, and function. *Science* 339, 1611– 1615. doi: 10.1126/science.1232728
- Caffarra, A., and Donnelly, A. (2011). The ecological significance of phenology in four different tree species: Effects of light and temperature on bud burst. *Int. J. Biometeorol.* 55, 711–721. doi: 10.1007/s00484-010-0386-1
- Caffarra, A., Donnelly, A., Chuine, I., and Jones, M. B. (2011). Modelling the timing of Betula pubescens budburst. I. Temperature and photoperiod: A conceptual model. *Clim. Res.* 46, 147–157. doi: 10.3354/cr00980
- Campoy, J. A., Ruiz, D., Cook, N., Allderman, L., and Egea, J. (2011). High temperatures and time to budbreak in low chill apricot 'Palsteyn'. Towards a better understanding of chill and heat requirements fulfilment. *Sci. Hortic.-Amsterdam* 129, 649–655. doi: 10.1016/j.scienta.2011.05.008
- Cannell, M. G. R., and Smith, R. I. (1983). Thermal time, chill days and prediction of budburst in *Picea sitchensis. J. Appl. Ecol.* 20, 951–963. doi: 10.2307/2403139
- Cayan, D. R., Kammerdiener, S. A., Dettinger, M. D., Caprio, J. M., and Peterson, D. H. (2001). Changes in the onset of spring in the western United States. B. Am. Meteorol. Soc 82, 399–416. doi: 10.1175/1520-0477(2001)082<0399: CITOOS>2.3.CO;2

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

All datasets generated for this study are included in the **Supplementary Material**.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

HuaW designed this experiment. HuaW and HuiW performed this experiment. HuiW analyzed the data. HuaW and HuiW wrote this manuscript. QG and JD extensively revised the writing.

FUNDING

This work was funded by the National Key R&D Program of China (Grant No. 2018YFA0606103), National Natural Science Foundation of China (41871032), Youth Innovation Promotion Association, CAS (Grant No. 2018070), and Program for "Kezhen" Excellent Talents in IGSNRR, CAS (Grant No. 2018RC101).

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpls.2020.00443/ full#supplementary-material.

DATA SHEET 1 | Supplementary data sheet.

DATA SHEET 2 | Supplementary figure.

- Chmielewski, F., and Götz, K. (2017). Identification and timing of dormant and ontogenetic phase for sweet cherries in Northeast Germany for modelling purposes. J. Hortic. 4, 3. doi: 10.4172/2376-0354.1000205
- Chmielewski, F. M., and Rötzer, T. (2001). Response of tree phenology to climate change across Europe. Agr. For. Meteorol. 108, 101–112. doi: 10.1016/S0168-1923(01)00233-7
- Choi, R. T., Beard, K. H., Leffler, A. J., Kelsey, K. C., Schmutz, J. A., and Welker, J. M. (2019). Phenological mismatch between season advancement and migration timing alters Arctic plant traits. J. Ecol. 107, 2503–2518. doi: 10.1111/1365-2745.13191
- Damien, M., and Tougeron, K. (2019). Prey-predator phenological mismatch under climate change. Curr. Opin. Insect Sci. 35, 60–68. doi: 10.1016/ j.cois.2019.07.002
- Du, Y., Pan, Y., and Ma, K. (2019). Moderate chilling requirement controls budburst for subtropical species in China. Agr. For. Meteorol. 278, 107693. doi: 10.1016/j.agrformet.2019.107693
- Estrella, N., Sparks, T. H., and Menzel, A. (2007). Trends and temperature response in the phenology of crops in Germany. *Global Change Biol.* 13, 1737–1747. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.2007.01374.x
- Flynn, D. F. B., and Wolkovich, E. M. (2018). Temperature and photoperiod drive spring phenology across all species in a temperate forest community. *New Phytol.* 219, 1353–1362. doi: 10.1111/nph.15232
- Fu, Y. H., Campioli, M., Deckmyn, G., and Janssens, I. A. (2013). Sensitivity of leaf unfolding to experimental warming in three temperate tree species. *Agr. For. Meteorol.* 181, 125–132. doi: 10.1016/j.agrformet.2013.07.016
- Fu, Y. H., Piao, S., Vitasse, Y., Zhao, H., De Boeck, H. J., Liu, Q., et al. (2015a). Increased heat requirement for leaf flushing in temperate woody species over 1980-2012: Effects of chilling, precipitation and insolation. *Global Change Biol.* 21, 2687–2697. doi: 10.1111/gcb.12863

- Fu, Y. H., Zhao, H., Piao, S., Peaucelle, M., Peng, S., Zhou, G., et al. (2015b). Declining global warming effects on the phenology of spring leaf unfolding. *Nature* 526, 104–107. doi: 10.1038/nature15402
- Fu, Y. H., Piao, S., Zhou, X., Geng, X., Hao, F., Vitasse, Y., et al. (2019). Short photoperiod reduces the temperature sensitivity of leaf-out in saplings of *Fagus* sylvatica but not in horse chestnut. *Global Change Biol.* 25, 1696–1703. doi: 10.1111/gcb.14599
- Ge, Q., Wang, H., Rutishauser, T., and Dai, J. (2015). Phenological response to climate change in China: A meta-analysis. *Global Change Biol.* 21, 265–274. doi: 10.1111/gcb.12648
- Gonsamo, A., Chen, J. M., and Wu, C. (2013). Citizen Science: Linking the recent rapid advances of plant flowering in Canada with climate variability. *Sci. Rep.-Uk* 3, 1–5. doi: 10.1038/srep02239
- Hänninen, H., Kramer, K., Tanino, K., Zhang, R., Wu, J., and Fu, Y. H. (2019). Experiments are necessary in Process-Based tree phenology modelling. *Trends Plant Sci.* 24, 199–209. doi: 10.1016/j.tplants.2018.11.006
- Hänninen, H. (1990). Modelling bud dormancy release in trees from cool and temperate regions. Acta Forestalia Fennica 213, 1–47. doi: 10.14214/aff.7660
- Heide, O. M. (1993). Daylength and thermal time responses of budburst during dormancy release in some northern deciduous trees. *Physiol. Plant.* 88, 531– 540. doi: 10.1111/j.1399-3054.1993.tb01368.x
- Ho, C. H., Lee, E. J., Lee, I., and Jeong, S. J. (2006). Earlier spring in Seoul, Korea. Int. J. Climatol. 26, 2117–2127. doi: 10.1002/joc.1356
- IPCC, et al. (2013). "Summary for policymakers," in Climate Change 2013: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Eds. T.F Stocker, D. Qin, G.-K. Plattner, M. Tigner, S. K. Allen, J. Boschung, et al. (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press), 3–29.
- Körner, C., and Basler, D. (2010). Phenology under global warming. *Science* 327, 1461–1462. doi: 10.1126/science.1186473
- Keenan, T. F., Gray, J., Friedl, M. A., Toomey, M., Bohrer, G., Hollinger, D. Y., et al. (2014). Net carbon uptake has increased through warming-induced changes in temperate forest phenology. *Nat. Clim. Change* 4, 598–604. doi: 10.1038/nclimate2253
- Laube, J., Sparks, T. H., Estrella, N., Hoefler, J., Ankerst, D. P., and Menzel, A. (2014). Chilling outweighs photoperiod in preventing precocious spring development. *Global Change Biol.* 20, 170–182. doi: 10.1111/gcb.12360
- Man, R., Lu, P., and Dang, Q. (2017). Insufficient chilling effects vary among boreal tree species and chilling duration. *Front. Plant Sci.* 8, 1354. doi: 10.3389/ fpls.2017.01354
- Matsumoto, K., Ohta, T., Irasawa, M., and Nakamura, T. (2003). Climate change and extension of the *Ginkgo biloba* L. Growing season in Japan. *Global Change Biol.* 9, 1634–1642. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2486.2003.00688.x
- Meier, U. (2001). Growth stages of mono-and dicotyledonous plants: BBCH Monograph, 2nd ed. (Berlin: Federal Biological Research Centre for Agriculture and Forestry).
- Menzel, A., Sparks, T. H., Estrella, N., Koch, E., Aasa, A., Ahas, R., et al. (2006). European phenological response to climate change matches the warming pattern. *Global Change Biol.* 12, 1969–1976. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.2006.01193.x
- Miller-Rushing, A. J., and Primack, R. B. (2008). Global warming and flowering times in Thoreau's Concord: A community perspective. *Ecology* 89, 332–341. doi: 10.1890/07-0068.1
- Morin, X., Roy, J., Sonie, L., and Chuine, I. (2010). Changes in leaf phenology of three European oak species in response to experimental climate change. *New Phytol.* 186, 900–910. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2010.03252.x
- Murray, M. B., Cannell, M., and Smith, R. I. (1989). Date of budburst of fifteen tree species in Britain following climatic warming. J. Appl. Ecol. 26, 693–700. doi: 10.2307/2404093
- Myking, T., and Heide, O. M. (1995). Dormancy release and chilling requirement of buds of latitudinal ecotypes of *Betula pendula* and B. *Pubescens. Tree Physiol.* 15, 697–704. doi: 10.1093/treephys/15.11.697
- Nanninga, C., Buyarski, C. R., Pretorius, A. M., and Montgomery, R. A. (2017). Increased exposure to chilling advances the time to budburst in North American tree species. *Tree Physiol.* 37, 1727–1738. doi: 10.1093/treephys/tpx136
- Okie, W. R., and Blackburn, B. (2011). Increasing chilling reduces heat requirement for floral budbreak in Peach. *Hortscience* 46, 245–252. doi: 10.21273/HORTSCI.46.2.245

- Peñuelas, J., and Filella, I. (2001). Responses to a warming world. Science 294, 793– 795. doi: 10.1126/science.1066860
- Penuelas, J., Filella, I., and Comas, P. (2002). Changed plant and animal life cycles from 1952 to 2000 in the Mediterranean region. *Global Change Biol.* 8, 531– 544. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2486.2002.00489.x
- Pletsers, A., Caffarra, A., Kelleher, C. T., and Donnelly, A. (2015). Chilling temperature and photoperiod influence the timing of bud burst in juvenile *Betula pubescens* Ehrh. And *Populus tremula* L. Trees. Ann. For. Sci. 72, 941– 953. doi: 10.1007/s13595-015-0491-8
- Primack, R. B., Laube, J., Gallinat, A. S., and Menzel, A. (2015). From observations to experiments in phenology research: Investigating climate change impacts on trees and shrubs using dormant twigs. *Ann. Bot.-London* 116, 889–897. doi: 10.1093/aob/mcv032
- Richardson, A. D., Keenan, T. F., Migliavacca, M., Ryu, Y., Sonnentag, O., and Toomey, M. (2013). Climate change, phenology, and phenological control of vegetation feedbacks to the climate system. *Agr. For. Meteorol.* 169, 156–173. doi: 10.1016/j.agrformet.2012.09.012
- Singh, R. K., Maurya, J. P., Azeez, A., Miskolczi, P., Tylewicz, S., Stojkovic, K., et al. (2018). A genetic network mediating the control of bud break in hybrid aspen. *Nat. Commun.* 9, 4173. doi: 10.1038/s41467-018-06696-y
- Song, Z., Song, X., Pan, Y., Dai, K., Shou, J., Chen, Q., et al. (2020). Effects of winter chilling and photoperiod on leaf-out and flowering in a subtropical evergreen broadleaved forest in China. *For. Ecol. Manage.* 458, 117766. doi: 10.1016/ j.foreco.2019.117766
- Sparks, T. H., and Menzel, A. (2002). Observed changes in seasons: An overview. Int. J. Climatol. 22, 1715–1725. doi: 10.1002/joc.821
- Szabó, B., Enik, V., and Czúcz, B. (2016). Flowering phenological changes in relation to climate change in Hungary. *Int. J. Biometeorol.* 60, 1347–1356. doi: 10.1007/s00484-015-1128-1
- Templ, B., Templ, M., Filzmoser, P., Lehoczky, A., Bakšienè, E., FleckHilppa, S., et al. (2017). Phenological patterns of flowering across biogeographical regions of Europe. *Int. J. Biometeorol.* 61, 1347–1358. doi: 10.1007/s00484-017-1312-6
- Vitasse, Y., and Basler, D. (2013). What role for photoperiod in the bud burst phenology of European beech. *Eur. J. For. Res.* 132, 1–8. doi: 10.1007/s10342-012-0661-2
- Vitasse, Y., and Basler, D. (2014). Is the use of cuttings a good proxy to explore phenological responses of temperate forests in warming and photoperiod experiments? *Tree Physiol.* 34, 174–183. doi: 10.1093/treephys/tpt116
- Vitasse, Y., Signarbieux, C., and Fu, Y. H. (2018). Global warming leads to more uniform spring phenology across elevations. P. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 115, 1004–1008. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1717342115
- Walther, G., Post, E., Convey, P., Menzel, A., Parmesan, C., Beebee, T. J., et al. (2002). Ecological responses to recent climate change. *Nature* 416, 389–395. doi: 10.1038/416389a
- Wang, T., Ottlé, C., Peng, S., Janssens, I. A., Lin, X., Poulter, B., et al. (2014). The influence of local spring temperature variance on temperature sensitivity of spring phenology. *Global Change Biol.* 20, 1473–1480. doi: 10.1111/gcb.12509
- Wang, H., Dai, J., Rutishauser, T., Gonsamo, A., Wu, C., and Ge, Q. (2018). Trends and variability in temperature sensitivity of lilac flowering phenology. J. Geophys. Res.-Biogeo. 123, 807–817. doi: 10.1002/2017JG004181
- Wang, H., Tao, Z., Wang, H., and Ge, Q. (2019a). Varying temperature sensitivity of bud-burst date at different temperature conditions. *Int. J. Biometeorol.*. doi: 10.1007/s00484-019-01756-4
- Wang, H., Zhong, S., Tao, Z., Dai, J., and Ge, Q. (2019b). Changes in flowering phenology of woody plants from 1963 to 2014 in North China. *Int. J. Biometeorol.* 63, 579–590. doi: 10.1007/s00484-017-1377-2
- Wang, Y., Case, B., Rossi, S., Dawadi, B., Liang, E., and Ellison, A. M. (2019). Frost controls spring phenology of juvenile Smith fir along elevational gradients on the southeastern Tibetan Plateau. *Int. J. Biometeorol.* 63, 963–972. doi: 10.1007/ s00484-019-01710-4
- Way, D. A., and Montgomery, R. A. (2015). Photoperiod constraints on tree phenology, performance and migration in a warming world. *Plant Cell Environ.* 38, 1725–1736. doi: 10.1111/pce.12431
- Xia, J., Niu, S., Ciais, P., Janssens, I. A., Chen, J., Ammann, C., et al. (2015). Joint control of terrestrial gross primary productivity by plant phenology and physiology. P. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 112, 2788–2793. doi: 10.1073/ pnas.1413090112

- Xu, Y., Wang, H., Ge, Q., Wu, C., and Dai, J. (2018). The strength of floweringtemperature relationship and preseason length affect temperature sensitivity of first flowering date across space. *Int. J. Climatol.* 38, 5030–5036. doi: 10.1002/ joc.5713
- Zohner, C. M., and Renner, S. S. (2015). Perception of photoperiod in individual buds of mature trees regulates leaf-out. New Phytol. 208, 1023–1030. doi: 10.1111/nph.13510
- Zohner, C. M., Benito, B. M., Svenning, J., and Renner, S. S. (2016). Day length unlikely to constrain climate-driven shifts in leaf-out times of northern woody plants. *Nat. Clim. Change* 6, 1120. doi: 10.1038/NCLIMATE3138

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Wang, Wang, Ge and Dai. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Warming Events Advance or Delay Spring Phenology by Affecting Bud Dormancy Depth in Trees

Andrey V. Malyshev*

Experimental Plant Ecology, University of Greifswald, Greifswald, Germany

The frequency of sudden, strong warming events is projected to increase in the future. The effects of such events on spring phenology of trees might depend on their timing because spring warming has generally been shown to advance spring budburst while fall and winter warming have been shown to delay spring phenology. To understand the mechanism behind timing-specific warming effects on spring phenology, I simulated warming events during fall, mid-winter and at the end of winter and quantified their effects on bud dormancy depth and subsequently on spring leaf out. The warming events were carried out in climate chambers on tree seedlings of Betula pendula and Fagus sylvatica in October, January, and February. Control seedlings were kept at photoperiod and temperature matching the daily fluctuating field conditions. Warmed seedlings were kept 10°C warmer than the control seedlings for 10 days during the respective warming periods. Warming in October increased bud dormancy depth and decreased spring leaf-out rate only for F. sylvatica, whereas warming in February reduced bud dormancy depth and advanced spring leaf-out rate only for *B. pendula*. Neither bud dormancy depth nor spring leaf out rate were affected by January warming. The results indicate that warming-induced changes in bud dormancy depth may explain species- and timing-specific warming effects on spring phenology. The extent to which the timing of bud dormancy phases is species-specific will influence among-species variation in future spring leaf out times.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Yongshuo Fu, Beijing Normal University, China

Reviewed by:

Xiaojun Geng, Beijing Normal University, China Maria Cecilia Rousseaux, Centro Regional de Investigaciones Científicas y Transferencia Tecnológica de La Rioja (CRILAR CONICET), Argentina

> ***Correspondence:** Andrey V. Malyshev

andrey.malyshev@uni-greifswald.de

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Functional Plant Ecology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Plant Science

Received: 12 March 2020 Accepted: 27 May 2020 Published: 19 June 2020

Citation:

Malyshev AV (2020) Warming Events Advance or Delay Spring Phenology by Affecting Bud Dormancy Depth in Trees. Front. Plant Sci. 11:856. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2020.00856 Keywords: extreme warming events, warm pulses, dormancy induction, dormancy release, dormancy level, bud burst

INTRODUCTION

Climate warming has often been associated with advanced spring phenology, not only via observations (Wesołowski and Rowiński, 2006; Wood et al., 2006; Richardson et al., 2010; Zohner and Renner, 2014), but also through experiments (Hole, 2014) and modeling studies (Luedeling et al., 2013; Lange et al., 2016). Recently, however, a slowing down of spring phenology advancement has been documented (Fu et al., 2015). Furthermore, temperature increases have been shown to both advance and delay budburst dates, depending on their timing (Heide, 2003; Fu et al., 2012; Luedeling et al., 2013). Antagonistic temperature affects on spring phenology may arise when the process of bud dormancy is variably affected by temperature changes, depending on the phase that the process is in when a temperature increase takes place.

30

Winter dormancy is an adaptation of perennial plants to survive seasonal unfavorable conditions by suspending growth and reducing their activity to a minimum. Dormancy is a state that buds of many temperate plant species develop which needs to be broken by a cold period in order for budburst to occur in spring (Sogaard et al., 2008). Dormancy depth is the level of dormancy at a particular time and is commonly estimated by exposing twig cuttings from trees to optimum growing conditions (Panchen et al., 2014; Vitasse et al., 2014). The amount of warmth required, often measured in growing degree days (GDD), also termed forcing requirements, approximates the dormancy depth. Experiments have shown that the forcing requirement increases exponentially with decreasing time spent at cool temperatures, generally accepted to be below 10°C, while being species-specific (Battey, 2000; Cesaraccio et al., 2004; Harrington et al., 2010). Furthermore, as bud dormancy depth is increased from late summer and throughout the fall, a process known as bud dormancy induction, warmer temperatures can further increase bud dormancy depth or delay its induction (Heide, 2003; Laube et al., 2014; Pagter et al., 2015). Delayed and/or deeper bud dormancy could require a longer cold period to bring the forcing requirements to the same level as in years with cooler fall temperatures. Absence of the additionally required chilling period, often driven by winter warm spells, means buds have higher bud dormancy depth in the spring and in turn open later under similar spring temperatures (Heide, 2003; Søgaard et al., 2009). Experiments showing how bud dormancy depth is affected by warming in different tree species and how such dormancy changes affect spring phenology are lacking.

In contrast to the potential delaying effect of fall warming on spring phenology (Heide, 2003), warmer temperatures can advance spring budburst if they occur after bud dormancy has largely been released following a cold period. At this time buds are in the ecodormancy phase, where cold temperatures have only a minor effect on further reducing bud dormancy depth and warm temperatures have a stronger ability to reduce bud dormancy depth by fulfilling the forcing requirements and thus advancing budburst (Kramer, 1994). There is also evidence that early flushing species, such as Betula pendula, require shorter chilling periods to lower their bud dormancy depth than late successional species, such as Fagus sylvatica, which often require a longer cold period before warm temperatures advance bud break (Murray et al., 1989; Zohner and Renner, 2014). Furthermore, in F. sylvatica, short photoperiod additionally prevents rapid dormancy release to a larger extent as in other tree species (Vitasse and Basler, 2013; Malyshev et al., 2018), resulting in reduced sensitivity to warming periods earlier in the year when day length is still short. It is also possible that the timing of bud dormancy induction is different in B. pendula compared with F. sylvatica, further suggesting that the same warming at a particular period may increase bud dormancy depth and hence delay budburst in one species while having a lesser effect on the other.

The effects of short-term, sudden warming events during different bud dormancy phases on changes in bud dormancy depth and subsequent spring budburst dates are unclear. Heat waves are predicted to increase in frequency and duration under future climate scenarios (Schär et al., 2004; IPCC, 2014) and future phenology models need to account for the potentially different impacts of warming during different bud dormancy stages. Furthermore, the effects of strong warming events on typically early and late flushing species need to be studied to quantify whether budburst advances or delays are likely to be more pronounced in either tree group.

I selected a common early flushing and a common late flushing tree species to study the effects of sudden strong warming events on spring phenology. I subjected tree seedlings to either fall, midwinter or end of winter warming events inside climate chambers, each time increasing the temperature by 10°C relative to ambient temperature in the field. I estimated bud dormancy depth of the seedlings prior to and after the warming events. Spring phenology after each warming event was subsequently recorded. I hypothesized that warming would delay spring phenology of seedlings in which the dormancy depth had increased following warming and vice versa.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Plant Material

Tree seedlings were grown from a local seed source, stemming from northern Germany. One-year-old birch Betula pendula seedlings and two-year-old Fagus silvatica seedlings were grown in a local tree nursery and potted in April 2016 in 3 L pots with sandy loam soil. Seedlings were 40-70 cm tall. Fertilization was limited to horn shavings for slow release of nutrients and watered weekly. In June 2016 the trees were delivered to the test field site, located in Greifswald Germany. Direct sunlight was reduced by a net, stretched 2 m above the trees, reducing radiation by about 30%. In September the pots were placed in pre-dug holes in a sand area for additional insulation against frost. In total, 75 seedlings were used per species. Prior to each warming event, four seedlings per species were sampled destructively to estimate the starting dormancy depth. During each warming event, nine seedlings per species were placed in a warming chamber and nine seedlings per species were placed in a control chamber. Four of the nine seedlings were sampled destructively after the warming events while five seedlings were returned to the field site. Seven samplings were kept at the field site for the duration of the experiment to represent ambient budburst in the spring.

Simulation of Warming Pulses

Warming was simulated for a period of 10 days during three periods, starting on 4.10.2016, 4.1.2017, and 14.2.2017. Warming was simulated in climate chambers (Model: LT-36VL, CLF Plant Climatics GmbH, Germany). One climate chamber was programmed to keep temperature and daylight changes as close to ambient conditions as possible, adjusting its photoperiod and temperature daily (**Figure 1** and **Table 1**). In the warmed chamber temperature was maintained 10°C above the control chamber temperature. The warming magnitude was selected to reflect the biggest differences in mean January air temperatures



for the Mecklenburg Vorpommern region of Germany in the last 50 years (local weather data). The duration of 10 days was chosen to reflect data that warming for 6 days at 9°C during the nongrowing season can be substantial enough to cause differences in plant growth (Malyshev et al., 2016). To avoid chamber bias, seedlings and chamber settings were switched between the two chambers every 2 days. The actual warming and control chamber temperatures were 19/9°C, 8/-2°C and 13/4°C for the respective warming periods. Standard deviations were similar between treatments and ambient temperature, with treatment standard deviations being between 0.4 and 0.9°C higher in the chambers compared to ambient temperatures (Table 1). Mean humidity inside the control and warmed chambers varied between 70 and 90%, with the differences between the control and warming chambers ranging between 1 and 5% during the warming periods. Humidity was allowed to covary with temperature manipulation. At the conclusion of warming, five trees were returned to the field site while four trees were

destructively sampled to estimate bud dormancy depth of each tree after the treatment.

Effect of Warming on Dormancy Depth

Additional four tree seedlings of each species were destructively sampled before and four after each warming event to estimate the change in bud dormancy depth due to warming. Bud dormancy depth was estimated by making five twig cuttings from each of the four seedlings. Each twig cutting was approximately 8 cm in length and had at least 2 lateral buds. Seedlings had four to eight branches from which four were selected from different vertical tree sections to obtain a representative sample of the average dormancy of all lateral buds on the tree. Top portions of branches were used to create the cuttings. The terminal bud was removed and candle wax was used to prevent desiccation from the top cut surface. Removal of the terminal bud ensures that true dormancy of lateral buds can be observed without the influence of terminal buds which can prevent lateral buds from opening in the fall

TABLE 1 Temperature means and standard deviation of temperatures in the
control and warming chambers as well as the ambient temperature at the field site
during each temperature manipulation period.

Warming period	Treatment	Mean temp (°C)	Standard deviation	GDD sum	Chilling day sum	
4th–14th November 2016	Ambient	9.2	1.5	38	0	
	Control chamber	10.0	1.9	35	0	
	Warming chamber	19.1	1.7	127	0	
4th–14th Janaury 2017	Ambient	-0.8	1.6	0	10	
	Control chamber	-1.8	2.2	0	10	
	Warming chamber	8.1	2.2	34	1	
14th–24th February 2017	Ambient	3.6	3.0	5	7	
	Control chamber	4.1	3.4	0	9	
	Warming chamber	13.8	3.8	88	0	

Daily sums of growing degree days (GDD) and chilling day sums (number of days where temperature was equal to or below 5° C) for each period are also presented.

via paradormancy (Champagnat, 1989). Using twig cuttings to describe bud dormancy changes was used instead of using whole tree seedlings due to space limitation and the method having been deemed appropriate previously (Vitasse et al., 2014; Primack et al., 2015), having been widely used to track bud dormancy changes (Ghelardini et al., 2009; Zohner and Renner, 2015; Vitra et al., 2017). The twigs were placed in deionized water in a climate chamber with a 24 h photoperiod (PAR 60–100 μ mol m⁻² s⁻¹) and a temperature of $22^{\circ}C (\pm 2^{\circ}C)$. The twigs were inserted into a Polyethylene foam 1 cm thick which floated in trays of water. Twigs were recut under water weekly and water was changed twice a week. Mean days to budburst for the first three twigs (out of five) per tree were recorded to estimate the time to achieve approximately 50% budburst as not all buds opened on all sampled dates for all species (n = 12 per treatment and species). As minor temperature differences existed during the dormancy tests, the number of days to budburst was converted to GDD, commonly used to quantify dormancy depth and calculated as:

$$GDD = \sum_{t_0}^{t_1} (T_{mean} - T_{base})$$

where t_0 is the starting day of the warming period, t_1 is the day at which budburst is observed, T_{mean} is the daily mean temperature, and T_{base} is a constant (5°C), representing a minimum temperature threshold required for stimulating budburst (Polgar and Primack, 2011; Fu et al., 2016). The warming effect on dormancy depth was calculated by dividing the dormancy depth of each twig (GDD) of each seedling following warming by the mean dormancy depth after/before warming). Resulting values above 1 represented an increase in dormancy depth and values below 1 represented a decrease in dormancy depth following treatment with respect to initial dormancy depth. Dormancy depth at the start of each warming event for each species is shown in **Figure 1**. For *F. sylvatica*, only the first twig which had bud bust in each tree seedling was used for the all twigs from the October and January treatments due to high twig mortality (resulting n = 4 per treatment).

Phenology Monitoring

Fall leaf coloration differences were measured 2 weeks after the conclusion of the first warming event to estimate if dormancy differences were accompanied by differences in senescence rates. Six random leaves were measured per tree with a SPAD device (SPAD-502 Plus, Konica Minolta, Inc.).

Spring phenology was recorded via two methods. Firstly, percent budbreak was recorded for each tree every 2 days to estimate the date of 50% bud break. Data for Fagus sylvatica was lost for this first method. Secondly, the lengths of six most unfolded leaves on each tree was measured as soon as all trees from any treatment group had reached 90% complete leaf unfolding. Early flushing species often take much longer to achieve full leaf unfolding compared with late flushing species, meaning that a long delay/advancement in budburst dates may be reduced to only minor differences in the number of days with respect to completely unfolded leaves, which is most important in gaining a photosynthetic advantage. Furthermore, differences in dates of full leaf unfolding are also largely dependant on the temperature at the time of unfolding. Thus, the unfolding stage of leaves was numerically quantified by measuring the length from the emerging leaf tip to the bud. Choosing the day of measurement when the seedlings from the earliest flushing treatment group had 90% of their leaves completely unfolded approximated the maximum difference in leaf out stages among the treatment groups and made these differences better comparable between species. To make between-species comparison even more robust and better represent treatment effects on leaf unfolding, each leaf length was divided by the mean leaf length of untreated ambient tree seedlings. Seven ambient seedlings per species were measured.

Statistical Analysis

The effect of warming on leaf coloration after the first warming event was tested via an ANOVA where species and treatment (control/warming) were the influencing factors and leaf coloration (SPAD values) was the response variable.

The effect of warming on dormancy depth was evaluated by a three-way ANOVA, where the timing of warming, species and treatment (control/warming) were the influencing factors and dormancy depth ratio was the response variable. Individual tree identity was included as a random factor in the linear mixed model. Dormancy depth ratios were log-transformed to improve the homo- genetic of variances and the normality of residuals.

The effect of warming on the date of 50% budburst was analyzed for *Betula pendula* with a two-way ANOVA, where the timing of warming and treatment (control/warming) were the influencing factors and the date on which 50% budburst occurred for each tree was the response variable.

Transformation of $\land 0.5$ was applied for the leaf ratios to improve the homogeneity of variances and the normality of residuals. All analyses were performed using R statistical software (R Core Team, 2013). R packages lme4 and lmerTest were used for the ANOVA analyses while the package emmeans was used to compare the effects of treatments within each species and warming periods.

RESULTS

Leaf Coloration After Fall Warming

October warming delayed leaf senescence of warmed seedlings compared with the control plants, with no interaction having been detected between treatment and species (**Table 2** and **Figure 2**). Seedlings were approximately 30% more green after warming compared with control seedlings (p = 0.04).

Relative Change in Bud Dormancy Depth After Warming

The effect of warming on bud dormancy depth depended on the timing of warming as well as being species-specific (p < 0.001 for Species*Treatment interaction and p < 0.01for Timing*Treatment interaction; **Table 2** and **Figure 3A**). In October, a greater increase in dormancy depth occurred in warmed seedlings than in control seedlings only for *F. sylvatica* (p < 0.001). No effect of warming was detected in January for either species and in February a greater decrease in dormancy depth occurred in warmed seedlings than in control seedlings only for *B. pendula* (p < 0.001). In *F. sylvatica* dormancy

TABLE 2 | Influence of species (*B. pendula* and *F. sylvatica*), treatment (control/warming), and timing of warming (4th October, 4th January, and 14th February) on four response variables, as affected by increased temperature of 10° C for 10 days.

Response variable	Factor (s)	F-value	p-value
SPAD	Species	0.4	0.54
	Treatment	5.1	0.04
	Species* Treatment	0.7	0.41
Change in dormancy depth	Timing	2.8	0.07
relative to ambient seedlings	Species	5.7	0.02
	Treatment	0.2	0.63
	Species* Timing	16.1	<0.001
	Species* Treatment	16.0	<0.001
	Timing * Treatment	7.6	<0.01
	Species* Timing *Treatment	2.5	0.095
Change in spring mean leaf	Timing	106	<0.001
length relative to ambient	Species	0.18	0.68
seedlings	Treatment	8.3	0.006
	Species* Timing	6.4	0.004
	Species* Treatment	4.2	0.05
	Timing * Treatment	0.03	0.97
	Species* Timing *Treatment	6.2	0.004
Date of 50% budburst in	Timing	37.0	<0.001
spring	Treatment	18.8	<0.001
	Timing * Treatment	19.7	<0.001

SPAD response was only measured after the fall warming event. Date of 50% budburst was only measured in *B.* pendula in the spring. Bold text signifies significant effects of respective factors.



depth was increased by approximately 3 times after fall warming compared to control, whereas the dormancy depth of *B. pendula* was decreased by approximately 2.5 times after February warming compared to control.

Effect of Warming on Day of 50% Budburst in *B. pendula*

maximum of $1.5 \times IQR$ beyond the box.

The effect if warming on budburst dates for *B. pendula* was timing-specific (p < 0.001 for Timing*Treatment interaction). The date of 50% budburst in *B. pendula* was only affected by February warming, whereby warmed tree seedlings opened their buds 3 weeks earlier than the control seedlings (**Table 2** and **Figure 4**). Warming at other times had no effect on budburst dates.

Relative Change in Leaf Lengths Following Warming

There was a three-way interaction between the influence of treatment, species and timing of treatments on the relative change in leaf length in the spring (p = 0.004 for the Species^{*} Timing *Treatment interaction; **Table 2** and **Figure 3B**). The effect of warming on leaf length ratios thus depended on the timing of warming as well as being species-specific. The three-way interaction resulted from warming tending to increase the leaf ratio in *B. pendula* after January warming while tending to decrease it for *F. sylvatica* (**Figure 3B**). In October, a greater decrease in leaf ratio occurred in warmed seedlings than in control seedlings only for *F. sylvatica* (p < 0.001). No significant



effect of warming was detected in January for either species and in February a greater increase in leaf ratio occurred in warmed seedlings than in control seedlings only for *B. pendula* (p = 0.05). In *F. sylvatica* leaf length decreased by approximately 6 times after fall warming compared to control, whereas leaf length *B. pendula* increased by approximately 1.6 times after warming compared to control in end of winter warming.

DISCUSSION

The antagonistic ability of warming to both delay and advance spring phenology has rarely been mechanistically explained. I have shown that the delaying effect can occur when bud dormancy is increased following warming and the advancing effect happens when warming reduces bud dormancy. Whether bud dormancy depth is increased or decreased following warming likely depends on the dormancy phase of buds, with warming during the induction phase likely increasing it and warming during the ecodormancy phase decreasing it. Furthermore, the timing of dormancy induction and ecodormancy seem to be species-specific, explaining why warming at a particular period may increase the dormancy depth in one species, but not in another.

Bud dormancy was increased by warming earlier in the season in *F. sylvatica* when the dormancy process was likely in its induction phase (**Figure 5**). The increase in bud dormancy depth has previously been tracked in several trees and found to take place in the fall, ending (reaching peak bud dormancy) between October and December (Boyer and South, 1989; Champagnat, 1989; Calmé et al., 1994). In the fall, attaining a deeper dormancy depth during the period of dormancy induction with increased temperature has been shown in poplar (Kalcsits et al., 2009) and maple (Westergaard and Eriksen, 1997). The reason behind


warmer temperature increasing dormancy depth remains to be unknown. A warming-induced delaying effect on spring phenology during dormancy induction has also been shown, both experimentally (Heide, 2003), and retrospectively using modeling approaches explaining warming effects on spring phenology with historical climate and budburst dates (Roberts et al., 2015). Thus, warming during the fall season is likely to continue acting as an antagonist to the advancing effect of spring warming on spring phenology, albeit not to the same extent in all species. No warming effect on bud dormancy depth for *B. pendula* can potentially be explained by a different timing of bud dormancy induction in these species, although evidence for this is lacking. Another late successional species, Quercus rubra, has been shown to end its bud dormancy induction later than another birch species (Betula alleghaniensis) (Calmé et al., 1994). B. pendula may experience bud dormancy induction earlier in the season compared with F. sylvatica, already having attained full endodormancy (peak dormancy depth) before the October warming event. Regardless of the reason, future bud dormancy changes following warming in the fall are shown here to be species-specific and need to be modeled accordingly. Previous modeling approaches have suggested a stronger delaying effect of fall warming on spring phenology for Betula pendula compared with Fagus sylvatica (Roberts et al., 2015), disagreeing with my results. The discrepancy may be due to minor temperature increases in the modeling study, likely confounded with continued warming throughout the non-growing season. Experiments are thus needed that simulate a gradient of warming levels from bud dormancy induction to its release to show how projected warming will affect bud dormancy changes and in turn spring phenology in different tree species.

Bud dormancy was not affected in either species following mid-winter warming as warming took place during a period when dormancy depth was still high in both species (Figure 5). After attaining full dormancy, the optimal chilling temperature for fastest dormancy reduction is thought to be around 5°C or below (Murray et al., 1989; Heide, 2003; Junttila and Hanninen, 2012; Vitasse and Basler, 2013). The control treatment had 10 chilling days while the warming seedlings experienced only 1 chilling day. Trees from the warming treatment did accumulate more GDD, however (34 vs. 0 GDD), likely compensating for the reduced dormancy depth of the control seedlings. Both increased GDD and chilling days can reduce dormancy depth, with the effectiveness of chilling days being much stronger the higher the initial dormancy depth (Myking and Heide, 1995). Therefore, the seedlings' bud dormancy could have been reduced by the same amount via more chilling days in the control group and by higher accumulation of GDD in the warming treatment. Subsequently, both treatments resulted in a similar bud dormancy depth at the end of the treatment, leading to similar spring bud burst dates. The same increase in temperature in winter may therefore have milder effects on spring phenology compared with fall and end of winter or spring warming events.

Late winter warming occurred after dormancy depth has naturally already been decreased by the accumulation of chilling days at ambient field conditions, at least in *B. pendula* (Figure 5). Furthermore, much higher accumulation of GDD occurred in the warming treatment compared with the control (88 vs. 0.) Even though nine more chilling days had accumulated in the control treatment, likely having reduced bud dormancy, the rate at which bud dormancy is reduced via chilling during this time is much lower compared to periods when dormancy depth is much higher, as previously shown in other studies (Caffarra and Donnelly, 2010; Harrington et al., 2010; Malyshev et al., 2018). F. sylvatica did not react to late winter warming, potentially because its dormancy depth was still high at the initiation of the warming treatment. The additional chilling days in the control treatment were thus likely just as effective in decreasing the still high dormancy depth in F. sylvatica as the higher number of GDD in the warming treatment. Many studies have documented the high chilling requirements required to reduce dormancy depth in F. sylvatica compared with other tree species (Murray et al., 1989; Zohner and Renner, 2014; Malyshev et al., 2018), driven additionally by short photoperiod additionally reducing the rate of dormancy decrease in the species (Heide, 1993; Vitasse and Basler, 2013; Malyshev et al., 2018). Pioneer species such as B. pendula, which require few chilling days to release their dormancy (Heide, 2003), may therefore react more sensitively to future early spring warming periods, advancing their spring phenology to a greater extent.

In both species, fall warming delayed fall leaf coloration, yet only increased bud dormancy depth in *F. Sylvatica*. Studying and modeling dormancy induction (its timing and depth) with respect to future temperature increase may thus be more beneficial in predicting future spring phenology changes than merely monitoring senescence dates. An increased dormancy depth following warming may be the underlying cause behind the observed delayed spring phenology following delayed



autumn senescence (Heide, 2003; Fu et al., 2016) and may explain the lack of phenological responses to warming in certain plant species (Cook et al., 2012). An extended growing season in the fall may have variable spring phenology knock down effects, due to its species-specific and timing –specific effects on bud dormancy. Still, milder warming, acting over months rather than days as tested here, may affect dormancy changes differently (Ex., shifting the dormancy induction timing rather than increasing dormancy depth) and needs to be further studied.

this point and chilling day accumulation is able to reduce dormancy depth as fast as the additional GDD from the warming event.

Years with strong warming spells may experience several warming spells throughout the year. Therefore, a year with a strong fall warming event may also be accompanied with winter and/or spring warming spells. Therefore, the cumulative effect of several warming spells throughout the year, including the unexplored effect of summer warming, needs to be evaluated further with future similar experiments. Effects of single extreme warming pulses on dormancy and spring phenology in species with contrasting seasonal bud dormancy patterns can be summarized, however, as seen in Figure 5. Nonetheless, the effects of milder and more prolonged warming (longer than 10 days) on dormancy depth and spring phenology have not been addressed here and need to be studied. Furthermore, the delaying effect of fall warming on spring phenology may be offset by the increased heat accumulation later on in the non-growing season (Fu et al., 2019). Additionally, within-species variation in warming induced bud dormancy changes has not been quantified here, although evidence shows that strong spring phenology and bud dormancy differences exist in both species studied here (Falusi and Calamassi, 1996; Junttila and Hanninen, 2012; Robson et al., 2013; Kramer et al., 2017) as well as in other species (Boyer and South, 1989). Lastly, bud dormancy depth prior and after warming events was measured in different trees

here. Measuring bud dormancy depth changes in the same trees, with methods as least invasive as possible, will likely improve the correlation between the effects of temperature on bud dormancy and spring phenology.

The experiment has been carried out on tree seedlings and it is unclear if adult trees will behave the same way. Additionally, roots and buds likely experienced only mild temperature differences in the climate chambers. For mature trees, snow and leaf layer, combined with deep root growth can result in very different temperatures above and below ground (Sturm et al., 1997). Whether root temperature can affect bud dormancy is not known.

In conclusion, I have shown that differential effects of future extreme warming events on spring phenology will likely to depend on non-linear responses of bud dormancy depth to warming. Warming-induced changes in bud dormancy depth are likely to depend on the timing of warming events as well as on species-specific timing of bud dormancy induction and release. It is therefore necessary to experimentally track temporal changes in dormancy depth in different tree species from dormancy induction to its release to identify especially sensitive periods for each species.

REFERENCES

- Battey, N. H. (2000). Aspects of seasonality. J. Exp. Bot. 51, 1769–1780. doi: 10.1093/jexbot/51.352.1769
- Boyer, J. N., and South, D. B. (1989). Seasonal changes in intensity of bud dormancy in loblolly pine seedlings. *Tree Physiol.* 5, 379–385. doi: 10.1093/treephys/5. 3.379
- Caffarra, A., and Donnelly, A. (2010). The ecological significance of phenology in four different tree species: effects of light and temperature on bud burst. *Int. J. Biometeorol.* 55, 711–721. doi: 10.1007/s00484-010-0386-1
- Calmé, S., Bigras, F. J., Margolis, H. A., and Hébert, C. (1994). Frost tolerance and bud dormancy of container-grown yellow birch, red oak and sugar maple seedlings. *Tree Physiol.* 14, 1313–1326.
- Cesaraccio, C., Spano, D., Snyder, R. L., and Duce, P. (2004). Chilling and forcing model to predict bud-burst of crop and forest species. *Agric. For. Meteorol* 126, 1–13. doi: 10.1016/j.agrformet.2004.03.002
- Champagnat, P. (1989). Rest and activity in vegetative buds of trees. *Ann. For. Sci.* 46, 9–26.
- Cook, B. I., Wolkovich, E. M., and Parmesan, C. (2012). Divergent responses to spring and winter warming drive community level flowering trends. *PNAS* 109, 9000–9005. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1118364109
- Falusi, M., and Calamassi, R. (1996). Geographic variation and bud dormancy in seedlings (*Fagus sylvatica* L). Ann. For. Sci. 53, 967–979. doi: 10.1051/forest: 19960505
- Fu, Y. H., Campioli, M., Deckmyn, G., and Janssens, I. A. (2012). The impact of winter and spring temperatures on temperate tree budburst dates: results from an experimental climate manipulation. *PLoS One* 7:e47324. doi: 10.1371/ journal.pone.0047324
- Fu, Y. H., Geng, X., Hao, F., Vitasse, Y., Zohner, C. M., Zhang, X., et al. (2019). Shortened temperature-relevant period of spring leaf-out in temperate-zone trees. *Glob. Chang. Biol.* 25, 4282–4290. doi: 10.1111/gcb.14782
- Fu, Y. H., Liu, Y., De Boeck, H. J., Menzel, A., Nijs, I., Peaucelle, M., et al. (2016). Three times greater weight of daytime than of night-time temperature on leaf unfolding phenology in temperate trees. *New Phytol.* 212, 590–597. doi: 10.1111/nph.14073
- Fu, Y. H., Zhao, H., Piao, S., Peaucelle, M., Peng, S., Zhou, G., et al. (2015). Declining global warming effects on the phenology of spring leaf unfolding. *Nature* 526, 104–107. doi: 10.1038/nature15402

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets generated for this study are available on request to the corresponding author.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

AM carried out the experiment, analyzed the data, and wrote the manuscript.

FUNDING

This study was funded by the German Science Foundation (DFG MA 8130/1-1)

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I would like to thank Prof. Dr. Juergen Kreyling for his suggestions in designing the experiments and Sascha Bock for helping with data collection.

- Ghelardini, L., Santini, A., Black-Samuelsson, S., Myking, T., and Falusi, M. (2009). Bud dormancy release in elm (*Ulmus* spp.) clones - a case study of photoperiod and temperature responses. *Tree Physiol.* 30, 264–274. doi: 10.1093/treephys/ tpp110
- Harrington, C. A., Gould, P. J., and St. Clair, J. B. (2010). Modeling the effects of winter environment on dormancy release of douglas-fir. *For. Ecol. Manag.* 259, 798–808. doi: 10.1016/j.foreco.2009.06.018
- Heide, O. M. (1993). Dormancy release in beech buds (*Fagus sylvatica*) requires both chilling and long days. *Physiol. Plan* 89, 187–191. doi: 10.1034/j.1399-3054.1993.890127.x
- Heide, O. M. (2003). High autumn temperature delays spring bud burst in boreal trees, counterbalancing the effect of climatic warming. *Tree Physiol.* 23, 931– 936. doi: 10.1093/treephys/23.13.931
- Hole, W. (2014). The seasonal timing of warming that controls onset of the growing season. *Glob. Chang. Biol.* 20, 1136–1145. doi: 10.1111/gcb.12420
- IPCC (2014). "Summary for policymakers," in Climate Change 2014: Impacts, Adaptation, and Vulnerability. Part A: Global and Sectoral Aspects. Contribution of Working Group II to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, eds C. B. Field, V. R. Barros, D. J. Dokken, K. J. Mach, M. D. Mastrandrea, T. E. Bilir, et al. (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press), 1–32.
- Junttila, O., and Hanninen, H. (2012). The minimum temperature for budburst in Betula depends on the state of dormancy. *Tree Physiol.* 32, 337–345. doi: 10.1093/treephys/tps010
- Kalcsits, L. A., Silim, S., and Tanino, K. (2009). Warm temperature accelerates short photoperiod-induced growth cessation and dormancy induction in hybrid poplar (*Populus* × spp.). *Trees-Struct. Funct.* 23, 971–979. doi: 10.1007/s00468-009-0339-7
- Kramer, K. (1994). Selecting a model to predict the onset of growth of Fagus sylvatica. J. Appl. Ecol. 31, 172–181.
- Kramer, K., Ducousso, A., Gömöry, D., Hansen, J. K., Ionita, L., Liesebach, M., et al. (2017). Chilling and forcing requirements for foliage bud burst of European beech (*Fagus sylvatica* L.) differ between provenances and are phenotypically plastic. *Agric. For. Meteorol.* 234–235, 172–181. doi: 10.1016/j.agrformet.2016. 12.002
- Lange, M., Schaber, J., Marx, A., Jäckel, G., Badeck, F. W., Seppelt, R., et al. (2016). Simulation of forest tree species' bud burst dates for different climate scenarios: chilling requirements and photo-period may limit bud burst advancement. *Int. J. Biometeorol.* 60, 1711–1726. doi: 10.1007/s00484-016-1161-8

- Laube, J., Sparks, T. H., Estrella, N., Höfler, J., Ankerst, D. P., and Menzel, A. (2014). Chilling outweighs photoperiod in preventing precocious spring development. *Glob. Chang. Biol.* 20, 170–182. doi: 10.1111/gcb.12360
- Luedeling, E., Guo, L., Dai, J., Leslie, C., and Blanke, M. M. (2013). Differential responses of trees to temperature variation during the chilling and forcing phases. Agric. For. Meteorol. 181, 33–42. doi: 10.1016/j.agrformet.2013.06.018
- Malyshev, A. V., Arfin Khan, M. A. S., Beierkuhnlein, C., Steinbauer, M. J., Henry, H. A. L., Jentsch, A., et al. (2016). Plant responses to climatic extremes: within-species variation equals among-species variation. *Glob. Chang. Biol.* 22, 449–464. doi: 10.1111/gcb.13114
- Malyshev, A. V., Henry, H. A. L., Bolte, A., Arfin Khan, M. A. S., and Kreyling, J. (2018). Temporal photoperiod sensitivity and forcing requirements for budburst in temperate tree seedlings. *Agric. For. Meteorol.* 248, 82–90. doi: 10.1016/j.agrformet.2017.09.011
- Murray, M. B., Cannell, M. G. R., and Smith, R. I. (1989). Date of budburst of 15 tree species in Britain following climatic warming. J. Appl. Ecol. 26, 693–700.
- Myking, T., and Heide, O. M. (1995). Dormancy release and chilling requirement of buds of latitudinal ecotypes of Betula pendula and B. *pubescens. Tree Physiol.* 15, 697–704. doi: 10.1093/treephys/15.11.697
- Pagter, M., Andersen, U. B., and Andersen, L. (2015). Winter warming delays dormancy release, advances budburst, alters carbohydrate metabolism and reduces yield in a temperate shrub. *AoB Plants* 7, lv024–lv024.
- Panchen, Z. A., Primack, R. B., Nordt, B., Ellwood, E. R., Stevens, A. D., Renner, S. S., et al. (2014). Leaf out times of temperate woody plants are related to phylogeny, deciduousness, growth habit and wood anatomy. *New Phytol.* 203, 1208–1219. doi: 10.1111/nph.12892
- Polgar, C. A., and Primack, R. B. (2011). Leaf-out phenology of temperate woody plants: from trees to ecosystems. *New Phytol.* 191, 926–941. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2011.03803.x
- Primack, R. B., Laube, J., Gallinat, A. S., and Menzel, A. (2015). From observations to experiments in phenology research: investigating climate change impacts on trees and shrubs using dormant twigs. *Ann. Bot.* 116, 889–897. doi: 10.1093/ aob/mcv032
- R Core Team (2013). R: a Language and Environment for Statistical Computing. Vienna: R Foundation for Statistical Computing.
- Richardson, A. D., Black, T., Ciais, P., Delbart, N., Friedl, M. A., Gobron, N., et al. (2010). Influence of spring and autumn phenological transitions on forest ecosystem productivity. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. B Biol. Sci.* 365, 3227–3246. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2010.0102
- Roberts, A. M. I., Tansey, C., Smithers, R. J., and Phillimore, A. B. (2015). Predicting a change in the order of spring phenology in temperate forests. *Glob. Chang. Biol.* 21, 2603–2611. doi: 10.1111/gcb.12896
- Robson, T. M., Rasztovits, E., Aphalo, P. J., Alia, R., and Aranda, I. (2013). Agricultural and forest meteorology Flushing phenology and fitness of European beech (*Fagus sylvatica L.*) provenances from a trial in La Rioja, Spain, segregate according to their climate of origin. *Agric. For. Meteorol.* 180, 76–85. doi: 10.1016/j.agrformet.2013.05.008
- Schär, C., Vidale, P. L., Luthi, D., Frei, C., Haberli, C., Liniger, M. A., et al. (2004). The role of increasing temperature variability in European summer heatwaves. *Nature* 427, 332–336. doi: 10.1038/nature02300

- Søgaard, G., Granhus, A., and Johnsen, Ø (2009). Effect of frost nights and day and night temperature during dormancy induction on frost hardiness, tolerance to cold storage and bud burst in seedlings of Norway spruce. *Trees - Struct. Funct.* 23, 1295–1307. doi: 10.1007/s00468-009-0371-7
- Sogaard, G., Johnsen, O., Nilsen, J., and Junttila, O. (2008). Climatic control of bud burst in young seedlings of nine provenances of Norway spruce. *Tree Physiol.* 28, 311–320. doi: 10.1093/treephys/28.2.311
- Sturm, M., Holmgren, J., König, M., and Morris, K. (1997). The thermal conductivity of seasonal snow. J. Glaciol. 43, 26–41. doi: 10.3189/ s0022143000002781
- Vitasse, Y., and Basler, D. (2013). What role for photoperiod in the bud burst phenology of European beech. *Eur. J. For. Res.* 132, 1–8. doi: 10.1007/s10342-012-0661-2
- Vitasse, Y., Basler, D., and Way, D. (2014). Is the use of cuttings a good proxy to explore phenological responses of temperate forests in warming and photoperiod experiments? *Tree Physiol.* 34, 174–183. doi: 10.1093/treephys/ tpt116
- Vitra, A., Lenz, A., and Vitasse, Y. (2017). Frost hardening and dehardening potential in temperate trees from winter to budburst. *New Phytol.* 216, 113–123. doi: 10.1111/nph.14698
- Wesołowski, T., and Rowiński, P. (2006). Timing of bud burst and tree-leaf development in a multispecies temperate forest. *For. Ecol. Manag.* 237, 387–393. doi: 10.1016/j.foreco.2006.09.061
- Westergaard, L., and Eriksen, E. N. (1997). Autumn temperature affects the induction of dormancy in first-year seedlings of *Acer platanoides* L. *Scand. J. For. Res.* 12, 11–16. doi: 10.1080/0282758970935 5378
- Wood, M., Service, M., Republic, S., Sciences, E., Auto, U., and Republic, C. (2006). European phenological response to climate change matches the warming pattern. *Glob. Chang. Biol.* 12, 1969–1976. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.2006. 01193.x
- Zohner, C., and Renner, S. (2015). Perception of photoperiod in individual buds of mature trees regulates leaf-out. New Phytol. 208, 1023–1030. doi: 10.1111/nph. 13510
- Zohner, C. M., and Renner, S. S. (2014). Common garden comparison of the leaf-out phenology of woody species from different native climates, combined with herbarium records, forecasts long-term change. *Ecol. Lett.* 17, 1016–1025. doi: 10.1111/ele.12308

Conflict of Interest: The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Malyshev. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Importance of Incorporating Landscape Change for Predictions of Climate-Induced Plant Phenological Shifts

Chelsea Chisholm^{1*†}, Michael S. Becker^{1,2} and Wayne H. Pollard²

¹ Center for Macroecology, Evolution and Climate, Natural History Museum of Denmark, University of Copenhagen, Copenhagen, Denmark, ² Department of Geography, McGill University, Montreal, QC, Canada

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Yann Vitasse, Swiss Federal Institute for Forest, Snow and Landscape Research (WSL), Switzerland

Reviewed by:

Nigel Yoccoz, Arctic University of Norway, Norway Mark Gillespie, Western Norway University of Applied Sciences, Norway

> *Correspondence: Chelsea Chisholm chelsea.chisholm@gmail.com

> > [†]Present address[.]

Chelsea Chisholm, Institute of Integrative Biology, ETH Zürich, Zurich, Switzerland

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Functional Plant Ecology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Plant Science

Received: 24 January 2020 **Accepted:** 13 May 2020 **Published:** 25 June 2020

Citation:

Chisholm C, Becker MS and Pollard WH (2020) The Importance of Incorporating Landscape Change for Predictions of Climate-Induced Plant Phenological Shifts. Front. Plant Sci. 11:759. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2020.00759 Warming in the high Arctic is occurring at the fastest rate on the planet, raising concerns over how this global change driver will influence plant community composition, the timing of vegetation phenological events, and the wildlife that rely on them. In this region, as much as 50% of near-surface permafrost is composed of thermally sensitive ground ice that when melted produces substantial changes in topography and microbiome conditions. We take advantage of natural variations in permafrost melt to conduct a space-for-time study on Ellesmere Island in northern Canada. We demonstrate that phenological timing can be delayed in thermokarst areas when compared to stable ground, and that this change is a function of shifting species composition in these vegetation communities as well as delayed timing within species. These findings suggest that a warming climate could result in an overall broadening of blooming and leafing windows at the landscape level when these delayed timings are taken into consideration with the projected advance of phenological timings in ice-poor areas. We emphasize that the impacts of geomorphic processes on key phenological drivers are essential for enhancing our understanding of community response to climate warming in the high Arctic, with implications for ecosystem functioning and trophic interactions.

Keywords: leaf phenology, flower phenology, permafrost, geomorphology, ground stability, Arctic, plant ecology

INTRODUCTION

The high Arctic is warming at twice the global average and is anticipated to have significant effects on the landscape, flora, and fauna of the region (IPCC, 2014). Warming air temperatures have already resulted in the increased thawing of permafrost and accelerated melting of ground ice (Callaghan et al., 2011; Lewkowicz and Way, 2019). It is predicted that with increased ground and air temperatures there will be large shifts in the region's flora (Elmendorf et al., 2012a) with consequences for both ecosystem functioning (Schuur and Mack, 2018) and the carbon balance (Turetsky et al., 2020). One of the key floral changes predicted is altered phenological timings, particularly advancing flowering and peak green-up dates (Arft et al., 1999; Høye et al., 2007; Oberbauer et al., 2013; Prevéy et al., 2019). The sensitivity of plant communities to phenological change is also expected to be greater in cold, high latitude sites than warmer sites (Prevéy et al., 2017). Variation in phenology can have strong influences on competitive interactions and species coexistence (Wolkovich and Cleland, 2011) and there are important concerns regarding how these altered life-cycle timings may result in trophic mismatch with insect pollinators (Høye et al., 2014; Schmidt et al., 2016) and migratory herbivores (Doiron et al., 2015).

There have only been a few long-term studies of climateinduced phenological effects in a natural high Arctic setting (e.g., Bjorkman et al., 2015; Høye and Forchhammer, 2008) due to the area's remoteness and the investment required for field collection in Arctic environments (Martin et al., 2012; Metcalfe et al., 2018). In order to overcome these challenges, studies have often utilized passive warming devices such as in situ experimental warming chambers to simulate the effects of climate change on plant communities (Henry and Molau, 1997; Elmendorf et al., 2012b) and plant traits (Baruah et al., 2017; Bjorkman et al., 2018). These open-top chamber (OTC) studies have demonstrated a range of effects on plants, including changes in aboveground productivity, altered species dominance, and shifting biodiversity, with strong regional variation observed in the direction of response (Elmendorf et al., 2012a). In particular, experiments utilizing OTCs have demonstrated that high Arctic phenology is especially sensitive to warming temperatures (Prevéy et al., 2017), though interestingly these responses often differ at the species- or functional group-level (Arft et al., 1999; Cooper, 2014; Prevéy et al., 2019). Previous research has found support for the correspondence between observational data and OTC studies for some plant community response variables (e.g., abundance changes; Elmendorf et al., 2015). However, this has not been the case for phenological response to warming. Wolkovich et al. (2012) demonstrated that experimental studies consistently underpredicted the response of phenology to warming, as compared to long-term studies. They suggest this may be due to artifacts introduced by the chambers themselves, as well as other proximate drivers of phenology change that are not captured through experimental warming studies.

One such neglected driver relates to the response of nearsurface ground ice to climate change. Permafrost landscapes display a high degree of topographic irregularity associated with buried ground ice and the dynamics of seasonally thawed ground, generally called the active layer. The active layer is important as seasonal freeze-thaw cycles result in patterned ground features that can be highly reactive to variations in air temperature, with impacts ranging from small downward shifts in relief of a few centimeters, to ground slides and slumps measured in meters (Pollard, 2017). Up to 50% of the volume of the top 3m of ground in the high Arctic may be composed of ground ice (Pollard and French, 1980; Couture and Pollard, 1998, 2007; Liljedahl et al., 2016) mainly in the form of ice wedges. Ice wedges are a v-shaped body of ice and are a ubiquitous feature of permafrost environments, found within up to 25% of the Earth's terrestrial surface (Zhang et al., 1999). An increase in seasonal thaw can result in ice wedge melt (thermokarst), which depresses the overlying trough soil (subsidence; Liljedahl et al., 2016) and creates a highly patterned landscape of interconnected polygons with shallow troughs underlain by ice wedges (Pollard, 2017). The subsidence of ice wedges increases winter snowpack

depth and the collection of surface water in an otherwise water-limited environment. This new moisture regime promotes plant growth that insulates the ground from warm summer temperatures, resulting in shallower active layers and overall colder ground temperatures throughout the growing season (Shur and Jorgenson, 2007).

A major reason for the mismatch between phenological observations and experimental warming results in the high Arctic may be the neglect of key geomorphic changes predicted to occur concurrently with climate warming. Climate change has increased rates of thermokarst in this region (Ward Jones et al., 2019) and this is predicted to continue unabated into the future (Jorgenson et al., 2015). Thermokarst is expected to drive down soil temperatures through complex hydrological interactions, resulting in the recruitment of wetland vegetation to replace traditionally polar desert habitats (Becker et al., 2016). Phenology studies employing passive warming methods generally sample from stable ground surfaces, thereby ignoring relevant factors such as changes to surface hydrology (Woo and Young, 2006), active layer depth (seasonal depth of thaw) (Jiang et al., 2012), and ground stability (Jorgenson et al., 2015). The question remains as to how geomorphological drivers may affect leafing and flowering times, and whether these results agree with previous syntheses of phenology studies in regions commonly underlain by permafrost. Given that thawed permafrost and melting ground ice result in a substantial divergence in vegetation community composition (Jorgenson et al., 2015; Becker et al., 2016), another major question is whether changes in phenology at the landscape scale are driven by changes in within-species timing or by plant community turnover resulting from the creation of thermokarst wetlands.

This study examines how geomorphologic processes act to drive phenological response in high Arctic plant communities. We adopted a space-for-time approach using both speciesand plot-level measures of phenology across a thermokarst gradient to examine the influence of geomorphological change on phenology. We conducted this research at a site of naturally occurring climate-induced thermokarst on the Fosheim Peninsula, Ellesmere Island, Nunavut within the Canadian high Arctic (Pollard, 2000). This region has experienced recent widespread initialization of thermokarst activity over the past decade due to climate warming (Ward Jones et al., 2019), stressing the importance of understanding how thermokarst will impact both plant communities and their life cycles. We compared changes in a suite of phenological traits across plant communities in both undisturbed polar desert and thermokarst terrain, as well as differences across polygon features created by ice wedge degradation (elevated tops vs subsided troughs). More specifically, we examined how the development of thermokarst drives changes in community-level phenology as well as the intraspecific variability in phenology of a widespread species, Salix arctica. We predicted the following: (1) thermokarst troughs would experience colder ground temperatures due to the subsidence of ice wedges and associated abiotic changes (as seen in Becker et al., 2016) and (2) the phenology of vegetation in thermokarst areas would be delayed in comparison to nonthermokarst terrain due to thermokarst-driven temperature shifts (Arft et al., 1999). As thermokarst is responsible for strongly divergent microhabitat conditions that not only directly affect phenology, but also result in large biodiversity shifts across these steep gradients (Zona et al., 2011), we further examined the contribution of species turnover and intraspecific variability to phenological responses.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

This study was conducted at a site of climate-induced thermokarst in the high Arctic on the Fosheim Peninsula of Ellesmere Island, Nunavut, Canada (79.84574°N, 85.37028°W). This region is characteristic of a polar desert environment with little precipitation, nutrient poor soils, and an extremely short growing season. The Fosheim experiences an exceedingly cold mean annual air temperature (MAAT) of -18.8°C with summer temperatures only reaching an average of 6.1°C in July (Environment Canada, 2010). These cold conditions result in deep permafrost that is over 500 m thick (Taylor, 1991), exceptionally thin average seasonal ground thaw compared to other areas of the Arctic (mean active layer of 57 cm; Couture and Pollard, 2007), and a small species pool estimated at \sim 140 vascular plant species (Edlund et al., 1990). There is \sim 1456.8 km² of ground ice in the Fosheim Peninsula alone, of which ~700 km² likely consists of wedge ice (Couture and Pollard, 1998) though recent satellite based measurements have estimated that ice wedges could occur across 50% of the land cover of the peninsula, or \sim 3000 km² (Bernard-Grand'Maison and Pollard, 2018). We selected a 200 m \times 100 m study site (panel A of Figure 1) to be characteristic of the general landscape of the Fosheim Peninsula, with geomorphic and vegetation differences at the site representative of localized thermokarst processes predicted to increase with a warming climate as outlined in Becker et al. (2016). Panels B and C of Figure 1 further



FIGURE 1 | (A) Photo depicting an area of thermokarst (ground ice melt) on the Fosheim Peninsula, Ellesmere Island, Nunavut, Canada. The photograph shows the study site during the summer season, where thermokarst and adjacent polar desert polygons were sampled. **(B)** Photo depicting a polygon trough. **(C)** This photo highlights the presence of polygon features across the landscape, showing ice wedge polygons with high relief tops and low relief troughs.

demonstrate the differences in microtopography encountered in this region, with panel B illustrating subsidence due to ice wedge degradation (producing a polygon trough), and panel C showing the typical polygonal patterning found in these ground ice-dominated landscapes.

Data Collection

As thermokarst causes an abrupt disturbance in temperature regime and ground stability (Jorgenson et al., 2015), we used microtopography as a natural experiment in which to assess whether differences in abundance-weighted phenology were due more to intraspecific variability or changes in the abundance and identity of species in the community. Phenological data and ground temperature data for this study were collected in concert with abiotic and biotic data collected for a separate study during the polar summer of 2013 (see Becker et al. (2016) for further methodological details). We chose a study site containing a thermokarst wetland in order to sample an area undergoing climate-induced permafrost melt and the adjacent polar desert terrain. Both of these ground states exhibit polygonal microtopographies, with higher relief "tops" and lower relief "troughs." We established plots immediately after snowmelt using a stratified sampling approach along five transects running 200 m east to west, spaced 25 m apart north to south. We systematically sampled each polygon top and trough feature traversed by the transects, placing 0.5 m² plots every 5-10 m at alternating polygon tops and troughs (allowing for some spatial variation due to differences in the sizes of each polygon feature traversed). Our design is fully factorial, with plots located in either polar desert or thermokarst ground states, and top or trough polygon features. We hereafter refer to the polar desert ground state as the control state, as we are interested in the shift in phenology due to an increase in thermokarst in this region. This resulted in 80 plots in total, with 20 plots each across each of four habitat categories: control (polar desert) top, control (polar desert) trough, thermokarst top and thermokarst trough. However, we report 75 plots in our results as there were five plots found in thermokarst troughs which remained submerged with water throughout the growing season. We visually estimated community composition and relative percent cover within each plot at approximately peak biomass. All vascular vegetation was identified to the species level, with nomenclature following Saarela et al. (2013) (see Supplementary Table S1 for species information).

We recorded hourly temperature changes through the summer season and computed total thaw degree days (TDD) using Onset HOBO data loggers buried at a depth of 10 cm (approximating maximum rooting depth) in each plot. TDD is a measure of the magnitude of warming above 0°C. To calculate TDD, we averaged temperature values to gain a daily mean temperature for each plot and summed mean temperatures for all days greater than 0°C. We chose to use TDD in our analyses, and not growing degree days (GDD, or cumulative temperature >5°C, the temperature at which plants generally experience growth), as our focal species are selected for growing in cold conditions and some of the phenophase dates observed occurred

before plots exhibited GDD values greater than 0. Data loggers were installed on June 28th immediately after snowmelt and retrieved on July 20th. Some ground thaw had already occurred in order to allow for sufficient burial depth (the ground freezes to the surface every winter); as such we consider our TDD metric as the relative magnitude in temperature experienced between microtopographies for the summer, rather than the absolute TDD for the summer period.

Phenological trait measures of both flowering and leaf emergence and growth were assessed within each plot for all vascular plant species. We recorded the following phenological traits as measures: (first) initial leaf growth, (first) full leaf out, (first) flower bud (including flower heads for grasses/sedges) and (first) open flowering, using methodology detailed in the United States National Phenology Network (NPN) (Denny et al., 2014). These phenophases capture a broad range of phenological responses that may be affected by thermokarst and have different implications for interactions between trophic levels (i.e., delayed flowering time may affect pollinators more, whereas delayed leafing may preferentially impact herbivores). Phenological measures were sampled every second day in each plot during the field season. Because many species within our plots are clonal and it is difficult to differentiate individuals, we recorded plot-level phenophase measures for each species.

Statistical Analysis of Phenological Data

All statistical analyses and graphics were conducted in R version 3.6.3 (R Core Team, 2020), using the package tidyverse for data wrangling (Wickham et al., 2019) and the packages ggthemes (Arnold, 2019) and cowplot (Wilke, 2019) for graphics.



TABLE 1 Abundance-weighted Type II ANOVA results for all four phenological
timing response variables.

Response	Effect	SS	F	Р	
Initial leaf growth	Ground state	5.9	3.345	0.072	
	Feature	0	0.018	0.895	
	Interaction	0.2	0.130	0.719	
First leaf out	Ground state	6.0	4.705	0.034	
	Feature	0.6	0.458	0.501	
	Interaction	5.7	4.465	0.038	
First flower bud	Ground state	1.9	0.244	0.623	
	Feature	18.6	2.412	0.125	
	Interaction	59.5	7.720	0.007	
First open flower	Ground state	3.7	0.569	0.454	
	Feature	2.3	0.349	0.557	
	Interaction	60.0	9.338	0.003	

Significant P-values (<0.05) are in bold.

In order to compare changes in community phenological responses, we calculated weighted average Julian dates for flower bud, open flowers, initial leaf growth, and full leaf out across all species within each plot. Weighted averages were based on community relative abundances generated using the function "decostand" in the R package vegan (Oksanen et al., 2019). We compared abundance weighted phenological timing using twoway ANOVAs with type II sum of squares using the car package (Fox and Weisberg, 2019), as sample number differed based on microtopography, and compared effects of top vs trough and control vs thermokarst using the function "emmeans" in the R package emmeans (Lenth, 2020), with all pairwise comparisons corrected using a tukey *p*-value adjustment. We additionally used the package nlme (Pinheiro et al., 2020) to test for the effect of spatial variation on our results. We performed the same analyses as above using linear mixed effects models with "transect" as a random effect and assessed whether there was statistical support for the inclusion of this as a random effect in our models. As we were also interested in evaluating within-species changes in phenology, we chose one species, S. arctica, to compare phenology traits across microtopography using a type II ANOVA. This species was selected as it was found in 80% of censused plots at this study site (it being the only species occupying >50% of plots censused) and was the most abundant species across the site, with an average of 60% cover in occupied plots. We performed the same statistical tests as described above, assessing differences in phenophase traits of S. arctica (non-weighted) as predicted by ground state, polygon feature, and their interaction. We assessed importance of these predictors using both type II ANOVAs and linear mixed effects models, as described previously.

To tease apart the predominant contributors to communityaveraged phenological timings, we decomposed variation in flowering and leafing dates into interspecific (species compositional turnover) and intraspecific (within-species variation) components across microtopography, following code adapted from Lepš et al. (2011). This approach is particularly suited to our study, as there are large species compositional differences in plant communities in thermokarst and polar desert habitats. Here we use "fixed" and "specific" averages to describe whether differences in mean trait variability between treatments at the plot-level are due to a change in species composition or in intraspecific trait changes. We first calculated fixed averages in phenological timings per species across the entire site, which is a single mean trait value for that species. Using only these fixed averages, we generated relative abundance weighted averages for each plot. Therefore, any observed differences in fixed averages can only be due to compositional change, or species turnover in plant communities. Specific averages used individual observations for each species within each plot to calculate a relative abundance weighted mean, and are the same averaged phenophase data that were compared in our previous analyses. The difference between fixed averages and specific averages removes the effect of species composition change, or turnover, and as such can be solely attributed to intraspecific variability in phenological timing. The response of phenophase timing to microtopography was analyzed using a two-way type II ANOVA, decomposed into the sum of squares of species turnover, intraspecific variability, and their covariation. See further details on this methodology in the Supplementary Information (Methods S1).

In order to assess the effects of temperature on phenology at our study site, we first tested overall differences in TDD across the summer season using a two-way type II ANOVA to account for unequal sample sizes. To test the effect of TDD on phenophases, we calculated a cumulative TDD for all days prior to the Julian date at which the phenophase trait commenced for all four phenophases tested. As we were testing relative abundance weighted means of phenophases, we rounded down the averaged number and generated a cumulative sum of average daily temperatures $>0^{\circ}$ C up to that whole Julian date, such that each plot and phenophase trait was attributed a unique TDD value. We analyzed each phenophase using linear models with the plot- and phenophase-specific TDD value as a predictor. As we were interested in whether ground state and polygon feature explained any residual variation after TDD was accounted for, we performed an ANCOVA analysis with TDD as the first covariate and polygon feature, ground state and their interaction as secondary predictors. This analysis controls for the effect of a covariate TDD and tests whether there is any remaining effect of our two treatments which were not explained by temperature.

We transformed data using a square root transformation for the response community-weighted initial leaf growth dates and a ln transformation for the predictor cumulative temperature where appropriate.

RESULTS

Data loggers were successfully retrieved on July 20th after 22 days in the ground (data inclusive of Julian dates 179–200), capturing the full window between early spring (before leaf growth or flowering commenced) and summer season. Across the study site, this particular summer was characterized by a late snowmelt on June 25th, colder than average July



phenophases: (A) initial leaf growth, (B) first leaf out, (C) first flower bud and (D) first open flower. Black lines denote total variation explained for each explanatory variable. Colored bars denote the proportional variance contribution for both species turnover (Turnover; gray) and intraspecific variability (Intraspec.; blue). See **Table 2** for associated statistics.

temperature of 4.4°C, and an early autumn snowfall on August 12th. This later snowmelt and early snowfall created a particularly short summer window for plant life to accomplish the typical lifecycle processes of inflorescence bloom, leaf growth, energy capture and storage, reproduction, and senescence. We found strong, significant differences in plot ground temperature for the different microtopographies. Thermokarst plots experienced significantly lower TDD for the study period than control areas (95.3 (SE 3.54) and 119.2 (SE 3.32), respectively; $F_{1,70} = 23.7$, P < 0.001), with polygon troughs having lower TDD than polygon tops (91.5 (SE 3.54) and 122.9 (SE 3.32), respectively;

 $F_{1,70} = 41.2$, P < 0.001) and no significant interaction effect ($F_{1,70} = 1.12$, P = 0.294; see panel A of **Supplementary Figure S1**).

Rather than being dominated only by *S. arctica* (as in the control plots), thermokarst plots were generally dominated by high-moisture preference species such as *Dupontia fisheri* and *Carex aquatilus*, in addition to *S. arctica* (Supplementary Figure S2). The entire species pool of the site was limited to 22 out of an estimated 140 indigenous to the area (see Supplementary Table S1) (Edlund et al., 1990), with five species unique to control plots and five species unique to thermokarst areas. Weighting phenophase traits by relative

abundance, we found a significant interaction effect between polygon feature and ground state for first leaf out, first flower bud, and first open flowers timings (Figure 2; see Table 1 for associated statistics). We found no significant differences between polygon tops in thermokarst or control plots for any of the phenophases. Compared to control troughs, thermokarst troughs had significantly or marginally significant delayed leaf out (1.20 days (SE 0.395), $t_{67} = -3.03$, P = 0.018), flower bud (2.29 days (SE 0.98), $t_{64} = -2.31$, P = 0.099), and open flowers $(2.56 \text{ days} (\text{SE } 0.94), t_{60} = -2.74, P = 0.039)$. Thermokarst troughs also exhibited delayed phenology as compared to thermokarst tops, with later flower bud (3.16 days (SE 1.02), $t_{64} = -3.11$, P = 0.015) and open flowers (2.60 days (SE 0.97), $t_{60} = -2.69$, P = 0.045). These significant delays (between 1.20 and 3.12 days) in three key phenological traits in plant communities found in depressed thermokarst troughs as opposed to thermokarst tops represent a 6.7-14.9% shift in timing across the growing season. The only trait to differ from these overall trends was initial leaf growth, with no significant effects of ground state, polygon feature, or their interaction.

In order to test whether spatial variation may play a role in the results we found, we performed the same analyses using linear mixed effects models including transect as a random effect (Supplementary Table S2). We found no statistical support for including the random effect in our models for those phenophase traits which showed a significant effect of microtopography on Julian date, with the simple linear model showing consistently lower AIC values. We then used the linear models to decompose variation due to intraspecific change and community turnover for all phenophase traits (Figure 3 and Table 2). Species turnover comprised the greatest contribution to variation in phenophase explained by ground state and the interaction between ground state and polygon feature. For first leaf out and first flower bud, there was a large positive covariation between turnover and intraspecific contributions to the interaction of ground state and feature, whereas covariation in the interaction term was smaller and negative for initial leaf growth and open flowers.

We evaluated whether cumulative ground temperature up to a phenological event could explain differences in our leaf or flowering phenophase differences across our site. We found that cumulative TDD was positively correlated with first leaf bud (df = 72, R^2 = 0.216, P < 0.001), full leaf out (df = 68, $R^2 = 0.193, P < 0.001$, flower bud (df = 65, $R^2 = 0.505$, P < 0.001), and first open flowering dates (df = 61, $R^2 = 0.607$, P < 0.001; panel B of **Supplementary Figure S1**). We also found that the predictors ground state and polygon feature explained residual variation after TDD was accounted for in an ANCOVA (Figure 4; see Table 3 for associated statistics). We found that there remained no effect of ground state or polygon feature while including TDD as a covariate for first leaf bud. The effect of site, type and their interaction were significant for first leaf out, with thermokarst troughs delayed compared to control tops (1.24 days (SE 0.35), $t_{65} = -3.50$, P = 0.005), thermokarst tops (1.12 days (SE 0.36), $t_{65} = -3.10$, P = 0.017) and control troughs (1.12 days (SE 0.34), $t_{65} = -3.27$, P = 0.011). For first flower bud there was a direct effect of polygon feature and the interaction of feature and ground state, with thermokarst troughs

TABLE 2 | Variance decomposition results for (A) initial leaf growth, (B) first leaf out, (C) first flower bud and (D) first open flower phenology measures.

	Turnover	Intraspecific	Covariation	Total
(A) Initial leaf growth				
Ground state	6.7	0	-0.8	5.9
Feature	0.7	0.5	-1.2	0
Interaction	1.4	0.5	-1.7	0.2
Residuals	66.8	50.2	8.2	125.2
Total	75.6	51.2	4.5	131.3
(B) First leaf out				
Ground state	7.0	0	-1	6.0
Feature	0	0.5	0.1	0.6
Interaction	2.0	0.9	2.8	5.7
Residuals	20.6	70.8	-5.3	86.1
Total	29.6	72.2	-3.4	98.4
(C) First flower bud				
Ground state	0.9	0.2	0.8	1.9
Feature	1.2	10.3	7.1	18.6
Interaction	40.7	1.8	17.0	59.5
Residuals	387.0	114.0	-7.7	493.3
Total	429.8	126.3	17.2	573.3
(D) First open flower				
Ground state	6.0	0.3	-2.6	3.7
Feature	0	2.3	0	2.3
Interaction	65.0	0.1	-5.1	60.0
Residuals	333.3	54.7	-2.2	385.8
Total	404.3	57.4	-9.9	451.8

Sum of squares were calculated using Type II ANOVAs, and are displayed for each factor in the analysis, ground State and feature, as well as their interaction, model residuals and total model variation. Sum of squares are decomposed into the contributions by species turnover, intraspecific variability and their covariation. Covariation is calculated by subtracting both species turnover and intraspecific variability contributions from the Total column, and can be negative or positive. Values are bolded if significant (P < 0.05).

also delayed as compared to control tops (2.02 days (SE 0.68), $t_{62} = -3.00$, P = 0.025), thermokarst tops (2.52 days (SE 0.70), $t_{62} = -3.61$, P = 0.004) and control troughs (1.87 days (SE 0.67), $t_{62} = -2.78$, P = 0.043). For first open flowers, we found that there was no significant interaction (as found when including only the categorical predictors), but that there was a direct effect of polygon feature and ground state. For this phenophase thermokarst troughs were delayed as compared to control tops [2.28 days (SE 0.66), $t_{58} = -3.46$, P = 0.006] and thermokarst tops [2.11 days (SE 0.64), $t_{58} = -3.28$, P = 0.011], but not significantly so for control troughs.

In order to evaluate intraspecific variation in phenological responses across microtopography, we focused on the species *S. arctica* which was found to be widespread and abundant across both polygon feature and ground state (**Figure 5**). Both initial leaf growth and full leaf out phenophases showed significant interaction effects between ground state and feature ($F_{1,53} = 6.0$, P = 0.018, and $F_{1,55} = 7.1$, P = 0.010, respectively). However, after a pairwise comparison correction, initial leaf growth was only found to be marginally significantly delayed [1.05 days (SE 0.41)] compared to thermokarst tops ($t_{53} = -2.54$, P = 0.065). Leaf out was delayed 1.83 days (SE 0.69) in thermokarst troughs



categories, while controlling for cumulative thaw degree days (TDD). Comparisons are (A) initial leaf growth (TDD = 8.0), (B) first leaf out (TDD = 22.6), (C) first flower bud (TDD = 12.0) and (D) first open flower (TDD = 23.1). Points denote mean values, while bars represent 95% confidence intervals.

compared to thermokarst tops ($t_{55} = 2.66$, P = 0.049) but presented 1.32 days (SE 0.50) earlier in thermokarst tops than control tops, though this was also found to be only marginally significant ($t_{55} = 2.64$, P = 0.051). We found no effect of ground state or polygon feature on first flower bud date. Polygon feature was the predominant control on first open flowering in this species, with open flowers delayed 1.01 days (SE 0.45) in troughs compared to tops ($t_{25} = -2.28$, P = 0.031; $F_{1,25} = 6.7$, P = 0.016).

DISCUSSION

The delays we found in three key phenological traits for plant communities in thermokarst troughs demonstrate the impact of a geomorphological process that has largely been overlooked in ecology literature. Our results suggest that thermokarst, and the subsequent ground subsidence due to ice wedge degradation, decreases soil temperature and these altered abiotic conditions affect key phenophase timings. The differences we observed in plot-averaged phenophase traits are largely driven by turnover in community membership, and not intraspecific variability, which operate differently depending on microtopography. We found that ground state (thermokarst or non-thermokarst) and polygon feature (top or trough) explained residual variation in our models after accounting for temperature. This suggests that geomorphic features influence other environmental variables (such as soil moisture, active layer depth, snowpack accumulation, and spring runoff water collection; Jorgenson et al., 2015) important for predicting phenological events. Thermokarst trough communities experienced a 7–15% delay

TABLE 3 Abundance-weighted Type II ANCOVA results for all four phenological timing response variables, including cumulative Thaw Degree Days (TDD) as a covariate.

Response	Effect	SS	F	Р	
Initial leaf growth	TDD	27.5	19.553	<0.001	
	Ground state	2.7	1.912	0.171	
	Polygon feature	1.1	0.779	0.381	
	Interaction	0	0.001	0.922	
First leaf out	TDD	22.7	5 19.553 <0.00 7 1.912 0.17 1 0.779 0.38 0.001 0.92 7 23.424 <0.00	<0.001	
	Ground state	6.2	6.392	0.013	
	Polygon feature	5.1	5.229	0.025	
	Interaction	4.3	4.415	0.040	
First flower bud	TDD	264.6	73.167	<0.001	
	Ground state	7.4	2.049	0.157	
First flower bud	Polygon feature	24.9	6.888	0.011	
	Interaction	22.4	6.199	0.015	
First open flower	TDD	205.8	73.125	<0.001	
	Ground state	11.9	4.228	0.044	
	Polygon feature	27.3	9.708	0.003	
	Interaction	6.9	2 454	0 122	

Significant P-values (<0.05) are in bold.

in phenological timing, which is contrary to most phenological warming predictions for the Arctic. While thermokarst requires the presence of ground ice to occur, the fact that it is present in up to 50% of the near-surface ground volume of the high Arctic points to a large area of the landscape that could experience these microtopographical changes (Pollard and French, 1980). Thus, while warming in stable areas is likely to advance plant phenology, concurrent and patchy changes to the landscape via subsidence may have delaying effects on phenology and community turnover.

Arctic phenology is predominantly driven by cues which vary inter-annually (e.g., temperature, snowmelt and soil thaw), vs cues which are invariant (e.g., photoperiod; Wheeler et al., 2015), and plant phenological timing tends to be more sensitive to these variations at colder sites (Prevéy et al., 2017). As these variant drivers are impacted by thermokarst, phenology in the Arctic may be particularly sensitive to ground processes. Interestingly, the delays we found in thermokarst trough phenology (1-3 days) are similar in magnitude, but opposite in direction to the 2-5 day advancement in phenology found over two decades in an OTC warming experiment at a nearby site on Ellesmere Island, Nunavut, Canada (Bjorkman et al., 2015). We caution that the results found in our study are from a single site over a single growing season, and while there are inherent limitations with these constraints, we suggest that this study can still provide insights into the often-overlooked effect of geomorphology on vegetation in the arctic. If thermokarst-induced changes to plant communities tend to delay phenology while drier sites experience earlier phenology [or no significant change, as found in control plots in Bjorkman et al. (2015)], we may see a broadening of overall Arctic phenological windows, based on the heterogeneous response of landscape microtopography due to climate warming. Thermokarst may delay flowering such that bud break and flower development occur later in the summer growing period for some species, while earlier flowering cued by early snow melt in non-thermokarst areas may increase risk of frost damage for flowers (Wheeler et al., 2015). Thermokarst-induced conditions tend to delay snowmelt timing, an important phenological driver which we were unable to assess in this study. This may contribute to an inequality of fitness in plant communities across microtopographies, further driving differences in communitylevel diversity and abundance across the landscape.

Given there are such large shifts in community membership between the microtopographies at our site, we used a relative sitebased measure to compare these disparate communities. Recent work suggests that this approach is a powerful way to compare phenology across studies with dissimilar plant communities (Prevéy et al., 2017), such as those created by the effects of thermokarst. Site-level measures of phenology are an important way of quantifying how resource availabilities for pollinators and herbivores in the high Arctic may shift with climate change as both resident pollinators (Elberling and Olesen, 1999; Olesen and Jordano, 2002) and herbivores (Manseau and Gauthier, 2013) tend to be generalists capable of utilizing a suite of available plant life. However, as responses to climate change are often speciesand functional group specific (Iler et al., 2013; Post et al., 2016) we need to better understand how intraspecific variability and species turnover both contribute to average phenological change in plant communities. Our results suggest that phenology is largely delayed at the plot-level for thermokarst troughs because the changed abiotic conditions act as environmental filters which favor shifts in plant community membership. In certain cases, such as for the first leaf bud and first open flower phenophases, we see a negative covariance in the direct effect of ground state or feature. Here, turnover and intraspecific variability are selecting for opposing (early vs late) phenological dates, which may explain why there are few significant direct effects of polygon feature or ground state. Examining a dominant species at our site, our analysis of intraspecific variation demonstrates that S. arctica does shift phenophase timings in response to the changed abiotic conditions associated with ice wedge thermokarst (i.e., in general, thermokarst delays phenophase timings). However, this effect is not consistent across phenophase traits and for first leaf out can depend on the polygon feature a community is found in (e.g., thermokarst tops found an advancement in timing compared to non-thermokarst terrain).

The melting of ground ice has a multitude of effects on the ecology and vegetation of the high Arctic (Billings and Peterson, 1980). However, to our knowledge, climate-induced changes to geomorphic features have yet to be considered when projecting phenological change in a warming Arctic. The changed hydrological pattern of thermokarst results in colder and more stable ground temperatures due to increased vegetation cover, which has a dampening effect on both daily and seasonal temperature variation (Shur and Jorgenson, 2007; Becker and Pollard, 2016). The species found colonizing areas undergoing thermokarst are likely drawn from the local high Arctic species pool already present in neighboring wetland areas (Cooper et al., 2004), and these locally adapted wetland species could be timed to complete life history processes within the narrow



summer window despite colder summer conditions imposed by thermokarst processes (Becker and Pollard, 2016). The cooling effects of thermokarst-altered abiotic conditions might offset effects of warming air temperatures, similar to that of later snow melt (Wipf and Rixen, 2010), and are difficult or impossible to replicate using experimental warming studies. It is clear that there are multiple drivers of ecological change in the high Arctic, and an acknowledgment of the interaction between warming temperatures and geomorphological processes may alter our predictions of how climate change will impact this region.

Perhaps the greatest concern of climate change effects on high Arctic phenology is trophic mismatch, which is a lack of synchrony between the life cycle timing of consumers and their resources (Durant et al., 2007). In the case of the high Arctic, many organisms are largely transient either as resident insect pollinators with short summer life cycles, or migratory birds (McKinnon et al., 2012). Deepening snow conditions delay insect emergence (Høye and Forchhammer, 2008), and as ice wedge thermokarst leads to trough subsidence, and thereby a deeper snowpack, this suggests delayed insect emergence for colonies within troughs. Interestingly, a delayed vegetation phenology in troughs but advancement in non-thermokarst areas may lead to an overall broadening of the window for plant provisions that insects rely on. Insects that emerge late will not benefit from this, but insects that advance their timings in concordance with non-thermokarst terrain may see a net benefit in a longer period of resource availability. Many migratory birds nest in the Arctic and their reproductive timings are tuned to account for peak plant nutrition. For example, some species such as Snow Geese, *Chen caerulescens*, are only able to partially adjust

their breeding phenology to compensate for availability of highquality food and timing mismatches result in poor gosling growth (Doiron et al., 2015). Our leaf phenophase results suggest a delayed timing for peak green-up in thermokarst trough communities, which are one of the more productive wetland habitats available to these organisms in the polar desert climate. This also infers a later date for peak leaf-nitrogen, an important food source for geese (Chapin, 1980). Additionally, our results show thermokarst-induced trough community reshuffling resulted in higher biomass of *Dupontia* and *Eriophorum* species – resources preferred by growing chicks (Manseau and Gauthier, 2013). Given the prevalence of thermally sensitive ground ice in the high Arctic, the cumulative effects of shifting phenological timing on trophic mismatch should be investigated further.

CONCLUSION

The geomorphology and ecology of the high Arctic are tightly interconnected and a warming climate is predicted to affect both greatly. Given the prevalence of thermally sensitive ground ice and the resulting abiotic changes that occur due to thermokarst, it is essential that we consider this geomorphological process when predicting the effects of climate change on plant phenology. Due to the patchy but significant distribution of ground ice, at a landscape level we are likely to see two divergent phenological results as a consequence of climate change: (1) delayed phenology of communities overlaying thermokarst-affected ice wedge troughs and (2) an increased divergence in phenological timings between polygon features. We emphasize the necessity of considering geomorphological change in studies of the effects of climate change on plant communities found in areas underlain by permafrost, as these ground states underlie a large portion of the high Arctic landscape and are particularly susceptible to the effects of climate warming. Additionally, we suggest that the bridging of historically disparate natural sciences will improve on our ability to predict the effects of climate change, or at the very least, increase our understanding of the underlying intricacies of natural systems.

REFERENCES

- Arft, A. M., Walker, M. D., Gurevitch, J., Alatalo, J. M., Bret-Harte, M. S., Dale, M., et al. (1999). Responses of tundra plants to experimental warming: metaanalysis of the International Tundra Experiment. *Ecol. Monogr.* 69, 491–511. doi: 10.1890/0012-9615
- Arnold, J. B. (2019). ggthemes: Extra Themes, Scales and Geoms for "ggplot2.". Available online at: https://cran.R-project.org/package=ggthemes (accessed April, 2020).
- Baruah, G., Molau, U., Bai, Y., and Alatalo, J. M. (2017). Community and speciesspecific responses of plant traits to 23 years of experimental warming across subarctic tundra plant communities. *Sci. Rep.* 7:2571. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-02595-2
- Becker, M. S., Davies, T. J., and Pollard, W. H. (2016). Ground ice melt in the high Arctic leads to greater ecological heterogeneity. J. Ecol. 104, 114–124. doi: 10.1111/1365-2745.12491

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

Soil temperature and phenological observation data used in this publication are available from the Figshare repository (10.6084/m9.figshare.12248312).

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

CC and MB conceived of and conducted the field work for this project. CC analyzed the data. CC and MB wrote the manuscript. All authors contributed extensively to the drafts and approved the final manuscript.

FUNDING

This study was supported by a NSERC CGS-D to CC, a FRQNT doctoral research scholarship to MB, a research support opportunity from ACUNS and Environment Canada to MB, and a NSERC Discovery grant and ArcticNet funding to WP. Logistical support was provided by The Polar Continental Shelf Program, Natural Resources Canada.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank Jared Simpson for his assistance in the field, as well as Jonathan Davies and Signe Normand for their valuable comments on this manuscript. Petr Smilauer was of great help in adapting of the variance decomposition code from the original Lepš et al. (2011) paper. We also gratefully acknowledge the logistical assistance of the staff of Eureka Weather Station, Nunavut.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpls.2020.00759/ full#supplementary-material

- Becker, M. S., and Pollard, W. H. (2016). Sixty-year legacy of human impacts on a high Arctic ecosystem. J. Appl. Ecol. 53, 876–884. doi: 10.1111/1365-2664.12603
- Bernard-Grand'Maison, C., and Pollard, W. (2018). An estimate of ice wedge volume for a High Arctic polar desert environment. Fosheim Peninsula, Ellesmere Island. Cryosph 12, 3589–3604. doi: 10.5194/tc-12-3589-2018
- Billings, W. D., and Peterson, K. M. (1980). Vegetational change and ice-wedge polygons through the thaw-lake cycle in Arctic Alaska. Arct. Alp. Res. 12, 413–432.
- Bjorkman, A. D., Elmendorf, S. C., Beamish, A. L., Vellend, M., and Henry, G. H. R. (2015). Contrasting effects of warming and increased snowfall on Arctic tundra plant phenology over the past two decades. *Glob. Chang. Biol.* 21, 4651–4661. doi: 10.1111/gcb.13051
- Bjorkman, A. D., Myers-Smith, I. H., Elmendorf, S. C., Normand, S., Rüger, N., Beck, P. S. A., et al. (2018). Plant functional trait change across a warming tundra biome. *Nature* 562, 57–62. doi: 10.1038/s41586-018-0563-7

- Callaghan, T. V., Johansson, M., Anisimov, O., Christiansen, H. H., Instanes, A., Romanovsky, V., et al. (2011). Snow, Water, Ice and Permafrost in the Arctic (SWIPA): Climate Change and the Cryosphere. Norway: AMAP.
- Chapin, F. S. (1980). The mineral nutrition of wild plants. Annu. Rev. Ecol. Syst. 11, 233–260. doi: 10.1146/annurev.es.11.110180.001313
- Cooper, E. J. (2014). Warmer shorter winters disrupt arctic terrestrial ecosystems. Annu. Rev. Ecol. Evol. Syst. 45, 271–295. doi: 10.1146/annurev-ecolsys-120213-191620
- Cooper, E. J., Cooper, E. J., Alsos, I. G., Alsos, I. G., Hagen, D., Hagen, D., et al. (2004). Plant recruitment in the High Arctic: seed bank and seedling emergence on Svalbard. J. Veg. Sci. 15, 115–124. doi: 10.1658/1100-9233
- Couture, N. J., and Pollard, W. H. (1998). An assessment of ground ice volume near Eureka. Northwest Territories. *Permafr. Seventh Int. Conf.* 55, 195–200.
- Couture, N. J., and Pollard, W. H. (2007). Modelling geomorphic response to climatic change. *Clim. Change* 85, 407–431. doi: 10.1007/s10584-007-9309-5
- Denny, E. G., Gerst, K. L., Miller-Rushing, A. J., Tierney, G. L., Crimmins, T. M., Enquist, C. A. F., et al. (2014). Standardized phenology monitoring methods to track plant and animal activity for science and resource management applications. *Int. J. Biometeorol.* 58, 591–601. doi: 10.1007/s00484-014-0789-5
- Doiron, M., Gauthier, G., and Lévesque, E. (2015). Trophic mismatch and its effects on the growth of young in an Arctic herbivore. *Glob. Chang. Biol.* 21, 4364–4376. doi: 10.1111/gcb.13057
- Durant, J. M., Hjermann, D., Ottersen, G., and Stenseth, N. C. (2007). Climate and the match or mismatch between predator requirements and resource availability. *Clim. Res.* 33, 271–283. doi: 10.3354/cr033271
- Edlund, S. A., Woo, M.-K., and Young, K. L. (1990). Climate, hydrology and vegetation patterns Hot Weather Creek. Ellesmere Island, Arctic Canada. Nord. Hydrol. 21, 273–286. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1520282113
- Elberling, H., and Olesen, J. M. (1999). The structure of a high latitude plant-flower visitor system: the dominance of flies. *Ecography* 22, 314–323. doi: 10.1111/j. 1600-0587.1999.tb00507.x
- Elmendorf, S. C., Henry, G. H. R., Hollister, R. D., Björk, R. G., Bjorkman, A. D., Callaghan, T. V., et al. (2012a). Global assessment of experimental climate warming on tundra vegetation: heterogeneity over space and time. *Ecol. Lett.* 15, 164–175. doi: 10.1111/j.1461-0248.2011.01716.x
- Elmendorf, S. C., Henry, G. H. R., Hollister, R. D., Björk, R. G., Boulanger-Lapointe, N., Cooper, E. J., et al. (2012b). Plot-scale evidence of tundra vegetation change and links to recent summer warming. *Nat. Clim. Chang.* 2, 453–457. doi: 10. 1038/nclimate1465
- Elmendorf, S. C., Henry, G. H. R., Hollister, R. D., Fosaa, A. M., Gould, W. A., Hermanutz, L., et al. (2015). Experiment, monitoring, and gradient methods used to infer climate change effects on plant communities yield consistent patterns. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 112, 448–452. doi: 10.1073/ pnas.1410088112
- Environment Canada (2010). Canadian Climate Normals, Station Data From Eureka, Nunavut. Ottawa: Environment Canada.
- Fox, J., and Weisberg, S. (2019). An {R} Companion to Applied Regression. 3rd Edn. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Henry, G. H. R., and Molau, U. (1997). Tundra plants and climate change: the International Tundra Experiment (ITEX). *Glob. Chang. Biol.* 3, 1–9. doi: 10. 1111/j.1365-2486.1997.gcb132.x
- Høye, T. T., Eskildsen, A., Hansen, R. R., Bowden, J. J., Schmidt, N. M., and Kissling, W. D. (2014). Phenology of high-arctic butterflies and their floral resources: species-specific responses to climate change. *Curr. Zool.* 60, 243–251. doi: 10.1093/czoolo/60.2.243
- Høye, T. T., and Forchhammer, M. C. (2008). Phenology of high-arctic arthropods: effects of climate on spatial. seasonal, and inter-annual variation. *Adv. Ecol. Res.* 40, 299–324. doi: 10.1016/S0065-2504(07)00013-X
- Høye, T. T., Post, E., Meltofte, H., Schmidt, N. M., and Forchhammer, M. C. (2007). Rapid advancement of spring in the High Arctic. *Curr. Biol.* 17, R449–R451. doi: 10.1016/J.CUB.2007.04.047
- Iler, A. M., Høye, T. T., Inouye, D. W., and Schmidt, N. M. (2013). Longterm trends mask variation in the direction and magnitude of short-term phenological shifts. Am. J. Bot. 100, 1398–1406. doi: 10.3732/ajb.1200490
- IPCC (2014). in Climate Change 2014: Synthesis Report. Contribution of Working Groups I, II and III to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, eds R. K. Pachauri, and L. A. Meyer (Geneva: Core Writing Team).

- Jiang, Y., Zhuang, Q., and O'Donnell, J. A. (2012). Modeling thermal dynamics of active layer soils and near-surface permafrost using a fully coupled water and heat transport model. J. Geophys. Res. 117, 1–15. doi: 10.1029/2012JD017512
- Jorgenson, M. T., Kanevskiy, M., Shur, Y., Moskalenko, N., Brown, D. R. N., Wickland, K., et al. (2015). Role of ground ice dynamics and ecological feedbacks in recent ice wedge degradation and stabilization. J. Geophys. Res. F Earth Surf. 120, 2280–2297. doi: 10.1002/2015JF003602
- Lenth, R. (2020). *emmeans: Estimated Marginal Means, aka Least-Squares Means.* Available online at: https://cran.r-project.org/package=emmeans (accessed April, 2020).
- Lepš, J., de Bello, F., Šmilauer, P., and Doležal, J. (2011). Community trait response to environment: disentangling species turnover vs intraspecific trait variability effects. *Ecography* 34, 856–863. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0587.2010.06904.x
- Lewkowicz, A. G., and Way, R. G. (2019). Extremes of summer climate trigger thousands of thermokarst landslides in a High Arctic environment. *Nat. Commun.* 10:1329. doi: 10.1038/s41467-019-09314-7
- Liljedahl, A. K., Boike, J., Daanen, R. P., Fedorov, A. N., Frost, G. V., Grosse, G., et al. (2016). Pan-Arctic ice-wedge degradation in warming permafrost and its influence on tundra hydrology. *Nat. Geosci.* 9, 312–318. doi: 10.1038/ngeo2674
- Manseau, M., and Gauthier, G. (2013). Interactions between greater Snow Geese and their rearing habitat. *Ecology* 74, 2045–2055. doi: 10.2307/1940850
- Martin, L. J., Blossey, B., and Ellis, E. (2012). Mapping where ecologists work: biases in the global distribution of terrestrial ecological observations. *Front. Ecol. Environ.* 10:196–201. doi: 10.1890/110154
- McKinnon, L., Picotin, M., Bolduc, E., Juillet, C., and Bêty, J. (2012). Timing of breeding, peak food availability, and effects of mismatch on chick growth in birds nesting in the High Arctic. *Can. J. Zool.* 90, 961–971. doi: 10.1139/z20 12-064
- Metcalfe, D. B., Hermans, T. D. G., Ahlstrand, J., Becker, M., Berggren, M., Björk, R. G., et al. (2018). Patchy field sampling biases understanding of climate change impacts across the Arctic. *Nat. Ecol. Evol.* 2, 1443–1448. doi: 10.1038/s41559-018-0612-5
- Oberbauer, S. F., Elmendorf, S. C., Troxler, T. G., Hollister, R. D., Rocha, A. V., Bret-Harte, M. S., et al. (2013). Phenological response of tundra plants to background climate variation tested using the International Tundra Experiment. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. B Biol. Sci.* 368:20120481. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2012.0481
- Oksanen, J., Blanchet, F. G., Friendly, M., Kindt, R., Legendre, P., McGlinn, D., et al. (2019). *vegan: Community Ecology Package*. Available online at: https://cran.r-project.org/package=vegan (accessed April, 2020).
- Olesen, J. M., and Jordano, P. (2002). Geographic patterns in plant-pollinator mutualistic networks. *Ecology* 83, 2416–2424. doi: 10.1890/0012-9658(2002) 083[2416:gpippm]2.0.co;2
- Pinheiro, J., Bates, D., DebRoy, S., Sarkar, D., and R Core Team. (2020). nlme: Linear and nonlinear Mixed Effects Models. Available online at: https://cran.rproject.org/package=nlme (accessed April, 2020).
- Pollard, W. H. (2000). Distribution and characterization of ground ice on Fosheim Peninsula. Bull. Geol. Surv. Canada 529, 207–233.
- Pollard, W. H. (2017). "Periglacial processes in glacial environments," in Past Glacial Environments, eds J. Menzies, and V. Japp (Amsterdam: Elsevier), 585.
- Pollard, W. H., and French, H. M. (1980). A first approximation of the volume of ground ice, Richards Island, Pleistocene Mackenzie delta, Northwest Territories, Canada. *Can. Geotech. J.* 17, 509–516. doi: 10.1139/t80-059
- Post, E., Kerby, J., Pedersen, C., and Steltzer, H. (2016). Highly individualistic rates of plant phenological advance associated with arctic sea ice dynamics. *Biol. Lett.* 12:20160332. doi: 10.1098/rsbl.2016.0332
- Prevéy, J., Vellend, M., Rüger, N., Hollister, R. D., Bjorkman, A. D., Myers-Smith, I. H., et al. (2017). Greater temperature sensitivity of plant phenology at colder sites: implications for convergence across northern latitudes. *Glob. Chang. Biol.* 23, 2660–2671. doi: 10.1111/gcb.13619
- Prevéy, J. S., Rixen, C., Rüger, N., Høye, T. T., Bjorkman, A. D., Myers-Smith, I. H., et al. (2019). Warming shortens flowering seasons of tundra plant communities. *Nat. Ecol. Evol.* 3, 45–52. doi: 10.1038/s41559-018-0745-6
- R Core Team (2020). R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing. Vienna: R Core Team.
- Saarela, J. M., Sokoloff, P. C., Gillespie, L. J., Consaul, L. L., and Bull, R. D. (2013). DNA barcoding the Canadian Arctic flora: core plastid barcodes (rbcL + matK) for 490 vascular plant species. *PLoS One* 8:e77982. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0077982

- Schmidt, N. M., Mosbacher, J. B., Nielsen, P. S., Rasmussen, C., Høye, T. T., and Roslin, T. (2016). An ecological function in crisis? The temporal overlap between plant flowering and pollinator function shrinks as the Arctic warms. *Ecography* 39, 1250–1252. doi: 10.1111/ecog.02261
- Schuur, E. A. G., and Mack, M. C. (2018). Ecological response to permafrost thaw and consequences for local and global ecosystem services. *Annu. Rev. Ecol. Evol. Syst.* 49, 279–301. doi: 10.1146/annurev-ecolsys-121415-03 2349
- Shur, Y. L., and Jorgenson, M. T. (2007). Patterns of permafrost formation and degradation in relation to climate and ecosystems. *Permafr. Periglac. Process.* 18, 7–19. doi: 10.1002/ppp.582
- Taylor, A. E. (1991). Holocene paleoenvironmental reconstruction from deep ground temperatures: a comparison with paleoclimate derived from the δ 180 record in an ice core from the Agassiz Ice Cap, Canadian Arctic Archipelago. *J. Glaciol.* 37, 209–219. doi: 10.1017/s002214300000722x
- Turetsky, M. R., Abbott, B. W., Jones, M. C., Anthony, K. W., Olefeldt, D., Schuur, E. A. G., et al. (2020). Carbon release through abrupt permafrost thaw. *Nat. Geosci.* 13, 138–143. doi: 10.1038/s41561-019-0526-0
- Ward Jones, M. K., Pollard, W. H., and Jones, B. M. (2019). Rapid initialization of retrogressive thaw slumps in the Canadian high Arctic and their response to climate and terrain factors. *Environ. Res. Lett.* 14:55006. doi: 10.1088/1748-9326/ab12fd
- Wheeler, H. C., Høye, T. T., Schmidt, N. M., Svenning, J.-C., and Forchhammer, M. C. (2015). Phenological mismatch with abiotic conditions—implications for flowering in Arctic plants. *Ecology* 96, 775–787. doi: 10.1890/14-0338.1
- Wickham, H., Averick, M., Bryan, J., Chang, W., D'Augstino, L., Mcgowan, A., et al. (2019). Welcome to the Tidyverse. J. Open Source Softw. 4:1686. doi: 10.21105/joss.01686
- Wilke, C. (2019). cowplot: Streamlined Plot Theme and Plot Annotations for "ggplot2". Available online at: https://cran.r-project.org/package=cowplot (accessed April, 2020).

- Wipf, S., and Rixen, C. (2010). A review of snow manipulation experiments in Arctic and alpine tundra ecosystems. *Polar Res.* 29, 95–109. doi: 10.1111/j.1751-8369.2010.00153.x
- Wolkovich, E. M., and Cleland, E. E. (2011). The phenology of plant invasions: a community ecology perspective. *Front. Ecol. Environ.* 9:287–294. doi: 10.1890/ 100033
- Wolkovich, E. M., Cook, B. I., Allen, J. M., Crimmins, T. M., Betancourt, J. L., Travers, S. E., et al. (2012). Warming experiments underpredict plant phenological responses to climate change. *Nature* 485, 494–497. doi: 10.1038/ nature11014
- Woo, M. K., and Young, K. L. (2006). High Arctic wetlands: their occurrence, hydrological characteristics and sustainability. J. Hydrol. 320, 432–450. doi: 10.1016/j.jhydrol.2005.07.025
- Zhang, T., Barry, R. G., Knowles, K., Heginbottom, J. A., and Brown, J. (1999). Statistics and characteristics of permafrost and ground-ice distribution in the Northern Hemisphere. *Polar Geogr.* 23, 132–154. doi: 10.1080/ 10889370802175895
- Zona, D., Lipson, D. A., Zulueta, R. C., Oberbauer, S. F., and Oechel, W. C. (2011). Microtopographic controls on ecosystem functioning in the Arctic Coastal Plain. J. Geophys. Res. 116:G00108. doi: 10.1029/2009JG001241

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Chisholm, Becker and Pollard. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Water Addition Prolonged the Length of the Growing Season of the Desert Shrub *Nitraria tangutorum* in a Temperate Desert

Fang Bao^{1,2}, Minghu Liu³, Yanli Cao¹, Jiazhu Li¹, Bin Yao¹, Zhiming Xin^{3,4}, Qi Lu^{1,3} and Bo Wu^{1,2*}

¹ Institute of Desertification Studies, Chinese Academy of Forestry, Beijing, China, ² Key Laboratory for Desert Ecosystem and Global Change, Chinese Academy of Forestry, Beijing, China, ³ Experimental Center of Desert Forestry, Chinese Academy of Forestry, Dengkou, China, ⁴ Inner Mongolia Dengkou Desert Ecosystem National Observation Research Station, Dengkou, China

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Yongshuo Fu, Beijing Normal University, China

Reviewed by:

Xuancheng Zhou, Beijing Normal University, China Bao Yang, Chinese Academy of Sciences, China

> *Correspondence: Bo Wu wubo@caf.ac.cn

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Functional Plant Ecology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Plant Science

Received: 25 February 2020 Accepted: 03 July 2020 Published: 21 July 2020

Citation:

Bao F, Liu M, Cao Y, Li J, Yao B, Xin Z, Lu Q and Wu B (2020) Water Addition Prolonged the Length of the Growing Season of the Desert Shrub Nitraria tangutorum in a Temperate Desert. Front. Plant Sci. 11:1099. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2020.01099 Climate models often predict that more extreme precipitation events will occur in arid and semiarid regions, where plant phenology is particularly sensitive to precipitation changes. To understand how increases in precipitation affect plant phenology, this study conducted a manipulative field experiment in a desert ecosystem of northwest China. In this study, a long-term in situ water addition experiment was conducted in a temperate desert in northwestern China. The following five treatments were used: natural rain plus an additional 0, 25, 50, 75, and 100% of the local mean annual precipitation. A series of phenological events, including leaf unfolding (onset, 30%, 50%, and end of leaf unfolding), cessation of new branch elongation (30, 50, and 90%), and leaf coloration (80% of leaves turned yellow), of the locally dominant shrub Nitraria tangutorum were observed from 2012 to 2018. The results showed that on average, over the seven-year-study and in all treatments water addition treatments advanced the spring phenology (30% of leaf unfolding) by 1.29-3.00 days, but delayed the autumn phenology (80% of leaves turned yellow) by 1.18–11.82 days. Therefore, the length of the growing season was prolonged by 2.11–13.68 days, and autumn phenology contributed more than spring phenology. In addition, water addition treatments delayed the cessation of new branch elongation (90%) by 5.82–12.61 days, and nonlinear relationships were found between the leaves yellowing (80% of leaves) and the amount of watering. Linear relationships were found between the cessation of new branch elongation (90%), the length of the growing season, and amount of water addition. The two response patterns to water increase indicated that predictions of phenological events in the future should not be based on one trend only.

Keywords: desert species, growing season, foliar phenology, branch phenology, water addition

INTRODUCTION

Plant phenology, i.e., the timing of seasonal life cycle events, such as leafing out and flowering, plays a fundamental role in the function of terrestrial ecosystems (Fu et al., 2014a; Fu et al., 2015; Browning et al., 2019). The timing of phenological events is strongly controlled by the prevailing climate and has long been regarded as one of the most sensitive and accurate bio-indicators to track climate change (Badeck et al., 2004; Bertin, 2008; Gordo and Sanz, 2010). Advancing the understanding of the phenological response to climate change is therefore important for forecasts of the impact of future climate change on terrestrial ecosystems (Cleland et al., 2007; Nord and Lynch, 2009). With the climate change observed over recent years, advances of spring phenology and delays of autumn phenology have been reported worldwide such as in Europe (Menzel and Fabian, 1999; Menzel et al., 2001; Fu et al., 2014a), North America (Schwartz and Reiter, 2000; Jeong et al., 2011; Fridley, 2012), the Southern Hemisphere (Chambers et al., 2013; Ma et al., 2013), and China (Ge et al., 2014; Ge et al., 2015; Zheng et al., 2016). This variation was attributed to prevailing climate warming trends (Cleland et al., 2007; Bertin, 2008). This is true for ecosystems without chronic seasonal water stress; however, the effects of temperature on vegetation phenology may be critically modulated in arid and semiarid ecosystems by soil water availability (Moore et al., 2015). Many studies have investigated how precipitation regulates plant phenology in seasonally dry tropical forests (Hayden et al., 2010) and other water-limited ecosystems (Patrick et al., 2009; Lesica and Kittelson, 2010; Liu et al., 2015; Zhou and Jia, 2016). For example, in a water-limited ecosystem in California, the rainfall volume and timing during winter jointly influenced the timing of vegetative bud break, where high rainfall in December and March delayed bud break, while high rainfall in February advanced bud break (Mazer et al., 2015). The degree of budburst and leaf extension was shows to be a function of irrigation intensity at the Estacion Biologia de Chamela in western Mexico (Hayden et al., 2010). Based on remote sensing data, preseason precipitation (i.e., precipitation before the growing season) was found to exert a stronger influence on the starting date of the vegetation growing season (SOS) of grasslands in drier areas than in wetter areas of the Qinghai-Tibetan Plateau (Shen et al., 2011; Shen et al., 2015). Moreover, the effect of total preseason precipitation on the end date of the growing season (EOS) in dry grasslands is greater than that of temperature for Inner Mongolia, China (Liu et al., 2015; Zhou and Jia, 2016). Similar results were also reported for arid and semiarid regions of Africa (Zhang et al., 2005; Gaughan et al., 2012). Shoot elongation during the growing season is an integral component of the annual sequence of developmental events in plants (Codesido and López, 2003). Shoot elongation rates were found to be related to rainfall in the two evergreen, woody, Brazilian Cerrado species Leandra lacunose and Miconia albicans (Damascos et al., 2005).

The phenological responses of plants in desert ecosystems in particular are causing increasing concern (Ghazahfar, 1997; Ogle and Reynolds, 2004; Leeuwen et al., 2010; Kigel et al., 2013; Sakkir et al., 2014; Yan et al., 2016; Huang et al., 2018). Desert ecosystems cover approximately 30% of the land surface and are strongly controlled by water availability (Patrick et al., 2009). Precipitation and water availability likely affect desert plant phenology stronger and more directly than the phenology of ecosystems with greater precipitation (Ghazahfar, 1997; Yan et al., 2016). Several studies have explored the responses of desert plant phenology to precipitation variation in their natural conditions. For example, the onset and duration of growth in chamaephytes and therophytes are highly correlated with both the timing and abundance of precipitation, whereas phanerophytes are least affected in the gravel desert of northern Oman (Ghazahfar, 1997) and in eastern United Arab Emirates (Sakkir et al., 2014). At the regional scale, spatial shifts in the onset of the vegetation growing season are controlled by summer rainfall in the southern Sahara Desert (Yan et al., 2016). Winter precipitation explained 14.2% of the inter-annual variations of spring phenology in the desert ecosystem of northwestern China (Wu and Liu, 2013).

Deserts across northwestern China cover an area of approximately 1.3 million km² and are constantly expanding into neighboring ecosystems because of climatic changes and human activities (Huang et al., 2015a; Huang et al., 2015b). Future climate scenarios predict that the precipitation regimes in the desert regions of northwestern China will likely change, following an increasing trend (Gao et al., 2012; Chen, 2013; IPCC, 2014; Li et al., 2016; Wang et al., 2017). For example, based on the RCP8.5 scenario, increases in annual precipitation of 25%, 50% (Gao et al., 2012), and greater than 100% (Wang et al., 2017) of mean annual precipitation are expected in specific desert regions at the middle and end of the 21st Century compared with the end of the 20th Century (Song et al., 2020). Most of the biological processes in desert ecosystems are controlled by soil water availability, which is generally controled by rainfall events (Song et al., 2020). Precipitation increases likely impose substantial impacts on plant phenology in these deserts in response to climate change. Few studies examined the effects of water addition on reproductive phenology of six annuals on the southern fringe of the Gurbantunggut Desert in northwestern China and the results were only based on a short-time manipulative experiment (Huang et al., 2018). The results showed that water addition consistently advanced both the flowering and fruiting time of four spring ephemerals; however, their effects on two spring-summer annuals were inconsistent, where advances were found in one species, while delays were found in another (Huang et al., 2018). Since this study only focused on ephemerals, it remains unknown how the desert plant phenology of dominant perennials responds to an increase in precipitation, especially long-term precipitation increases.

To address this question, this study conducted a long-term *in situ* water addition experiment in a temperate desert of northwestern China, which is dominated by the shrub species *Nitraria tangutorum*. Five simulated future precipitation regimes (natural rain and natural rain plus an additional 25, 50, 75, and 100% of local long-term mean annual precipitation (145 mm)) were studied during the growing seasons from 2008 to 2018. A series of phenological events, including leaf unfolding (onset,

30%, 50%, and end of leaf unfolding), cessation of new branch elongation (30, 50, 90%), and leaf coloration (80% of leaves turned yellow) of *N. tangutorum* were assessed from 2012–2018. This *in situ* long-term water addition experiment provides accurate phenological information at the species level. The specific aims of this study were to: (i) clarify how increased water availability will affect phenological events (specifically, whether these will be advanced or delayed); (ii) identify how water increases affect the length of the growing season (specifically, whether it will be prolonged or shortened); (iii) determine how phenological events and the duration of the growing season respond to water addition (specifically, whether these responses will be linear or nonlinear).

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Site Description

This study was conducted at the Desert Ecosystem Water Addition Platform (106°43'E, 40°24'N, 1,050 m above sea level (a.s.l.)) which was set up in Dengkou County, Inner Mongolia, China, in 2008. The long-term mean annual precipitation is approximately 145 mm, 95% of which falls from May to September. The mean annual temperature is 7.6°C, and the mean annual potential evaporation is 2,381 mm. The vegetation is dominated by the shrub species N. tangutorum. Other species, such as Artemisia ordosica, Psammochloa villosa, Agriophyllum squarrosum, and Corispermummon golicum, can also be found occasionally. N. tangutorum has a high tolerance to drought, wind erosion, and sand burial. It is a pioneer species that is widely distributed throughout the northwestern regions of China and plays an important ecological role in the fixing of sand dunes because of its exceptional capabilities to form so-called nebkha dunes, or nebkhas (Zhang et al., 2015). Nebkhas are phytogenic mounds composed of wind-borne sediments within or around shrub canopies (Li et al., 2013). The experiment was performed in a patchy landscape with N. tangutorum nebkhas (Figure 1) interspersed on hard clay deposited by the Yellow River. The plant cover on these nebkhas was approximately 45-75%. The soil types were sandy soil and gray-brown desert soil (Zhang et al., 2015). The underground water at the experimental site was at a depth below 5 m, which does not affect plant growth. The soil chemical properties at the 0–10 cm depth are shown in Table 1.



FIGURE 1 | Illustrations of *Nitraria tangutorum* nebkhas above-ground and below-ground structures, cited from Zhang et al., 2015 (A); distribution of the 20 plots and the water addition system (B); sprinkler on nebkhas (C).

TABLE 1 Mean (± SE) values of soil chemical properties in 0–10 cm deep soil at the end of the 2010 growing season (n =	TABLE 1	I Mean (± SE	E) values of soil chemical r	properties in 0–10 cm deer	p soil at the end of the 2010	arowina season (n = 4
---	---------	---------------	------------------------------	----------------------------	-------------------------------	-----------------------

Treatment	SOC (%)	Soil N (%)	Soil C/N	Soil pH
Ctrl	0.13 ± 0.01(abc)	0.018 ± 0.001(b)	7.80 ± 0.48(a)	8.90 ± 0.11(a)
+25%	0.12 ± 0.01 (bc)	0.021 ± 0.002(ab)	5.71 ± 0.71 (bc)	9.02 ± 0.12(a)
+50%	0.11 ± 0.01(c)	0.024 ± 0.001(a)	$4.57 \pm 0.34(c)$	8.92 ± 0.11(a)
+75%	$0.16 \pm 0.01(a)$	$0.026 \pm 0.002(a)$	5.94 ± 0.32 (bc)	$8.66 \pm 0.07(a)$
+100%	0.15 ± 0.01 (ab)	$0.024 \pm 0.002(a)$	6.48 ± 0.62 (ab)	8.87 ± 0.06(a)

SOC, soil organic carbon. The same letters in parentheses within each soil property indicate no significant differences between water addition treatments, while different letters denote significant differences (P < 0.05).

Experimental Design of Water Addition Treatments

A completely random design was used with five water addition treatments: natural rain plus an additional 0% (Control), 25% (+25%), 50% (+50%), 75% (+75%), and 100% (+100%) of local long-term mean annual precipitation (145 mm). Furthermore, four replicates for each treatment were established since 2008 (113 m² per plot, 20 plots in total, Figure 1B). The water addition treatments were applied equally every month from May to September, and the additional water amounts were 0, 7.3, 14.5, 21.8, and 29.0 mm each time for the five water addition treatments, respectively. The water was pumped from a well near the plots into a water tank with water meters and then transported to each sprinkler (Figure 1C). The sprinklers were installed on the top of each nebkha (plot) via an irrigation system (Figure 1B). The sprinklers had two automatically rotating spraying arms (6 m in length) that could uniformly sprinkle water over the treatment area. More detailed information on the experimental design and the irrigation system can be found in our previous publication (He et al., 2019). No chemical components were added to the water, and thus, the water used here could be used to simulate natural rainfall (Song et al., 2020).

Phenology Recording

The phenology observations were conducted from 2012 to 2018 following the standard protocols of Phenological Observation Methodology in China (Wan and Liu, 1979) with minor modifications. Phenology recording was conducted by the same observer from March 2012 to May 2014 and from March 2015 to November 2018, while from May 2014 to November 2014 the recordings were conducted by another observer who had been trained for one month by the first observer. Phenological events for all shrubs in each plot (each nebkha) were recorded every other day.

A series of phenological events, including leaf unfolding (onset, 30%, 50%, and end of leaf unfolding), cessation of new branch elongation (30, 50, 90%), and leaf coloration (80% of leaves turned yellow) were recorded (**Table 2**). Precipitation, air temperature, relative humidity, and evaporation data were recorded by a standard meteorological station near the experimental plots. The soil gravimetric water content (SWC) of the 0–20 cm soil layer was measured using the oven-drying method. SWC measurements were conducted on the day before water-addition treatments and every two days after in May, July, and September in 2012, but only one day each month in 2017 (see details in **Figure 3**).

Data Processing

The observed dates of phenological events were first transformed to the day-of-year format. The length of the growing season was calculated as the difference between the days when 80% of the leaves had turned yellow and the onset of leaf unfolding. The relative change of the days (Δ days) was used to test the effects of water addition treatments on each event.

$$\Delta \text{ days} = \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=0}^{n} (\text{day}_{\text{treat}} - \text{day}_{\text{Ctrl}})$$
(1)

TABLE 2 | Phenological events recorded in this study. All shrubs in each treatment plot (nebkha) were considered and counted.

Leaf unfolding	Onset of leaf unfolding	At least one bud in each nebkha has at least one leaf completely out of the bud, first leaves visible, but not yet at full size.			
	30% of leaves	30% of buds in each nebkha have their			
	unfolded	leaves out, fully expanded.			
	50% of leaves unfolded	50% of buds in each nebkha have their leaves out, fully expanded.			
	End of leaf unfolding	More than 90% of buds in each nebkha			
	0	have their leaves out, fully expanded.			
Cessation of new branch	30% of new branches ceased elongating	30% of new branches in each nebkha have their terminal withered and cease elongating			
elongation	50% of new branches	50% of the new branches in each nebkha			
0	ceased elongating	have their terminal withered and cease elongating			
	90% of new branches	Over 90% of the new branches in each			
	ceased elongating	nebkha have their terminal end withered and ceased elongating			
Leaf coloration	80% of leaves turned yellow	Over 80% of the leaves in each nebkha show yellow color.			

where day_{treat} represents the day for a given event or the length of the growing season under water addition plots, day_{Ctrl} represents the corresponding day in control plots, and n represents the number of experimental years. Then, Δ days <0 indicates that phenological events (growing season length) were advanced (shortened) under water addition, while Δ days >0 indicates that phenological events (growing season length) were delayed (prolonged) under water addition.

This study investigated whether the heat requirement (often expressed as growing degree days, GDD) and chilling day (CD) affected the inter-annual variation of the onset of leaf unfolding in the natural condition. GDD was calculated as the sum of the daily mean temperature exceeding 5°C and below 30°C from Jan 1st to the day before the onset of leaf unfolding (Fu et al., 2013; Anandhi, 2016). CD is the number of days with a daily mean temperature below 0°C from Nov 1st the previous year to the onset of leaf unfolding.

Statistical Analysis

Simple linear regression analysis was used to determine the interannual trends of meteorological factors and phenological events. Pearson correlation was used to analyze the relationships between phenological events and meteorological factors. Linear mixed models were used to examine the effects of water addition treatments, year, and their interactions on phenological events over the seven years (2012-2018). Water and year were used as fixed factors, while plot was used as a random factor. The dependent factor was the timing of different phenological events (Type I Sum of Squares was used). Duncan post hoc tests were used to determine pairwise differences for significant effects. Regression analyses were used to determine the relationships between changes in phenological events and water addition amounts or soil water content. Repeated Measurement ANOVA (RMANOVA) analysis was used to test the effects of water addition treatments, time of treatment application, and their interactions on soil water content. Oneway ANOVA analyses were used to test the effects of water addition treatments on the timing of different phenological events, separately for each year. Homogeneity of variances was tested by Levene's tests. One-sample Kolmogorov-Smirnov tests were used to validate normality of the data distribution. All these above-mentioned procedures were performed in SPSS (SPSS for Windows, version 20.0, Chicago, IL, USA).

RESULTS

Meteorological Factors

Temporal variations in annual mean relative humidity, air temperature, evaporation, and annual precipitation at the study site from 1983 to 2018 are shown in **Figure SI1**. Relative humidity followed a significant increasing trend since 1983 (**Figure SI1A**). No significant temporal trends were found for air temperature (**Figure SI1B**) and evaporation (**Figure SI1C**). Annual precipitation followed increasing trends from 1983 to 1998 and from 1999 to 2018 (**Figure SI1D**).

Seasonal variations in precipitation and air temperature are shown in **Figure 2**. Mean air temperatures in winter, spring, summer, and autumn were -7.34°C, 11.39°C, 23.9 8°C, and 9.09°C, respectively. The mean annual temperature was 9.60°C for 2012–2018, and no significant increasing or decreasing trends were found (**Figures 2A–E**). Winter precipitation only occurred in three of the years from 2012–2018 and the amounts were very low, with less than 1 mm in 2014 and 2016, and less than 5 mm in 2018 (**Figure 2F**). Spring rainfall varied over 2012–2018, with the highest value in 2015 (38.6 mm, including one large rain event with 36.5 mm) and zero in 2016 (**Figure 2G**). Accumulated



summer rainfall exceeded 35 mm in all seven years (2012–2018), with the highest value in 2012 (178.5 mm) and the lowest value in 2014 (38.5 mm) (**Figure 2H**). There was a large variation in autumn rainfall (2012–2018), with the highest value in 2015 (65.6 mm) and the lowest value in 2013 (7.6 mm) (**Figure 2I**). Annual precipitation in 2012, 2013, 2014, 2015, 2016, 2017, and 2018 was 213.3 mm, 59.1 mm, 95.2 mm, 147 mm, 189.2 mm, 86.0 mm, and 59.1 mm, respectively (**Figure 2J**). Based on the deviation from the long-term mean, 2012 and 2016 were "above-average" (i.e., wet) years, 2013 was an "ultra below-average" (i.e., extremely dry) years, and 2015 was an "average" year.

Variation Trends of Phenological Events for 2012-2018

The dates of phenological events (in days of the year) under different water addition treatments are shown in **Table SI1**. No significant advancing or delaying trends were found for almost all phenological events under all treatments for 2012–2018 (all P > 0.05) with only one exception (the onset of leaf unfolding) (**Table SI2**). The onset of leaf unfolding dates showed significantly earlier trends for 2012–2018 for all treatments (all P < 0.05, **Figure SI2**). Among all meteorological factors, only relative humidity (RH) was significantly negatively correlated with the dates of onset of leaf unfolding under all treatments (all P < 0.05, **Table SI3**). Almost no significant relationships were found between all other phenological events and meteorological factors (**Table SI3**). No significant effects of temperature (winter, spring, summer, autumn, and annual) were detected for any of the phenological events in this study (all P > 0.05, **Table SI3**).

Changes in Soil Water Content

RMANOVA analysis showed that both the amount of added water and time had significant effects on soil water content (SWC) (P < 0.01), and their interaction was also significant (P < 0.01). The SWC significantly changed after water addition treatments each month (**Figures 3A, B**). The change in magnitude depended on the amount and time of water added. Larger water addition resulted in a larger response magnitude (**Figures 3A, B**). The relative changes of soil water contents after water addition treatments were highest in spring, followed by autumn, and were lowest in summer (**Figures 3A, B**).

Changes in Spring Phenology

Linear Mixed Model analysis showed that water addition treatments had significant effects on the occurrence of 30% of leaves unfolded and the end of leaf unfolding (all *P* <0.05, **Table 3**), and had marginally significant effects on the occurrence of 50% of leaves unfolded (*P* = 0.08, **Table 3**). Year affected all events significantly (all *P* <0.05, **Table 2**). There was no interaction between water addition treatment and year (all *P* >0.05, **Table 3**).

Two of the four spring events (leaf unfolding), 30% of leaves unfolded (**Figure 4A**) and the end of leaf unfolding (**Figure 4B**), showed consistent directional shifts (both advanced) in all four water addition treatment plots in all seven years except for 2014 (**Figure 4**). On average over the seven years (2012–2018), the occurrence of 30% of leaves unfolded events in +25, +50, +75, and



FIGURE 3 | Relative changes of 0–20 cm soil water content (SWC) compared with control (Ctrl) in +25, +50, +75, and +100% water addition treatment plots in spring (May), summer (July), and autumn (September) in 2012 (**A**). Variation in 0–20 cm SWC during the growing season (May to September) of 2017 (**B**). SWC_{Ctrl} represents SWC in control plots. SWC_{treat} represents the SWC in water addition treatment plots. Arrows in (**A**) represent the water addition treatment application time.

TABLE 3 | Results (*P*-values) of Linear Mixed Model (MIXMOD) analysis on the fixed effects of water addition treatments (water), year, and their interactions on the phenological events and the length of the growing season from 2012–2018.

Phenological events		Water	Year	Water × Year
Leaf unfolding	Onset of leaf unfolding	0.16	<0.01	0.20
	30% of leaves unfolded	0.03	< 0.01	0.65
	50% of leaves unfolded	0.08	< 0.01	0.73
	End of leaf unfolding	< 0.01	< 0.01	0.32
Cessation of new	30% of new branches	0.07	< 0.01	0.24
branch elongation	ceased elongating			
	50% of new branches ceased elongating	0.85	<0.01	0.80
	90% of new branches ceased elongating	0.01	<0.01	0.53
Leaf coloration	80% of leaves turned yellow	0.02	<0.01	0.41
The length of the growing	season	0.01	< 0.01	0.53

+100% treatments were advanced by 1.29, 3.43, 2.64, and 3.00 d, respectively, which was significantly different from control in the +50% treatment (P < 0.05, **Figure 4C**). On average in six years of the study (2012–2018, excluding 2014), the occurrence of 30% of leaves unfolded events in +25, +50, +75, and +100% treatments were advanced by 1.58, 4.33, 4.08, and 3.00 d, respectively. Significant differences from the control occurred in +75 and

+100% treatments (all P < 0.05, **Figure 4E**). On average over all seven years (2012–2018), the occurrences of the end of leaf unfolding event in +25, +50, +75, and +100% treatments were advanced by 4.00, 7.00, 6.71, and 6.29 d, respectively, and significant differences from the control occurred in +50, +75, and +100% treatments (all P < 0.05, **Figure 4D**). On average in six years of the study (2012–2018, excluding 2014), the occurrences of the end of leaf unfolding event in +25, +50, +75, and +100% treatments were advanced by 4.83, 8.92, 8.75, and 6.83 d, respectively. Significant differences from the control occurred in +25, +50, +75, and +100% treatments (all P < 0.05, **Figure 4F**).

Changes in Autumn Phenology

Linear Mixed Model analysis showed that water addition treatments had significant effects on the cessation of new branch elongation (90%) and 80% of leaves turned yellow (all P < 0.05, **Table 3**), while the effect on the cessation of new branch elongation (30%) was marginally significant (P = 0.07, **Table 3**). Year affected all events significantly (all P < 0.05, **Table 3**). No interaction was found between water addition treatments and year (all P > 0.05, **Table 2**).

The cessation of new branch elongation (90%) was delayed in all four water addition treatments and all seven years (2012–2018) with one exception in 2012 (**Figure 5A**). On average over the seven years (2012–2018), the cessation of new branch elongation (90%) in +50, +75, and +100% treatments were delayed by 5.82, 12.11, and 12.61 d, respectively. Significant differences from control occurred in +75 and +100% treatments (all *P* <0.05, **Figure 5C**). On average in six years of the study (2012–2018, excluding 2014), the cessation of new branch elongation (90%) in +50, +75, and +100% treatments were delayed by 6.79, 12.79, and 13.63 d, respectively. Significant differences from the control occurred in +100% treatment (*P* <0.05, **Figure 5E**).

The dates when 80% of leaves turned yellow were delayed in all four water addition treatments and in all seven years in almost all cases except for 2012 and 2014 (**Figure 5B**). On average over the seven years (2012–2018), the occurrence of 80% of leaves turning yellow was delayed in +25, +50, +75, and 100% treatments by 1.18, 5.00, 7.07, and 11.82 d, respectively. A significant difference from the control occurred in the +100% treatment (**Figure 5D**). On average over six years of the study (2012–2018, excluding 2014), the occurrence of 80% of leaves turned yellow was delayed in +25, +50, +75, and 100% treatments by 2.71, 6.92, 9.50, and 14.71 d, respectively. A significant difference from the control occurred in the +100% treatment (*P* <0.05, **Figure 5F**).

Changes in the Length of the Growing Season

Linear Mixed Model analysis showed that both water addition treatments and year had significant effects on the length of the growing season (P < 0.05, **Table 3**), and there was no interaction between them.

The growing season was prolonged in all four water addition treatments and in all seven years (2012–2018) in all cases except for 2012 and 2014 (**Figure 6A**). On average over the seven years (2012–2018), the growing season was prolonged in +25, +50,







FIGURE 5 | Relative changes (Δ days; mean \pm SE) of the two autumn events of *N. tangutorum* after water addition treatments (+25% to +100%) compared with the control (Ctrl). Positive and negative values represent delayed and advanced days, respectively. **A, C**, and **E** represent the cessation of new branch elongation. **B, D**, and **F** represent 80% of leaves turned yellow. * indicates significant differences at the *P* <0.05 level compared with values in control plots.

+75, and 100% treatments by 2.11, 7.64, 8.00, and 13.68 d, respectively, and a significant difference from control occurred in the +100% treatment (P < 0.05, **Figure 6B**). On average in six years of the study (2012–2018, excluding 2014), the growing

season was prolonged in +25, +50, +75, and 100% treatments by 4.04, 10.50, 12.08, and 16.46 d, respectively, and significant differences from the control occurred in +75 and +100% treatments (all P < 0.05, **Figure 6C**).



FIGURE 6 | Relative changes (Δ days; mean ± SE) in the growing season length of *N. tangutorum* after water addition treatments (+25% to +100%) compared with the control (Ctrl). Positive and negative values represent prolonged and shortened days, respectively. **A–C** represent the length of the growing season. * indicates significant differences at the *P* <0.05 level compared with values in control plots.

Relationships Between Phenological Events and Water Addition Amounts

Spring phenology. Significant decreases were observed in quadratic relationships between the timing of the onset of leaf unfolding and soil water content in 2012 and 2017 (all *P* <0.05, **Figure SI3A**), and between the timing of 30% of leaves unfolding (*P* <0.05, **Figure SI3B**), 50% of leaves unfolding (*P* <0.05, **Figure SI3C**), and end of leaf unfolding (*P* <0.05, **Figure SI3D**) and soil water content in 2017.

Autumn phenology. Significant positive linear relationships were found between the timing of cessation of new branch elongation (90%) and amount of water addition on average from 2012–2018 (all *P* <0.05, **Figure 7A**). Among the seven years, significant or marginally significant relationships were determined in five years including 2012 (*P* = 0.07), 2013 (*P* <0.01), 2016 (*P* = 0.02), 2017 (*P* = 0.08), and 2018 (*P* = 0.03) (**Figure 7D**). However, a significantly increased quadratic relationship between 80% of leaves turned yellow and water addition amount was determined on average over the period of 2012–2018 without an apparent threshold (all *P* <0.05, **Figure 7B**). Among the seven years, significant relationships were found in four years, such as linear relationships in 2012 (*P* <0.01) and 2016 (*P* = 0.04), and increasing quadratic relationships in 2017 (*P* <0.01) and 2018 (*P* = 0.09) (**Figure 7E**).

Growing season length. Significant positive linear relationships were found between the growing season length and amount of water addition on average from 2012–2018 (all *P* <0.05, **Figure 7C**). Among the seven years, significant relationships were found in four years, such as linear relationships in 2012 (*P* <0.01), 2014 (*P* = 0.06), and 2017 (*P* = 0.01), and an increasing quadratic relationship in 2016 (*P* = 0.08) (**Figure 7F**).

DISCUSSION

Impact of Water Addition Treatment on Spring Phenology

Han et al. (2015) conducted a two-year water addition experiment in a temperate desert steppe of northwestern China, and found that

water addition treatment did not affect the timing of the green-up of dominant species but delayed the senescence time of selected species by 1.93–9.57 days in one year (Han et al., 2015). In the present study, the water addition treatment advanced spring phenology (30% of leaves unfolded, end of leaf unfolding) and delayed the autumn phenology (80% of leaves turned yellow) in the desert shrub *N. tangutorum.* This is partly consistent with the results reported by Han et al., 2015. In general, in the present study, increasing the water addition amount only affected the variation magnitudes of phenological events but not their shifting direction.

Gebauer and Ehleringer (2000) irrigated five dominant cold desert shrub species in southern Utah during different seasons. Based on stable isotope data, they found that all species derived less than 10% of the irrigation water in spring (May) and used most of the water in autumn (September). This result implies that shrubs mainly use soil water in early spring (Golluscio et al., 1998). Compared to control plots, the additionally added water could help to recharge spring soil in water addition treatment plots, and if more water was added, the deeper soil could also be recharged (Ogle and Reynolds, 2004). As a result, in the present study, it is reasonable to attribute the advanced spring phenology to the increased antecedent soil moisture condition caused by the long-term water addition treatment even though the data are not available.

Impact of Water Addition Treatment on Autumn Phenology

Autumn phenology regulates multiple aspects of ecosystem function (e.g., altering carbon/nitrogen cycling and biotic interactions), along with associated feedback to the climate system (Keenan and Richardson, 2015; Xie et al., 2018). Delayed autumn phenology lengthened the duration of the growing season of *N. tangutorum*. According to the growing season length calculation formula (time of 80% of leaves turned yellow minus time of onset of leaf unfolding), it is reasonable to conclude that autumn events contributed more to the lengthening of the growing season than the early spring event in this study. The lengthened growing season possibly implies a longer carbon





uptake period and increased accumulation of photosynthates (Zhang et al., 2012). This might outweigh the potential risk of frost damage because of cold spells caused by the earlier leaf unfolding of *N. tangutorum* in spring. The delayed cessation of branch elongation in the present study further confirmed this conclusion. The prolonged branch elongation stage may improve carbohydrate allocation to root production, which, in turn, would enhance water and nutrient utilization in *N. tangutorum*.

The start of autumn phenology is a highly regulated process that involves the sequential degradation of macromolecules and the extensive salvage of nutrients (Fracheboud et al., 2009). Environmental factors, such as temperature and photoperiod (Fracheboud et al., 2009), precipitation (Zhou and Jia, 2016), frost and moisture condition (rainfall patterns) (Xie et al., 2015), heat and drought stress (Xie et al., 2018), as well as spring phenology (Fu et al., 2014b; Keenan and Richardson, 2015), were found to significantly affect inter-annual variation in autumn phenology. No significant correlations were found between spring and autumn phenology in the present study. The delayed autumn phenology found in this study may be partly because the water addition treatment enhanced the activities of photosyntheticrelated enzymes of *N. tangutorum* (Bao et al., 2017; He et al., 2019) and slowed the speed of chlorophyll degradation during leaf senescence (Fracheboud et al., 2009).

Effects of Year on Plant Phenology

The shifting directions under water addition treatments were consistent for almost all events except for several exceptions, such as 30% of leaves unfolded in 2014 and 2018, the end of leaf unfolding in 2014, and autumn phenology in both 2012 and 2014. GDD, CD, precipitation, and insolation have complex interactions in their effects on spring vegetation green-up phenology (Fu et al., 2012; Fu et al., 2014a; Fu et al., 2015). In 2012, 2013, 2014, 2015, 2016, 2017, and 2018 in control plots, GDD was 429.9 heat unit (HU), 392.4 HU, 303.85 HU, 269.00 HU, 195.40 HU, 241.30 HU, and 279.45 HU, respectively. In 2012, 2012, 2013, 2014, 2015, 2016, 2017, and 2018 in control plots, CD was 112, 111, 112, 107, 108, 99, and 106 d, respectively. GDD and CD in 2012 and 2014 were neither too high nor too low from 2012 cessation 2018, suggesting that heat and chilling requirements

were sufficiently met to break dormancy in the two years and should not be related to the exceptions. In addition to temperature, the antecedent soil moisture plays an important role in regulating the effects of water addition on plant phenology as it may either diminish or amplify the effects of water increase on plant growth and photosynthesis (Reynolds et al., 2004). The soil water condition in the early springs of 2014 and 2018 might be dry because the soil water could not have been well recharged by the low autumn rainfalls of the previous years (Mazer et al., 2015; Moore et al., 2015; Cleverly et al., 2016) of only 7.6 mm in 2013 and 22.2 mm in 2017. Moreover, the low spring rainfall in both years (2014, 12.1 mm; 2018, 1.7 mm) further aggravated the situation. Lower water addition treatments (+25, +50, and +75%) were insufficient for the alleviation of natural drought. As a result, the delay of the spring events in +25, +50, and +75% water addition treatment plots in 2014 and 2018 can mainly be attributed to variations in the antecedent soil water availability (Ogle and Reynolds, 2004; Reynolds et al., 2004) and the complicated interactions with environmental factors (Xie et al., 2015). The advanced autumn phenology in 2012 might be related to the water stress caused by several large rainfall events during that year (Xie et al., 2015). However, the advanced autumn phenology in 2014 might be related to an extremely dry summer which resulted in heat and drought stress on plant phenology even in the water addition treatment plots (Xie et al., 2015; Xie et al., 2018). Alternatively, it might be affected by the change of the phenology observer (Figures 4-7, these observations have not affected the conclusion of this manuscript; therefore, the data from 2014 were included). It is reasonable to speculate that climate change projections of an earlier and longer growing season in response to the increasing precipitation in desert ecosystems remains elusive for years when plants face consecutively extreme drought and water-logging stress (Adams et al., 2015).

Responses of Phenological Events to Water Addition Treatments

Many studies have shown that water plays an important role in driving plant phenology, such as budburst (Hayden et al., 2010), green-up (Zhang et al., 2005; Liu et al., 2013), flowering (Crimmins et al., 2010; Lesica and Kittelson, 2010; Crimmins et al., 2011; Crimmins et al., 2013; Kigel et al., 2013; Sakkir et al., 2014; Huang et al., 2018), and fruiting (Lotfi and Mohamed, 2006; Galindo et al., 2014), in water-limited ecosystems. However, most of these studies are focused on natural conditions, while the relationship between water increase and phenological events based on water addition experiments has not been explored, nor has the effects of water addition on branch phenology of desert plants. The magnitude of spring phenology advance under water addition treatments might be limited by the acquisition of nutrients by roots, while root growth will be limited by the availability of photosynthates from leaves (Linares et al., 2012). In addition, leaf lifespan (autumn phenology) is associated with nutrient remobilization (especially nitrogen) and storage of photosynthates (Kozlowski and Pallardy, 1997). There are tradeoffs between leaf unfolding and carbohydrate allocation to roots, as well as between leaf coloration and nutrient remobilization. That

may be why non-linear patterns were found between phenology and water availability. The present study captured the nonlinear nature of plant responses to increased water availability (Ogle and Reynolds, 2004), suggesting that predictions of phenological events in the future should not be based only on linear trends.

CONCLUSION

The findings of the present study suggest that the phenological pattern of the desert shrub species *N. tugutorum* was significantly influenced by increased precipitation and soil water availability. This offers insight on the effects of other environmental factors (in addition to temperature) on phenology. However, the soil water content during non-growing seasons (late autumn, winter, and early spring) was not monitored. Given the important role of the early spring water availability, which affects early spring phenological events, the soil water content should be monitored in all seasons in the future. Since different species have different phenological responses to climate change (Xie et al., 2018), more desert species should be studied in future experiments.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

All datasets generated for this study are included in the article/ **Supplementary Material**.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

FB contributed to manuscript writing, data analysis, and data collecting. ML, YC, ZX, JL, and BY contributed to the data collecting. QL and BW contributed to manuscript writing and data collecting.

FUNDING

This research was supported by Funds of the National Key Research and Development Project (Grant Nos. 2016YFC0500806 and 2016YFC0501004), the National Natural Science Foundation of China (Grant No. 31400421), and the Surplus Funds of Institute of Desertification Studies, CAF (Grant Nos. IDS2008JY-3 and IDS2018JY-9).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Zhiqiang Wang and Chun Wang for collecting phenology data in the field.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpls.2020.01099/ full#supplementary-material

Bao et al.

REFERENCES

- Adams, H. D., Collins, A. D., Briggs, S. P., Vennetier, M., Dickman, L. T., Sevanto, S. A., et al. (2015). Experimental drought and heat can delay phenological development and reduce foliar and shoot growth in semiarid trees. *Glob. Change Biol.* 21 (11), 4210–4220. doi: 10.1111/gcb.13030
- Anandhi, A. (2016). Growing degree days-Ecosystem indicator for changing diurnal temperatures and their impact on corn growth stages in Kansas. *Ecol. Indic.* 61, 149–158. doi: 10.1016/j.ecolind.2015.08.023
- Badeck, F. W., Bondeau, A., Bottcher, K., Doktor, D., Lucht, W., Schaber, J., et al. (2004). Responses of spring phenology to climate change. *New Phytolog.* 162 (2), 295–309. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2004.01059.x
- Bao, F., He, J., Cao, Y. L., Liu, M. H., Xin, Z. M., and Wu, B. (2017). Response and acclimation of photosynthesis in *Nitraria tangutorum* to rain addition treatments in temperate desert in Northwest China. J. Univ. Chin. Acad. Sci. 34 (4), 508–514. doi: 10.7523/j.issn.2095-6134.2017.04.018
- Bao, F., Liu, M., Cao, Y. L., Li, J., Yao, B., Xin, Z., et al. Water Addition Prolonged the Length of the Growing Season of the Desert Shrub Nitraria tangutorum in a Temperate Desert. Frontiers in Plant Science, section Functional Plant Ecology. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2020.01099
- Bertin, R. I. (2008). Plant phenology and distribution in relation to recent climate change. J. Torrey Bot. Soc 135 (1), 126–146. doi: 10.3159/07-RP-035R.1
- Browning, D. M., Snyder, K. A., and Herrick, J. E. (2019). Plant Phenology: Taking the Pulse of Rangelands. *Rangelands* 41 (3), 129–134. doi: 10.1016/ j.rala.2019.02.001
- Chambers, L. E., Altwegg, R., Barbraud, C., Barnard, P., Beaumont, L. J., Crawford, R. J., et al. (2013). Phenological changes in the southern hemisphere. *PloS One* 8 (10), e75514. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0075514
- Chen, H. (2013). Projected change in extreme rainfall events in China by the end of the21st century using CMIP5 models. *Chin. Sci. Bull.* 58, 1462–1472. doi: 10.1007/s11434-012-5612-2
- Cleland, E. E., Chuine, I., Menzel, A., Mooney, H. A., and Schwartz, M. D. (2007). Shifting plant phenology in response to global change. *Trends Ecol. Evol.* 22 (7), 357–365. doi: 10.1016/j.tree.2007.04.003
- Cleverly, J., Eamus, D., Restrepo, C. N., Chen, C., Maes, W., Li, L., et al. (2016). Soil moisture controls on 3 phenology and productivity in a semi-arid critical zone. *Sci. Total Environ.* 568, 1227–1237. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2016.05.142
- Codesido, V., and López, J. F. (2003).Shoot phenology studies to determine growth cycles in two Pinus radiata D. Don progeny tests in northern Spain, in: *Conference: Silviculture and the conservation of genetic resources for sustainable forest.*
- Crimmins, T. M., Crimmins, M. A., and Bertelsen, D. C. (2010). Complex responses to climate drivers in onset of spring flowering across a semi-arid elevation gradient. *J.Ecol* 98 (5), 1042–1051. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2745.2010.01696.x
- Crimmins, T. M., Michael, A., Crimmins,, and Bertelsen, C. D. (2011). Onset of summer flowering in a 'Sky Island' is driven by monsoon moisture. *New Phytol.* 191 (2), 468–479. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2011.03705.x
- Crimmins, T. M., Crimmins, M. A., and Bertelsen, C. D. (2013). Spring and summer patterns in flowering onset, duration, and constancy across a waterlimited gradient. Am. J. Bot. 100 (6), 1137–1147. doi: 10.3732/ajb.1200633
- Damascos, M. A., Prado, C. H., and Ronquim, C. C. (2005). Bud composition, branching patterns and leaf phenology in Cerrado Woody Species. Ann. Bot. 96, 1075–1084. doi: 10.1093/aob/mci258
- Fracheboud, Y., Luquez, V., BjÖrken, L., SjÖdin, A., Tuominen, H., and Jansson, S. (2009). The control of autumn senescence in European aspen. *Plant Physiol.* 149, 1982–1991. doi: 10.1104/pp.108.133249
- Fridley, J. D. (2012). Extended leaf phenology and the autumn niche in deciduous forest invasions. *Nature* 485 (7398), 359–362. doi: 10.1038/nature11056
- Fu, Y. S. H., Campioli, M., Deckmyn, G., and Janssens, I. A. (2012). The impact of winter and spring temperatures on temperate tree budburst dates: results from an experimental climate manipulation. *PloS One* 7 (10), e47324. doi: 10.1371/ journal.pone.0047324
- Fu, Y. S. H., Campioli, M., Deckmyn, G., and Janssens, I. A. (2013). Sensitivity of leaf unfolding to experimental warming in three temperate tree species. *Agr. For. Meteorol.* 181, 125–132. doi: 10.1016/j.agrformet.2013.07.016
- Fu, Y. S. H., Piao, S. L., Op de Beeck, M., Cong, N., Zhao, H. F., Zhang, Y., et al. (2014a). Recent spring phenology shifts in western Central Europe based on

multiscale observations. Glob. Ecol. Biogeogr. 23, 1255-1263. doi: 10.1111/ geb.12210

- Fu, Y. S. H., Campioli, M., Vitasse, Y., De Boeck, H. J., Van den Berge, J., AbdElgawad, H., et al. (2014b). Variation in leaf flushing date influences autumnal senescence and next year's flushing date in two temperate tree species. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 111, 7355–7360. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1321727111
- Fu, Y. S. H., Piao, S. L., Vitasse, Y., Zhao, H. F., Boeck, H. J., Liu, Q., et al. (2015). Increased heat requirement for leaf flushing in temperate woody species over 1980-2012: effects of chilling, precipitation and insolation. *Glob. Change Biol.* 21, 2687–2697. doi: 10.1111/gcb.12863
- Galindo, A., Rodríguez, P., Collado-González, J., Cruz, Z. N., Torrecillas, E., Ondoño, S., et al. (2014). Rainfall intensifies fruit peel cracking in water stressed pomegranate trees. *Agric. For. Meteorol.* 194, 29–35. doi: 10.1016/ j.agrformet.2014.03.015
- Gao, X. J., Shi, Y., Zhang, D. F., and Giorgi, F. (2012). Climate change in China in the 21st centuryas simulated by a high-resolution regional climate model. *Chin. Sci. Bull.* 57, 1188–1195. doi: 10.1007/s11434-011-4935-8
- Gaughan, A. E., Stevens, F. R., Gibbes, C., Southworth, J., and Binford, M. (2012). Linking vegetation response to seasonal precipitation in the Okavango-Kwando-Zambezi catchment of southern Africa. *Int. J. Remote Sens.* 33 (21), 6783–6804. doi: 10.1080/01431161.2012.692831
- Ge, Q. S., Wang, H. J., Zheng, J. Y., This, R., and Dai, J. H. (2014). A 170year spring phenology index of plants in eastern China. J. Geophys. Res. Biogeosci. 119, 301–311. doi: 10.1002/2013JG002565
- Ge, Q. S., Wang, H. J., Rutishauser, T., and Dai, J. H. (2015). Phenological response to climate change in China: a meta-analysis. *Glob. Change Biol.* 21 (1), 265– 274. doi: 10.1111/gcb.12648
- Gebauer, R. L. E., and Ehleringer, J. R. (2000). Water and nitrogen uptake patterns following moisture pulses in a cold desert community. *Ecology* 81, 1415–1424. doi: 10.1890/0012-9658(2000)081[1415:WANUPF]2.0.CO;2
- Ghazahfar, S. A. (1997). The phenology of desert plants: A 3-year study in a gravel desert wadi in northern Oman. *J. Arid Environ.* 35, 407–417. doi: 10.1006/jare.1996.0190
- Golluscio, R. A., Sala, O. E., and Lauenroth, W. K. (1998). Differential use of large summer rainfall events by shrubs and grasses: a manipulative experiment in the Patagonian steppe. *Oecologia* 115, 17–25. doi: 10.1007/s004420050486
- Gordo, O., and Sanz, J. J. (2010). Impact of climate change on plant phenology in Mediterranean ecosystems. *Glob. Change Biol.* 16 (3), 1082–1106. doi: 10.1111/ j.1365-2486.2009.02084.x
- Han, J., Chen, J., Xia, J., and Li, L. (2015). Grazing and watering alter plant phenological processes in a desert steppe community. *Plant Ecol.* 216 (4), 599– 613. doi: 10.1007/s11258-015-0462-z
- Hayden, B., Greene, D. F., and Quesada, M. (2010). A field experiment to determine the effect of dry-season precipitation on annual ring formation and leaf phenology in a seasonally dry tropical forest. J. Trop. Ecol. 26 (02), 237–242. doi: 10.1017/S0266467409990563
- He, J., Bao, F., Wu, B., Zhang, J. H., and Jia, Z. Y. (2019). Photosynthetic acclimation of a desert species *Nitraria tangutorum* to long term rain addition in northwestern china. *Intl. J. Agric. Biol.* 22, 1050–1058. doi: 10.17957/IJAB/15.1168
- Huang, J. P., Ji, M. X., Xie, Y. K., Wang, S. S., He, Y. L., and Ran, J. L. (2015a). Global semi-arid climate change over last 60 years. *Clim. Dynam.* 46 (3-4), 1131–1150. doi: 10.1007/s00382-015-2636-8
- Huang, J. P., Yu, H. P., Guan, X. D., Wang, G. Y., and Guo, R. X. (2015b). Accelerated dryland expansion under climate change. *Nat. Clim. Change.* 6, 166–172. doi: 10.1038/nclimate2837
- Huang, G., Li, C. H., and Li, Y. (2018). Phenological responses to nitrogen and water addition are linked to plant growth patterns in a desert herbaceous community. *Ecol. Evol.* 8 (10), 5139–5152. doi: 10.1002/ece3.4001
- IPCC (2014). Climate Change 2014: Synthesis Report. Contribution of Working Groups I, II and III to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Eds. R. K. Pachaur and L. A. Meyer (Geneva: IPCC).
- Jeong, S. J., Ho, C. H., Gim, H. J., and Brown, M. E. (2011). Phenology shifts at start vs. end of growing season in temperate vegetation over the Northern Hemisphere for the period 1982-2008. *Glob. Change Biol.* 17 (7), 2385–2399. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.2011.02397.x
- Keenan, T. F., and Richardson, A. D. (2015). The timing of autumn senescence is affected by the timing of spring phenology: implications for predictive models. *Glob. Change Biol.* 21, 2634–2641. doi: 10.1111/gcb.12890

- Kigel, J., Konsens, I., Rosen, N., Rotem, G., Kon, A., and Fragman-Sapir, O. (2013). Relationships Between Flowering Time and Rainfall Gradients Across Mediterranean-Desert Transects. *Isr. J. Ecol. Evol.* 57 (1-2), 91–109. doi: 10.1560/IJEE.57.1-2.91
- Kozlowski, T. T., and Pallardy, S. G. (1997). *Physiology of woody plants* (New York: Academic Press), 454.
- Leeuwen, W. J. D., van, Davison, J. E., Casady, G. M., and Marsh, S. E. (2010). Phenological Characterization of Desert Sky Island Vegetation Communities with Remotely Sensed and Climate Time Series Data. *Remote Sens.* 2 (2), 388– 415. doi: 10.3390/rs2020388
- Lesica, P., and Kittelson, P. M. (2010). Precipitation and temperature are associated with advanced flowering phenology in a semi-arid grassland. J. Arid Environ. 74 (9), 1013–1017. doi: 10.1016/j.jaridenv.2010.02.002
- Li, B. F., Chen, Y. N., Chen, Z. S., Xiong, H. G., and Lian, L. S. (2016). Why does precipitation in northwest China show a significant increasing trend from 1960 to 2010? *Atmos. Res.* 167, 275–284. doi: 10.1016/j.atmosres.2015.08.017
- Li, Q., Xu, J., Li, H., Wang, S., Yan, X., and Xin, Z. (2013). Effects of Aspect on Clonal Reproduction and Biomass Allocation of Layering Modules of Nitraria tangutorum in Nebkha Dunes. *PLoS ONE* 8 (10), e79927. doi: 10.1371/ journal.pone.0079927
- Linares, J. C., Covelo, F., Carreira, J. A., and Merino, J. A. (2012). Phenological and water-use patterns underlying maximum growing season length at the highest elevations: implications under climate change. *Tree Physiol.* 32, 161–170. doi: 10.1093/treephys/tps003
- Liu, H., Tian, F., Hu, H. C., Hu, H. P., and Sivapalan, M. (2013). Soil moisture controls on patterns of grass green-up in Inner Mongolia: an index-based approach. *Hydrol. Earth Syst. Sci.* 17 (2), 805–815. doi: 10.5194/hess-17-805-2013
- Liu, Q., Fu, Y. H., Zeng, Z. Z., Huang, M. R., Li, X. R., and Piao, S. L. (2015). Temperature, precipitation, and insolation effects on autumn vegetation phenology in temperate China. *Glob. Change Biol.* 22, 1–11. doi: 10.1111/ gcb.13081
- Lotfi, A., and Mohamed, C. (2006). Water status and growth phenology of a Saharan shrub in north Africa. *Afri. J. Ecol.* 45, 80–85. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2028.2006.00683.x
- Ma, X. L., Huete, A., Yu, Q., Coupe, N. R., Davies, K., Broich, M., et al. (2013). Spatial patterns and temporal dynamics in savanna vegetation phenology across the North Australian Tropical Transect. *Remote Sens. Environ.* 139, 97–115. doi: 10.1016/j.rse.2013.07.030
- Mazer, S. J., Gerst, K. L., Matthews, E. R., and Evenden, A. (2015). Species-specific phenological responses to winter temperature and precipitation in a waterlimited ecosystem. *Ecosphere* 6 (6), 98. doi: 10.1890/ES14-00433.1
- Menzel, A., and Fabian, P. (1999). Growing season extended in Europe. Nature 397, 659. doi: 10.1038/17709
- Menzel, A., Estrella, N., and Fabian, P. (2001). Spatial and temporal variability of the phenological seasons in Germany from 1951 to 1996. *Glob. Change Biol.* 7, 657–666. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2486.2001.00430.x
- Moore, L. M., Lauenroth, W. K., Bell, D. M., and Schlaepfer, D. R. (2015). Soil Water and Temperature Explain Canopy Phenology and Onset of Spring in a Semiarid Steppe. *Great Plains Res.* 25, 121–138. doi: 10.1353/ gpr.2015.0027
- Nord, E. A., and Lynch, J. P. (2009). Plant phenology: a critical controller of soil resource acquisition. J. Exp. Bot. 60 (7), 1927–1937. doi: 10.1093/jxb/erp018
- Ogle, K., and Reynolds, J. F. (2004). Plant responses to precipitation in desert ecosystems: integrating functional types, pulses, thresholds, and delays. *Oecologia* 141 (2), 282–294. doi: 10.1007/s00442-004-1507-5
- Patrick, L. D., Ogle, K., Bell, C. W., Zak, J., and Tissue, D. (2009). Physiological responses of two contrasting desert plant species to precipitation variability are differentially regulated by soil moisture and nitrogen dynamics. *Glob. Change Biol.* 15 (5), 1214–1229. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.2008.01750.x
- Reynolds, J. F., Kemp, P. R., and Ogle, K. (2004). Modifying the 'pulsereserve' paradigm for deserts of North America: precipitation pulses, soil water, and plant responses. *Oecologia* 141, 194–210. doi: 10.1007/s00442-004-1524-4

- Sakkir, S., Shah, J. N., Cheruth, A. J., and Kabshawi, M. (2014). Phenology of desert plants from an arid gravel plain in eastern United Arab Emirates. J. Arid Land. 7 (1), 54–62. doi: 10.1007/s40333-014-0036-2
- Schwartz, M. D., and Reiter, B. E. (2000). Changes in North American spring. Int. J. Climatol. 20 (8), 929–932. doi: 10.1002/1097-0088(20000630)20:8<929::AID-JOC557>3.0.CO;2-5
- Shen, M. G., Tang, Y. H., Chen, J., Zhu, X. L., and Zheng, Y. H. (2011). Influences of temperature and precipitation before the growing season on spring phenology in grasslands of the central and eastern Qinghai-Tibetan Plateau. *Agric. For. Meterol.* 151, 1711–1722. doi: 10.1016/j.agrformet.2011.07.003
- Shen, M. G., Piao, S. L., Cong, N., Zhang, G. X., and Jassens, I. A. (2015). Precipitation impacts on vegetation spring phenology on the Tibetan Plateau. *Glob. Change Biol.* 21 (10), 467–3656. doi: 10.1111/gcb.12961
- Song, W. M., Chen, S. P., Zhou, Y. D., and Lin, G. H. (2020). Rainfall amount and timing jointly regulate the responses of soil nitrogen transformation processes to rainfall increase in an arid desert ecosystem. *Geoderma* 364, 11497. doi: 10.1016/j.geoderma.2020.114197
- Wan, M. W., and Liu, X. (1979). Phenology observation methodology in China (Beijing: Science Press).
- Wang, Y., Zhou, B., Qin, D., Wu, J., Gao, R., and Song, L. (2017). Changes in mean and extreme temperature and precipitation over the arid region of northwestern China: observation and projection. *Adv. Atmos. Sci.* 34 (3), 289–305. doi: 10.1007/s00376-016-6160-5
- Wu, X. C., and Liu, H. Y. (2013). Consistent shifts in spring vegetation green-up date across temperate biomes in China 1982-2006. *Glob Chang Biol.* 19, 870– 880. doi: 10.1111/gcb.12086
- Xie, Y. Y., Wang, X. J., and Silander, J. A. Jr. (2015). Deciduous forest responses to temperature, precipitation, and drought imply complex climate change impacts. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 112 (44), 13585–13590. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1509991112
- Xie, Y. Y., Wang, X. J., Wilsonb, A. M., and Silander, J. A. Jr. (2018). Predicting autumn phenology: how deciduous tree species respond to weather stressors. *Agric. For. Meterol.* 250-251, 127–137. doi: 10.1016/j.agrformet.2017.12.259
- Yan, D., Zhang, X. Y., Yu, Y. Y., Guo, W., and Hanan, N. P. (2016). Characterizing land surface phenology and responses to rainfall in the Sahara Desert. J. Geophys. Res. Biogeosci. 121, 2243–2260. doi: 10.1002/2016JG003441
- Zhang, X. Y., Friedl, M. A., Schaaf, C. B., Strahler, A. H., and Liu, Z. (2005). Monitoring the response of vegetation phenology to precipitation in Africa by coupling MODIS and TRMM instruments. J. Geophys. Res. 110, D12103. doi: 10.1029/2004JD005263
- Zhang, B. C., Cao, J. J., Bai, Y. F., Zhou, X. H., Ning, Z. G., Yang, S. J., et al. (2012). Effects of rainfall amount and frequency on vegetation growth in a Tibetan alpine meadow. *Clim. Change* 118 (2), 197–212. doi: 10.1007/s10584-012-0622-2
- Zhang, J. X., Gu, L. H., Bao, F., Cao, Y. L., Hao, Y. G., He, J., et al. (2015). Nitrogen control of δ¹³C enrichment in heterotrophic organs relative to leaves in a landscape-building desert plant species. *Biogeosciences* 12 (1), 15–27. doi: 10.5194/bg-12-15-2015
- Zheng, Z., Zhu, W., Chen, G., Jiang, N., Fan, D., and Zhang, D. (2016). Continuous but diverse advancement of spring-summer phenology in response to climate warming across the Qinghai-Tibetan Plateau. Agric. For. Meterol. 223, 194– 202. doi: 10.1016/j.agrformet.2016.04.012
- Zhou, Y. Z., and Jia, G. S. (2016). Precipitation as a control of vegetation phenology for temperate steppes in China. *Atmos. Oceanic Sci. Lett.* 9 (3), 162–168. doi: 10.1080/16742834.2016.1165594

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Bao, Liu, Cao, Li, Yao, Xin, Lu and Wu. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





NDVI Changes Show Warming Increases the Length of the Green Season at Tundra Communities in Northern Alaska: A Fine-Scale Analysis

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Janet Prevey, United States Geological Survey (USGS), United States

Reviewed by:

Paul Grogan, Queen's University, Canada Meghan Hamp, Queen's University, Canada, in collaboration with reviewer PG Ivika Ostonen, University of Tartu, Estonia

> *Correspondence: Jeremy L. May Jmay010@fiu.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Functional Plant Ecology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Plant Science

Received: 13 March 2020 Accepted: 20 July 2020 Published: 31 July 2020

Citation:

May JL, Hollister RD, Betway KR, Harris JA, Tweedie CE, Welker JM, Gould WA and Oberbauer SF (2020) NDVI Changes Show Warming Increases the Length of the Green Season at Tundra Communities in Northern Alaska: A Fine-Scale Analysis. Front. Plant Sci. 11:1174. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2020.01174 Jeremy L. May^{1*}, Robert D. Hollister², Katlyn R. Betway², Jacob A. Harris², Craig E. Tweedie³, Jeffrey M. Welker^{4,5}, William A. Gould⁶ and Steven F. Oberbauer¹

¹ Department of Biological Sciences, Florida International University, Miami, FL, United States, ² Department of Biological Sciences, Grand Valley State University, Allendale, MI, United States, ³ Department of Biological Sciences, University of Texas at El Paso, El Paso, TX, United States, ⁴ Ecology and Genetics Research Unit, University of Oulu, Finland & UArctic, Oulu, Finland, ⁵ Department of Biological Sciences, University of Alaska Anchorage, Anchorage, AK, United States, ⁶ USDA Forest Service International Institute of Tropical Forestry, Rio Piedras, Puerto Rico

A warming Arctic has been associated with increases in aboveground plant biomass, specifically shrubs, and changes in vegetation cover. However, the magnitude and direction of changes in NDVI have not been consistent across different tundra types. Here we examine the responsiveness of fine-scale NDVI values to experimental warming at eight sites in northern Alaska, United States. Warming in our eight sites ranged in duration from 2-23 seasons. Dry, wet and moist tundra communities were monitored for canopy surface temperatures and NDVI in ambient and experimentally-warmed plots at near-daily frequencies during the summer of 2017 to assess the impact of the warming treatment on the magnitude and timing of greening. Experimental warming increased canopy-level surface temperatures across all sites (+0.47 to +3.14°C), with the strongest warming effect occurring during June and July and for the southernmost sites. Green-up was accelerated by warming at six sites, and autumn senescence was delayed at five sites. Warming increased the magnitude of peak NDVI values at five sites, decreased it at one site, and at two sites it did not change. Warming resulted in earlier peak NDVI at three sites and no significant change in the other sites. Shrub and graminoid cover was positively correlated with the magnitude of peak NDVI (r=0.37 to 0.60) while cryptogam influence was mixed. The magnitude and timing of peak NDVI showed considerable variability across sites. Warming extended the duration of the summer green season at most sites due to accelerated greening in the spring and delayed senescence in the autumn. We show that in a warmer Arctic (as simulated by our experiment) the timing and total period of carbon gain may change. Our results suggest these changes are dependent on community composition and abundance of specific growth forms and therefore will likely impact net primary productivity and trophic interactions.

Keywords: Arctic shrubs, Normalized Difference Vegetation Index, climate change, seasonality, phenology, International Tundra Experiment, experimental warming

INTRODUCTION

Warming in the Arctic has been accelerating in recent decades, and the Arctic is experiencing more pronounced temperature increases compared with lower latitudes (ACIA, 2005; Serreze et al., 2009; Stocker et al., 2013). Accompanying increased temperatures are decreases in snow cover and increases in growing season length (Callaghan et al., 2011; Liston and Hiemstra, 2011). Adaptations (e.g. slow growth) to the inherently harsh growing conditions of the Arctic have caused plants to be sensitive to small variations in temperature that can be reflected in interannual variation in growth and in phenology (Callaghan et al., 1999). Measurable changes in Arctic plant growth and community dominance in response to warming have been well documented (Arft et al., 1999; Oberbauer et al., 2013; Khorsand Rosa et al., 2015; Bjorkman et al., 2015; Elmendorf et al., 2015; Bjorkman et al., 2018). However, these responses have not been uniform across the Arctic and are likely associated with local climate conditions and ecohydrology including snow and its role in growing season length and tundra plant ecophysiology (Elmendorf et al., 2012a; May et al., 2017; Prevév et al., 2017; Jespersen et al., 2018).

In response to changes in environmental conditions over recent decades, an expansion northward and within local landscapes of shrubs and graminoids has been documented in the Arctic (Tape et al., 2006; Myers-Smith et al., 2011; Elmendorf et al., 2012b; Tape et al., 2012; Myers-Smith et al., 2015). Documenting and understanding shifts in community dominance and ecosystem function are important to accurately predict the trajectories and impact of climate change on Arctic systems. This includes how these changes are manifested in the seasonality of growth (Welker et al., 1997; Pearson et al., 2013) and the degree to which the abundance of vegetation may be expressed in spectral properties that can be measured at plot and landscape scales (Reidel et al., 2005; Raynolds et al., 2008; Gamon et al., 2013).

The immense area and remoteness of the region have made remote-sensing tools indispensable in monitoring the effects of climate change in the region (Kerr and Ostrovsky, 2003; Stow et al., 2007; Walker et al., 2012; Ju and Masek, 2016). Despite their vast area, Arctic plant communities are spatially heterogeneous at very small scales (m), due in part to differences in hydrology as result of small variation in topography (cm, Billings and Bliss, 1959; Evans et al., 1989; Walker et al., 1989; Ostendorf and Reynolds, 1998, Lara et al., 2018; Shaefer and Messier, 1995). Normalized Difference Vegetation Index (NDVI), developed by Kriegler et al. (1969), has proven to be a valuable and widely-used tool in monitoring productivity and community dominance changes across the Arctic (Reidel et al., 2005; Ravnolds et al., 2008; Berner et al., 2018). Studies using remotely-sensed NDVI data have demonstrated a trend toward a greening Arctic over recent decades (Jia et al., 2003; Stow et al., 2007; Bhatt et al., 2013; Keenan and Riley, 2018), although some regions have shown browning (Phoenix and Bjerke, 2016; Zhang et al., 2017; Myers-Smith et al., 2020). In spite of the time and resource saving advantages of remotely-sensed monitoring tools at large spatial scales, the high spatial heterogeneity of Arctic tundra complicates our ability to understand and predict how specific communities respond to varying environmental conditions and across latitudinal gradients (Verbyla, 2008; Gamon et al., 2013; Guay et al., 2014; Healey et al., 2014; Reichle et al., 2018). Linking vegetation sampling with measurements of NDVI at small spatial scales should be a useful approach to improve understanding of the complexity of observed large-scale NDVI changes over time. Previous studies have focused on NDVI changes over time with regards to ambient conditions over large spatial scales (Blok et al., 2011; Gamon et al., 2013; Pattison et al., 2015; Ju and Masek, 2016) or with warming focused on a specific community type (Boelman et al., 2005). The approach that we are implementing here, however, could also be very useful when applied to ecosystem responses to experimental warming across a variety of community types and latitudes at fine temporal and spatial scales.

Species responses to experimental warming have been examined in a variety of community types across the tundra biome using traditional manual measurement approaches (Chapin and Shaver, 1985; Wookey et al., 1993; Parsons et al., 1994; Arft et al., 1999). The International Tundra Experiment (ITEX) was established in 1990 as a circumpolar network of researchers to quantify plant, community, and ecosystem process changes in the Arctic in response to experimental warming (Webber and Walker, 1991; Molau and Molgaard, 1996; Henry and Molau, 1997; Welker et al., 1997). The use of open-top chambers (OTCs) in standardized, plot-scale passive warming in tundra plant communities across polar and alpine regions has been an extremely powerful approach to understand tundra responses to both experimental and background climate warming (Arft et al., 1999; Elmendorf et al., 2012a; Elmendorf et al., 2012b; Oberbauer et al., 2013; Leffler et al., 2016; Jespersen et al., 2018). The ITEX network has shown that experimental warming causes increased growth and early phenological development in the Arctic (Wookey et al., 1993; Arft et al., 1999; Barrett et al., 2015; Bjorkman et al., 2015; Prevéy et al., 2017) as well as shifts in community dominance (Elmendorf et al., 2012a; Elmendorf et al., 2012b; Hollister et al., 2015), although the magnitude of responses varies greatly across sites. Studies of community diversity and dominance have shown that warming temperatures favor tall-statured species, such as shrubs

and graminoids, and decrease cover of some cryptogams (Elmendorf et al., 2012b; Hollister et al., 2015). However, how these vegetation changes correspond to changes in timing and magnitude of NDVI at fine-scales are uncertain (Huemmrich et al., 2013; Zesati, 2017), especially as a result of experimental warming.

Here we present the results from a study of canopy-level surface temperature and NDVI across the growing season at eight ITEX sites in northern Alaska for which we had detailed plot-level measurements of plant community composition. The canopy-level surface temperature measurements allowed testing of the effectiveness of the warming treatment. The use of an LEDilluminated NDVI sensor provided high precision data allowing documentation of daily changes in NDVI independent of sky conditions. The overarching goals of this study were to: 1) test the effect of experimental warming on spring green-up and green season length, 2) identify when NDVI is near or at peak values in different tundra communities, and 3) investigate how plant community composition influences the magnitude and timing of peak NDVI values. We predicted that experimental warming increases peak NDVI values, a proxy for peak productivity, and extend the green season length at all sites. We also predicted that

communities dominated by shrubs and graminoids would exhibit greater increases in peak NDVI values with warming due to increased aboveground vegetation, compared to communities with greater cryptogam dominance.

METHODS AND MATERIALS

Site Description

Eight study sites, a paired wet/moist and dry site, were arrayed across four regions of the North Slope of Alaska, USA. The regions provide a latitudinal gradient spanning Low to High Arctic from the northern foothills of the Brooks Range to the northern Alaska coast along the Arctic Ocean (Welker et al., 2005, **Figure 1**). Toolik Lake and Imnavait Creek are both inland, foothill tundra, Atqasuk is inland, positioned at the transition between foothill and coastal plain tundra, and Utqiaġvik is coastal plain tundra. Study sites at Utqiaġvik (formerly Barrow), Atqasuk, Imnavait Creek, and Toolik Lake, Alaska each consisted of a paired dry site and a wet or moist community site. Sites at Utqiaġvik, Atqasuk, and Toolik Lake



were established between 1994 and 1997 (20-23 seasons of warming), and Imnavait Creek sites were established in 2016 (2 seasons of warming; Hollister et al., 2005; Walker et al., 2006). The Utqiagvik dry site (71°18'48.46"N, 156°35'5.67"W) is located on an old beach ridge above a drained thaw-lake bed and is dominated by short-statured shrubs, graminoids, and lichens (Table 1). The Utqiagvik wet site (71°18'40.98"N, 156°35'53.70"W) is located on a frequently inundated slope between a beach ridge and drained thaw-lake basin and is dominated by graminoids and bryophytes. The Atqasuk dry site (70°27'13.81"N, 157°24'25.37"W) is located on a welldrained ridge and is dominated by short-statured shrubs and lichens. The Atqasuk wet site (70°27'11.33"N, 157°23'59.61"W) is located in a frequently inundated meadow and is dominated by deciduous shrubs, graminoids, and bryophytes. The Imnavait Creek dry site (68°36'58.37"N, 149°18'21.49"W) is located on a well-drained slope and is dominated by short-statured shrubs and lichens. The Imnavait Creek wet site (68°36' 56.25" N, 149°18' 21.17"W) is located on a slope within the head of a water track feature and is dominated by shrubs, graminoids, and bryophytes. The Toolik Lake dry site (68°37'19.04"N, 149° 35'53.71"W) is located on a well-drained ridge and is dominated by short-statured shrubs and lichen. The Toolik Lake moist site (68°37'12.33"N, 149°36'12.04"W) is located on a partially drained, gradual slope with acidic soils and dominated by graminoids (mainly Eriophorum vaginatum tussocks), shrubs, and bryophytes. The Imnavait Creek and Toolik Lake sites are at very similar latitudes, but Imnavait Creek is at higher elevations by almost 200 m (927 vs 736 m a.s.l.) and therefore is generally cooler. Warmed and control plots have similar species present in the communities, however, differ in abundances (Hollister et al., 2015). The number of sampled control and warmed plots, as well as dominant species varied among sites (**Table 1**). Plots were not paired and were randomly arranged across the landscape of each community type.

Treatment and Measurement

Control and warmed plots were $\sim 1m^2$ in size across all sites. Warming was achieved using hexagonal open-top chambers (OTCs) that were installed shortly after snowmelt and removed at the end of the growing season each year (Marion et al., 1997). The OTCs were constructed of Sun-Lite[®] HPTM fiberglass (Kalwall Corporation, Manchester, New Hampshire, USA) and installed according to the guidelines outlined in the ITEX manual (Molau and Mølgaard, 1996). Open-top chambers have been shown to warm surface air temperatures by an average of 0.6 to 2.2°C over the summer which is analogous to climate change projections (Marion et al., 1997; Hollister et al., 2006). A non-destructive point frame method was performed for vegetation community sampling according to Walker (1996). The point frame method consists of a 75 cm x 75 cm 100 point frame with measurement points every 7 cm that was leveled above the canopy. Permanent markers were used to ensure the frame was installed in the same position and orientation at each sampling. At each point a graduated ruler was lowered to the vegetation where species, live/dead status, and height were measured at the top (canopy level) and bottom (understory) contact point. All Utqiagvik and Atqasuk sites were sampled in

	Utqiaġvik	Atqasuk	Imnavait Creek	Toolik Lake
	Dry	Dry	Dry	Dry
Number of Plots	19	19	8	10
Year Established	1994	1996	2016	1995
Latitude	71°18'48.46" N	70°27'13.81" N	68°36'58.37" N	68°37'19.04" N
Longitude	156°35'5.67" W	157°24'25.37" W	149°18'21.49" W	149°35'53.71" W
Landscape Orientation Dominant Species	Drained thaw lake beach ridge Luzula confusa Luzula arctica Salix rotundifolia Vaccinium vitis-idaea Pedicularis kaneii Lichen Wet	Frequently inundated meadow Ledum palustre Vaccinium vitis-idaea Cassiope tetragona Carex bigelowii Hierchloe alpina Lichen Wet	Well-drained slope Arctostophylos alpina Vaccinium vitis-idaea Cassiope tetragona Betula nana Hierochloe alpina Lichen Wet	Well-drained ridge Arctostophylos alpina Vaccinium vitis-idaea Cassiope tetragona Betula nana Carex bigelowii Lichen Moist
Number of Plots	19	19	8	10
Year Established	1995	1996	2016	1995
Latitude	71°18'40.98" N	70°27'11.33" N	68°36'56.25" N	68°37'12.33" N
Longitude	156°35'53.70" W	157°23'59.61" W	149°18'21.17" W	149°36'12.04" W
Landscape Orientation	Frequently inundate beach slope	Well-drained ridge	Head of a water-tract feature	Gradual acidic slope
Dominant Species	Carex aquatilis-stans	Carex aquatilis	Eriophorum vaginatum	Eriophorum vaginatun
	Dupontia fisherii Frianharum angustifalium	Eriophorum angustifolium	Salix pulchra Betula nana	Salix pulchra Betula nana
	Eriophorum angustifolium Eriophorum russeolum	Eriophorum russeolum Salix pulchra		
	Pleurocarpus moss	Salix polaris	Ledum palustre Carex bigelowii	Ledum palustre Carex bigelowii
	Sphagnum spp.	Pleurocarpus moss	Carex bigelowii Cassiope tetragona	Vaccinium vitis-idaea
	Spnagnum spp.	Sphagnum spp.	Pleurocarpus moss Sphagnum spp.	Pleurocarpus moss Sphagnum spp.

2017, Imnavait Creek sites were sampled in 2016, and Toolik Lake sites were sampled in 2014. All sites were included for analysis despite the asynchrony of vegetation sampling because samplings are conducted independently for the larger research project of vegetation monitoring. All point frame samplings took place during peak growing season (mid- to late July; for details see Hollister et al., 2015 and Hobbie et al., 2017).

During the growing season (June-August) of 2017, canopy surface temperatures and NDVI values were recorded at each plot near solar noon (1:00-3:00 PM AKST) on an almost-daily basis (every 1-2 days). Canopy surface temperature was measured using Fluke 62 Max[®] infrared thermometers (Fluke Corporation, Everett, Washington, United States). As a result of a logistic issue, canopy surface temperature measurements for the month of June at the Utgiagvik and Atgasuk sites were replaced with air temperatures recorded at a height of ~10cm using thermocouples contained in six plate Gill radiation shields at 1300 h (Campbell Scientific, Inc., Logan, Utah, USA; Robert Hollister, unpublished data). NDVI was measured using a handheld, LED-illuminated NDVI reader (GreenSeeker®, Trimble Navigation Ltd., Sunnyvale, CA, USA) at a height of approximately 50cm held perpendicular to the ground. Care was taken to ensure that the footprint of both GreenSeeker[®] and the infrared thermometer were similar on each plot using the GreenSeeker® LEDs and the laser on the infrared thermometer. The LED illumination of the GreenSeeker® is brighter than ambient light and thus minimizes measurement differences resulting from inconsistent sky conditions and uneven solar illumination of the surface. The GreenSeeker® uses the normalized difference between near-infrared (R774) and red (R₆₅₆) light wavelength reflectance to calculate NDVI [NDVI = $(R_{774} - R_{656})/(R_{774} + R_{656})].$

Data Analysis

Daily mean canopy level surface temperatures for control and warmed plots were aggregated by month (June, July, and August) and combined into a full-season value in order to better compare whole month values between sites. Temperatures in each treatment were compared for each month and full season using repeated measure analysis of variance (RANOVA). The maximum seasonal NDVI value of each site was used to characterize peak NDVI, length of green season, and spring green-up. Peak NDVI was defined as the 1st day that NDVI values were above 95% of the maximum seasonal NDVI value for the season. We chose 95% of the maximum because there was a clear plateau during the summer around which NDVI values increased in spring or declined in fall. Daily changes in NDVI values have been shown to correspond to temperatures experienced within the prior 3 days (May et al., 2017), as a result, the values fluctuate a small amount throughout the season. The length of the green season was defined as the time period when NDVI values remained above 95% of the maximum seasonal NDVI value until senescence caused NDVI values to decrease below 95%. Spring green-up was defined as the time period when NDVI values were increasing between 80% and 95% of the maximum seasonal NDVI value; we recognize a longer window would be ideal, but we were logistically constrained by the need to compare across all sites and the length of the field season. Warming effects on the magnitude and the timing (day of year) of peak NDVI were compared for each site using analysis of variance (ANOVA); the length of the green season and the daily change in NDVI (calculated by average increase in NDVI value) during spring green-up were also compared for each site using ANOVA. The relationship between plant growth form percent cover and the timing and magnitude of peak NDVI was tested using a series of Pearson Correlations. All statistical tests were performed using the R statistical environment (R Core Team, 2018, Vienna, Austria).

RESULTS

Warming Effects on Surface Temperature

Full-season average canopy surface temperatures varied along the latitudinal gradient of study sites, with the effectiveness of the OTC warming greater at the southernmost sites compared to the

TABLE 2 | Average canopy surface temperature for control and experimentally-(OTC) warmed plots at all sites during the months of June, July, August, and all months combined.

Community		June			July			August			Full Season	
	Control	Warmed	p-value	Control	Warmed	p-value	Control	Warmed	p-value	Control	Warmed	p-value
					ι	Jtqiaģvik						
Dry	0.74	0.01	0.966	4.69	0.83	0.012	4.13	0.55	0.131	3.19	0.47	0.136
Wet	-0.05	0.63	0.007	4.38	2.51	<0.001	3.72	0.96	0.015	2.72	1.37	<0.001
						Atqasuk						
Dry	5.88	0.75	0.504	11.08	1.49	0.016	7.65	0.07	0.934	8.14	0.77	0.153
Wet	3.03	1.39	0.034	6.56	1.83	<0.001	5.62	1.2	0.068	5.07	1.47	<0.001
					Imn	avait Creek						
Dry	14.63	3.06	<0.001	20.51	2.69	0.047	14.62	2.22	0.285	16.61	2.65	0.023
Wet	13.71	3.79	0.007	21.58	1.85	0.354	15.01	3.15	0.101	16.76	2.93	0.031
					Т	oolik Lake						
Dry	14.16	2.22	0.163	20.18	1.94	0.136	14.13	1.67	0.375	16.33	1.94	0.081
Moist	14.63	1.83	0.005	20.67	2.28	0.368	15.28	3.23	0.097	16.73	3.14	0.041

Warmed temperatures are presented as the average increase in temperature over the control plot values. Italicized values indicate shielded air temperatures collected at 10cm height in Utgiagvik and Atgasuk in June (used a surrogate for missing surface temperatures). Bold indicates a statistically significant difference between control and warmed plot values (based on ANOVA, p < 0.05).

northernmost sites (Table 2). Warming effectiveness was variable across sites and among months during the summer. Effectiveness of OTC warming in the dry sites was lower (+0.47 to +2.65°C) compared to the wet and moist sites (+1.37 to +3.14°C). Warming treatment significantly increased June temperatures at most sites with the exception of the dry sites at Utqiagvik (+0.01°C p=0.966), Atqasuk (+0.75°C p=0.504), and Toolik Lake (+.2.22°C p=0.163). In July, OTC warming increased canopy surface temperatures at all sites in the northernmost regions of Utqiagvik (dry +0.83°C p=0.012 and wet +2.51°C p<0.001) and Atgasuk (dry +1.49°C p=0.016 and wet +1.83°C p<0.001). In July, the only site within the southernmost regions that showed significant increases in canopy surface temperature with OTC warming was Imnavait Creek dry site (+2.69°C p=0.047). In August, only the Utqiagvik wet site (+0.96°C p=0.015) showed significant increases in canopy surface temperature with OTC warming.

OTC Warming Effects on NDVI

Warming treatment significantly increased the daily change in NDVI during spring green-up at all sites except Atqasuk dry and Imnavait wet (**Figure 2**). The sites that showed the largest increase were Imnavait Creek dry (+0.003 NDVI day⁻¹ p=0.008) and Toolik Lake moist (+0.006 NDVI day⁻¹ p<0.001). Warming treatment increased the magnitude of peak NDVI values at most sites; however, OTC warming had mixed effects on the timing of peak NDVI (**Figure 3**). Earlier peak NDVI occurred at the Atqasuk dry (-7 days p=0.012), Imnavait Creek dry (-9 days p=0.007), and Toolik Lake moist (-22 days p<0.001) sites with no significant change at the remaining sites (average differences of -2 days to +3 days).

Warming treatment increased the magnitude of peak NDVI the most at the Toolik Lake dry (+0.065 NDVI p<0.001) and moist (+0.103 NDVI p<0.001) sites, followed by the dry (+0.050 NDVI p=0.007) and wet (+0.036 NDVI p=0.029) sites at Imnavait Creek (**Figure 3**). Warming treatment at the Atqasuk sites showed mixed results with the peak NDVI at the wet site increasing (+0.029 NDVI p=0.048) while the dry site remaining unchanged (+0.006 NDVI p=0.561). The Utqiaġvik wet site peak NDVI value did not change with OTC warming (+0.005 NDVI p=0.582), and the dry site was the only site that showed a decrease in peak NDVI with OTC warming (-0.043 NDVI p=0.012).

On average, OTC warming treatment increased the length of green season, although the magnitude of the effects varied among sites (**Figure 4**). Imnavait Creek dry and Toolik Lake moist sites showed the largest increases in green season length (+13 days p<0.001 and +28 days p<0.001 respectively), while the Imnavait Creek wet and Toolik Lake dry sites showed no change (+1 day p=0.613 and +0 day p=0.822 respectively). Both the Atqasuk dry (+8 days p<0.001) and wet (+7 days p<0.001) sites increased in green season length with OTC warming. The effects of warming on green season length (+6 days p=0.008) and the wet remained unchanged (+3 days p=0.211).

NDVI and Cover of Plant Growth Forms

In general, bryophytes and graminoids were associated with a delayed peak in NDVI and shrubs and lichens were associated with an earlier peak in NDVI (**Table 3**). The cover of bryophytes was positively correlated with the timing of peak NDVI at two sites (Utqiaġvik dry r = 0.39 p = 0.032 and Atqasuk dry r = 0.36











treatments at the site (based on ANOVA, p < 0.05).

p=0.047), while lichen cover was negatively correlated with the timing of peak NDVI at the Imnavait Creek dry site (r=-0.36 p=0.048). Forbs were negatively correlated with the timing of peak NDVI at the Utqiaġvik wet site (r=-0.51 p=0.010). Graminoids were positively correlated with the timing of peak NDVI at both the Atqasuk (r=0.54 p=0.005) and Imnavait Creek (r=0.45 p=0.026) wet sites. Shrubs were negatively correlated with the timing of peak NDVI; the relationship was significant at two sites for deciduous shrubs (Imnavait Creek dry r=-0.42, p=0.037 and Toolik Lake moist r=-0.54, p=0.006) and at four

sites for evergreen shrubs (Utqiaġvik dry r=-0.46, p=0.023, Imnavait Creek dry r=-0.44, p0.035, Imnavait Creek wet r=-0.43, p=0.037, and Toolik Lake dry r=-0.48, p=0.026).

The relationship between plant growth form cover and magnitude of peak NDVI also varied by site, with graminoids and shrubs showing the strongest correlations (**Table 3**). Bryophytes were not correlated with the magnitude of peak NDVI at any of the study sites. Lichens were negatively correlated with the magnitude of peak NDVI at the Atqasuk dry site (r=-0.44 p=0.032). Forbs were negatively correlated with
Site		Bryophyte	phyte			Lichen	ner			Forb	ę			Graminoid	inoid		Ó	eciduou	Deciduous Shrub		ш	Evergreen Shrub	n Shrub	_
			Peak	Peak NDVI			Peak NDVI	INDVI			Peak NDVI	INDVI			Peak NDVI	INDVI			Peak NDVI	INDVI			Реа	Peak NDVI
	Cover	(SD)	Value	роү	Cover	(DS)	Value	роү	Cover	(SD)	Value	роү	Cover	(SD)	Value	роү	Cover	(SD)	Value	роү	Cover	(DS)	Value	роү
Jtqiaġvik																								
Dry	5.0	(2.3)	0.02	0.39	11.9	(8.8)	-0.16	0.35	3.8	(3.7)	-0.09	0.11	22.2	(13.7)	-0.14	0.08	8.8	(3.9)	0.58	-0.17	19.8	(10.5)	0.42	-0.46
Wet	3.1	(3.0)	0.20	0.22	1.8	(1.0)	-0.02	-0.20	4.0	(3.5)	-0.26	-0.51	45.6	(12.5)	0.54	0.24	1.6	(4.2)	0.19	0.22	0.0	0	I	I
Atqasuk																								
Dry	4.0	(3.7)	-0.01	0.08	14.2	(2.8)	-0.44	0.23	1.2	(1.9)	-0.50	-0.36	14.2	(12.2)	0.41	0.08	1.3	(2.3)	0.20	0.20	20.9	(7.4)	0.26	-0.29
Wet	3.9	(3.1)	-0.17	0.36	0.0	0	I	I	0.0	(0.2)	0.01	-0.17	58.1	(7.1)	0.43	0.54	4.0	(3.2)	0.60	0.20	0.0	0	I	I
Imnavait Creek	Sreek																							
Dry	4.0	(3.3)	0.15	0.27	12.1	(9.6)	-0.35	-0.36	2.2	(1.8)	0.13	0.10	17.8	(11.2)	0.24	-0.02	9.0	(6.5)	0.37	-0.42	25.1	(12.1)	0.51	-0.44
Wet	5.6	(4.3)	0.13	0.28	2.2	(1.9)	-0.04	-0.13	2.3	(0.8)	0.14	0.33	41.2	(15.6)	0.44	0.45	11.6	(7.4)	0.30	-0.31	6.7	(4.2)	0.46	-0.43
Toolik Lake	Θ																							
Dry	2.3	(1.9)	0.11	0.14	26.3	(8.3)	-0.24	-0.26	9.2	(5.4)	0.36	0.13	7.6	(5.8)	0.20	-0.01	12.1	(8.1)	0.24	-0.25	17.2	(10.1)	0.52	-0.48
Moist	6.7	(4.1)	0.24	0.18	1.2	(6.0)	-0.02	-0.11	0.9	(0.0)	0.20	0.19	14.0	(6.7)	0.39	0.26	42.0	(18.1)	0.38	-0.54	8.7	(4.9)	0.38	-0.24

May et al.

the magnitude of peak NDVI at the Atqasuk dry site (r=-0.50 p=0.013) and positively correlated at the Toolik Lake dry site (r=0.36 p=0.048). Graminoids were positively correlated with the magnitude of peak NDVI at five of the study sites (Utqiagvik dry r=0.54 p=0.006, Atqasuk dry r=0.41 p=0.038, Atqasuk wet r=0.43 p=0.029, Imnavait Creek wet r=0.44 p=0.34, and Toolik Lake moist r=0.39 p=0.036). Deciduous shrubs were positively correlated with the magnitude of peak NDVI at four of the study sites (Utgiaġvik dry r=0.58 p=0.002, Atgasuk wet r=0.60 p=0.002, Imnavait Creek dry r=0.37 p=0.039, and Toolik Lake moist r=0.38 p=0.037). Evergreen shrubs were positively correlated with the magnitude of peak NDVI at five of the study sites (Utqiaġvik dry r=0.42 p=0.040, Imnavait Creek dry r=0.51 p=0.012, Imnavait Creek wet r=0.46 p=0.028, Toolik Lake dry r=0.52 p=0.008, and Toolik Lake moist r=0.38 p=0.045).

DISCUSSION

As anticipated, experimental warming increased canopy surface temperatures across all eight study sites. However, the magnitude of the warming effect was season and site dependent, with not all sites and months warming significantly. Full-season warming values from OTCs ranged between +0.47 to +3.14°C, which were similar to those previously reported (Hollister et al., 2006; Bokhorst et al., 2013). Contributing factors to variation in experimental warming among sites include latitude, sky conditions, sun angle, and wind conditions, with the southernmost sites demonstrating the most pronounced warming (Marion et al., 1997; Bokhorst et al., 2013). Higher sun angle and resulting increased solar radiation may also explain the increased warming effect during June and July at most sites. Late in the growing season, specifically after the first sunset, OTC effects decrease as the daily incoming solar radiation begins to decrease.

Near-daily measures of plot level NDVI showed experimental warming increased peak NDVI at most sites, but as might be expected given the differences in the effectiveness of OTC warming, the warming response of peak NDVI varied by community type and across the latitudinal gradient. The southernmost study sites demonstrated the largest increases in peak NDVI despite the difference in duration of warming treatment between Toolik Lake (23 seasons) and Imnavait Creek (two seasons). However, the differences in the NDVI response may be a result of effects of size of the temperature increase. The enhanced NDVI values were present in all Toolik Lake and Imnavait Creek plots, suggesting that species differences (e.g. Eriophorum vaginatum or Arctostaphylos alpina dominance), and the ability of these species to respond to warming may be driving factors in NDVI increases (Boelman et al., 2003; Walker et al., 2003). Moist or wet sites were more responsive to warming than their complimentary dry site from the same region. Differences in warming responses among these community types may be a result of community attributes, such as differences in productivity (La Puma et al., 2007), aboveground biomass (Boelman et al., 2003; Hudson and Henry, 2009; Hollister et al., 2015), and duration of warming treatments. Warmer temperatures may also contribute to increased soil moisture loss which is more likely to be important in dry communities. Studies in alpine regions have reported delays in phenological events and shortened growing season in response to warming-induced drying (Jonas et al., 2008; Dorji et al., 2013).

Peak NDVI was generally positively correlated with graminoid and shrub (both deciduous and evergreen) cover. The influence of graminoids and shrubs were greater in wet or moist communities due to the inherently high graminoid and shrub cover in these ecosystems compared to the more sparsely vegetated dry tundra (Welker et al., 1997; Welker et al., 1999; Hollister et al., 2015). The positive influence of graminoids and shrubs (i.e. relatively taller-statured plants) was in contrast to the marginal effects of lichen and bryophyte growth forms. Lichens and bryophytes may have their signal marginalized by the color differences inherent in each of the species. This disparity of growth form influence on peak NDVI supports the findings of previous studies that found positive relationships between vegetation biomass and NDVI values (Boelman et al., 2003; Riedel et al., 2005; Raynolds et al., 2008; Berner et al., 2018). Increased graminoid and deciduous shrub cover also generally shifted the timing of peak NDVI to later in the growing season, as these growth forms leaf out later and continue to increase aboveground biomass as the season progresses. Evergreen shrubs were associated with earlier peak NDVI as well, and this result reflects their leaf longevity (Karlsson, 1992).

Accelerated spring green-up and delayed senescence of tundra resulting in increased season length in response to warming was a postulated outcome of climate change proposed in a conceptual model early in the ITEX program (Welker et al., 1997) and are consistent with previous findings (Arft et al., 1999; Aerts et al., 2006; May et al., 2017). Increases in spring phenological progression and delayed senescence as result of increased temperature have been well documented and could lengthen the green season in the Arctic (Wookey et al., 1993; Oberbauer et al., 1998; Arft et al., 1999; Starr et al., 2000; Marchand et al., 2004; Oberbauer et al., 2013; Khorsand Rosa et al., 2015; Prevéy et al., 2017). The ability of individual species to take advantage of warming temperatures and other resulting environmental conditions (e.g. precipitation rates, soil moisture, more snow) may be a major component driving documented community composition shifts (Arft et al., 1999; Walker et al., 2006; Hollister et al., 2015) and ecosystem function changes (Oechel et al., 1992; Boelman et al., 2003; Schimel and Bennett, 2004; Welker et al., 2005; La Puma et al., 2007; Leffler et al., 2016; Jespersen et al., 2018). Lengthening of the green season will likely favor some species over others and ultimately result in changes in phenology, species composition and possibly trace gas feedbacks (Bjorkman et al., 2015; Khorsand Rosa et al., 2015; Kelsey et al., 2016). These changes are likely to impact the timing and magnitude of forage availability which will have cascading implications on food-web dynamics (Welker et al., 2005; Post et al., 2009; Myers-Smith et al., 2011; Richert et al., 2019).

The responsiveness of timing of peak NDVI to warming differed by site and species composition. Peak NDVI occurred

earlier in response to warming in wet and moist communities, dominated by graminoids and deciduous shrubs, with the greatest shifts in the southernmost sites. This finding suggests that variation in the species that constitute different growth forms may cause communities to respond at different rates to warming. Variations in community dominance and ground cover have been previously shown to alter community NDVI values (Raynolds et al., 2008; Pattison et al., 2015). The Atgasuk and Toolik Lake dry sites are dominated by lichens and are more sparsely vegetated, and both sites showed peak NDVI was delayed with warming. Alternatively, the Utgiaġvik and Imnaviat Creek dry sites have a greater cover of evergreen shrubs and these sites showed peak NDVI was earlier with warming. Therefore, it is reasonable to conclude that the dominant vegetation growth form and cover extent have an effect on the responsiveness of a community type to warming, and any dominance shifts will likely impact NDVI directly and also influence how responsive NDVI is to changing temperatures in the future.

The variability of the magnitude and timing of peak NDVI across our study region shows that similar communities do not respond uniformly across a region. This response pattern begins to shed some light on why some regions green more quickly than others (Jia et al., 2003; Stow et al., 2007; Bhatt et al., 2013). Differences in the most southerly sites (Toolik Lake and Imnavait Creek) may also be a result of differences in warming treatment duration, where Toolik Lake has likely had ample time for community composition changes while Imnavait Creek vegetation is responding to novel warming. Our findings also highlight the value of coupling traditional visually-assessed Arctic plant community changes with small-scale remotelysensed observations. The synthesis of these two methodologies will allow future studies to thoroughly investigate communityscale changes and their impact on broader landscape-scale patterns, with insight into mechanisms that drive change such as browning in regions of the Arctic (Verbyla, 2008; Phoenix and Bjerke, 2016). Understanding variations in community change mechanisms across latitudinal gradients is critical for the ability to accurately scale up landscape cover change predictions. It should be noted that the shorter duration of warming at Imnavait Creek (2 vs. \geq 20 years) may have played a role in the magnitude of NDVI differences between treatments. Community changes associated with warming would likely impact NDVI values through the differences in growth form cover that we report here and by previous studies (Arft et al., 1999; Elmendorf et al., 2012a, Elmendorf et al., 2012b, Bjorkman et al., 2015).

Our findings also highlight the value of incorporation of ground-based remotely-sensed measurements at sites across the Arctic where detailed vegetation dynamics are also monitored. This study is the first that investigates the effects of warming on daily NDVI changes and demonstrates the complexity of scaling across heterogeneous tundra communities. Our results suggest the non-uniformity of warming effects on the magnitude and timing of peak NDVI across northern Alaska. The fact that peak NDVI was not markedly increased at most sites may be misleading given that spring greening was hastened and green season lengthened. These changes suggest that while peak NDVI may not increase markedly, the lengthening of the green season in response to warming is likely to result in greater productivity. Collectively, it appears that in a warmer Arctic (as simulated in our experiment) there may be a host of organismal and ecosystem process changes, including the period of carbon gain and greater net primary productivity as well as shifts in the timing of vegetation phenology that may have consequences for foraging ecology of ungulates and other trophic interactions.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets generated for this study are available on request to the corresponding author.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

JM led data collection and analysis and co-wrote manuscript with RH and KB. RH and KB co-wrote manuscript and

REFERENCES

- ACIA (2005). Arctic Climate Impact Assessment 2004 (Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press).
- Aerts, R., Cornelissen, J. H. C., and Dorrepaal, E. (2006). Plant performance in a warmer world: General responses of plants from cold, northern biomes and the importance of winter and spring events. *Plant Ecol.* 182 (1–2), 65–77. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4020-4443-4_5
- Arft, A. M., Walker, M. D., Gurevitch, J. E. T. A., Alatalo, J. M., Bret-Harte, M. S., Dale, M., et al. (1999). Responses of tundra plants to experimental warming: meta-analysis of the international tundra experiment. *Ecol. Mono.* 69 (4), 491– 511. doi: 10.2307/2657227
- Barrett, R. T., Hollister, R. D., Oberbauer, S. F., and Tweedie, C. E. (2015). Arctic plant responses to changing abiotic factors in northern Alaska. *Amer. J. Bot.* 102 (12), 2020–2031. doi: 10.3732/ajb.1400535
- Berner, L. T., Jantz, P., Tape, K. D., and Goetz, S. J. (2018). Tundra plant aboveground biomass and shrub dominance mapped across the North Slope of Alaska. *Env. Res. Lett.* 13 (3), 035002. doi: 10.1088/1748-9326/aaaa9a
- Bhatt, U. S., Walker, D. A., Raynolds, M. K., Bieniek, P. A., Epstein, H. E., Comiso, J. C., et al. (2013). Recent declines in warming and vegetation greening trends over pan-Arctic tundra. *Rem. Sens.* 5 (9), 4229–4254. doi: 10.3390/rs5094229
- Billings, W. D., and Bliss, L. C. (1959). An alpine snowbank environment and its effects on vegetation, plant development, and productivity. *Ecol* 40 (3), 388– 397. doi: 10.2307/1929755
- Bjorkman, A. D., Elmendorf, S. C., Beamish, A. L., Vellend, M., and Henry, G. H. (2015). Contrasting effects of warming and increased snowfall on Arctic tundra plant phenology over the past two decades. *Glob. chng. bio.* 21 (12), 4651–4661. doi: 10.1111/gcb.13051
- Bjorkman, A. D., Myers-Smith, I. H., Elmendorf, S. C., Normand, S., Rüger, N., Beck, P. S., et al. (2018). Plant functional trait change across a warming tundra biome. *Nat* 562 (7725), 57–62. doi: 10.1038/s41586-018-0563-7
- Blok, D., Schaepman-Strub, G., Bartholomeus, H., Heijmans, M. M., Maximov, T. C., and Berendse, F. (2011). The response of Arctic vegetation to the summer climate: relation between shrub cover, NDVI, surface albedo and temperature. *Env. Res. Lett.* 6 (3), 035502. doi: 10.1088/1748-9326/6/3/035502
- Boelman, N. T., Stieglitz, M., Rueth, H. M., Sommerkorn, M., Griffin, K. L., Shaver, G. R., et al. (2003). Response of NDVI, biomass, and ecosystem gas exchange to long term warming and fertilization in wet sedge tundra. *Oecol* 135 (3), 414– 421. doi: 10.1007/s00442-003-1198-3

revisions. KB and JH assisted in data collection on the project. RH, CT, JW, WG, and SO contributed data for this manuscript, advised in revisions, and secured funding for the project.

FUNDING

This study was conducted with support from National Science Foundation grants PLR-1504381 and PLR-1836898.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank CH2MHill Polar Services and UMIAQ for support and logistics at Utqiaġvik and Atqasuk, and the staff and management of the University of Alaska Institute of Arctic Biology and CH2MHL Polar Services for support at the Toolik Field Station. We would also like to thank Matthew Simon, Hana Christoffersen, Nicole Foy, and Kailey Keenan-Whittemore for their assistance during this study.

- Boelman, N. T., Stieglitz, M., Griffin, K. L., and Shaver, G. R. (2005). Inter-annual variability of NDVI in response to long-term warming and fertilization in wet sedge and tussock tundra. *Oeco* 143 (4), pp.588–pp.597. doi: 10.1007/s00442-005-0012-9
- Bokhorst, S., Huiskes, A. D., Aerts, R., Convey, P., Cooper, E. J., Dalen, L., et al. (2013). Variable temperature effects of Open Top Chambers at polar and alpine sites explained by irradiance and snow depth. *Glob. chng. boil.* 19 (1), 64–74. doi: 10.1111/gcb.12028
- Callaghan, T. V., Press, M. C., Lee, J. A., Robinson, D. L., and Anderson, C. W. (1999). Spatial and temporal variability in the responses of Arctic terrestrial ecosystems to environmental change. *Pol. Res.* 18 (2), 191–197. doi: 10.1111/ j.1751-8369.1999.tb00293.x
- Callaghan, T. V., Johansson, M., Brown, R. D., Groisman, P. Y., Labba, N., Radionov, V., et al. (2011). The changing face of Arctic snow cover: A synthesis of observed and projected changes. *Ambio* 40 (1), 17–31. doi: 10.1007/s13280-011-0212-y
- Chapin, F. S. III, and Shaver, G. R. (1985). Individualistic growth response of tundra plant species to environmental manipulations in the field. *Ecol* 66 (2), 564–576. doi: 10.2307/1940405
- Dorji, T., Totland, Ø., Moe, S. R., Hopping, K. A., Pan, J., and Klein, J. A. (2013). Plant functional traits mediate reproductive phenology and success in response to experimental warming and snow addition in Tibet. *Glob. chng. bio.* 19 (2), 459–472. doi: 10.1111/gcb.12059
- Elmendorf, S. C., Henry, G. H., Hollister, R. D., Björk, R. G., Boulanger-Lapointe, N., Cooper, E. J., et al. (2012a). Plot-scale evidence of tundra vegetation change and links to recent summer warming. *Nat. Clim. Chng.* 2 (6), 453–457. doi: 10.1038/nclimate1465
- Elmendorf, S. C., Henry, G. H., Hollister, R. D., Björk, R. G., Bjorkman, A. D., Callaghan, T. V., et al. (2012b). Global assessment of experimental climate warming on tundra vegetation: heterogeneity over space and time. *Ecol. let.* 15 (2), 164–175. doi: 10.1111/j.1461-0248.2011.01716.x
- Elmendorf, S. C., Henry, G. H., Hollister, R. D., Fosaa, A. M., Gould, W. A., Hermanutz, L., et al. (2015). Experiment, monitoring, and gradient methods used to infer climate change effects on plant communities yield consistent patterns. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci.* 112 (2), 448–452. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1410088112
- Evans, B. M., Walker, D. A., Benson, C. S., Nordstrand, E. A., and Petersen, G. W. (1989). Spatial interrelationships between terrain, snow distribution and vegetation patterns at an arctic foothills site in Alaska. *Ecog* 12 (3), 270–278. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0587.1989.tb00846.x

- Gamon, J. A., Huemmrich, K. F., Stone, R. S., and Tweedie, C. E. (2013). Spatial and temporal variation in primary productivity (NDVI) of coastal Alaskan tundra: Decreased vegetation growth following earlier snowmelt. *Rem. Sens. Env.* 129, 144–153. doi: 10.1016/j.rse.2012.10.030
- Guay, K. C., Beck, P. S., Berner, L. T., Goetz, S. J., Baccini, A., and Buermann, W. (2014). Vegetation productivity patterns at high northern latitudes: a multi-sensor satellite data assessment. *Glob. Chng. Bio.* 20 (10), 3147–3158. doi: 10.1111/ gcb.12647
- Healey, N. C., Oberbauer, S. F., Ahrends, H. E., Dierick, D., Welker, J. M., Leffler, A. J., et al. (2014). A Mobile Instrumented Sensor Platform for LongTerm Terrestrial Ecosystem Analysis: An Example Application in an Arctic Tundra Ecosystem. *J. Env. Info.* 24 (1), 1–10. doi: 10.3808/jei.201400278
- Henry, G. H. R., and Molau, U. (1997). Tundra plants and climate change: the International Tundra Experiment (ITEX). *Glob. Chng. Bio.* 3 (S1), 1–9. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.1997.gcb132.x
- Hobbie, S. E., Finlay, J. C., Janke, B. D., Nidzgorski, D. A., Millet, D. B., and Baker, L. A. (2017). Contrasting nitrogen and phosphorus budgets in urban watersheds and implications for managing urban water pollution. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci.* 114 (16), 4177–4182. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1618536114
- Hollister, R. D., Webber, P. J., and Bay, C. (2005). Plant response to temperature in northern Alaska: implications for predicting vegetation change. *Ecol* 86 (6), 1562–1570. doi: 10.1890/04-0520
- Hollister, R. D., Webber, P. J., Nelson, F. E., and Tweedie, C. E. (2006). Soil thaw and temperature response to air warming varies by plant community: Results from an open-top chamber experiment in northern Alaska. Arc. Ant. Alp. Res. 38, 206–215. doi: 10.1657/1523-0430(2006)38[206:STATRT]2.0.CO;2
- Hollister, R. D., May, J. L., Kremers, K. S., Tweedie, C. E., Oberbauer, S. F., Liebig, J. A., et al. (2015). Warming experiments elucidate the drivers of observed directional changes in tundra vegetation. *Ecol. Evol.* 5 (9), 1881–1895. doi: 10.1002/ece3.1499
- Hudson, J. M., and Henry, G. H. (2009). Increased plant biomass in a High Arctic heath community from 1981 to 2008. *Ecol* 90 (10), 2657–2663. doi: 10.1890/09-0102.1
- Huemmrich, K. F., Gamon, J. A., Tweedie, C. E., Campbell, P. K. E., Landis, D. R., and Middleton, E. M. (2013). Arctic tundra vegetation functional types based on photosynthetic physiology and optical properties. *IEEE J. Sel. Top. Appl. Earth Obs. Remote Sens.* 6 (2), 265–275. doi: 10.1109/JSTARS.2013.2253446
- Jespersen, R. G., Leffler, A. J., Oberbauer, S. F., and Welker, J. M. (2018). Arctic plant ecophysiology and water source utilization in response to altered snow: isotopic (δ 18 O and δ 2 H) evidence for meltwater subsidies to deciduous shrubs. *Oecol* 187 (4), 1009–1023. doi: 10.1007/s00442-018-4196-1
- Jia, G. J., Epstein, H. E., and Walker, D. A. (2003). Greening of Arctic Alaska 1981-2001. Geophys. Res. Lett. 30 (20), 2067. doi: 10.1029/2003GL018268
- Jonas, T., Rixen, C., Sturm, M., and Stoeckli, V. (2008). How alpine plant growth is linked to snow cover and climate variability. J. Geophys. Res.: Biogeosci. 113 (G3). doi: 10.1029/2007JG000680
- Ju, J., and Masek, J. G. (2016). The vegetation greenness trend in Canada and US Alaska from 1984-2012 Landsat data. *Rem. Sens. Env.* 176, 1–16. doi: 10.1016/ j.rse.2016.01.001
- Karlsson, P. S. (1992). Leaf longevity in evergreen shrubs: variation within and among European species. Oecol 91 (3), 346–349. doi: 10.1007/BF00317622
- Keenan, T. F., and Riley, K. J. (2018). Greening of the land surface in the world's cold regions consistent with recent warming. *Nat. Clim. Chng.* 8 (9), 825. doi: 10.1038/s41558-018-0258-y
- Kelsey, K. C., Leffler, A. J., Beard, K. H., Schmutz, J. A., Choi, R. T., and Welker, J. M. (2016). Interactions among vegetation, climate, and herbivory control greenhouse gas fluxes in a subarctic coastal wetland. *J. Geophys. Res.: Biogeosci.* 121 (12), 2960–2975. doi: 10.1002/2016JG003546
- Kerr, J. T., and Ostrovsky, M. (2003). From space to species: ecological applications for remote sensing. *Trend. Ecol. Evol.* 18 (6), 299–305. doi: 10.1016/S0169-5347(03)00071-5
- Khorsand Rosa, R., Oberbauer, S. F., Starr, G., Parker La Puma, I., Pop, E., Ahlquist, L., et al. (2015). Plant phenological responses to a long-term experimental extension of growing season and soil warming in the tussock tundra of Alaska. *Glob. Chng. Bio.* 21 (12), 4520–4532. doi: 10.1111/gcb.13040
- Kriegler, F. J., Malila, M. A., Nalepka, R. F., and Richardson, W. (1969). Preprocessing transformations and their effects on multispectral recognition. Proceedings of the Sixth International Symposium on Remote Sensing of Environment (Ann Arbor, MI: University of Michigan), 97–131.

- La Puma, I. P., Philippi, T. E., and Oberbauer, S. F. (2007). Relating NDVI to ecosystem CO2 exchange patterns in response to season length and soil warming manipulations in arctic Alaska. *Rem. Sens. Env.* 109 (2), 225–236. doi: 10.1016/j.rse.2007.01.001
- Lara, M. J., Nitze, I., Grosse, G., Martin, P., and McGuire, A. D. (2018). Reduced arctic tundra productivity linked with landform and climate change interactions. *Sci. Rep.* 8 (1), 2345. doi: 10.1038/s41598-018-20692-8
- Leffler, A. J., Klein, E. S., Oberbauer, S. F., and Welker, J. M. (2016). Coupled longterm summer warming and deeper snow alters species composition and stimulates gross primary productivity in tussock tundra. *Oecol* 181 (1), 287– 297. doi: 10.1007/s00442-015-3543-8
- Liston, G. E., and Hiemstra, C. A. (2011). The changing cryosphere: Pan-Arctic snow trends, (1979 2009). *J. Clim.* 24 (21), 5691–5712. doi: 10.1175/JCLI-D-11-00081.1
- Marchand, F. L., Nijs, I., Heuer, M., Mertens, S., Kockelbergh, F., Pontailler, J. Y., et al. (2004). Climate warming postpones senescence in High Arctic tundra. *Arc Ant. Alp. Res.* 36 (4), 390–394. doi: 10.1657/1523-0430(2004)036[0390: CWPSIH]2.0.CO;2
- Marion, G. M., Henry, G. H. R., Freckman, D. W., Johnstone, J., Jones, G., Jones, M. H., et al. (1997). Open-top designs for manipulating field temperature in high-latitude ecosystems. *Glob. Chng. Bio.* 3 (S1), 32. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.1997.gcb136.x
- May, J., Healey, N., Ahrends, H., Hollister, R., Tweedie, C., Welker, J., et al. (2017). Short-Term Impacts of the Air Temperature on Greening and Senescence in Alaskan Arctic Plant Tundra Habitats. *Rem. Sens.* 9 (12), 1338. doi: 10.3390/ rs9121338
- Molau, U., and Mölgaard, P. (1996). International Tundra Experiment (ITEX) Manual (Copenhagen, Denmark: Danish Polar Center).
- Myers-Smith, I. H., Forbes, B. C., Wilmking, M., Hallinger, M., Lantz, T., Blok, D., et al. (2011). Shrub expansion in tundra ecosystems: dynamics, impacts and research priorities. *Env. Res. Lett.* 6 (4), 045509. doi: 10.1088/1748-9326/6/4/ 045509
- Myers-Smith, I. H., Elmendorf, S. C., Beck, P. S., Wilmking, M., Hallinger, M., Blok, D., et al. (2015). Climate sensitivity of shrub growth across the tundra biome. *Nat. Clim. Chng.* 5 (9), 887–891. doi: 10.1038/nclimate2697
- Myers-Smith, I. H., Kerby, J. T., Phoenix, G. K., Bjerke, J. W., Epstein, H. E., Assmann, J. J., et al. (2020). Complexity revealed in the greening of the Arctic. *Nat. Clim. Chng*, 10 (2), 106–117. doi: 10.1038/s41558-019-0688-1
- Oberbauer, S. F., Starr, G., and Pop, E. W. (1998). Effects of extended growing season and soil warming on carbon dioxide and methane exchange of tussock tundra in Alaska. J. Geophys. Res. 103, 29075–29082. doi: 10.1029/98JD00522
- Oberbauer, S. F., Elmendorf, S. C., Troxler, T. G., Hollister, R. D., Rocha, A. V., Bret-Harte, M. S., et al. (2013). Phenological response of tundra plants to background climate variation tested using the International Tundra Experiment. *Phil. Trans. R. Soc.: Biol. Sci.* 368 (1624), 20120481. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2012.0481
- Oechel, W. C., Hastings, S. J., Vourlitis, G., Jenkins, M., Riechers, G., and Grulke, N. (1992). Recent change of Arctic tundra ecosystems from a net carbon dioxide sink to a source. *Nat* 361 (6412), 520–523. doi: 10.1038/361520a0
- Ostendorf, B., and Reynolds, J. F. (1998). A model of arctic tundra vegetation derived from topographic gradients. *Landsc. Ecol.* 13 (3), 187–201. doi: 10.1023/A:1007986410048
- Parsons, A. N., Welker, J. M., Wookey, P. A., Press, M. A., Callaghan, T. V., and Lee, J. A. (1994). Growth responses of four sub-Arctic dwarf shrubs to simulated environmental change. J. Ecol., 307–318. doi: 10.2307/2261298
- Pattison, R. R., Jorgenson, J. C., Raynolds, M. K., and Welker, J. M. (2015). Trends in NDVI and tundra community composition in the Arctic of NE Alaska between 1984 and 2009. *Ecosystems* 18 (4), 707–719. doi: 10.1007/ s10021-015-9858-9
- Pearson, R. G., Phillips, S. J., Loranty, M. M., Beck, P. S., Damoulas, T., Knight, S. J., et al. (2013). Shifts in Arctic vegetation and associated feedbacks under climate change. *Nat. Clim. Chng.* 3 (7), 673–677. doi: 10.1038/nclimate1858
- Phoenix, G. K., and Bjerke, J. W. (2016). Arctic browning: extreme events and trends reversing arctic greening. *Glob. Chng. Bio.* 22 (9), 2960–2962. doi: 10.1111/gcb.13261
- Post, E., Forchhammer, M. C., Bret-Harte, M. S., Callaghan, T. V., Christensen, T. R., Elberling, B., et al. (2009). Ecological dynamics across the Arctic associated with recent climate change. *Science* 325 (5946), 1355–1358. doi: 10.1126/science.1173113

- Prevéy, J., Vellend, M., Rüger, N., Hollister, R. D., Bjorkman, A. D., Myers-Smith, I. H., et al. (2017). Greater temperature sensitivity of plant phenology at colder sites: implications for convergence across northern latitudes. *Glob. Chng. Bio.* 23 (7), 2660–2671. doi: 10.1111/gcb.13619
- R Core Team (2018). R: A language and environment for statistical computing (Vienna, Austria.: R Foundation for Statistical Computing). URL https:// www.R-project.org/.
- Raynolds, M. K., Comiso, J. C., Walker, D. A., and Verbyla, D. (2008). Relationship between satellite derived land surface temperatures, arctic vegetation types, and NDVI. *Rem. Sens. Env.* 112 (4), 1884–1894. doi: 10.1016/j.rse.2007.09.008
- Reichle, L. M., Epstein, H. E., Bhatt, U. S., Raynolds, M. K., and Walker, D. A. (2018). Spatial Heterogeneity of the Temporal Dynamics of Arctic Tundra Vegetation. *Geophys. Res. Lett.* 45 (17), 9206–9215. doi: 10.1029/2018GL078820
- Richert, J., Leffler, J., Spalinger, D., and Welker, J. M. (2019). Snowier winters extend autumn availability of high-quality forage for caribou in Arctic Alaska. Alaska Sect. of Wildlife Soc., Oral presentation, January 2020. (The Wildlife Society)
- Riedel, S. M., Epstein, H. E., and Walker, D. A. (2005). Biotic controls over spectral reflectance of arctic tundra vegetation. *Int. J. Rem. Sens.* 26 (11), 2391–2405. doi: 10.1080/01431160512331337754
- Shaefer, J. A., and Messier, F. (1995). Scale-dependent correlations of arctic vegetation and snow cover. Arc. Alp. Res. 27 (1), 38–43. doi: 10.2307/1552066
- Schimel, J. P., and Bennett, J. (2004). Nitrogen mineralization: challenges of a changing paradigm. *Ecol.* 85 (3), 591–602. doi: 10.1890/03-8002
- Serreze, M. C., Barrett, A. P., Stroeve, J. C., Kindig, D. M., and Holland, M. M. (2009). The emergence of surface-based Arctic amplification. *Cryosph* 3, 11–19. doi: 10.5194/tc-3-11-2009
- Starr, G., Oberbauer, S. F., and Pop, E. W. (2000). Effects of extended growing season and soil warming on phenology and physiology of *Polygonum bistorta*. Glob. *Chng. Bio.* 6, 357 369. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2486.2000.00316.x
- Stocker, T. F., Qin, D., Plattner, G. K., Tignor, M., Allen, S. K., Boschung, J., et al (2013). Climate change 2013: The physical science basis. Contribution of working group I to the fifth assessment report of the intergovernmental panel on climate change. 1535.
- Stow, D., Petersen, A., Hope, A., Engstrom, R., and Coulter, L. (2007). Greenness trends of Arctic tundra vegetation in the 1990s: comparison of two NDVI data sets from NOAA AVHRRsystems. *Int. J. Rem. Sens.* 28 (21), 4807–4822. doi: 10.1080/01431160701264284
- Tape, K., Sturm, M., and Racine, C. (2006). The evidence for shrub expansion in northern Alaska and the Pan-Arctic. *Glob. Chng. Bio.* 12 (4), 686–702. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.2006.01128.x
- Tape, K. D., Hallinger, M., Welker, J. M., and Ruess, R. W. (2012). Landscape heterogeneity of shrub expansion in Arctic Alaska. *Ecosys* 15 (5), 711–724. doi: 10.1007/s10021-012-9540-4
- Verbyla, D. (2008). The greening and browning of Alaska based on 1982-2003 satellite data. *Glob. Ecol. Biogeo.* 17 (4), 547–555. doi: 10.1111/j.1466-8238.2008.00396.x
- Walker, D. A., Binnian, E., Evans, B. M., Lederer, N. D., Nordstrand, E., and Webber, P. J. (1989). Terrain, vegetation and landscape evolution of the R4D research site, Brooks Range Foothills, Alaska. *Ecogr* 12 (3), 238–261. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0587.1989.tb00844.x
- Walker, D. A., Epstein, H. E., Jia, G. J., Balser, A., Copass, C., Edwards, E. J., et al. (2003). Phytomass, LAI, and NDVI in northern Alaska: Relationships to

summer warmth, soil pH, plant functional types, and extrapolation to the circumpolar Arctic. J. Geophys. Res.: Atmos. 108 (D2). doi: 10.1029/2001JD000986

- Walker, M. D., Wahren, C. H., Hollister, R. D., Henry, G. H., Ahlquist, L. E., Alatalo, J. M., et al. (2006). Plant community responses to experimental warming across the tundra biome. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Of Sci.* 103 (5), 1342– 1346. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0503198103
- Walker, D. A., Epstein, H. E., Raynolds, M. K., Kuss, P., Kopecky, M. A., Frost, G. V., et al. (2012). Environment, vegetation and greenness (NDVI) along the North America and Eurasia Arctic transects. *Env. Res. Lett.* 7 (1), 015504. doi: 10.1088/ 1748-9326/7/1/015504
- Walker, L. J. (1996). "Community baseline measurements for ITEX studies," in International Tundra Experiment (ITEX) Manual. Eds. U. Molau and P. Mölgaard (Copenhagen, Denmark: Danish Polar Center), 39–41.
- Webber, P. J., and Walker, M. D. (1991). International Tundra Experiment (ITEX):Resolution. Arc. Alp. Res. 23, 124.
- Welker, J. M., Molau, U., Parsons, A. N., Robinson, C. H., and Wookey, P. A. (1997). Responses of *Dryas octopetala* to ITEX environmental manipulations: a synthesis with circumpolar comparisons. *Glob. Chng. Bio.* 3 (S1), 61–73. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.1997.gcb143.x
- Welker, J. M., Brown, K. B., and Fahnestock, J. T. (1999). CO2 flux in arctic and alpine dry tundra: comparative field responses under ambient and experimentally warmed conditions. Arc. Ant. Alp. Res. 31 (3), 272–277. doi: 10.1080/15230430.1999.12003309
- Welker, J. M., Fahnestock, J. T., Sullivan, P. F., and Chimner, R. A. (2005). Leaf mineral nutrition of Arctic plants in response to warming and deeper snow in northern Alaska. *Oikos* 109 (1), 167–177. doi: 10.1111/j.0030-1299.2005.13264.x
- Wookey, P. A., Parsons, A. N., Welker, J. M., Potter, J. A., Callaghan, T. V., Lee, J. A., et al. (1993). Comparative responses of phenology and reproductive development to simulated environmental change in sub-arctic and high arctic plants. *Oikos* 490–502. doi: 10.2307/3545361
- Zesati, S. A. V. (2017). Advancing High Spatial and Spectral Resolution Remote Sensing for Observing Plant Community Response to Environmental Variability and Change in the Alaskan Arctic (The University of Texas at El Paso).
- Zhang, Y., Song, C., Band, L. E., Sun, G., and Li, J. (2017). Reanalysis of global terrestrial vegetation trends from MODIS products: Browning or greening? *Rem. Sens. env.* 191, 145–155. doi: 10.1016/j.rse.2016.12.018

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The handling Editor declared a past co-authorship with three of the authors [RH], [SO], and [JW].

Copyright © 2020 May, Hollister, Betway, Harris, Tweedie, Welker, Gould and Oberbauer. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





A New Method for Counting Reproductive Structures in Digitized Herbarium Specimens Using Mask R-CNN

Charles C. Davis^{1*}, Julien Champ², Daniel S. Park¹, Ian Breckheimer¹, Goia M. Lyra^{1,3}, Junxi Xie¹, Alexis Joly^{2*}, Dharmesh Tarapore⁴, Aaron M. Ellison⁵ and Pierre Bonnet^{6,7}

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Yann Vitasse, Swiss Federal Institute for Forest, Snow and Landscape Research (WSL), Switzerland

Reviewed by:

Dennis William Stevenson, New York Botanical Garden, United States Janet Prevey, United States Geological Survey (USGS), United States

> *Correspondence: Charles C. Davis

cdavis@oeb.harvard.edu Alexis Joly alexis.joly@inria.fr

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Functional Plant Ecology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Plant Science

Received: 12 March 2020 Accepted: 09 July 2020 Published: 31 July 2020

Citation:

Davis CC, Champ J, Park DS, Breckheimer I, Lyra GM, Xie J, Joly A, Tarapore D, Ellison AM and Bonnet P (2020) A New Method for Counting Reproductive Structures in Digitized Herbarium Specimens Using Mask R-CNN. Front. Plant Sci. 11:1129. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2020.01129 ¹ Department of Organismic and Evolutionary Biology, Harvard University Herbaria, Harvard University, Cambridge, MA, United States, ² LIRMM, Inria, University of Montpellier, Montpellier, France, ³ Universidade Federal da Bahia (UFBA), Salvador, Brazil, ⁴ Department of Computer Science, Boston University, Boston, MA, United States, ⁵ Harvard Forest, Harvard University, Petersham, MA, United States, ⁶ CIRAD, UMR AMAP, Montpellier, France, ⁷ AMAP, Univ Montpellier, CIRAD, CNRS, INRAE, IRD, Montpellier, France

Phenology—the timing of life-history events—is a key trait for understanding responses of organisms to climate. The digitization and online mobilization of herbarium specimens is rapidly advancing our understanding of plant phenological response to climate and climatic change. The current practice of manually harvesting data from individual specimens, however, greatly restricts our ability to scale-up data collection. Recent investigations have demonstrated that machine-learning approaches can facilitate this effort. However, present attempts have focused largely on simplistic binary coding of reproductive phenology (e.g., presence/absence of flowers). Here, we use crowdsourced phenological data of buds, flowers, and fruits from >3,000 specimens of six common wildflower species of the eastern United States (Anemone canadensis L., A. hepatica L., A. quinquefolia L., Trillium erectum L., T. grandiflorum (Michx.) Salisb., and T. undulatum Wild.) to train models using Mask R-CNN to segment and count phenological features. A single global model was able to automate the binary coding of each of the three reproductive stages with >87% accuracy. We also successfully estimated the relative abundance of each reproductive structure on a specimen with ≥90% accuracy. Precise counting of features was also successful, but accuracy varied with phenological stage and taxon. Specifically, counting flowers was significantly less accurate than buds or fruits likely due to their morphological variability on pressed specimens. Moreover, our Mask R-CNN model provided more reliable data than non-expert crowd-sourcers but not botanical experts, highlighting the importance of high-quality human training data. Finally, we also demonstrated the transferability of our model to automated phenophase detection and counting of the three Trillium species, which have large and conspicuously-shaped reproductive organs. These results highlight the promise of our two-phase crowd-sourcing and machine-learning pipeline to segment and count

77

reproductive features of herbarium specimens, thus providing high-quality data with which to investigate plant responses to ongoing climatic change.

Keywords: automated regional segmentation, deep learning, digitized herbarium specimen, plant phenology, regional convolutional neural network, reproductive structures, visual data classification

INTRODUCTION

Climate change is a potent selective force that is shifting the geographic ranges of genotypes, altering population dynamics of individual species, and reorganizing entire assemblages in all environments. A key functional trait in this regard is phenology: the timing of life-history events, such as the onset of flowering or migration. The use of museum specimens has invigorated and enriched the investigation of phenological responses to climatic change, and is one of several research directions that has brought a renewed sense of purpose and timeliness to natural history collections (Davis et al., 2015; Willis et al., 2017; Meineke et al., 2018; Meineke et al., 2019; Hedrick et al., 2020). Herbarium specimens greatly expand the historical depth, spatial scale, and species diversity of phenological observations relative to those available from field observations (Wolkovich et al., 2014). In many cases, herbarium specimens provide the only means of assessing phenological responses to climatic changes occurring over decades to centuries (Davis et al., 2015). However, a great challenge in using these specimens is accessing and rapidly assessing phenological state(s) of the world's estimated 393 million herbarium specimens (Thiers, 2017; Sweeney et al., 2018).

The ongoing digitization and online mobilization of herbarium specimens has facilitated their broad access with significant economies of scale (Sweeney et al., 2018; Nelson and Ellis, 2019; Hedrick et al., 2020) and accelerated advances in scientific investigations, including phenological assessment efforts that were underway prior to mass digitization (Primack et al., 2004; Miller-Rushing et al., 2006; Davis et al., 2015). A new vision of digitization, Digitization 2.0 (*sensu* Hedrick et al., 2020), has also sparked the integration and development of new scholarly disciplines and lines of inquiry not possible previously. Whereas Digitization 1.0 refers to the generation of digitized products from physical specimens, Digitization 2.0 is the use of natural history collections to answer scientific questions using only their digitized representation, rather than the physical specimen itself.

In recent years, scientists have used these digitized herbarium specimens in novel ways (e.g., Meineke et al., 2018; Meineke et al., 2019; Hedrick et al., 2020) and greatly increased the pace at which key phenological trait data can be harvested from tens of thousands of specimens. The platform *CrowdCurio–Thoreau's Field Notes* (Willis et al., 2017) was one of the first attempts to move beyond the standard practice of coding phenology of herbarium specimens using binary (presence/absence) coding (e.g., specimen A has flowers, specimen B has fruits: Primack et al., 2004; Miller-Rushing et al., 2006). Many of these efforts have also focused largely on flowering, ignoring other key phenophases.

Rather, users of *CrowdCurio* use a crowd-sourcing pipeline to score and quantify all phenophase features—bud, flowers, and fruits—for each specimen processed. This pipeline has facilitated the first development of ratio-based approaches to quantitatively assess the early, peak, and terminal phenophases from herbarium specimens and determine phenological changes within and between seasons (Williams et al., 2017; Love et al., 2019). The recent large-scale deployment of the *CrowdCurio* pipeline on the crowdsourcing website Amazon Mechanical Turk has demonstrated the power and scale of such fine-grained phenophasing to understand latitudinal variation in phenological responses (Park et al., 2019).

Despite the great promise of crowd-sourcing for phenophase detection, it is still time-consuming and can become costprohibitive to process entire collections spanning whole continents. Machine-learning approaches have the potential to open up new opportunities for phenological investigation in the era of Digitization 2.0 (Pearson et al., 2020). Recent efforts (Lorieul et al., 2019) have demonstrated that fully automated machinelearning methods-and deep learning approaches based on convolutional neural networks in particular-can determine the presence of a fruit or flower in a specimen with >90% accuracy. Convolutional neural networks were proven effective at predicting all phenophases of a specimen, based on classification of nine phenological categories. These predictions, estimated from proportions of buds, flowers and fruits, reach an accuracy (true positive rate) >43%, which is equivalent to the capability of human experts (Lorieul et al., 2019). This large-scale automated phenophase estimation, based on an annotation method developed by Pearson (2019), was tested on species belonging to a particularly difficult taxon (i.e., the Asteraceae family), for which visual analysis of numerous and tiny reproductive structures is known to be visually challenging. This work demonstrated the potential of deep learning technologies to estimate fine-grained phenophases, but further improvements are needed to support ecological investigation of diverse taxa.

Although Pearson (2019) successfully determined reproductive status (i.e., fertile *vs.* sterile specimens), neither the precise location (i.e., image segment) nor the number of phenofeatures present on a specimen was quantified (Lorieul et al., 2019). A quantitative machine-learning approach would have the value and impact that *CrowdCurio* has already achieved, but could be scaled-up in speed and cost-effectiveness. A recent proof-of-concept study (Goëau et al., 2020) used human-scored data to train and test a model using instance segmentation with Mask R-CNN (Masked Region-based Convolutional Neural Network: He et al., 2017) to locate and count phenological features of *Streptanthus tortuosus* Kellogg (Brassicaceae). This assessment clarified several determinants of model success for identifying and counting phenological features,

including: the type of masking applied to human annotations; and the size and type of reproductive features identified (e.g., flowering buds, flowers, immature and mature fruits). Moreover, the model was more successful identifying and counting flowers than fruits, and was applied only to a single species with relatively little human-scored training data (21 herbarium specimens). The transferability of this model to other, more distantly related species was not examined.

Here, we leverage extensive data gathered using our crowdsourcing platform CrowdCurio to develop and evaluate an instance segmentation approach using Mask R-CNN to train and test a model to identify and count phenological features of a larger number of species. Specifically, we investigated digitized specimens from six common spring-flowering herbs of the eastern United States: Anemone canadensis, A. hepatica, A. quinquefolia, Trillium erectum, T. grandiflorum, and T. undulatum. As with any feature detection model, accurate human-collected data are required to train, test, and refine these models. We thus gathered phenological data from these species using CrowdCurio to provide expert annotation data of buds, flowers, and fruits to train and test our models. Phenological data previously collected by non-expert citizen scientists was used to further evaluate the performance of these models (Park et al., 2019). Our goals were to: (1) determine how reliably we could localize and count these features; (2) determine the accuracy in automated scoring of different phenological features; and (iii) assess the transferability of models trained on one species to other, distantly related ones.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Dataset

Our experiments are based on a subset of the data used in Park et al. (2018, 2019) comprising six species in two genera of common spring-flowering herbs, Anemone and Trillium. This subset includes 3073 specimens of: Anemone canadensis (N = 108), A. hepatica (N = 524), A. quinquefolia (N = 686), Trillium erectum (N = 862), T. grandiflorum (N = 226), and T. undulatum (N =667). Each specimen (herbarium sheet) was previously examined using the CrowdCurio-Thoreau's Field Notes platform by, on average, three citizen-scientists. For the purposes of this study, these specimens were additionally scored by expert botanists to provide the most accurate training and testing data possible. Annotators added markers in the center of each visible reproductive structure (bud, flower, or fruit), and determined its type, number, and spatial location. For our experiments, we randomly split this dataset into two parts: one (N = 2457) for training the deep-learning models and one for testing them (i.e., for evaluating their predictive performance; N = 615).

Apart from the comparative experiment described in *Machine-Learning vs. Crowd-Sourcing* section, only the annotations of experts were used to train and test the deep-learning models. We also only used the annotations of one of the experts for each specimen (selected in a pre-defined order). The final dataset contains 7,909 reproductive structures (6,321 in

the training set and 1,588 in the test set) with the following imbalanced distribution: 492 buds (6.2%), 6,119 flowers (77.4%), and 1,298 fruits (16.4%). Fruits were counted without any knowledge of seeds.

Deep-Learning Framework

Several deep-learning methods have been developed in recent years to count objects in images. One family of methods can be qualified as density-oriented methods (Wang et al., 2015; Zhang et al., 2015; Boominathan et al., 2016). They are usually based on U-Net architectures (Ronneberger et al., 2015) that are trained on annotations of object centers (indicated by dots) and predict density maps that are integrated to obtain counts. U-Net-based methods were developed originally for counting crowds and have been extended recently to counting cells (Falk et al., 2019) and animals (Arteta et al., 2016). The drawback of these methods is that they are better suited for cases where the density of objects in the image is high. This is not true in our case; the examined herbarium specimens averaged <3 objects per specimen, even fewer if we consider buds, flowers, and fruits separately.

Another deep-learning method is "direct counting" (*a.k.a.* "glancing"), which trains the model with the true count on the global image (e.g., Seguí et al., 2015). The main drawback of direct counting is that it cannot predict a count value that has no representative image in the training set. That is, the network is not really counting but only inferring the counts from the global content of the image. In preliminary experiments (not reported here), we found that direct-count methods tended to systematically under-estimate the true counts and have an unacceptably high variance.

The alternative method that we used in this study is to equate counting with object-detection; the counts of the object of interest are then equal to the sum up the number of detected objects. To detect buds, flowers, and fruits, we used Mask R-CNN, which is among the best-performing methods for instance segmentation tasks in computer vision (He et al., 2017). We used Facebook's implementation of Mask R-CNN (Massa and Girshick, 2018) using the PyTorch framework (Paszke et al., 2019) with a ResNet-50 architecture (He et al., 2016) as the backbone CNN and the Feature Pyramid Networks (Lin et al., 2017) for instance segmentation. To adapt this architecture to the data in our study (see previous section), we had to address the following methodological issues:

1. *Mask computation.* The training data expected by Mask R-CNN must consist of all the objects of interest visible in the training images, each object being detected individually and associated with a segmented region (encoded in the form of a binary mask). However, the data available for our study did not fully meet these conditions as the objects were detected only by dot markers (roughly in the centre of the reproductive structure). From these dot markers, we generated dodecagons, such as the ones illustrated in **Figure 1**, which best covered the reproductive structures. To adapt the size of the dodecagons to buds, flowers, and fruits, we manually segmented five of each (selected at



random from each genus) and calculated the average radius of the circle enclosing each structure.

- 2. Input image size. Images were resized to 1,024 pixels (long edge) \times 600 pixels (short edge). This guaranteed a sufficient number of pixels for the smallest dodecagons while maintaining a reasonable training time (5–10 h per model) on a computer comparable to a mid-tier consumer device (i.e., recent GPUs with ±12 GB of RAM).
- 3. *Anchor size*. Anchors are the raw rectangular regions of interest used by Mask R-CNN to select the candidate bounding boxes for mask detection. We designated their size so as to guarantee that all dodecagons had their entire area covered.

Figure 2 Illustrates four example detections using Mask R-CNN: one with a perfectly predicted count, and three with overor under-estimated counts. For each example, we show (a part of) the original image, the ground-truth masks (computed from expert botanist input), and the automated detections computed by the deep-learning framework.

We then trained a set of models corresponding to three distinct scenarios to be evaluated:

- 1. *One model per species*. In this scenario, we trained one Mask R-CNN model for each species (i.e., six models in total) to detect its buds, flowers, and fruits.
- 2. One single model for all species. In this scenario, we trained a single Mask R-CNN for all species and all types of reproductive structures (buds, flowers, fruits).
- 3. Cross-species models. Last, we assessed the transferability of models trained on some species to other ones. We trained three models on only two *Trillium* species: i.e., one on *T. erectum* and *T. grandiflorum*, one on *T. erectum* and *T. undulatum*, and one on *T. undulatum* and *T.*

grandiflorum. Each of these three models were then tested on the *Trillium* species not included in the training set.

Evaluation Metrics and Statistics

We evaluated the accuracy of the models in four ways:

Counting error. The counting error e_{i,k} for a specimen *i* and a given type of reproductive structure k ∈ {bud, flower, fruit} was defined as the difference between the true count and the predicted count:

$$e_{i,k} = \hat{c}_{i,k} - c_{i,k}$$
 (1)

where $c_{i,k}$ is the true count of reproductive structures of type k in specimen i and k, $\hat{c}_{i,k}$ is the predicted count. Note that the counting error can be positive or negative. A detailed description of the distribution of the counting error is provided using letter-value plots (Heike et al., 2017), which provide a more comprehensive view of the statistics through a larger number of quantiles.

2. *Mean Absolute Error (MAE)*. The MAE measures the overall error by averaging the absolute value of the counting error of each specimen and each type of reproductive structure:

$$MAE = \frac{1}{N} \sum_{i} \sum_{k} \left| e_{i,k} \right| \tag{2}$$

3. Coefficient of determination (R^2) . This statistic measures the amount of variance explained or accounted by the model:

$$R^{2} = 1 - \frac{\sum_{i} (c_{i} - \hat{c}_{i})^{2}}{\sum_{i} (c_{i} - \bar{c})^{2}}$$
(3)

where i indexes the observations and ranges from 1 to the



total number of observations, c_i is the observed count, \hat{c}_i is the predicted count, and *c* is the mean of the observed counts.

4. *Predicted counts box-plots.* A detailed description of the distribution of the predicted counts as a function of the true counts is provided using box-plots indicating median value, quartiles, variability outside quartiles, and outliers.

Machine-Learning vs. Crowd-Sourcing

We compared the counts predicted by Mask R-CNN with those obtained when the reproductive structures on herbarium specimens were counted by crowd-sourcers (Park et al., 2019). The comparison was done on the intersection of the test sets of both studies (i.e., on 544 specimens, equal to 88% of the test set of previous experiments). These 544 specimens were annotated by 483 different annotators using Amazon Mechanical Turk. On

average, each specimen was annotated by 2.5 different crowd-sourcers.

RESULTS

A Single Model vs. Species-Specific Models

The R^2 value for the separate training model for each species and the single model for all species was 0.70 and 0.71, respectively. Thus, the single model for all species provides marginally better results while being simpler to implement and more scalable. As shown in **Figure 3**, the main problem of single species training models is that they tend to over-predict the number of reproductive structures (number of positive errors >than number of negative errors; **Figure 3**). The



extreme outlier in **Figure 3** with a very high negative error resulted from a species being assessed by the model that had been misidentified in the collection.

The predictions of the single species training models were very accurate for ≤ 3 reproductive structures, whereas the single model for all species had high accuracy when ≤ 4 reproductive structures were present (**Figure 4**). The variance of the predicted counts was higher for specimens with more reproductive structures but the median predicted count equalled the actual count for ≤ 7 reproductive structures and the counting error (interquartile distance) was usually <1 structure. Specimens with >8 reproductive structures had larger errors but only accounted for 4.2% of the specimens examined.

Distinguishing Reproductive Structures Counting Results

The overall numbers of detected reproductive structures and their relative proportions were very close to their actual values (**Table 1** and **Figure 5**). The Mean Absolute Error (MAE) was



also quite low for all types of reproductive structures, but this is due in large part to the fact that the median number of structures per phase and specimen is low. The median number of fruits and buds, in particular, is much lower than the median number of flowers. The R^2 values (**Table 1**) and the box plots of the predicted counts (**Figure 6**) provide a more relevant comparison of the predictive performance for each type of structure. Flowers are the best detected structures ($R^2 = 0.76$), followed by fruits ($R^2 = 0.33$) and buds ($R^2 = 0.12$). The lower performance for buds is due to several factors: (i) the lower number of samples in the training set—90.25% of specimens had no buds and 98.05% had <3 buds, (ii) their smaller size and (iii), their visual appearance that is less distinctive than flowers or fruits. Fruits are affected by the same factors but to a lesser extent.

Occurrence and Dominance of Reproductive Structures

Although the model was not developed or trained to directly detect presence or absence of each reproductive structure, we



TABLE 1 | Predicted and true counts (percent of specimens in parentheses) of buds, flowers, and fruits for all specimens pooled.

Buds	Flowers	Fruits	All
107 (6.7)	1,241 (78.1)	240 (15.1)	1,588
109 (6.1)	1,431 (80.0)	248 (13.9)	1,788
0.20	0.51	0.27	0.33
0.12	0.76	0.33	0.71
	107 (6.7) 109 (6.1) 0.20	107 (6.7) 1,241 (78.1) 109 (6.1) 1,431 (80.0) 0.20 0.51	107 (6.7) 1,241 (78.1) 240 (15.1) 109 (6.1) 1,431 (80.0) 248 (13.9) 0.20 0.51 0.27

were able to extrapolate the presence of each feature and which feature was most frequent on a specimen (**Table 2**). The detection accuracy of buds, flowers, and fruits was >87% and the accuracy of determining relative abundance of a certain organ category (e.g., number of flowers >number buds or fruits) was >90% (**Table 2**). Confidence in this strong result should be tempered by the actual frequency of occurrence and dominance. Observed relative presences of buds, flowers, and fruits, and dominance of fruits *vs.* flowers all are quite disparate. Error rates (false negatives and positives) for these all are non-zero, but are lower in all presence and dominance categories (**Table 2**).

Species-Specific Models

Overall, the reproductive structures were detected more accurately for *Trillium* species than *Anemone* species (**Figures 7** and **8**). At the species-specific level, the R^2 score was lowest for *A. canadensis* (0.01) which is the species with the least number of training samples (108 specimens). The R^2 score was better for the other species and increased with the number of training samples: $R^2 =$ 0.51 for *T. grandiflorum*, $R^2 = 0.64$ for *A. hepatica*, $R^2 = 0.76$ for *T. undulatum*, $R^2 = 0.85$ for *A. quinquefolia* and $R^2 = 0.89$ for *T. erectum*. Counting errors rarely exceeded ±2, and the few strong outliers corresponded to very difficult cases or annotation errors. The median value of predicted counts was correct in almost all cases (**Figure 7**); exceptions were for *T. grandiflorum*specimens with four structures and *A. hepatica* with seven, both corresponding to instances involving a small number of specimens with large numbers of reproductive structures.

Model Transferability

The aim of this experiment was to assess whether reproductive structures on one species could be estimated using a model trained on a different, related species. Unsurprisingly, estimation was less accurate when the target species was not represented in the training set (**Figures 9–11**). However, it is still possible to count the reproductive structures of a target species based on a model trained on different species of the same genus (i.e., without any specimen of the target species in the training data). The R^2 score was higher for *T. erectum* ($R^2 = 0.72$; **Figure 9**) and *T. undulatum* ($R^2 = 0.66$; **Figure 10**), which are morphologically more similar to one another than either is to *T. grandiflorum* ($R^2 = 0.02$; **Figure 11**). Figures only show the results for *Trillium* but similar conclusions were obtained for *Anemone* (R_2 scores respectively equal to 0.75 for *A. quinquefolia*, 0.39 for *A. hepatica* and -0.39 for *A. canadensis*).

Machine-Learning vs. Crowd-Sourcing

On average, the deep learning model had a significantly lower (P < 0.001) MAE and better R^2 score than any individual crowdsourcer, but still an order of magnitude larger than the MAE of botanical experts (**Tables 3** and **4**). Interestingly, we can observe that crowd-sourcers have a much harder time detecting buds than the Mask R-CNN model. The MAE obtained by averaging the counts of the different crowd-sourcers was only marginally higher than the MAE from Mask R-CNN (P = 0.3). Note that a counts averaging strategy could also be used for the deep learning approach, *i.e.*, by averaging the scoring of several deep learning models. This technique is referred to as an *ensemble* of models in

 $\mbox{TABLE 2}\ \mbox{I}$ Accuracy of detection and relative dominance of buds, flowers, and fruits (data pooled for all species).

Observed	Buds	Flowers	Fruits	Flowers ≥ Buds	Fruits ≥ Flowers
	9.75	82.92	20.00	96.09	21.13
True positives (correctly detected)	51.66	97.25	78.86	98.98	76.15
True negatives (correctly undetected)	91.89	49.52	89.83	8.33	95.65
False positives	8.10	50.47	10.16	91.66	3.71
False negatives Overall Accuracy	48.33 87.97	2.74 89.11	21.13 87.64	1.01 95.44	23.84 92.03

Values are percentages.





FIGURE 7 | Boxplot of the predicted counts vs. expected counts for each species. (A) Anemone canadensis; (B) A. hepatica; (C) A. quinquefolia; (D) Trillium erectum; (E) T. grandiflorum; (F) T. undulatum.



the machine learning community and is known to bring very significant improvements. The most simple yet very efficient method to build an ensemble is to train the same model several times but with a different random initialization of the parameters. Such strategy could be implemented in future work.

DISCUSSION

Mask R-CNN models trained with human-annotated trait data were efficient and produced robust results. Our models worked well for both identifying and counting phenological features, but



FIGURE 9 | Box-plots of the predicted counts vs. expected counts for *Trillium erectum*. (A) Model trained on *T. erectum* data; (B) model trained on *T. undulatum* and *T. grandiflorum*.



FIGURE 10 | Box-plots of predicted counts vs. observed counts for *Trillium undulatum*. (A) Model trained on *T. undulatum* data; (B) model trained on *T. erectum* and *T. grandiflorum*.



TABLE 3 | Comparison of the counting error resulting from crowd-sourcing, deep learning and expert annotation—performance is measured by the Mean Absolute Error (MAE).

	Buds	Flowers	Fruits	All
Experts	0.009	0.027	0.073	0.036
Crowd-sourcing (isolated annotator)	0.526	0.487	0.314	0.442
Crowd-sourcing (average over all annotators)	0.418	0.405	0.243	0.355
Deep learning (model trained on all species)	0.201	0.507	0.266	0.325

TABLE 4 | Comparison of the counting error resulting from crowd-sourcing, deep learning and expert annotation—performance is measured by R2 score.

	Buds	Flowers	Fruits	All
Experts	0.989	0.996	0.961	0.990
Crowd-sourcing (isolated annotator)	-2.969	0.758	0.306	0.555
Crowd-sourcing (average over all annotators)	-1.527	0.828	0.401	0.686
Deep learning (model trained on all species)	0.141	0.750	0.329	0.707

accuracy differed for buds, flowers, and fruits. Automated counts using Mask R-CNN models were more accurate than counts made by crowd-sourcers but not those of botanical experts. Finally, the Mask R-CNN model could be transferred to other species after being trained with data from reasonably close phylogenetic relatives, with relatively small impacts on counting accuracy.

Point Masking With Minor Modification Is Efficient and Produces Robust Results

Recent efforts by Goëau et al. (2020) to segment and count reproductive structures used training data collected by botanical experts from 21 herbarium specimens of a single species (S. tortuosus). In our work, we applied Mask R-CNN to segment and count reproductive structures of six species, belonging to two different genera; accurate training data were derived from both botanical experts and crowd-sourcers using the CrowdCurio interface (Willis et al., 2017). Although Goëau et al. (2020) found that training data from point masks, like those generated from CrowdCurio, produced less accurate results than those derived from fully masked training data, obtaining the latter is time intensive and difficult to scale to large numbers of specimens. Whereas Goëau et al. (2020) produced three type of training data, "point masks" (produced from a 3 × 3-pixel box around a manual point marker); (ii) "partial masks" (extensions of point masks to include partial segmentation using the Otsu segmentation method (Otsu, 1979); and (iii) manually produced "full masks" of each reproductive structure, we only used modified partial masks (derived from point markers) with Mask R-CNN. These modified partial masks were scaled to the size of reproductive structures for each species and yielded high accuracy and efficiency for phenophase detection and counting. The scaling of our modified partial masks combined with the approximately circular shapes of the reproductive structures we studied likely led to the success of our approach. Our two-step workflow integrating expert-scored and crowd-sourced citizen science data with automated machine-learning models also is less

time-intensive and more scalable than a workflow requiring detailed polygon masks of structures for training.

Feature Detection and Counting Accuracy Is High Across All Phenological Features

Lorieul et al. (2019) were the first to apply machine-learning to detect phenophases and developed a presence-absence model that could identify reproductive specimens with \approx 96% accuracy. Their model was less accurate in detecting flowers or fruits (\approx 85 and \approx 80% accuracy, respectively), and they did not consider buds. In contrast, we used Mask R-CNN to accurately identify the presence of each of the three reproductive stages (buds, flowers, or fruits) with \geq 87% accuracy (**Table 2**). Moreover, a single globally-trained model was more efficient and had greater accuracy than multiple species-specific models (**Figures 7** and **8**). This points towards the possibility of developing a more streamlined workflow to accurately score phenophases of many different species simultaneously.

We also successfully estimated the relative abundance of each reproductive structure on a specimen with ≥90% accuracy (Table 2). Herbarium specimens can vary greatly in phenological state. Because different reproductive organs can co-exist at various times through plant development (and may not all be represented simultaneously on herbarium sheets), simply quantifying presence or absence of phenological structures limits inference about phenological state. In this regard, the Mask R-CNN model performed better on Trillium-with its large flowers and fruits, generally borne singly, and suspended on an elongate stalk-than on Anemone-with its small clusters of flowers on shorter stalks that are often pressed against a background of clustered leaves. The combination of smaller flowers, more complex morphology, and background "noise" on Anemone specimens (e.g., overlapping structures) likely made both model training and phenophase detection more prone to error. This result supports the recent hypotheses that successful application of machine-learning to phenophase assessment will be dependent on species-specific morphological details (Goëau et al., 2020). Along these lines, plant morphological trait databases could help facilitate the identification of suitable taxa to be analyzed with machine-learning methods.

Precise quantification of different reproductive structures, as demonstrated here, allows the determination of finer-scale phenophases (e.g., early flowering, peak flowering, peak fruiting). For this exercise, the lowest mean absolute error (MAE) was for bud counts, most likely due to the morphological consistency of buds and their rarity on specimens (**Table 1**). In contrast, MAE for counting flowers was significantly worse than for buds or fruits. We attribute this result to the greater number of flowers, ontogenetic variability in floral morphology, and variation in appearance of dried, pressed specimens.

Variation in appearance of reproductive features among dried and pressed specimens of a single species also could add complexity to automated detection of phenological features and merits further investigation. Perhaps more consequentially, large variation in the number of reproductive organs resulted in unbalanced datasets (**Table 1**). Numerous data augmentation approaches can be implemented to improve comparisons and model selection for such data sets (e.g., Tyagi and Mittal, 2020), but these approaches have been used more frequently in classification or semantic segmentation (Chan et al., 2019) than in instance segmentation approaches such as we used here. Developing data augmentation approaches for instance segmentation would be a useful direction for future research. But even if collectors collect more flowering than non-flowering specimens, estimating the quantity of buds, flowers and fruits on any specimen is more informative than recording only their presence or absence.

Botanical Experts Perform Better Than the Model

When considered in aggregate, the MAE for segmenting and counting all three phenophases using Mask R-CNN was lower than that of crowd-sourcers but still an order of magnitude higher than that of botanical experts (**Tables 2** and **3**). This result reinforces the suggestion that abundant and reliable expert data are essential for properly training and testing machine learning models (Brodrick et al., 2019). Additionally, it was evident in some cases that the precise detection of the phenological feature was quite inaccurate (**Figure 2**).

Machines Can Apply Learning From One Species to Another, but Success Is Variable

For the first time to our knowledge, we have demonstrated that training data from related taxa can be used to detect and count phenological features of a species not represented in the training set (Figures 9-11). We limit our discussion of transferability here to species of Trillium owing to the ease of detecting and counting phenological features in this genus. Though in some cases species-specific models were highly transferable, model transferability varied greatly. For example, training on Trillium undulatum and testing on T. erectum (and vice-versa) was more accurate than when Mask R-CNN models trained with data from either of these species was applied to T. grandiflorum. T. undulatum and T. erectum are more similar morphologically than either is to T. grandiflorum, suggesting that morphological similarity may be a better guide for transferability success than phylogenetic relatedness (see Farmer and Schilling, 2002, for phylogenetic relationships of Trillium). This conclusion implies that transferability may be particularly challenging for clades that exhibit high morphological diversity and disparity among close relatives. The relationship between phylogenetic relatedness, morphological diversity, and model transferability should be investigated in future studies. The assessment of the sizes of the reproductive structures that could be captured by this type of approach should also be analyzed, to facilitate transferability.

Future Directions

The presence of reproductive structures has been determined only infrequently during large-scale digitization and transcription efforts by the natural-history museums that generate this content. However, interest is growing rapidly in using herbarium specimens for investigating historical changes in phenology and other ecological traits and processes. Our results have demonstrated success in automating the collection of large amounts of ecologically-relevant data from herbarium specimens. Together with controlled vocabularies and ontologies that are being developed to standardize these efforts (Yost et al., 2018), our two-stage workflow has promise for automating and harvesting phenological data from images in large virtual herbaria. In the long term, we would like to use the CrowdCurio workflow to generate reliable human-annotated data to further refine automated models for detecting phenological responses to climatic change from herbarium specimens across diverse clades and geographies. Finally, our results documenting transferability of machinelearning models from one species to another are preliminary, but promising. Although our universal model trained on all taxa performed better than our individual, species-specific models, there may be better ways to guide these efforts. For example, a hierarchy of individual models could yield more accurate results. These hierarchies might be phylogenetically organized (e.g., taxonomically by order, family, genus), leveraging information about shared morphologies common to related taxa and further governed by a set of rules that parse new specimens for phenophase detection based on their known taxonomic affinities (e.g., by genera). Similar approaches are already being applied today by corporations like Tesla Motors. Their automated driving suite uses different models for vehicle path prediction versus vehicle detection (Karpathy et al., 2014; Tesla, 2019).

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The images used and the datasets generated for this study are available from the Environmental Data Initiative doi: 10.6073/ pasta/4d2e92ec343d716eb6ee3ee7cadec5ef.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

CD conceived the idea for the study. CD, DT, IB, and DP ran a pilot feasibility study to motivate the current project. DP and GL generated, organized, and assembled expert and non-expert crowd-sourced data to train the Mask R-CNN model. JX recoded *CrowdCurio* for these experiments. JC, AJ, and PB conducted the analyses. CD, AJ, PB, JC, DP, and AE interpreted the results. CD wrote the first draft of the *Abstract, Introduction*, and *Discussion*. JC, AJ, and PB wrote the first draft of the *Methods* and *Results*. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This study was funded as part of the New England Vascular Plant Project to CD (National Science Foundation (NSF)-DBI: EF1208835), NSF-DEB 1754584 to CD, DP, and AE, and by a Climate Change Solutions Fund to CD and collaborating PIs in Brazil (R. Forzza, L. Freitas, C. El-Hani, GL, P. Rocha, N. Roque, and A. Amorimm) from Harvard University. AE's participation in this project was supported by Harvard Forest. DP's contribution was supported by NSF-DBI: EF1208835. IB's contribution was supported by a NSF Postdoctoral Research Fellowship in Biology (NSF-DBI-1711936). The authors would also like to thank the French Agence Nationale de la Recherche (ANR), which has supported this research (ANR-17-ROSE-0003).

REFERENCES

- Arteta, C., Lempitsky, V., and Zisserman, A. (2016). Counting in the wild. Cham: Springer International Publishing. 483–498.
- Boominathan, L., Kruthiventi, S. S., and Babu, R. V. (2016). Crowdnet: A deep convolutional network for dense crowd counting. *Proceedings of the 24th ACM International Conference on Multimedia*, Amsterdam, The Netherlands, 640– 644.
- Brodrick, P. G., Davies, A. B., and Asner, G. P. (2019). Uncovering ecological patterns with convolutional neural networks. *Trends Ecol. Evol* 34 (8), 734–745. doi: 10.1016/j.tree.2019.03.006
- Chan, R., Rottmann, M., Hüger, F., Schlicht, P., and Gottschalk, H. (2019). Application of decision rules for handling class imbalance in semantic segmentation. *bioRxiv* 1901.08394.
- Davis, C. C., Willis, C. G., Connolly, B., Kelly, C., and Ellison, A. M. (2015). Herbarium records are reliable sources of phenological change driven by climate and provide novel insights into species' phenological cueing mechanisms. *Am. J. Bot.* 102, 1599–1609. doi: 10.3732/ajb.1500237
- Falk, T., Mai, D., Bensch, R., Çiçek, Ö., Abdulkadir, A., Marrakchi, Y., et al. (2019). U-net: deep learning for cell counting, detection, and morphometry. *Nat. Methods* 16, 67–70. doi: 10.1038/s41592-018-0261-2
- Farmer, S., and Schilling, E. (2002). Phylogenetic analyses of Trilliaceae based on morphological and molecular data. Syst. Bot. 27, 674–692. doi: 10.1043/0363-6445-27.4.674
- Goëau, H., Mora-Fallas, A., Champ, J., Love, N., Mazer, S. J., Mata-Montero, E., et al. (2020). New fine-grained method for automated visual analysis of herbarium specimens: a case study for phenological data extraction. *Appl. Plant Sci.* 8 (6), e11368. doi: 10.1002/aps3.11368
- He, K., Zhang, X., Ren, S., and Sun, J. (2016). Deep residual learning for imagerecognition. Proceedings of the IEEE Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition, Las Vegas, NV, USA, 770–778.
- He, K., Gkioxari, G., Dollár, P., and Girshick, R. (2017). Mask R-CNN. Proceedings of the IEEE International Conference on Computer Vision, Honolulu, HI, USA, 2961–2969.
- Hedrick, B. P., Heberling, J. M., Meineke, E. K., Turner, K. G., Grassa, C. J., Park, D. S., et al. (2020). Digitization and the future of natural history collections. *BioScience* 70, 243–251. doi: 10.1093/biosci/biz163
- Heike, H., Wickham, H., and Kafadar, K. (2017). Letter-value plots: Boxplots for large data. J. Comput. Graph. Stat 26, 469-477. doi: 10.1080/ 10618600.2017.1305277
- Karpathy, A., Toderici, G., Shetty, S., Leung, T., Sukthankar, R., and Li, F.-F. (2014). Large-scale video classification with convolutional neural networks. 2014 IEEE Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition, Columbus, OH, USA, 1725–1732.
- Lin, T.-Y., Dollár, P., Girshick, R., He, K., Hariharan, B., and Belongie, S. (2017). Feature pyramid networks for object detection. *Proceedings of the IEEE Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition*, Honolulu, HI, USA, 2117–2125.
- Lorieul, T., Pearson, K. D., Ellwood, E. R., Goëau, H., Molino, J.-F., Sweeney, P. W., et al. (2019). Toward a large-scale and deep phenological stage annotation of herbarium specimens: Case studies from temperate, tropical, and equatorial floras. *Appl. Plant Sci.* 7, e01233. doi: 10.1002/aps3.1233
- Love, N. L. R., Park, I. W., and Mazer, S. J. (2019). A new phenological metric for use in pheno-climatic models: A case study using herbarium specimens of streptanthus tortuosus. *Appl. Plant Sci.* 7, e11276. doi: 10.1002/aps3.11276

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors are grateful to Inria Sophia Antipolis—Méditerranée "NEF" computation platform for providing resources and support. The authors acknowledge iDigBio's Phenology and Machine Learning Workshop (1/2019), which helped to stimulate this collaboration. The authors are grateful for the efforts of citizen scientists that helped generate data and the many collectors and curators of plant specimens that have made this research possible.

- Massa, F., and Girshick, R. (2018). maskrcnn-benchmark: Fast, modular reference implementation of instance segmentation and object detection algorithms in pytorch.
- Meineke, E. K., Davis, C. C., and Davies, T. J. (2018). The unrealized potential of herbaria for global change biology. *Ecol. Monogr.* 88, 505–525. doi: 10.1002/ ecm.1307
- Meineke, E. K., Davies, T. J., Daru, B. H., and Davis, C. C. (2019). Biological collections for understanding biodiversity in the Anthropocene. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. London B* 374, 20170386. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2017.0386
- Miller-Rushing, A. J., Primack, R. B., Primack, D., and Mukunda, S. (2006). Photographs and herbarium specimens as tools to document phenological changes in response to global warming. *Am. J. Bot.* 93, 1667–1674. doi: 10.3732/ajb.93.11.1667
- Nelson, G., and Ellis, S. (2019). The history and impact of digitization and digital data mobilization on biodiversity research. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. B* 374, 20170391. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2017.0391
- Otsu, N. (1979). A threshold selection method from gray-level histograms. *IEEE Trans. Syst. man Cybern.* 9, 62–66. doi: 10.1109/TSMC.1979.4310076
- Park, D., Williams, A., Law, E., Ellison, A., and Davis, C. (2018). Assessing plant phenological patterns in the eastern United States over the last 120 years. doi: 10.6073/pasta/f6afa728bb5edfd79f458d7d5e23f559
- Park, D. S., Breckheimer, I., Williams, A. C., Law, E., Ellison, A. M., and Davis, C. C. (2019). Herbarium specimens reveal substantial and unexpected variation in phenological sensitivity across the eastern united states. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. B* 374, 20170394. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2017.0394
- Paszke, A., Gross, S., Massa, F., Lerer, A., Bradbury, J., Chanan, G., et al. (2019). Pytorch: An imperative style, high-performance deep learning library. *Advances in Neural Information Processing System 32.* Vancouver, BC, Canada, 8024–8035.
- Pearson, K. D., Nelson, G., Aronson, M. F. J., Bonnet, P., Brenskelle, L., Davis, C. C., et al. (2020). Machine learning using digitized herbarium specimens to advance phenological research. *BioScience*. 70 (7), 610–620. doi: 10.1093/ biosci/biaa044
- Pearson, K. D. (2019). A new method and insights for estimating phenological events from herbarium specimens. *Appl. Plant Sci.* 7, e01224. doi: 10.1002/aps3.1224
- Primack, D., Imbres, C., Primack, R. B., Miller-Rushing, A. J., and Del Tredici, P. (2004). Herbarium specimens demonstrate earlier flowering times in response to warming in boston. Am. J. Bot. 91, 1260–1264. doi: 10.3732/ajb.91.8.1260
- Ronneberger, O., Fischer, P., and Brox, T. (2015) U-Net: Convolutional Networks for Biomedical Image Segmentation. In: Navab, N., Hornegger, J., Wells, W., and Frangi, A. (eds) *Medical Image Computing and Computer-Assisted Intervention – MICCAI 2015. MICCAI 2015. Lecture Notes in Computer Science*, vol 9351. Cham: Springer, 234–241.
- Seguí, S., Pujol, O., and Vitria, J. (2015). Learning to count with deep object features. Proceedings of the IEEE Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition Workshops, Boston, MA, USA, 90–96.
- Sweeney, P. W., Starly, B., Morris, P. J., Xu, Y., Jones, A., Radhakrishnan, S., et al. (2018). Large-scale digitization of herbarium specimens: Development and usage of an automated, high-throughput conveyor system. *Taxon* 67, 165–178. doi: 10.12705/671.9
- Tesla, (2019). Tesla Autonomy Day 2019 Full Self-Driving Autopilot Complete Investor Conference Event. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=-b041NXGPZ8
- Thiers, B. (2017). Index Herbariorum: a global directory of public herbaria and associated staff. New York Botanical Garden's Virtual Herbarium. http:// sweetgum.nybg.org/ih/. [6/5/2020]

- Tyagi, S., and Mittal, S. (2020). "Sampling approaches for imbalanced data classification problem in machine learning," in *Proceedings of ICRIC 2019. Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering*, vol. 597. (Cham, Switzerland: Springer), 209–221.
- Wang, C., Zhang, H., Yang, L., Liu, S., and Cao, X. (2015). Deep people counting in extremely dense crowds. *Proceedings of the 23rd ACM International Conference* on Multimedia, Shanghai, China, 1299–1302.
- Williams, A. C., Goh, J., Willis, C. G., Ellison, A. M., Brusuelas, J. H., Davis, C. C., et al. (2017). "Deja vu: Characterizing worker reliability using task consistency," in *Proceedings of the Fifth Conference on Human Computation* and Crowdsourcing [HCOMP 2017] (Menlo Park, CA, USA: Association for the Advancement of Artificial Intelligence), 197–205.
- Willis, C. G., Ellwood, E. R., Primack, R. B., Davis, C. C., Pearson, K. D., Gallinat, A. S., et al. (2017). Old plants, new tricks: phenological research using herbarium specimens. *Trends Ecol. Evol.* 32, 531–546. doi: 10.1016/ j.tree.2017.03.015
- Wolkovich, E. M., Cook, B.II, and Davies, T. J. (2014). Progress towards an interdisciplinary science of plant phenology: building predictions across space, time and species diversity. *New Phytol.* 201, 1156–1162. doi: 10.1111/nph.12599

- Yost, J. M., Sweeney, P. W., Gilbert, E., Nelson, G., Guralnick, R., Gallinat, A. S., et al. (2018). Digitization protocol for scoring reproductive phenology from herbarium specimens of seed plants. *Appl. Plant Sci.* 6, e1022. doi: 10.1002/ aps3.1022
- Zhang, C., Li, H., Wang, X., and Yang, X. (2015). Cross-scene crowd counting via deep convolutional neural networks. *Proceedings of the IEEE Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition*, Boston, MA, USA, 833–841.

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Davis, Champ, Park, Breckheimer, Lyra, Xie, Joly, Tarapore, Ellison and Bonnet. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Responses of Plant Reproductive Phenology to Winter-Biased Warming in an Alpine Meadow

Xiaoli Hu, Wenlong Zhou and Shucun Sun*

Department of Biology, School of Life Sciences, Nanjing University, Nanjing, China

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Sergio Rossi, Université du Québec à Chicoutimi, Canada

Reviewed by:

Shalik Ram Sigdel, Institute of Tibetan Plateau Research (CAS), China Luigi Saulino, Università degli Studi di Napoli Federico II, Italy

> *Correspondence: Shucun Sun shcs@nju.edu.cn

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Functional Plant Ecology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Plant Science

Received: 13 February 2020 Accepted: 19 August 2020 Published: 04 September 2020

Citation:

Hu X, Zhou W and Sun S (2020) Responses of Plant Reproductive Phenology to Winter-Biased Warming in an Alpine Meadow. Front. Plant Sci. 11:534703. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2020.534703 Climate warming is often seasonally asymmetric with a higher temperature increase toward winters than summers. However, the effect of winter-biased warming on plant reproductive phenology has been seldom investigated under natural field conditions. The goal of this study was to determine the effects of winter-biased warming on plant reproductive phenologies. In an alpine meadow of Tibetan Plateau, we deployed six large (15 m \times 15 m \times 2.5 m height) open top chambers (three warmed chambers and three non-warmed chambers) to achieve winter-biased warming (i.e., a small increase in annual mean temperature with a greater increase towards winter than summer). We investigated three phenophases (onset and offset times and duration) for both the flowering and fruiting phenologies of 11 common species in 2017 and 8 species in 2018. According to the vernalization theory, we hypothesized that mild winter-biased warming would delay flowering and fruiting phenologies. The data indicated that the phenological responses to warming were species-specific (including positive, neutral, and negative responses), and the number of plant species advancing flowering (by averagely 4.5 days) and fruiting onset times (by averagely 3.6 days) was higher than those delaying the times. These changes were inconsistent with the vernalization hypothesis (i.e. plants need to achieve a threshold of chilling before flowering) alone, but can be partly explained by the accumulated temperature hypothesis (i.e. plants need to achieve a threshold of accumulative temperature before flowering) and/or the overtopping hypothesis (i.e. plants need to reach community canopy layer before flowering). The interspecific difference in the response of reproductive phenology could be attributed to the variation in plant traits including plant height growth, the biomass ratio of root to shoot, and seed mass. These results indicate that a mild winter-biased warming may trigger significant change in plant reproductive phenology in an alpine meadow.

Keywords: experimental warming, flowering phenology, fruiting phenology, plant trait, root to shoot ratio, seed size, plant height, alpine meadow

INTRODUCTION

Global mean surface temperature has increased by 0.8-1.2°C from 1950 to 2017 with a rate of 0.1-0.3°C per decade (IPCC, 2018), and it is predicted to increase (by either 0.3-1.7°C according to RCP 2.6 (Representative Concentration Pathway), and 2.6-4.8°C according to RCP 8.5) by the end of the 21st century (IPCC, 2014). Moreover, the magnitude of climate warming is heterogeneous both spatially and temporally, and is generally greater at higher latitudes (e.g. the arctic regions; Meredith et al., 2019) and higher altitudes (Hock et al., 2019). The magnitude of climate warming is also greater in winter than summer and at night than during the day (IPCC, 2007; IPCC, 2014). Typically, the Tibetan Plateau has experienced a greater than global average increase (0.16°C per decade; IPCC, 2018) in mean annual temperature (0.25°C per decade), with 0.30°C per decade in winter, greater than that of summer (0.20°C per decade) since the 1960s (Liu and Chen, 2000).

Numerous studies have shown that climate warming affects almost all aspects of biological systems. One of the most extensive studied aspect is plant phenology (Arft et al., 1999; Dunne et al., 2003; Sherry et al., 2007; Post et al., 2008; Dorji et al., 2013; Meng et al., 2019; Jabis et al., 2020), since warminginduced changes in plant phenology may affect species interactions, ecosystem nutrient cycling, and energy flow (CaraDonna et al., 2014). Climate warming is often simulated by manipulative experiments using open top chambers or infrared heaters in different terrestrial biomes (Marion et al., 1997; Arft et al., 1999; Sherry et al., 2007; Post et al., 2008; Dorji et al., 2013). These warming experiments usually elevate annual mean temperature by 1.2-5°C, which is generally greater than the predicted temperature changes at a century scale (e.g., Marion et al., 1997; Post et al., 2008; Dorji et al., 2013). However, it is often suggested that long-term and mild warming experiments are more likely to provide data reflective of more realistic conditions and results. Importantly, artificial warming often archives a higher temperature increase in summers than in winters because infrared heaters are usually turned off or less effective in winters (Kimball, 2005; Zhou et al., 2019), and because open top chambers often result in higher temperature increases in summers than winters (Marion et al., 1997; Post et al., 2008; Dorji et al., 2013).

Although studies have substantially addressed plant responses to climate warming in the growing (summer) season, winter warming is a key driver of plant performance in terrestrial ecosystems, especially in cold regions (Williams et al., 2015; Shen et al., 2016). For example, long-term remote sensing data from Tibetan Plateau show that an increase in winter temperatures would substantially advance the start date of vegetation greening (Zhang et al., 2013; Shen et al., 2016). It is surprising, therefore, that a mild winter-biased warming has been scarcely employed to examine phenological responses, especially because it is predicted to be a realistic future condition.

Winter-biased warming may have different effects on plant phenology as suggested by three different hypotheses. For example, winter warming is predicted to decrease the strength of chilling to delay the timing of leafing, flowering, and fruiting in many species (i.e. the vernalization hypothesis; Körner and Basler, 2010). The vernalization hypothesis is supported by the delay of the spring greening of vegetation in Tibetan grasslands, as recorded by remote sensing images (Yu et al., 2010). Winter warming is also predicted to enhance accumulative temperature to reach an earlier threshold for flowering, and therefore it may advance plant reproductive phenology (i.e. the accumulated temperature hypothesis; Harrington and Gould, 2015). Winter warming may also facilitate plant growth by accelerating litter decomposition (Bernier et al., 1981) and hence advance flowering phenology by allowing plants to achieve an earlier canopy layer, as suggested by the overtopping hypothesis positing that plants tend to flower when they reach their canopy layer (Wesselingh et al., 1997; Jacquemyn et al., 2010). The overtopping hypothesis has been supported by many studies (Pfeifer et al., 2006; Zhou et al., 2019). Thus, predictions based on different mechanisms are not consistent about whether winter warming will advance or delay plant reproductive phenology.

Moreover, it is not clear whether all co-occurring species will show the same response to warming (Sherry et al., 2007; Dorji et al., 2013). This is often explained by species-specific functional traits (Dorji et al., 2013; Zhou et al., 2019). For example, warming may affect growth in plant height differentially (Baruah et al., 2017), such that the time at which a plant reaches canopy spread and flowering or fruiting differs among species according to the overtopping hypothesis. Moreover, according to the seed sizetime hypothesis, which proposes that perennial species with large seeds require a longer time to develop mature fruits, large seeded-species will tend to flower and fruit earlier and hence have a longer development time (Bolmgren and Cowan, 2008; Du and Qi, 2010). Consequently, if warming induced an advance of flowering or fruiting onset time in one species, it would advance the species' flowering or fruiting offset time (if seed size is unchanged by warming). In addition, plants often differ in root depth and root/shoot mass ratio (R/S), which may mediate the response of plant phenology to warming. The plants with shallow roots or lower R/S may be more sensitive (relative to the species with deeper roots or higher R/S) to warming as a consequence of soil moisture deficits (Passioura, 1983; Dorji et al., 2013), and hence the species with contrasting root depths and R/S may differ in their phenological responses to warming.

To fully understand the effect of winter-biased mild warming on plant phenology, we investigated the onset and offset times of reproductive phenology (flowering and fruiting) for 11 herbaceous species growing in both (artificially) warmed and non-warmed open top chambers for two consecutive years in a Tibetan meadow. The objectives of this study were 1) to determine whether the phenological response to artificial warming is consistent with the vernalization hypothesis, the accumulated temperature hypothesis, or the overtopping hypothesis, and 2) to test whether interspecific differences in the growth rates of plant height, root/shoot mass ratio, and seed size accounted for any of the variation in the phenological responses among the study species.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study Site

This research was conducted in Hongyuan County, Sichuan province, China (32°48'N, 102°33'E), which is in the eastern Tibetan Plateau with an altitude of 3,500 m a.s.l. (Figure S1A). The climate is characterized by long, cold winter, short spring and autumn, and a cool mild summer. According to data collected at Hongyuan County Climate Station (5 km away from the study site) from 1970 to 2016, annual mean temperature is 1.7°C, with maximum and minimum monthly means of 11.1°C and -9.3°C observed in July and January. Mean annual precipitation is 756 mm (including 73 mm snow precipitation), over 80% of which falls during the growing season from May to September (Cao et al., 2018). Relative to 1970-2000, mean annual temperature has increased by 0.97°C during 2001-2016, with a higher increase in non-growing seasons (October to April, 1.04°C) than growing seasons (May to September, 0.88°C).

The pasture has been intensively grazed by livestock (e.g. yak Bos grunniens) for decades. The studied meadow is dominated by an assemblage of forbs (Saussurea nigrescens, Polygonum viviparum, Potentilla anserine, Trollius farreri, Thalictrum alpinum, and Anemone trullifolia var. linearis), sedges (Kobresia setchwanensis and Carex spp.), and grasses (Deschampsia caespitosa, Festuca ovina and Elymus nutans). Vegetation coverage of the meadow is more than 90%, and average plant height is ~30 cm (Wu et al., 2011). Owing to the diverse plant species (Xiang et al., 2009), the arthropod species, like pollinators (Hu et al., 2019), herbivores (Xi et al., 2013), as well as dung decomposers (Wu et al., 2011) are diverse in the meadow.

Experimental Design

In October of 2014, six 15 × 15 × 2.5 m (height) open top chambers (OTCs) were randomly deployed in a fenced (nongrazed area) flat area of about 1.0 ha. The sides of all OTCs were covered with thin (less than 0.1 mm) steel screen with a mesh size of 0.2×0.2 mm. Three of the OTCs were additionally covered with transparent tempered glass ($\delta 8$). The roof of these three OTCs was discontinuously covered by 0.15×0.3 m (width) transparent glass strips, with a 0.6 m space between neighboring strips (Figures S1B, C). Each OTC was sunk 1 m into the soil, and along the OTC sides, steel screen (with a mesh size of $0.6 \times$ 0.6 mm) was also sunk 1 m into the soil to prevent rodents from entering (Figure S1B). In mid-July of 2018, the transparency of the transparent tempered glass was on average (94.4%, N = 45)under full light conditions, slightly lower than that of the steel screen (97.9%, N = 45). We refer to the three OTCs with transparent tempered glass as warmed chambers and the other three as ambient, control, non-warmed chambers (Figure S1D).

Microclimate Measurements

In each chamber, HOBO temperature sensors (HOBO PRO, Onset Computer Corporation, USA) were used to monitor air temperature (T_i) at 30 cm above ground level. The HOBO MX2301A sensors (Onset Computer Corporation, USA) were deployed in a pair of chambers (one for warmed and the other for non-warmed) to monitor air relative humidity (M_i) at 30 cm above ground level. The air vapor pressure deficit (*VPD*) was calculated using the following equation (Richard et al., 1998).

$$VPD = 0.611 \quad exp\left(\frac{17.27 \times Ti}{Ti + 237.3}\right) \times (1 - \frac{Mi}{100})$$

Any abnormal microclimate values due to sensor malfunctions were removed from the data set. Soil temperature and moisture (at 5 cm) were monitored (using Watchdog2000, Spectrum Technologies, Inc., USA) for a pair of chambers (one for warmed and the other for non-warmed) since 2015. Data were sampled at 1-hour intervals.

Phenological Measurements

During the growing season of 2017 and 2018, eleven common species were chosen for phenological monitoring. They consisted of eleven species (A. trullifolia var. linearis, T. alpinum, T. farreri, Anemone rivularis, Delphinium caeruleum, Anaphalis flavescens, S. nigrescens, P. viviparum, Potentilla discolor, Halenia elliptica, and Gentianopsis paludosa). In each study year, we randomly selected and tagged 10-30 individuals for each species in each chamber (if available) before the occurrence of flower buds. For each tagged individual, the flowers or capitula were weekly counted and each of them was given a phenological score following Price and Waser (1998). Six phenological stages were recorded, including unopened buds (stage 1), open flowers (stage 2, stamens are visible), old flowers (stage 3, petals or stamens are withering), initialed fruit (stage 4, petals abscised but ovaries unexpanded), expanding fruit (stage 5, enlarged fruit), and dehisced fruit (stage 6). "Stage 6" was recorded when fruits dehisced (T. farreri, D. caeruleum, P. discolor, H. elliptica, and G. paludosa), and fallen (A. trullifolia var. linearis, T. alpinum, A. rivularis, and P. viviparum), or pappuses became fluffy (A. flavescens and S. nigrescens). For each census, an unweighted phenological score was calculated by averaging the stages present on each individual (Price and Waser, 1998; Dunne et al., 2003; Sherry et al., 2007). To reduce the variability among individual observations of phenological stages, we derived phenological variables by fitting linear regression to the sequence of phenological scores for each observed individual as a function of the day of the year for each species and for each year. Regressions were performed only with individuals for which at least four phenological scores were observed throughout the reproductive period. The 1430 individual regressions showed statistically significant fits (average $r^2 = 0.93 \pm 0.002$ [1SE]; maximum $r^2 = 1$, minimum $r^2 = 0.54$; P < 0.05).

Using the regression equations, we calculated the following phenological variables for each plant: flowering onset time (stage 2), flowering offset time (stage 3.5), fruiting onset time (stage 4), and fruiting offset time (stage 6). "Duration of flowering" refers to the estimated time to progress from stage 2 to stage 3.5, and "duration of fruiting" refers to the number of days for an individual to progress from stage 4 to stage 6. Because plant abundance varied among years and chambers, only 8 species were available for analysis in 2018.

Plant Traits

Typical plant traits assumed to be relevant to plant phenology were measured for this study, including plant height, root/shoot ratio, and (individual) seed mass. Plant height at the onset time of flowering (Hf), the distance from ground-surface to stem tips, were recorded when the first open flower was observed for each tagged individual (except for A. trullifolia var. linearis, whose Hf was missed in 2018). The other traits including R/S and seed mass were measured outside chambers. More than 20 fruiting plants were randomly selected in the field and then soaked in water to remove the residual soil. Each plant was dissected into belowground parts (roots) and aboveground parts (shoots). Both roots and shoots were weighted after drying for 72 h at 75°C. In addition, one mature fruit was sampled from each plant to cunt and weigh viable seeds. Seed mass was calculated as the total seed mass divided by sound seed number. Finally, root/shoot mass ratios (R/S) and seed mass were averaged for each species (except for T. alpinum, whose seed mass was not measured).

Statistical Analysis

A series of generalized linear mixed models (GLMMs) was used to test the effects of warming (non-warmed vs. warmed) on reproductive phenologies and plant height for each species. In each model, warming (eight species were investigated in both study years), year, and species were set as fixed factors, and "OTC" was set as a random factor, with "individual" nested within "OTC". Moreover, GLMMs were used to test the effects of warming on the six reproductive phenologies for each species, where warming and year were set as fixed factors, and "OTC" was set as a random factor, with "individual" nested within "OTC". GLMMs were performed using the package "lme4" (Bates et al., 2015) and "lmerTest" (Kuznetsova et al., 2017), respectively.

We also determined whether a cross-species relationship between phenological changes and species traits (including Hf, R/S and seed size) existed using linear regressions (by "*lm*"). The phenological changes, as well as changes in Hf were quantified as the relative change intensity (Ri) for each species following the protocols of Armas et al. (2004), i.e., calculated as $(P_w - P_n)/(P_w + P_n)$, where P_w and P_n were the observed phenologies/Hf in the warmed and non-warmed treatments, respectively. The index Ri had defined limits [-1,1]. Negative values indicated an advance in the phenological events or lower height. All observed dates were converted to Julian dates (days since Jan. 1st). The relationship between phenological changes and plant traits in 2017 were analyzed because not all species were observed in 2018. All analyses were conducted using R 3.5.3 (R Core Team, 2019).

RESULTS

Microclimate Conditions

Measurements over a span of four years showed that the mean annual temperature was $0.3-0.5^{\circ}$ C higher at 30 cm aboveground, $0.2-0.5^{\circ}$ C at the 5 cm soil depth in the warmed OTCs than in the

non-warmed OTCs (**Table S1**, **Figures S2 and S3**). The mean temperature was $0.4-0.6^{\circ}$ C higher at 30 cm above the soil surface, and $0.8-1.1^{\circ}$ C higher at the 5 cm soil depth in warmed chambers than non-warmed chambers in the non-growing season. During the growing season, the increased temperature was $0.03-0.47^{\circ}$ C and $-0.2-0.8^{\circ}$ C higher at the soil surface and at the 5 cm soil depth in the warmed chambers, respectively (**Table S1**). Temperature increase was more pronounced in winter than in summer, and it was statistically significant at night (18:00-8:00) but not during the daytime (**Figures S4 and S5**). The vapor pressure deficit was 2.6-3.7% higher in the warmed than the non-warmed OTCs in 2018 (**Figure S6**). In addition, the soil moisture was 2-3% VWC (percent in volume water content) higher at the 5 cm soil depth in the non-warmed than in the warmed OTCs (**Figure S7**).

Phenological Response to the Warming

Warming had a significant effect on the onset time of flowering and fruiting (**Table 1**, **Table S3**). Warming advanced flowering onset time for most species in both study years (significantly in 8 out of 11 species; with two exceptions in 2017 and one in 2018), with an average of 4.5 days (**Figures 1A, C, Tables S2 and S3**), but warming delayed the onset time of flowering and fruiting for *A. rivularis*, and *P. viviparum* in both 2017 and 2018 (**Figures 1A, C, Tables S2 and S3**). In contrast, experimental warming advanced fruiting onset time in 9 out of 11 species (significantly in 6 species) in 2017 and 5 out of 8 species in 2018, with an average of 3.6 days (**Figures 2A, C, Tables S2 and S3**), but delayed fruiting for *P. viviparum* in both 2017 and 2018.

The effect of warming was also significant on the offset time of flowering, but was not significant on fruiting offset time (**Table 1**). Warming advanced flowering offset time by averagely 3.6 days for all the species, with the exceptions of *A. rivularis* and *P. viviparum*, which were either unchanged or significantly delayed in both 2017 and 2018 (**Figures 1B, D, Tables S2 and S3**). The advance of fruiting offset time was less conspicuous than other phenologies. It was significant for 5 out of 11 species in 2017 and 2 out of 8 species in 2018 (**Figures 2B, D, Tables S2 and S3**).

The warming effect was not statistically significant on the durations of flowering and fruiting for most plant species (**Table 1, Table S3**). Warming extended but not significantly the flowering and fruiting durations in both 2017 and 2018 (averagely 1.7 days for flowering duration and 2.2 days for fruiting duration) (**Figure 3, Table S3**). However, the magnitudes of the changes of the durations was both species-and year-specific.

Relationships Between Plant Traits and Reproductive Phenophases

Because all of the phenophases were highly correlated with each other in both non-warmed and warmed chambers (Pearson's correlation: $r^2 \ge 0.94$, P < 0.001 and $r^2 \ge 0.93$, P < 0.001, respectively), only the relationship between flowering onset time and plant traits were explored. Plant height at flowering onset time was greater for most of the study species in warmed than in non-warmed chambers (**Figure 4**). The Ri of flowering

	Source	Numerator DF	Denominator DF	F	Р
Flowering onset time	Warming (W)	1	1256	91.0448	<0.0001**
	Year (Y)	1	1259.2	127.1054	<0.0001**
	Species (S)	7	1257.2	3298.0034	<0.0001**
	W: Y	1	1252.6	0.7007	0.402
	W: S	7	1255	13.6422	< 0.0001***
	Y: S	7	1254.1	27.7809	< 0.0001***
	W: Y: S	7	1254	1.5603	0.143
Flowering offset time	Warming (W)	1	1251.7	51.5803	< 0.0001***
	Year (Y)	1	1252.2	82.2772	< 0.0001***
	Species (S)	7	1252.1	3553.4587	< 0.0001***
	W: Y	1	1248.1	1.9975	0.158
	W: S	7	1250.5	19.4363	< 0.0001***
	Y: S	7	1248	13.6761	< 0.0001***
	W: Y: S	7	1249.4	4.8524	< 0.0001***
Fruiting onset time	Warming (W)	1	1251.2	31.7359	< 0.0001***
	Year (Y)	1	1249	54.551	< 0.0001***
	Species (S)	7	1251.1	2980.1729	< 0.0001***
	W: Y	1	1248.1	2.1629	0.142
	W: S	7	1250	17.9819	< 0.0001***
	Y: S	7	1247.5	18.0017	< 0.0001***
	W: Y: S	7	1249	5.8225	< 0.0001***
Fruiting offset time	Warming (W)	1	1253.6	0.6824	0.409
-	Year (Y)	1	1252.6	3.6645	0.056.
	Species (S)	7	1253.1	1065.1179	< 0.0001***
	W: Y	1	1252.7	1.7263	0.189
	W: S	7	1253.2	9.3641	< 0.0001***
	Y: S	7	1254	41.4065	< 0.0001***
	W: Y: S	7	1252.6	6.3516	< 0.0001***
Flowering duration	Warming (W)	1	1253	23.8427	< 0.0001***
-	Year (Y)	1	1235.4	23.7434	< 0.0001***
	Species (S)	7	1227.7	182.9706	< 0.0001***
	W: Y	1	1253	0.4602	0.498
	W: S	7	1253.2	1.4248	0.191
	Y: S	7	1259	61.7383	< 0.0001***
	W: Y: S	7	1252.6	3.7029	0.0006***
Fruiting duration	Warming (W)	1	1253	23.8427	< 0.0001***
5	Year (Y)	1	1235.4	23.7434	< 0.0001***
	Species (S)	7	1227.7	182.9706	< 0.0001***
	W: Y	1	1253	0.4602	0.498
	W: S	7	1253.2	1.4248	0.191
	Y: S	7	1259	61.7383	< 0.0001***
	W: Y: S	7	1252.6	3.7029	0.0006***

The eight species (Thalictrum alpinum; ANTR, Anemone trullifolia var. linearis; TRFA, Trollius farreri; PODI, Potentilla discolor; POVI, Polygonum viviparum; ANFL, Anaphalis flavescens; SANI, Saussurea nigrescens and DECA, Delphinium caeruleum) observed in consecutive years were included.***P < 0.001.

onset time was positively correlated with the Ri of Hf ($r^2 = 0.75$, P = 0.008), and with R/S ($r^2 = 0.71$, P = 0.015; **Figures 5A, B**). Individual seed mass was positively correlated with the Ri of flowering onset time ($r^2 = 0.79$, P = 0.006; **Figure 5C**). However, the relationship between individual seed mass and the duration of fruit development was not significant (non-warmed: $r^2 = -0.18$, P = 0.62; warmed: $r^2 = -0.35$, P = 0.32).

DISCUSSION

The data presented here show that our experimental setting resulted in a mild winter-biased warming, with a slight increase in annual mean temperature and a higher increase in winter than in summer. This warming effect has not been commonly observed in previous studies (but Suonan et al., 2016) and stand in contrast to many other open top chambers (OTCs) studies, which often achieve a summer-biased warming. One explanation for the difference reported here and in other studies may be due to the fact that wind is usually much stronger in the winter compared to the summer. Results similar to those reported here have been reported in the same study region. The results reported here for a mild winter-biased warming are consistent with the prediction of IPCC (IPCC, 2007), and thus deserves further investigation. Winter-biased warming significantly changed plant flowering and fruiting phenologies, especially onset and offset times. Because flowering onset time is positively associated with flowering onset time will be focused for the following discussion.

Although this study shows that the phenological response to warming is species-specific, most of the species in this study



advanced but not delayed their flowering, a phenomenology that is similar to the findings of other experimental warming studies performed in steppes, prairies, and alpine meadows (Arft et al., 1999; Sherry et al., 2007; Post et al., 2008; Dorji et al., 2013; Jabis et al., 2020). Moreover, other experimental warming studies in the northeast of Tibetan Plateau (Haibei Alpine Meadow) have shown an advance in the onset time of flowering. In particular, using infrared heaters simulating a winter warming, Suonan et al. (2016) reported that flowering onset time is advanced on average by 12.6 days in an alpine meadow, a duration considerably

greater than that observed in our study (4–5 days at most). This difference may be attributed to the difference in the temperature increase reported by Suonan et al. (2016) and in our study (i.e., $> 1.5^{\circ}$ C and $< 1^{\circ}$ C, respectively).

The advance of flowering in our study indicates that winter warming expedites flower differentiation and development. Therefore, the vernalization hypothesis (i.e., warming decreases the strength of vernalization and delays plant leafing, flowering, and fruiting; see Körner and Basler, 2010) alone cannot explain our data. Instead, the advance in flowering onset time is more



consistent with the accumulative temperature hypothesis (i.e., plants will flower when the accumulative temperatures reach a threshold; see Harrington and Gould, 2015). Nevertheless, it is possible that both hypotheses work as an explanation for the shift in flowering phenology such that the latter has an overriding influence, leading to an advance of flowering.

An additional observation is that plant height at the onset time of flowering is greater in warmed OTCs than in nonwarmed OTCs, indicating that plants do not necessarily flower after reaching a specific height threshold. It is possible that plants only flower when they reach their maximum (physiologically optimal) height compared to other conspecifics (as suggested by the larger plant height at flowering onset time in the warmed chambers and the positive relationship between height at flowering onset time and flowering). If true, this supports the overtopping hypothesis. Achieving a maximum height may provide an advantage in attracting pollinators, because pollinators are generally scare (Peng et al., 2018). Because both the vernalization and accumulative temperature hypotheses are insufficient to explain a winter-biased warming-induced advance of flowering phenology, the overtopping hypothesis must be considered a potential candidate mechanism underlying the winter-biased warming-induced change in flowering phenology.

Although phenological advance under warming conditions is common across different ecosystems, exceptions have been observed (Price and Waser, 1998; Yu et al., 2010), i.e., not all



species show the same direction and magnitude of changes in flowering time. The significant correlation between plant functional traits and changes in the onset time of flowering indicates that the response of flowering phenology to warming might be mediated by the former. One functional trait is growth in height. If warmed plants advance their shoot growth and flowering, they may avoid shading by neighbors, such that a small change in height at flowering onset time is sufficient to achieve "overtopping" success (Wesselingh et al., 1997; Jacquemyn et al., 2010). In contrast, if warmed plants delay their shoot growth and flowering, they must grow more in height to achieve competitive equality (i.e., a greater height at flowering onset time). This is implied by the positive relationship between the changes in flowering onset time and plant height at flowering onset time. The second functional trait is the R/S ratio. Plants with a lower R/S value are often more sensitive to lower soil moistures (see **Figure S7**), resulting in a slight drought that likely facilitates flowering (e.g. Yang et al., 2014). This is perhaps the reason why the species with lower R/S values advanced more in flowering than those with higher R/S. In addition, species with small seeds advance in flowering more than large-seeded species (**Figure 5C**). This positive relationship is unexpected but reasonable. Probably because the large-seeded species are taller at flowering onset time in warmed chambers (N = 10, $r^2 = 0.33$,







P < 0.05), they could have enough energy to produce large seeds in short periods of time (thus allowing for a smaller advance or even delay in flowering onset time). However, no significant relationship between the seed size and fruiting period was found, inconsistent with the seed size-time hypothesis. This inconsistency may be attributed to grazing exclusion in the chambers. Plants are normally grazed by cattle and preventing grazing may change plant vegetative growth (Diaz et al., 2007), and reproductive phenologies (Li et al., 2019), thereby disrupting the size-time relationship. Similar to the onset and offset times, the responses of the duration of flowering and fruiting are also diverse among the study species. It seems that the durations could be lengthened, unchanged, or shortened in both study year. This is consistent with the observation that the effects of climate change on the duration of reproduction are diverse (Price and Waser, 1998; Sherry et al., 2007; Post et al., 2008; Jiang et al., 2016). The mechanisms underlying the diverse response are unknown. Because flowering and fruiting durations are crucial to the performance of pollinators and herbivorous seed predators

(Brody, 1997; Gervasi and Schiestl, 2017), the changed duration may induce change in higher trophic communities.

It is worthwhile to note that two common species *P. viviparum* and *A. rivularis* delayed their flowering. The delay can be explained by the vernalization hypothesis but not the accumulated temperature hypothesis. Moreover, *P. viviparum*, as a clonal species with bulbils, might have allocated its energy to asexual production first and then to sexual production in favorable environments. The flowering delay in the species *A. rivularis* can be explained by the change in flowering plant height, as indicated by the positive relationship between the changes in flowering height and flowering onset time.

CONCLUSION

In summary, winter-biased warming significantly changed species reproductive phenologies with most species advancing their flowering, as has been observed in previous warming studies using infrared heaters and open top chambers. These changes are inconsistent with the vernalization hypothesis, but can be partly explained by the accumulated temperature hypothesis and/or the overtopping hypothesis. This observation suggests to us that both summer-biased and winter-biased warming may result in similar changes in phenology, or that phenological changes are subject to temperature increases regardless of the season. Our data also show that not all species have the same responses (or magnitude) of change, which is also widely recorded in previous studies. We have provided a preliminary mechanistic explanation for species-specific differences, i.e., different functional traits mediate different phenological responses to warming. Even a mild warming may trigger significant changes in plant phenology, and species-specific traits can affect different reproductive phenological responses in a future much warmed world.

REFERENCES

- Arft, A. M., Walker, M. D., Gurevitch, J., Alatalo, J. M., Bret-Harte, M. S., Dale, M., et al. (1999). Responses of tundra plants to experimental warming: metaanalysis of the international tundra experiment. *Ecol. Monogr.* 69, 491–511. doi: 10.2307/2657227
- Armas, C., Ordiales, R., and Pugnaire, F.II (2004). Measuring plant interactions: a new comparative index. *Ecology* 85, 2682–2686. doi: 10.1890/03-0650
- Baruah, G., Molau, U., Bai, Y., and Alatalo, J. M. (2017). Community and speciesspecific responses of plant traits to 23 years of experimental warming across subarctic tundra plant communities. *Sci. Rep.* 7, 2571. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-02595-2
- Bates, D., Maechler, M., Bolker, B. M., and Walker, S. C. (2015). Fitting linear mixedeffects models using lme4. J. Stat. Software 67, 1 – 48. doi: 10.18637/jss.v067.i01
- Bernier, G., Kinet, J. M., and Sachs, R. M. (1981). The physiology of flowering Vol. I (Boca Raton (FL): CRC Press Inc).
- Bolmgren, K., and Cowan, P. D. (2008). Time-size tradeoffs: a phylogenetic comparative study of flowering time, plant height and seed mass in a northtemperature flora. Oikos 117, 424–429. doi: 10.1111/j.2007.0030-1299.16142.x
- Brody, A. K. (1997). Effects of pollinators, herbivores, and seed predators on flowering phenology. *Ecology* 78, 1624–1631. doi: 10.1890/0012-9658(1997) 078[1624:EOPHAS]2.0.CO;2
- Cao, R., Chen, Y., Wu, X., Zhou, Q., and Sun, S. (2018). The effect of drainage on CO₂, CH₄ and N₂O emissions in the Zoige peatland: a 40-month in *situ* study. *Mires Peat.* 21, 1–15. doi: 10.19189/MaP.2017.OMB.292

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

Plant phenological and traits data for this study are included in Supplementary Material.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

SS started the project, design research, and did major revision to the manuscript. XH and WZ performed research. XH analyzed data and drafted the manuscript.

FUNDING

This study was financially supported by National Science Foundation of China (31530007 and 31325004).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We are grateful to Xinwei Wu, Xinqiang Xi, Liang Zhang, Fengqun Meng, Rui Cao, Lei Hu, Dongbo Li, and Tan Li for the field and lab assistance, and Qinghai-Tibetan Research Base of Southwest Minzu University for providing research convenience.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpls.2020. 534703/full#supplementary-material

- CaraDonna, P. J., Iler, A. M., and Inouye, D. W. (2014). Shifts in flowering phenology reshape a subalpine plant community. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 111, 4916–4921. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1323073111
- Diaz, S., Lavorel, S., McIntyer, S., Falczuk, V., Milchunas, D., Casanoves, F., et al. (2007). Plant trait responses to grazing-a global synthesis. *Glob. Chang Biol.* 13, 313–341. doi: 10.1111/j.13652486.2006.01288
- Dorji, T., Totland, Ø., Moe, S. R., Hopping, K. A., Pan, J. B., and Klein, J. A. (2013). Plant functional traits mediate reproductive phenology and success in response to experimental warming and snow addition in Tibet. *Glob. Chang Biol.* 19, 459–472. doi: 10.1111/gcb.12059
- Du, G. Z., and Qi, W. (2010). Trade-offs between flowering time, plant height, and seed size within and across 11 communities of a Qinghai-Tibetan flora. *Plant Ecol.* 209, 321–333. doi: 10.1007/s11258-010-9763-4
- Dunne, J. A., Harte, J., and Taylor, K. J. (2003). Subalpine meadow flowering phenology responses to climate change: Integrating experimental and gradient methods. *Ecol. Monogr.* 73, 69–86. doi: 10.1890/0012-9615(2003)073[0069: SMFPRT]2.0.CO;2
- Gervasi, D. D. L., and Schiestl, F. P. (2017). Real-time divergent evolution in plants driven by pollinators. *Nat. Commun.* 8, 14691. doi: 10.1038/ncomms14691
- Harrington, C. A., and Gould, P. J. (2015). Tradeoffs between chilling and forcing in satisfying dormancy requirements for Pacific Northwest tree species. *Front. Plant Sci.* 6, 120. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2015.00120
- Hock, R., Rasul, C., Adler, B., Cáceres, S., Gruber, Y., Hirabayashi, M., et al. (2019).
 "High Mountain Areas." In: *IPCC Special Report on the Ocean and Cryosphere in a Changing Climate*. Eds. D. C. H.-O. Pörtner, V. Roberts, P. Masson-

Delmotte, M. Zhai, E. Tignor, K. Poloczanska, A. Mintenbeck, M. Alegría, A. Nicolai, J. Okem, B. Petzold, N. M. Rama and Weyer, Available at: https://www.ipcc.ch/srocc/chapter/chapter-2/.

- Hu, L., Dong, Y., and Sun, S. (2019). Relative species abundance successfully predicts nestedness and interaction frequency of monthly pollination networks in an alpine meadow. *PloS One* 14, e0224316. doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0224316
- IPCC (2007). Climate Change 2007: The Physical Science Basis.Contribution of Working Group I to the Fourth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Eds. S. Soloman, D. Qin, M. Manning, Z. Chen, M. Marquis, K. B. Averyt, M. Tignor and H. L. Miller (Cambridge, United Kingdom/New York, NY, USA: Cambridge University Press), 749–766.
- IPCC (2014). Climate Change 2014: mitigation of climate change. contribution of Working Group III to the fifth assessment report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (Cambridge & New York: Cambridge University Press).
- IPCC (2018). "Summary for Policymakers." In: Global Warming of 1.5°C. An IPCC Special Report on the impacts of global warming of 1.5°C above pre-industrial levels and related global greenhouse gas emission pathways, in the context of strengthening the global response to the threat of climate change, sustainable development, and efforts to eradicate poverty. Eds. V. Masson-Delmotte, P. Zhai, H.-O. Pörtner, D. Roberts, J. Skea, P. R. Shukla, A. Pirani, Y. W. Moufouma-Okia, C. Péan, R. Pidcock, R. S. Connors, J. B. R. Matthews, Y. Chen, X. Zhou, M. Gomis II, E. Lonnoy, T. Maycock, M. Tignor and T. Waterfield. (Geneva, Switzerland: World Meteorological Organization), 32 pp.
- Jabis, M. D., Winkler, D. E., and Kueppers, L. M. (2020). Warming acts through earlier snowmelt to advance but not extend alpine community flowering. *Ecology.* doi: 10.1002/ecy.3108
- Jacquemyn, H., Brys, R., and Jongejans, E. (2010). Size-dependent flowering and costs of reproduction affect population dynamics in a tuberous perennial woodland orchid. J. Ecol. 98, 1204–1215. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2745.2010.01697.x
- Jiang, L. L., Wang, S. P., Meng, F. D., Duan, J. C., Niu, H. S., Xu, G. P., et al. (2016). Relatively stable response of fruiting stage to warming and cooling relative to other phenological events. *Ecology* 97, 1961–1969. doi: 10.1002/ecy.1450
- Kimball, B. A. (2005). Theory and performance of an infrared heater for ecosystem warming. *Glob. Chang Biol.* 11, 2041–2056. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.2005. 1028.x
- Körner, C., and Basler, D. (2010). Phenology under global warming. Science 327, 1461–1462. doi: 10.1126/science.1186473
- Kuznetsova, A., Brockhoff, P. B., and Christensen, R. H. B. (2017). ImerTest Package: Tests in linear mixed effects models. J. Stat. Software 82, 1–26. doi: 10.18637/jss.v082.i13
- Li, Y., Dong, S., Gao, Q., Zhang, Y., Liu, S., and Swift, D. (2019). The effects of grazing regimes on phenological stages, intervals, and divergences of alpine plants on the Qinghai-Tibetan Plateau. J. Veg. Sci. 30, 134–145. doi: 10.1111/jvs.12703
- Liu, X., and Chen, B. (2000). Climatic warming in the Tibetan Plateau during recent decades. *Int. J. Climatol.* 20, 1729–1742. doi: 10.1002/1097-0088 (20001130)20:14<1729::aid-joc556>3.0.co;2-y
- Marion, G., Henry, G. H. R., Wall, D., Johnstone, J., Jones, G., Jones, M. H., et al. (1997). Open top designs for manipulating field temperature in high-latitude ecosystems. *Glob. Chang Biol.* 3, 20–32. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.1997.gcb136.x
- Meng, F., Zhang, L., Zhang, Z., Jiang, L., Wang, Y., Duan, J., et al. (2019). Opposite effects of winter day and night temperature changes on early phenophases. *Ecology* 100, 1–8. doi: 10.1002/ecy.2775
- Meredith, M., Sommerkorn, M., Cassotta, S., Derksen, C., Ekaykin, A., Hollowed, A., et al. (2019). "Polar Regions." In: *IPCC Special Report on the Ocean and Cryosphere in a Changing Climate*. Eds. E. O. Pörtner, D. C. Roberts, V. Masson-Delmotte, P. Zhai, M. M. Tignor, M. E. Poloczanska, K. Mintenbeck, A. Alegría, M. Nicolai, A. Okem, J. Petzold, B. Rama and N. M. Weyer. Available at: https://www.ipcc.ch/srocc/chapter/chapter-3-2/.
- Passioura, J. B. (1983). Roots and drought resistance. Agric. Water Manage. 7, 265–280. doi: 10.1016/0378-3774(83)90089-6
- Peng, Y., Dong, Y., Xu, H., Xi, X., Niklas, K. J., and Sun, S. (2018). Domesticated honeybees facilitate interspecific hybridization between two *Taraxacum* congeners. J. Ecol. 106, 1204–1216. doi: 10.1111/1365-2745.12909

- Pfeifer, M., Heinrich, W., and Jetschke, G. (2006). Climate, size, and flowering history determine flowering pattern of an orchid. *Bot. J. Linn Soc.* 151, 511– 526. doi: 10.1111/j.1095-8339.2006.00539.x
- Post, E. S., Pedersen, C., Wilmers, C. C., and Forchhammer, M. C. (2008). Phenological sequences reveal aggregate life history response to climatic warming. *Ecology* 89, 363–370. doi: 10.1890/06-2138.1
- Price, M. V., and Waser, M. N. (1998). Effects of experimental warming on plant reproductive phenology in a subalpine meadow. *Ecology* 79, 1261–1271. doi: 10.1890/00129658(1998)079[1261:EOEWOP]2.0.CO;2
- R Core Team (2019). R: A language and environment for statistical computing (Vienna, Austria: R Foundation for Statistical Computing).
- Richard, G. A., Pereira, L. S., Raes, D., and Smith, M. (1998). Crop evapotranspiration-Guidelines for Computing Crop Water Requirements Vol. 56 (Rome, Italy: FAO Irrigation and Drainage).
- Shen, M., Piao, S., Chen, X., An, S., Fu, Y. H., Wang, S., et al. (2016). Strong impacts of daily minimum temperature on the green-up date and summer greenness of the Tibetan Plateau. *Glob. Change Biol.* 22, 3057–3066. doi: 10.1111/gcb.13301
- Sherry, R. A., Zhou, X., Gu, S., Arnone, J. A., Schimel, D. S., Verburg, P. S., et al. (2007). Divergence of reproductive phenology under climate warming. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 104, 198–202. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0605642104
- Suonan, J., Classen, A. T., Zhang, Z., and He, J.-S. (2016). Asymmetric winter warming advanced plant phenology to a greater extent than symmetric warming in an alpine meadow. *Funct. Ecol.* 31, 2147–2156. doi: 10.1111/1365-2435.12909
- Wesselingh, R. A., Klinkhamer, P. G. L., de Jong, T. J., and Boorman, L. A. (1997). Threshold size for flowering in different habitats: effects of size-dependent growth and survival. *Ecology* 78, 2118–2132. doi: 10.2307/2265949
- Williams, C. M., Henry, H. A. L., and Sinclair, B. J. (2015). Cold truths: how winter drives responses of terrestrial organisms to climate change. *Biol. Rev.* 90, 214– 235. doi: 10.1111/brv.12105
- Wu, X., Duffy, J. E., Reich, P. B., and Sun, S. (2011). A brown-world cascade in the dung decomposer food web of an alpine meadow: effects of predator interactions and warming. *Ecol. Monogr.* 81, 313–328. doi: 10.2307/23047561
- Xi, X., Griffin, N., and Sun, S. (2013). Grasshoppers amensalistically suppress caterpillar performance and enhance plant biomass in an alpine meadow. *Oikos* 122, 1049–1057. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0706.2012.00126.x
- Xiang, S., Guo, R., Wu, N., and Sun, S. (2009). Current status and prospects of Zoige Marsh in eastern Qinghai-Tibet plateau. *Ecol. Engin.* 35, 553–562. doi: 10.1016/j.ecoleng.2008.02.016
- Yang, S., Wang, B.-X., Xu, X., Huan, H.-H., Qin, F., and Chen, M.-H. (2014). Sexspecific responses of flowering phenology and floral morphology of *Humulus* scandens to Drought. Plant Diversity Resour. 36, 653–660. doi: 10.7677/ ynzwyj201414021
- Yu, H., Luedeling, E., and Xu, J. (2010). Winter and spring warming result in delayed spring phenology on the Tibetan Plateau. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 107, 22151–22156. doi: 10.2307/25757032
- Zhang, G., Zhang, Y., Dong, J., and Xiao, X. (2013). Green-up dates in the Tibetan Plateau have continuously advanced from 1982 to 2011. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 110, 4309–4314. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1210423110
- Zhou, Z., Li, Y., Song, J., Ru, J., Lei, L., Zhong, M., et al. (2019). Growth controls over flowering phenology response to climate change in three temperate steppes along a precipitation gradient. *Agric. For. Meteorol.* 274, 51–60. doi: 10.1016/j.agrformet.2019.04.011

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Hu, Zhou and Sun. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Chilling and Forcing From Cut Twigs —How to Simplify Phenological Experiments for Citizen Science

Annette Menzel^{1,2*}, Ye Yuan¹, Andreas Hamann³, Ulrike Ohl⁴ and Michael Matiu⁵

¹ Ecoclimatology, Department of Ecology and Ecosystem Management, TUM School of Life Sciences, Technical University of Munich, Freising, Germany, ² Institute for Advanced Study, Technical University of Munich, Garching, Germany, ³ Department of Renewable Resources, University of Alberta, Edmonton, AB, Canada, ⁴ Geography Education, Institute of Geography, University of Augsburg, Augsburg, Germany, ⁵ Institute for Earth Observation, EURAC Research, Bolzano, Italy

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Janet Prevey, United States Geological Survey (USGS), United States

Reviewed by:

Constance Ann Harrington, USDA Forest Service, United States Valerio Cristofori, University of Tuscia, Italy

> *Correspondence: Annette Menzel annette.menzel@tum.de

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Functional Plant Ecology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Plant Science

Received: 12 May 2020 Accepted: 19 August 2020 Published: 04 September 2020

Citation:

Menzel A, Yuan Y, Hamann A, Ohl U and Matiu M (2020) Chilling and Forcing From Cut Twigs—How to Simplify Phenological Experiments for Citizen Science. Front. Plant Sci. 11:561413. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2020.561413 Low-cost phenological experiments with cut twigs are increasingly used to study bud development in response to spring warming and photoperiod. However, a broader variety of species needs to be tackled and in particular the influence of insufficient winter chilling deserves more attention. Therefore, we investigated if and how chilling requirements can be efficiently investigated by cut twigs and how this low-tech approach could be successfully implemented as a citizen science or school project. We conducted an experiment on bud burst and leaf development of Corylus aveilana L. twigs, with natural chilling outdoors on a shrub (S) and another chilling treatment as cut twigs in containers (C), and subsequent forcing indoors. Subsampling of the number of cutting dates and number of twigs was used to infer minimum required sample sizes. Apart from insufficiently chilled twigs, ~80% of the twigs (both S and C) reached leaf out. For multiple definitions of chilling and forcing, a negative exponential relationship was revealed between chilling and amount of forcing needed to reach certain developmental stages. At least 5 out of 15 cutting dates or alternatively half of the 10 twig repetitions, but especially those mirroring low chilling conditions, were needed to describe the chillingforcing relationship with some degree of robustness. In addition, for cutting dates with long chilling, i.e., from January onwards, freshly cut twigs (S) required significantly more forcing to reach bud burst than twigs from containers (C), although the effect was small. In general, chilling conditions of mature shrubs were well captured by cut twigs, therefore opening the possibility of chilling through refrigeration. We conclude that experimental protocols as outlined here are feasible for citizen scientists, school projects, and science education, and would have the potential to advance the research field if carried out on a large scale. We provide an easy-to-use Shiny simulation app to enable citizen scientists to build up a bud development model based on their own experimental data and then simulate future phenological development with winter and/or spring warming. This may encourage them to further study other aspects of climate change and the impacts of climate change.

Keywords: climate change, phenology, bud burst, school project, science education, Shiny App

INTRODUCTION

Bud burst and new leaves in spring fascinate nature lovers on all continents. Their observations of spring phenology through citizen science networks are also widely used to track biological impacts of climate change around the world (Menzel, 2002; Beaubien and Hamann, 2011; Kobori et al., 2016). Yet, the environmental factors and plant physiological processes that control these spring development processes are still not fully understood. For temperate species, the interplay of cold winter temperatures that break (endo-)dormancy and warm spring temperatures forcing budburst is considered the main driver of the timing of budburst (Murray et al., 1989; Laube et al., 2014a; Polgar et al., 2014; Zohner et al., 2016). Additional cues associated with spring phenological events for some species include autumn temperature (Heide, 2003; Sparks et al., 2020), day length (Heide, 1993a; Heide, 1993b; Körner and Basler, 2010; Basler and Körner, 2012; Laube et al., 2014a), light quality (Brelsford and Robson, 2018), air humidity (Düring, 1979; Laube et al., 2014b; Zipf and Primack, 2017), or nutrient availability (Jochner et al., 2013a). Under natural in situ conditions it is difficult to disentangle these multiple and often co-varying environmental factors (e.g., Piao et al., 2019; Menzel et al., 2020).

In order to correctly predict budburst dates under climate change, the combined effects of cold winter temperatures (chilling requirements) and subsequent warm spring temperatures (heat sum requirements) must be considered (Chuine et al., 2016). This is an evolutionary adaptation to prevent budburst in autumn or midwinter during unseasonal warm spells. But under climate warming, chilling requirements may not be satisfied in the future, thus preventing plants from timely budburst at the beginning of the growing season (e.g., Fu et al., 2015). Long-term in situ observations from phenology networks are, however, insufficient to disentangle the influence and relative importance of these two factors for different species and different geographic regions. Especially the underlying processes of chilling, i.e., the temperature response of buds during dormancy and dormancy break, are difficult to be derived from observations alone (Luedeling and Brown, 2011; Blümel and Chmielewski, 2012; Jochner et al., 2013b; Primack et al., 2015; Chuine et al., 2016).

One way to determine the effects of chilling and forcing is to experiment with woody plants under controlled conditions. Experiments with adult tree individuals under controlled (growth chamber) environments are technically challenging, however buds on twigs have been shown to serve as model units for tree individuals (Lebon et al., 2005; Basler and Körner, 2012; Laube et al., 2014a; Polgar et al., 2014; Primack et al., 2015), since excised twigs put in water may develop as they would on adult trees under normal conditions (Sønsteby and Heide, 2014; Vitasse and Basler, 2014). In contrast, tree seedlings or saplings are less desirable model units as they are known to differ in their budburst dates from adult trees (Augspurger, 2008; Vitasse et al., 2014). So far the influences of varying day length, humidity, forcing temperature and exposure time to natural chilling conditions, and freezing have been studied in factorial designed twig experiments (Laube et al., 2014a; Primack et al., 2015; Vitra et al., 2017). Mehlenbacher (1991) studied the chilling requirements of hazelnut inflorescences and vegetative buds by cutting shoots in the field at weekly intervals and forcing them in a warm greenhouse; rest completion was assumed when >50% of the buds started to develop after 3 to 4 weeks. However, horticultural studies have also exposed twigs to artificial chilling conditions for varying time periods after harvest (Gariglio et al., 2006; Jones et al., 2013; Sønsteby and Heide, 2014).

This low-tech, low-cost solution allows testing of many species. Consequently, phenological experiments on cut twigs have become more and more popular. So far, phenology experiments under controlled conditions have revealed that the influence of cold winter chilling and warm spring forcing temperatures is highly species-specific (Murray et al., 1989; Menzel et al., 2006; Laube et al., 2014a; Polgar et al., 2014; Zohner et al., 2016) and can also vary significantly among cultivars or genotypes within a species (Mehlenbacher, 1991; Gariglio et al., 2006; Sønsteby and Heide, 2014). Chilling requirements of trees may also differ among geographic regions (e.g., Mehlenbacher, 1991), leading to unexpected delays to phenology under climate warming, when chilling requirements are high (e.g., Heide, 2003; Ford et al., 2016). However, experimental scientific work was only able to capture a rather small sample of mainly northern temperate tree species, and broad inferences on regional or global phenological responses to climate change are not possible. A wider variety of species needs to be tested for solid generalizations, e.g., with respect to phylogeny or ecological strategies. Ideally, we should have experimental data of similar geographic and species coverage as we have observational data from citizen science networks for spring phenology.

Although chilling and forcing experiments are usually conducted by trained researchers in complex factorial experimental designs and are often aided by controlled environment chambers, the experiments are in principle straight-forward and could be conducted by citizen scientists at home who could thus easily help to fill some of these knowledge gaps by testing any woody species of personal preference (Primack et al., 2015). Data recording only needs a pen and paper, which is fast, easily standardized, and due to the beauty of the process highly self-rewarding. Installing and observing twig experiments during wintertime may be attractive for citizen scientists and pupils living in temperate regions, since these harbingers of spring bring attractive greenness into winterly homes. Moreover, cutting the St. Barbara twigs on December 4th has been an old tradition dating back to medieval times (e.g., Gemminger, 1874; Michels, 2004). Nevertheless, the sustainable success of citizen science experiments may depend largely on their attractiveness, a clever set-up of the experiments and data management as well as on the participants' motivation and long-term involvement.

For a successful large scale program of citizen science experiments, some research is required to develop standardized experimental protocols that can be carried out easily and yield robust results. Methods of applying chilling temperatures vary considerably, e.g., exposure of twigs to chill conditions under natural conditions and varying harvest dates, or application of chilling temperatures to cut twigs in freezers or refrigerators. It yet seems unclear which method is best suited to describe the chilling-forcing relationship properly. It remains especially unclear how often twigs need to be harvested during the dormant period, e.g., three (Laube et al., 2014a; Zohner et al., 2016), four (Polgar et al., 2014), or eight times (Murray et al., 1989) during winter, or as often as either weekly or bi-weekly (Chuine et al., 2016; Nanninga et al., 2017).

The objective of this study, therefore, was twofold. We first asked if the chilling requirements of woody species, in our case of *Corylus avellana* L., can be assessed *via* the excised twig method, using indoor and outdoor environments in lieu of growth chamber-based designs. Second, we investigated how sampling and experimental settings should be designed in order to describe the chilling-forcing relationship properly. We further tested if the twig method was a suitable tool to involve citizen scientists, reported minimum requirements, successes and drawbacks, and proposed a simulation tool to link experimental findings to potential climate change impacts.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Experiment on Cut Twigs

The experiment was performed at the edge of a small town in southern Germany (~ 48.468° N 11.932° E), ~ 55 km northeast of Munich. In a garden adjacent to a forested area a 5 m tall hazel (*C. avellana* L.) shrub was selected. This hazel shrub had been regularly pruned in previous years; thus, uniform 2- to 3-year-old shoots branched at a height of 2 m and could be easily pruned again. The chilling-forcing experiment consisted of two chilling treatments outdoors, 1) natural chilling on the shrub (S) as well as 2) chilling of twigs that had been cut once on the first day of

the experiment and then were stored outdoors in containers (C) fixed to the shrub (**Figure 1**). Treatment S represents the main experiment, while C was meant to explore the possibility of different experimental manipulations of chilling, e.g., in refrigerators, if cutting at the beginning of the trial does not have a major influence on twig development.

For both chilling treatments (S, C), spring forcing conditions were simulated by taking twigs indoors after different periods of chilling (**Figure 1**). More specifically, twigs were moved indoors to stop accumulation of chilling and to begin accumulation of heat sums (forcing) on 15 dates, beginning in 21 November 2015 until 14 March 2016 (see **Table 1**). As it would be anticipated for a citizen science study, the intervals were not always equal, which did not affect the analysis. Initial intervals were approximately 1 week until the end of January, subsequently intervals varied from 6 to 13 days.

In order to implement the chilling treatment C, on 21 November 2015, the first day of the experiment, a few randomly selected branches were cut off, and 100 twigs of 50 cm length were harvested. These twigs were placed in three green 3-L plastic containers, perforated at the bottom to avoid waterlogging, but filled with moss to prevent rapid drying. All containers with the branch supplies for the subsequent forcing experiment were thereafter attached to the hazel with metal wires at a height of 2.5 m, so that they hung outdoors in positions comparable to those of the intact branches of treatment S acquiring natural chilling (**Figure 1**). On each of the cutting dates 2 to 15 (see **Table 1**), five twigs were taken out of this prepared storage, re-cut by ~15 cm at their base, cleaned, and placed in labeled 0.1 L glass bottles filled with tap water.

On cutting dates 1 to 15, ten 30 cm long twigs of the chilling treatment S were freshly cut from the hazel shrub, cleaned, and placed in labeled 0.1 L glass bottles filled with tap water. All bottles (S and C) were placed inside a residential house on the



FIGURE 1 | Container filled with twigs harvested on 21 November 2015 (left) attached to the *Corylus avellana* L. shrub outside (treatment "C") as well as twigs in 0.1 L glass bottles filled with tap water on the windowsill inside (right).

TABLE 1 | Summary of dates when natural outdoor chilling was terminated and twigs were brought to indoor forcing conditions.

Cutting	Date	Days since start	Difference in days to last cutting date
1	2015-11-21	0	
2	2015-11-28	7	7
3	2015-12-05	14	7
4	2015-12-12	21	7
5	2015-12-19	28	7
6	2015-12-27	36	8
7	2016-01-04	44	8
8	2016-01-10	50	6
9	2016-01-17	57	7
*	2016-01-20	60	
10	2016-01-25	65	8
11	2016-02-05	76	11
12	2016-02-14	85	9
13	2016-02-24	95	10
14	2016-03-08	108	13
15	2016-03-14	114	6
*	2016-03-22	122	

*denotes days when only phenological observations were made.

south-facing inner windowsill of the kitchen. Twigs were re-cut at the lower end on each cutting date and the water was exchanged regularly on every other cutting date.

Phenological and Meteorological Data

Vitality assessment (i.e., twig status dead or alive) and phenological observations according to the Biologische Bundesanstalt Bundessortenamt und Chemische Industrie (BBCH) coding system (Meier, 2001) were done periodically throughout the experiment until 22 March 2016 (on all cutting and two additional dates, see Table 1). We observed the BBCH stages of bud development (principle growth stage 0) and leaf development (principle growth stage 1), i.e., 0 winter dormancy, 1 beginning of bud swelling, 3 end of bud swelling, 7 beginning of bud breaking, 9 bud shows green tips, 10 first true leaf emerged or mouse-ear stage, 11 first leaves unfolded, and 12 two first leaves. Mortality assessment was performed by carefully scratching the bark with a fingernail according to Seidel and Menzel (2016). The twigs were classified as dead when the cambium underneath was no longer green. This recording as well as the installation of the experiment (see Experiment on Cut Twigs) was primarily done by a 9-year-old schoolchild and her family under the supervision of the first author.

At the beginning of the experiment, two calibrated air temperature and humidity loggers (HOBO Pro v2, Onset Computer Corporation, Southern MA, USA) were placed both inside on the kitchen windowsill and outside fixed at a height of 2.5 m in the hazel shrub, where they measured these variables every 10 min (10 min temperature) in a shaded position.

Statistical Analyses

Each twig of the experiment was assigned a unique ID, which referred to the chilling treatment of the twig (twig from shrub S, twig from container C), the week or date it was taken inside to start forcing according to the predefined cutting scheme (cutting date of S or date of transfer of C, respectively) and a consecutive

number. A few missing BBCH stages in the course of the observations and one missing HOBO logger day were imputed linearly. We determined for each cutting date the final BBCH stage of a twig, which was either reached when it was identified as dead, when it was removed from the experiment with leaf out (BBCH>=12), or at the end of the observations (22 March 2016). Chilling and forcing accumulation began 21 November 2015, the start of the experiment.

Chilling was determined in three ways: sum of chilling days based on the 10 min temperature recordings (temperature < 5°C, fractional days possible), sum of days with daily mean temperature < 5°C, and number of days outside. Forcing was equally determined in three ways: degree days based on the 10 min temperature recordings (temperature \geq 5°C, fractional degree days possible), degree days based on daily mean temperature \geq 5°C, and number of days inside. We also tested a threshold of 0°C and obtained similar results, thus only the results with a 5°C threshold were presented here. Chilling and forcing amounts were calculated from the start of the experiment until the date on which the twig was classified as dead, or having reached BBCH stage of 7, 9, 11, or leaf out.

The relationship between chilling and forcing was assumed to be exponential, as in Murray et al. (1989):

$$forcing = a + b \cdot \exp(c \cdot chilling) + \epsilon$$

where a, b, and c are estimated parameters, and ϵ are errors assumed to be normally distributed. The associated fits were plotted along the chilling *vs.* forcing plots.

In order to compare forcing requirements of the two chilling treatments, fresh cut twigs (treatment S) and container stored twigs (C), we calculated an ANOVA-style model with forcing depending on chilling, treatment (S or C), and their interaction. Chilling was inserted as a factorial (dummy) variable to be able to test differences for each chilling value, which corresponds to the week of cuttings. Since error variances were not identical for all chilling values, we used a GLS (generalized least squares) model, in which parameters were added to model different error variance (one for each chilling value). *Post-hoc* tests were done separately for chilling and treatment, by holding the other variable constant. P-values were adjusted for multiple testing. Some data were discarded when the number of twigs for a cutting date (chilling days) was too small (e.g., BBCH 9 or 11 and less than 25 chilling days).

In order to develop an optimal experimental protocol for implementation by citizen scientists, we studied the effect of reducing the number of observations. These sensitivity tests were performed by subsampling from the experiment and simulating the respective chilling-forcing relationships. First, we studied the effect of less frequent cutting dates. From the initial 15 cutting dates, we selected 8, 7, 5, and 4 dates, because they could be evenly distributed with uniform sampling periods (i.e., every 2, 3, or 4 weeks). For each reduced cutting numbers, we also adjusted the starting week (for 7 cuttings, starting week 1 and 2; for 5 and 4 cuttings, starting week 1, 2, and 3). The effect of the less frequent observations was compared visually using the exponential fits. Second, we evaluated the effects of fewer branches within treatment S. At each cutting date, 10 twigs were cut from the shrubs, and we tested the effect of having only 2 to 9 twigs instead. For each number of fewer twigs (2-9), we took random samples of the 10 twigs at each cutting date, and fit the exponential curve to this subsample. This procedure was repeated 1,000 times, and the different exponential curves were plotted along the original fit to the full data set for comparison.

All computations were performed using R statistical software, version 3.6.2 (R Core Team, 2020), additionally using packages data.table (Dowle and Srinivasan, 2019), emmeans (Lenth, 2020), ggplot2 (Wickham, 2016), and the tidyverse collection (Wickham et al., 2019).

RESULTS

Meteorological Conditions

The inside HOBO logger indicated that temperature and humidity conditions were fairly stable, with the daily mean temperature fluctuating around 22.5°C and relative humidity ranging between 40 and 50% (**Figure 2**). The outside weather conditions were characterized by alternating chilling and forcing conditions. The daily mean air temperatures in December, February, and March were mostly above 0°C outdoors, whereas a longer cold spell occurred in mid-January. Relative humidity was mostly above 90% until the end of January, and gradually decreased from February onwards (**Figure 2**).

Twig Development and Survival

Not all twigs reached the last BBCH developmental stage recorded (Figure 3). The percentage of twigs that fully

developed beyond BBCH 12 depended on the cutting date (S) or the date on which the twigs were brought inside from the containers (C), respectively. About 40% of the twigs from cutting dates 1 and 2 (S) and cutting date 2 (C) in November with almost no chilling failed to develop and were later classified as dead. For all other cutting dates, less than 20% of the twigs did not develop by the end of the experiment. Of the twigs brought inside from week 3 to 12, a higher percentage of those previously stored in the containers reached full leaf out. Twigs that were cut at one of the last cutting dates in March (13 to 15) usually had already been close to BBCH 11, whereas twigs from the containers were somewhat delayed in their development outdoors. The development of those twigs could be observed till stage BBCH 12 and beyond, since no twigs had to be removed any more as fully leafed twigs due to space restrictions.

Analysis and Simplification of Chilling-Forcing Relationships

For all treatments (S, C), BBCH stages and definitions of chilling and forcing, an inverse relationship was clearly shown between acquired chilling and amount of forcing required to reach certain development stages (**Figure 4**). For all stages (dead, BBCH 7, 9, 11, leaf out) this reciprocal relationship was almost identical regardless of the definition of chilling and forcing used (5 or 0° C threshold, based on 10 min or daily temperature values, as the number of days or daily sums). Even the simplest approach, defining the days outside as chilling days and the days inside as forcing days, led to similar relationships.

The later the developmental stage (BBCH 7, 9, 11), the higher the forcing accumulated up to that point in time for a given cutting date/chilling. Considerably higher forcing sums for leaf out and dead twigs can, however, be distorted by the fact that the







FIGURE 3 | Last developmental stages attained of the ten freshly cut twigs from the shrub (S, top) and of the five twigs taken from the container storage (C, bottom) for the different cuttings.





final decision to remove a twig as fully developed or dead obviously took some time. For the later cutting dates (longer chilling), the apparent chilling-forcing relationship was fairly linear, whereas earlier cutting dates with less chilling led to the typical negative exponential function.

For median chilling/cutting dates, the required forcing for twigs previously stored in containers (C) was slightly less than for freshly cut twigs (S). However, formal testing for significant differences revealed that not all of these differences were statistically significant (**Figure 5**). In case of BBCH 7, cutting dates with long chilling in particular led to significant differences. All twigs that were cut on day 44 or later of the experiment, i.e., from January onwards, required significantly more forcing for twigs freshly cut (S) to reach BBCH 9 than for C. The same result was observed for BBCH 11, although fewer cutting dates exhibited these significant differences. Within the treatments (S, C), the forcing sums of up to about five consecutive cutting dates were not statistically significant from each other.

Simulations of the chilling-forcing relationships based on days outside and inside suggested that at least 5 to 8 cutting dates may be needed to derive stable relationships comparable to the results of the full set of 15 cutting dates from late November to early March. It was particularly important that initial sampling dates representing low levels of chilling support a solid representation and should therefore not be missed or discarded. The fewer cutting dates there were, the greater the influence of the first recordings in November on the overall chilling-forcing relationship was (**Figure 6**).

An alternative way to reduce the workload for the citizen scientists would be to reduce the number of twigs that are harvested and observed in the house. **Figure 7** displays the results of BBCH 7 simulations based on treatment S with 10 twigs at each cutting date. The exponential fit of the chilling-forcing relationship is quite stable for 9 to 7 repetitions. For 6 and 5 repetitions, the fits deteriorate on the side with little chilling which is particularly important for estimating impacts of future climate change with reduced chilling in connection with winter warming. With less than 5 repetitions, there is a considerable variation in fits.

DISCUSSION

Practicability for Citizen Science/School Projects

This study demonstrated that a phenology experiment could be successfully conducted in the home of a citizen scientist. Several points addressed in the paper may facilitate the implementation of twig experiments. Twig experiments do not require complicated and expensive equipment, but only a pair of pruning shears, if applicable plastic containers for outdoors, glass bottles, permanent markers, paper, and pencil. Manipulation of chilling and forcing temperatures can easily be achieved by staggered cutting dates and different indoor conditions (heated room, unheated room, and refrigerator). In our study the indoor air temperature fluctuated only slightly, and these fairly constant indoor conditions can be assumed for houses with central heating. In our study the outside chilling conditions were also (by chance) quite stable during winter. Consequently, the chilling-forcing relationship was described equally well by the number of days inside (in lieu of calculating forcing degree days) versus number of days outside (in lieu of using exact chilling degree days). However, in other years, strongly fluctuating outside conditions may be possible, so that recording of temperatures



FIGURE 5 | Significance of differences in chilling and forcing at three developmental stages. Dots indicated the mean forcing (days inside) and mean chilling (days outside), § indicates a significant difference in forcing between twigs freshly cut from the shrub (S) and taken from the containers (C) at the single cutting dates. Small letters indicate significant differences of forcing between the cutting dates (or chilling days outside), separately for twigs from shrub (S) or containers (C). Mean estimates and tests based on an ANOVA-style model (see *Material and Methods* for more details), significance based on p-value < 0.05, and p-values adjusted for multiple testing.






can be useful and is therefore recommended. We were able to measure this reference data, but it has to be assumed that in large scale citizen science networks this won't be always the case. Then, gridded daily temperature records could be used, and indoor temperatures could be assumed constant, based on an average of several readings. Alternatively, nearby weather station data or interpolated data products could be used, which are usually freely available from national or regional weather services. Although these may not account for local microenvironments, they still represent the major weather situation and would stabilize the growing-chilling relationship, thus allowing accurate inferences on the magnitude of chilling requirements for a particular species and region.

Unfortunately some issues may also impede a successful implementation. Studying different species or treatments takes up quite a bit of space, which may not be available in many households. In our case, 15 times putting 15 twigs (10 from the shrub and 5 from the containers) in the house resulted in more than 140 twigs, which had to be observed simultaneously in late January and early February. In our trial space restrictions led to twigs beyond BBCH 12 being removed and classified as full leaf out. Other interested citizen scientists could not participate due to lack of space in their apartments. Therefore, carrying out these projects in schools with more spacious classrooms and a larger floor space may be an alternative. However, schools being closed during the obligatory winter holidays (Christmas, New Year's Eve) would result in an unintentional interruption of observations and supervision of the experiments. Furthermore, a reduction of the heating during these school holidays can lead to an inhomogeneity in the forcing conditions applied. Citizen science projects could be implemented in other locations (i.e., non-school or home settings), too, such as senior or community centers.

The choice of appropriate species may depend on the availability of specimen in the vicinity. Species with earlier budburst allow welcome activities during the dark and dormant winter season. Unfortunately some of these species produce allergenic pollen (e.g., the genera *Corylus, Alnus,* and *Betula*), but their release could be avoided by removing male catkins. In case of severe allergic predispositions, these species should be avoided.

Suitability in Science Education

The twig experiment conducted in our study was not accompanied by formal educational surveys. Nevertheless, we assume that these experiments are well suited for science education in the context of climate change, as they deal with a relevant question in a project-driven, vivid, and interactive way. A twig experiment can be easily integrated into everyday life and literally can be carried out "in the own backyard" or home in this case. These hands-on activities motivate participants, and promote the acquisition of knowledge and scientific core competencies. The approach described is thus a textbook example of "inquiry-based learning (IBL)" which enables participants to learn about climate change impacts in their immediate surroundings (Brumann et al., 2019). In our study, observations of the participating student (motivation, work input) and a later interview supported this positive assessment. Especially the "hands-on" installation of the experiments and the cutting of twigs were welcome physical activities.

The interplay of hands-on and minds-on activities and the degree of self-activity can be varied in order to increase and harness the potential of such citizen scientists' experiments. Participants could formulate and test their own hypotheses, e.g., on environmental drivers of bud burst and leaf development. They could formulate their own ideas, try out new experimental settings or incorporate other species in future trials. Consequently, depending on their specific prerequisites or needs during their learning process, participants can complete a typical scientific research cycle in whole or in part, e.g., by developing research questions and hypotheses, selecting and applying appropriate methods, and analyzing, interpreting, and presenting the results (Huber, 2009; Reitinger, 2013; Pedaste et al., 2015). In this way, they will acquire considerable competence in scientific methods and experiments.

In school projects, the teachers provide the pupils with appropriate assistance. These adequate measures of guidance are important for the success of inquiry-based learning processes (see Lazonder and Harmsen, 2016). In general, all citizen scientists must be supported in documenting their observations and in their analyses. Therefore, an easily understandable observation manual with many illustrations as well as data entry tables (printed or computer-based) for noting down observations should be provided. In the medium term, an internet platform on which the observations can be systematically uploaded and evaluated can also support participants in their analyses. However, it is not required that all participants carry out statistical analyses. The above-mentioned inverse relationship between the acquired chilling and the amount of forcing required to reach certain development stages can be shown without formal analyses as the results can be understood by looking at simple graphs of the results. Especially younger students can also work with the simplest approach described above and define the days outside as chilling days and the days inside as forcing days.

Our study design required a high level of motivation over a considerably long period of time for school children. Thus, the question of how frequently and when twigs have to be harvested or how many twigs are needed per cutting date is of central importance. Savings at this point would reduce not only the workload, but also the space required (see Practicability for Citizen Science/School Projects). We have shown that the cutting dates (chilling treatments) can be reduced from weekly to bi-weekly, but especially the early cutting dates were necessary to describe the chilling-forcing relationship as accurately as possible. Similarly, halving the number of repetitions/twigs would still yield robust relationships as long as low chilling data are sufficiently represented. However, both ways of reducing the workload imply at the same time that the experiment would still last almost 4 months and that additional motivational incentives might be needed to ensure that participants carefully follow the regular phenological observations and twig care.

Finally, measures to adapt the twig experiment to the specific prerequisites and needs of the participants suggest positive motivational effects in line with the self-determination theory

(SDT) addressing the factors autonomy, competence, and relatedness (Van den Broeck et al., 2010; Thomas and Müller, 2014; Dettweiler et al., 2015). Following a given experimental setup and a fixed observation scheme may not suggest a high degree of autonomy, but reworking the experimental setup and formulating new hypotheses to be tested allow for autonomous decisions. Relatedness can be strengthened if the experiment is conducted together with family, friends or in a school context. The experience of competence can result from the sense of achievement of having made one's own scientific discoveries. However, positive effects are not only to be expected in terms of perception of competence, but also in terms of actual development of competences, such as scientific knowledge in plant phenology, dendrology, and micrometeorology, as well as expertise in methodological skills in the sense of the scientific (propaedeutic) method (conducting experiments, collecting and analyzing data, presenting results).

This exemplary experience of the nature of science (McComas, 1998) can in turn contribute to a positive development of the participants' epistemological beliefs, i.e., their individual views on the genesis, ontology, meaning, justification and validity of knowledge in science (Priemer, 2006). This is particularly beneficial in the context of climate change, where "fake news" is not uncommon and more understanding of science and scientific work is needed.

Chilling Experiments With Twigs

For different definitions of chilling and forcing as well as for the two treatments (S, C) the well-known negative exponential relationship as proposed e.g., by Murray et al. (1989) and many others afterwards, could be confirmed; however, in our described prototype citizen science experiment, only for one donor plant and only for 1 year. Therefore, all technical results have to be assessed with caution. The related research question was whether chilling requirements of plant species can be appropriately studied by cut and experimentally manipulated twigs. Previous studies showed that twigs can be used as a proxy for adult trees' phenological behavior, i.e., budburst timing (Vitasse and Basler, 2014). Vitasse and Basler (2014) compared the thermal time, i.e., the accumulation of degree days above 5°C since Mar 1st, to reach budburst for cut twigs put in water bottles directly positioned underneath the corresponding trees. In their study, the bud and leaf development of donor trees (adults and saplings) and their corresponding cuttings were well in parallel, with a slighter (mostly non-significant) delay of cuttings. However, using cut twigs needs to be evaluated as an experimental technique not only for studying forcing conditions, but also for investigating chilling requirements.

Vegetative buds of 6 out of 10 twigs cut on November 21^{st} and 28^{th} did not develop and were later classified as dead. This mortality rate seems high, however according to Mehlenbacher (1991) vegetative buds of hazel cultivars need 365–480 to 1,395–1,550 h of accumulated chilling (between 0 and 7°C) for >50% of the buds to develop. His conclusion was that the chilling requirement of vegetative buds is a major consideration in determining the area of cultivar adaptation. Therefore it is most likely that the chilling

accumulated until the end of November in our experiment was not sufficient to complete rest. Equally for later cutting dates, some twigs did not develop, but more investigations are needed to verify whether this is related to the individual donor tree or is a general feature to be possibly overcome by more frequent recuts at the twig base or additives to the water.

We demonstrated that the chilling requirement of buds of a mature shrub was well captured by cut twigs stored outside in containers as the chilling-forcing relationships were similar between the two treatments. This finding allows proceeding with different experimental manipulations of chilling, e.g., in refrigerators. Interestingly, for identical chilling temperatures outside and forcing temperatures inside, twigs previously stored in the containers (C) needed less forcing days inside than the freshly cut twigs (S). The effect has to be related to the cutting as such, e.g., cut and interruption of transport, e.g., of dormancy promoting signals mediating the temperature response (Singh et al., 2016) or of water, if enhanced drying supported acquired chilling as Laube et al. (2014b) suggested. These differences were statistically significant, but small in magnitude for several, but not all of the cutting dates. Thus, more scientific chilling experiments are needed to get further insight into these slight differences in chilling of cut twigs versus intact branches. In addition, before making a broad recommendation for the use of cut twigs in citizen science experiments, trials should be conducted with more plant species.

OUTLOOK

We find that phenology experimentation with cut twigs could be a useful tool for education and outreach as Primack et al. (2015) proposed. Such trials also have potential to advance the field through large scale citizen science networks and secondary school projects by studying chilling (and forcing) requirements. These activities could contribute not only to education in phenology, dendrology, and weather, but also help to raise awareness of climate change and its impacts on nature.

For this, we developed the easy-to-use simulation tool TECCS (twig experiment climate change simulator) to study potential effects of winter and/or spring warming on budburst dates (Figure 8). This Shiny App allows citizen scientists 1) to upload her/his twig observation data in predefined formats (.txt/.csv, corresponding templates provided in Supplementary Material), 2) to easily import corresponding outdoor temperature data from the nearest climate station and to estimate forcing conditions by indicating the mean indoor room temperature, 3) to fit a chilling (CD) forcing (GDD) model on the uploaded data based on the equation GDDcrit = a +b *ln CD, 4) to vary CD and GDD thresholds from the default 5°C threshold, and 5) to simulate future bud development for a chosen base year and winter and spring warming scenarios between -1 and +5°C. Once the temperature-based chilling-forcing relationships have been estimated on their own experimental data, the TECCS simulation



tool thus allows the citizen scientists to autonomously analyze in terms of model building and simulations to answer important questions, such as "what is the likely effect of a 1°C winter warming and a 2°C spring warming on the timing of bud development?". The TECCS Shiny App (version 1 for Bavarian climate station data) is available at www.baysics.de as well as the source code available at https://github.com/yuan-oekoklima/TECCS.git.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

AM designed the study, and assisted the installation and running of the experiment conducted by our citizen scientist family. MM performed the statistical analyses. YY contributed the Shiny app, and UO the didactical part. AM wrote the first draft of the manuscript, which all authors critically checked and improved by distinct contributions. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This data was analyzed in the framework of the project BAYSICS (Bavarian Citizen Science Portal for Climate Research and Science Communication) which is sponsored by the Bavarian State Ministry of Science and the Arts in the context of the Bavarian Climate Research Network (bayklif).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We acknowledge support by J. Laube to the experimental design and kindly thank Fritzi Menzel and R. Menzel for installing and running the experiment.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpls.2020.561413/full#supplementary-material

REFERENCES

- Augspurger, C. K. (2008). Early spring leaf out enhances growth and survival of saplings in a temperate deciduous forest. *Oecologia* 156, 281–286. doi: 10.1007/ s00442-008-1000-7
- Basler, D., and Körner, C. (2012). Photoperiod sensitivity of bud burst in 14 temperate forest tree species. Agric. For. Meteorol. 165, 73–81. doi: 10.1016/ j.agrformet.2012.06.001
- Beaubien, E., and Hamann, A. (2011). Plant phenology networks of citizen scientists: Recommendations from two decades of experience in Canada. *Int. J. Biometeorol.* 55 (6), 833–841. doi: 10.1007/s00484-011-0457-y
- Blümel, K., and Chmielewski, F. M. (2012). Shortcomings of classical phenological forcing models and a way to overcome them. *Agric. For. Meteorol.* 164, 10–19. doi: 10.1016/j.agrformet.2012.05.001
- Brelsford, C. C., and Robson, T. M. (2018). Blue light advances bud burst in branches of three deciduous tree species under short-day conditions. *Trees* 32, 1157–1164. doi: 10.1007/s00468-018-1684-1
- Brumann, S., Ohl, U., and Schackert, C. (2019). "Researching climate change in their own backyard – inquiry-based learning as a promising approach for senior class students," in *Climate Change and the Role of Education*. Eds. W. L. Filho and S. L. Hemstock (Cham: Springer), 71–86. doi: 10.1007/978-3-030-32898-6_5
- Chuine, I., Bonhomme, M., Legave, J. M., de Cortazar-Atauri, I. G., Charrier, G., Lacointe, A., et al. (2016). Can phenological models predict tree phenology accurately in the future? The unrevealed hurdle of endodormancy break. *Global Change Biol.* 22, 3444–3460. doi: 10.1111/gcb.13383
- Dettweiler, U., Ünlü, A., Lauterbach, G., Becker, C., and Gschrey, B. (2015). Investigating the motivational behaviour of pupils during outdoor science teaching within self-determination theory. *Front. Psychol.* 6 (125), 1–16. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00125
- Dowle, M., and Srinivasan, A. (2019). data.table: Extension of `data.frame`. R package version 1.12.8. https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=data.table
- Düring, H. (1979). Wirkungen der Luft- und Bodenfeuchtigkeit auf das vegetative Wachstum und den Wasserhaushalt bei Reben. Vitis 118, 211–220. doi: 10.5073/vitis.1979.18.211-22
- Ford, K. H., Harrington, C. A., Bansal, S., Gould, P. J., and St. Clair, J. B. (2016). Will changes in phenology track climate change? A study of growth initiation in coast Douglas-fir. *Global Change Biol.* 22, 3712–3723. doi: 10.1111/ gcb.13328
- Fu, Y. H., Zhao, H., Piao, S., Peaucelle, M., Peng, S., Zhou, G., et al. (2015). Declining global warming effects on the phenology of spring leaf unfolding. *Nature* 526 (7571), 104–107. doi: 10.1038/nature15402
- Gariglio, N., Rossia, D. E. G., Mendow, M., Reig, C., and Agusti, M. (2006). Effect of artificial chilling on the depth of endodormancy and vegetative and flower budbreak of peach and nectarine cultivars using excised shoots. *Sci. Hortic.* 108, 371–377. doi: 10.1016/j.scienta.2006.02.015
- Gemminger, L. (1874). *Die Blumensprache in christlicher Deutung* (Regensburg, New York & Cincinnati: Verlag Friedrich Pustet).
- Heide, O. M. (1993a). Daylength and Thermal Time Responses of Budburst During Dormancy Release in Some Northern Deciduous Trees. *Physiol. Plant.* 88, 531–540. doi: 10.1111/j.1399-3054.1993.tb01368.x
- Heide, O. M. (1993b). Dormancy Release in Beech Buds (Fagus sylvatica) Requires Both Chilling and Long Days. *Physiol. Plant.* 89, 187–191. doi: 10.1111/j.1399-3054.1993.tb01804.x
- Heide, O. M. (2003). High autumn temperature delays spring bud burst in boreal trees, counterbalancing the effect of climatic warming. *Tree Physiol.* 23, 931– 936. doi: 10.1093/treephys/23.13.931
- Huber, L. (2009). "Warum Forschendes Lernen nötig und möglich ist," in Forschendes Lernen im Studium. Aktuelle Konzepte und Erfahrungen, vol. Vol. 10. Eds. L. Huber, J. Hellmer and F. Schneider (Bielefeld: UVW Univ.-Verl. Webler: Motivierendes Lehren und Lernen in Hochschulen), 9–36.
- Jochner, S., Höfler, J., Beck, I., Göttlein, A., Ankerst, D. P., Traidl-Hoffmann, C., et al. (2013a). Nutrient status: A missing factor in phenological and pollen research? J. Exp. Bot. 64, 2081–2092. doi: 10.1093/jxb/ert061
- Jochner, S., Caffarra, A., and Menzel, A. (2013b). Can spatial data substitute temporal data in phenological modelling? A survey using birch flowering. *Tree Physiol.* 33 (12), 1256–1268. doi: 10.1093/treephys/tpt079

- Jones, H., Hillis, R., Gordon, S., and Brennan, R. (2013). An approach to the determination of winter chill requirements for different Ribes cultivars. *Plant Biol.* 15, 18–27. doi: 10.1111/j.1438-8677.2012.00590.x
- Kobori, H., Dickinson, J. L., Washitani, I., Sakurai, R., Amano, T., Komatsu, N., et al. (2016). Citizen science: a new approach to advance ecology, education, and conservation. *Ecol. Res.* 31, 1–19. doi: 10.1007/s11284-015-1314-y
- Körner, C., and Basler, D. (2010). Phenology Under Global Warming. Science 327, 1461–1462. doi: 10.1126/science.1186473
- Laube, J., Sparks, T. H., Estrella, N., Höfler, J., Ankerst, D. P., and Menzel, A. (2014a). Chilling outweighs photoperiod in preventing precocious spring development. *Global Change Biol.* 20, 170–182. doi: 10.1111/gcb.12360
- Laube, J., Sparks, T. H., Estrella, N., and Menzel, A. (2014b). Does humidity trigger tree phenology? Proposal for an air humidity based framework for bud development in spring. *New Phytol.* 202, 350–355. doi: 10.1111/nph.12680
- Lazonder, A. W., and Harmsen, R. (2016). Meta-Analysis of Inquiry-Based Learning. Effects of Guidance. *Rev. Educ. Res.* 86 (3), 681–718. doi: 10.3102/ 0034654315627366
- Lebon, G., Duchene, E., Brun, O., and Clément, C. (2005). Phenology of flowering and starch accumulation in grape (*Vitis vinifera* L.) cuttings and vines. *Ann. Bot.* 95 (6), 943–948. doi: 10.1093/aob/mci108
- Lenth, R. (2020). emmeans: Estimated Marginal Means, aka Least-Squares Means. R package version 1.4.6. (https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=emmeans)
- Luedeling, E., and Brown, P. H. (2011). A global analysis of the comparability of winter chill models for fruit and nut trees. *Int. J. Biometeorol.* 55, 411–421. doi: 10.1007/s00484-010-0352-y
- McComas, W. F. (1998). The Nature of Science in Science Education Rationales and Strategies (Dordrecht: Kluwer Academic Publishers).
- Mehlenbacher, S. A. (1991). Chilling requirements of hazelnut cultivars. Sci. Hortic. 47, 271–282. doi: 10.1016/0304-4238(91)90010-V
- Meier, U. (2001). Growth stages of mono- and dicotyledonous plants. 2nd edition. Federal Biological Research Centre for Agriculture and Forestry. 40, 4518–4527
- Menzel, A., Sparks, T. H., Estrella, N., Koch, E., Aasa, A., Ahas, R., et al. (2006). European phenological response to climate change matches the warming pattern. *Global Change Biol.* 12, 1969–1976. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.2006.01193.x
- Menzel, A., Yuan, Y., Matiu, M., Sparks, T. H., Scheifinger, H., Gehrig, R., et al. (2020). Climate change fingerprints in recent European plant phenology. *Global Change Biol.* 26, 2599–2612. doi: 10.1111/gcb.15000
- Menzel, A. (2002). Phenology, its importance to the Global Change Community. *Clim. Change* 54, 379–385. doi: 10.1023/A:1016125215496
- Michels, B. (2004). Abendrot, Schönwetterbot", Wetterzeichen richtig deuten (München: BLV Verlagsgesellschaft mbH).
- Murray, M. B., Cannell, M. G. R., and Smith, R. I. (1989). Date of budburst of 15 tree species in Britain following climatic warming. J. Appl. Ecol. 26, 693–700. doi: 10.2307/2404093
- Nanninga, C., Buyarski, C. R., Pretorius, A. M., and Montgomery, R. A. (2017). Increased exposure to chilling advances the time to budburst in North American tree species. *Tree Physiol.* 37, 1727–1738. doi: 10.1093/treephys/ tpx136
- Pedaste, M., Mäeots, M., Siiman, L. A., de Jong, T., van Riesen, S. A. N., Kamp, E. T., et al. (2015). Phases of inquiry-based learning: Definitions and the inquiry cycle. *Educ. Res. Rev.* 14, 47–61. doi: 10.1016/j.edurev.2015.02.003
- Piao, S., Liu, Q., Chen, A., Janssens, I. A., Fu, Y., Dai, J., et al. (2019). Plant phenology and global climate change: Current progresses and challenges. *Global Change Biol.* 25, 1922–1940. doi: 10.1111/gcb.14619
- Polgar, C., Gallinat, A., and Primack, R. B. (2014). Drivers of leaf-out phenology and their implications for species invasions: Insights from Thoreau's Concord. *New Phytol.* 202, 106–115. doi: 10.1111/nph.12647
- Priemer, B. (2006). Deutschsprachige Verfahren der Erfassung von epistemologischen Überzeugungen. ZfDN 12, 177-197.
- Primack, R. B., Laube, J., Gallinat, A., and Menzel, A. (2015). From observations to experiments in phenology research: investigating climate change impacts on trees and shrubs using dormant twigs. *Ann. Bot.* 116, 889–897. doi: 10.1093/ aob/mcv032
- R Core Team (2020). R: A language and environment for statistical computing (Vienna, Austria: R Foundation for Statistical Computing).

- Reitinger, J. (2013). Forschendes Lernen. Theorie, Evaluation und Praxis in naturwissenschaftlichen Lernarrangements. 2nd ed Vol. Vol. 12 (Immenhausen: Prolog-Verlag). Theorie und Praxis der Schulpädagogik.
- Seidel, H., and Menzel, A. (2016). Above-ground dimensions and acclimation explain variation in drought mortality of scots pine seedlings from various provenances. *Front. Plant Sci.* 7: 01014:1014. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2016.01014
- Singh, R. K., Svystun, T., AlDahmash, B., Jönsson, A. M., and Bhalerao, R. P. (2016). Photoperiod- and temperature-mediated control of phenology in trees – a molecular perspective. *New Phytol.* 213, 511–524. doi: 10.1111/nph.14346
- Sønsteby, A., and Heide, O. M. (2014). Chilling requirements of contrasting black currant (Ribes nigrum L.) cultivars and the induction of secondary bud dormancy. Sci. Hortic. 179, 256–265. doi: 10.1016/j.scienta.2014.09.038
- Sparks, T. H., Buras, A., Estrella, N., and Menzel, A. (2020). Does Coltsfoot (*Tussilago farfara* L.) have an autumn temperature control to limit precocious flowering in spring? *Int. J. Climatol.* 40, 4518–4527. doi: 10.1002/joc.6472
- Thomas, A. E., and Müller, F. H. (2014). Autonomy support: a key for understanding students learning motivation in science? Z. für Bildungsforschung 4 (1), 43–61. doi: 10.1007/s35834-013-0073-5
- Van den Broeck, A., Vansteenkiste, M., De Witter, H., Soenens, B., and Lens, W. (2010). Capturing autonomy, competence, and relatedness at work: Construction and initial validation of the Work-related Basic Need Satisfaction scale. J. Occup. Organ. Psychol. 83, 981–1002. doi: 10.1348/ 096317909X481382
- Vitasse, Y., and Basler, D. (2014). Is the use of twigs a good proxy to explore phenological responses of temperate forests in warming and photoperiod experiments? *Tree Physiol.* 34, 174–183. doi: 10.1093/treephys/tpt116

- Vitasse, Y., Lenz, A., Hoch, G., and Körner, C. (2014). Earlier leaf-out rather than difference in freezing resistance puts juvenile trees at greater risk of damage than adult trees. J. Ecol. 102, 981–988. doi: 10.1111/1365-2745.12251
- Vitra, A., Lenz, A., and Vitasse, Y. (2017). Frost hardening and dehardening potential in temperate tress from winter to budburst. *New Phytol.* 216, 113– 123. doi: 10.1111/nph.14698
- Wickham, H. (2016). ggplot2: Elegant Graphics for Data Analysis (New York: Springer-Verlag).
- Wickham, H., Averick, M., Bryan, J., Chang, W., D'Agostino McGowan, L., François, R., et al. (2019). Welcome to the tidyverse. J. Open Source Software 4 (43), 1686. doi: 10.21105/joss.01686
- Zipf, L., and Primack, R. B. (2017). Humidity does not appear to trigger leaf out in woody plants. Int. J. Biometeorol. 61, 2213–2216. doi: 10.1007/s00484-017-1428-8
- Zohner, C. M., Blas, M. B., Svennig, J.-C., and Renner, S. S. (2016). Day length unlikely to constrain climate-driven shifts in leaf-out times of northern woody plants. *Nat. Climate Change* 6, 1120–1123. doi: 10.1038/nclimate3138

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Menzel, Yuan, Hamann, Ohl and Matiu. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Invertebrate Decline Leads to Shifts in Plant Species Abundance and Phenology

Josephine Ulrich^{1,2*}, Solveig Franziska Bucher¹, Nico Eisenhauer^{2,3}, Anja Schmidt^{2,3}, Manfred Türke^{2,3}, Alban Gebler^{2,3}, Kathryn Barry^{2,3}, Markus Lange⁴ and Christine Römermann^{1,2}

 ¹ Institute of Ecology and Evolution, Friedrich Schiller University, Jena, Germany, ² German Centre for Integrative Biodiversity Research (iDiv) Halle-Jena-Leipzig, Leipzig, Germany, ³ Institute of Biology, Leipzig University, Leipzig, Germany, ⁴ Department of Biogeochemical Processes, Max Planck Institute for Biogeochemistry, Jena, Germany

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Yongshuo Fu, Beijing Normal University, China

Reviewed by:

Juntao Zhu, Chinese Academy of Sciences, China Manuel J. Macía, Autonomous University of Madrid, Spain

> *Correspondence: Josephine Ulrich Josephine.ulrich@uni-jena.de

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Functional Plant Ecology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Plant Science

Received: 11 March 2020 Accepted: 25 August 2020 Published: 17 September 2020

Citation:

Ulrich J, Bucher SF, Eisenhauer N, Schmidt A, Türke M, Gebler A, Barry K, Lange M and Römermann C (2020) Invertebrate Decline Leads to Shifts in Plant Species Abundance and Phenology. Front. Plant Sci. 11:542125. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2020.542125 Climate and land-use change lead to decreasing invertebrate biomass and alter invertebrate communities. These biotic changes may affect plant species abundance and phenology. Using 24 controlled experimental units in the iDiv Ecotron, we assessed the effects of invertebrate decline on an artificial grassland community formed by 12 herbaceous plant species. More specifically, we used Malaise traps and sweep nets to collect invertebrates from a local tall oatgrass meadow and included them in our Ecotron units at two different invertebrate densities: 100% (no invertebrate decline) and 25% (invertebrate decline of 75%). Another eight EcoUnits received no fauna and served as a control. Plant species abundance and flowering phenology was observed weekly over a period of 18 weeks. Our results showed that invertebrate densities affected the abundance and phenology of plant species. We observed a distinct species abundance shift with respect to the invertebrate treatment. Notably, this shift included a reduction in the abundance of the dominant plant species, Trifolium pratense, when invertebrates were present. Additionally, we found that the species shifted their flowering phenology as a response to the different invertebrate treatments, e.g. with decreasing invertebrate biomass Lotus corniculatus showed a later peak flowering time. We demonstrated that in addition to already well-studied abiotic drivers, biotic components may also drive phenological changes in plant communities. This study clearly suggests that invertebrate decline may contribute to already observed mismatches between plants and animals, with potential negative consequences for ecosystem services like food provision and pollination success. This deterioration of ecosystem function could enhance the loss of insects and plant biodiversity.

Keywords: flowering phenology, global change, iDiv Ecotron, insect decline, biotic interaction, global change experiment, peak flowering, trophic cascading

INTRODUCTION

Global warming and land-use changes alter ecosystems worldwide (Estes et al., 2011; Rasmann et al., 2014; Giling et al., 2019). Insect species go extinct (Dirzo et al., 2014; Sánchez-Bayo and Wyckhuys, 2019; Seibold et al., 2019), and the insect biomass decreases dramatically (Hallmann et al., 2017; Seibold et al., 2019). As a consequence, invertebrate community composition changes, as some invertebrates shift their distributions, causing alterations in co-occurrence patterns (Rasmann et al., 2014). Some future scenarios predict an increase in herbivory and herbivore pest outbreaks because of reduced top-down regulation due to missing key predators resulting from rising temperatures, nitrogen deposition, and habitat loss (Coley, 1998; Voigt et al., 2007; de Sassi and Tylianakis, 2012; Sánchez-Bavo and Wyckhuys, 2019; Seibold et al., 2019). Further, higher trophic levels may be more affected by environmental change than lower trophic levels (Coley, 1998; Voigt et al., 2007; de Sassi and Tylianakis, 2012). Thus, herbivorous invertebrates may benefit from both, a warmer climate favoring their developmental times and lower predator pressure, which may subsequently favor pest outbreaks (Coley, 1998).

In addition to altering insect community dynamics, climate and land-use changes also shift plant species abundances and flowering phenology. Alpine grasslands, for example, alter their plant community structure showing an increase in grass abundance due to rising temperatures (Liu et al., 2018). Grassland species from warm and temperate regions are also susceptible to anthropogenic land-use changes, such as fertilization, grazing and clipping (Borer et al., 2014; Hautier et al., 2014; Shi et al., 2015). In terms of their phenology, changes in first and last flowering day, flowering duration or peak flowering are all associated with an increase in temperatures (Menzel et al., 2006; Bock et al., 2014; Bucher et al., 2018; König et al., 2018; Bucher and Römermann, 2020). CaraDonna et al. (2014) documented temperature-driven shifts in plant communities over 39 years and stated that species-specific changes in phenology can alter temporal co-occurrence patterns. Previous findings revealed that some plant species advance or prolong their flowering period in response to changing climatic conditions or land use changes, whereas other species do not respond at all (Bock et al., 2014; CaraDonna et al., 2014; Moore and Lauenroth, 2017; Bucher et al., 2018; Bucher and Römermann, 2020).

However, climate change and land use do not only lead to phenological changes in plants, they also affect invertebrate phenology (Rathcke and Lacey, 1985; Root et al., 2003; Bartomeus et al., 2011; Burkle et al., 2013; Ovaskainen et al., 2013) and biotic interactions. In responses to rising temperatures, some bee species exhibited a larger shift in phenology than plants (Burkle et al., 2013), whereas certain solitary spring bees did not advance their phenology as much as their host plants (Kehrberger and Holzschuh, 2019). Biotic changes themselves, such as the loss of plant diversity (Wolf et al., 2017) and invertebrate biomass (Hallmann et al., 2017; Seibold et al., 2019), affect ecological relationships, e.g. plant-pollinator or competitive interactions which are related to plant fitness (Rathcke and Lacey, 1985; Visser and Both, 2005; Parmesan, 2007; Kehrberger and Holzschuh, 2019). As those plant-pollinator interaction networks seem to be less resilient to future changes, mismatches in biotic interactions are likely (Burkle et al., 2013).

Notably, multitrophic interactions, such as the relationship between plants and invertebrates, affect plant species abundance and phenology: For example, herbivore pressure is positively correlated with the number of flowers produced by a plant individual (Strauss et al., 1996). Poveda et al. (2003) reported shorter flowering durations as a response to increased herbivory and Trunschke and Stöcklin (2017) found an extension of flowering duration when pollinators were excluded. These findings provide empirical evidence for biotic interactions altering plant phenology. Consequently, these alterations may not only lead to mismatches in plant-insect interactions due to species loss and shifts in phenology but may also cause losses of ecosystem functions such as flower availability. However, despite this evidence for biotic interactions changing plant species abundance and phenology (Strauss et al., 1996; Poveda et al., 2003; Trunschke and Stöcklin, 2017; Kehrberger and Holzschuh, 2019), there have been few studies exploring potential invertebrate density effects on plant abundance and phenology.

This study aims at addressing this gap and identifying the link between invertebrate decline and plant species abundance and phenology. More specifically, we established 12-species grassland communities in 24 controlled Ecotron chambers (Eisenhauer and Türke, 2018) and with three different treatments simulating a decrease in invertebrate density by 0%, 75% and 100%. We used this experiment to answer the following questions: 1) Does a decrease in invertebrate density affect plant species composition? 2) Does a decrease in invertebrate density affect flower phenology? This research leads to a better understanding of the effects of changing invertebrate density on plant species composition and phenology in the future and evaluates the indirect effects that changes in land use may have on biodiversity.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Experimental Setup

The experiment was carried out at the iDiv Ecotron (Eisenhauer and Türke, 2018) at the research station of the Helmholtz-Centre for Environmental Research (UFZ) in Bad Lauchstädt, Germany (51° 22' 60N, 11° 50' 60E, 118 m a.s.l.). It is located in the Central German dry area (Querfurter Platte) with a mean annual temperature of 8.9°C (1896-2013) as well as a mean annual precipitation of 489 mm (1896-2013) (Schädler et al., 2019; Siebert et al., 2019). Here, we used 24 identical experimental units (EcoUnits) with controlled environmental conditions such as light, air, and soil temperature, and irrigation (Eisenhauer and Türke, 2018). The EcoUnits further allowed us to observe the vegetation via two HD-IP-video cameras per EcoUnit which provided pictures taken at two different angles. Taken together, they captured at a minimum 50% of each EcoUnit. The cameras took one picture every day at 18:00 CEST with a resolution of 2688*1520 (4085760 pixels). Outdoor seasonal changes regarding the day length and temperature were mimicked. One EcoUnit combined 1.2 m³ of standardized soil mixture (see

Invertebrate Decline Affects Plant Phenology

below) and a usable air space of about 2 m³. The soil surface was a square of 1.5 m². The outer dimensions of one EcoUnit was 1.55 m \times 1.55 m \times 3.20 m (L \times W \times H). For the belowground part, the internal dimensions was 1.24 m \times 1.24 m \times 0.80 m (L \times W \times H) and for the aboveground part it was 1.46 m \times 1.46 m \times 1.50 m (L \times W \times H). Prior to the experiment, the EcoUnits were filled with sieved (15 mm mesh size) top soil (80%) and sand (20%) mixture purchased by commercial suppliers (LAV Technische Dienste GmbH & Co.KG, Erdwerk Kulkwitz). Approximately 20 kg of soil from the sites where invertebrate sampling was carried out (see below) was added to each EcoUnit to inoculate soil organisms, such as soil microorganisms, microfauna (e.g. nematodes), and mesofauna (e.g. Collembola and mites), to establish a similar soil invertebrate community in the EcoUnits. This grassland site was formerly used as an arable field, where the last crop cultivation happened in 2012. The soil of the Querfurter Platte is a Haplic Chernozem, which has a high fertility and was developed on carbonatic loess substrate containing 70% silt and 20% clay. Values for pH ranged from 5.8 to 7.5, the total carbon content varied between 1.71% and 2.09% and total nitrogen ranged from 0.15% to 0.18%, in the upper 15 cm (Schädler et al., 2019; Siebert et al., 2019). Abiotic conditions of all EcoUnits were optimized to provide suitable growth conditions for the target plants: day time ranged from 5:00 to 21:00 with transitions from 0% illumination at 4:00 to 100% at 6:00 and 100% illumination at 20:00 to 0% at 22:00. The average air temperature at 30 cm above the ground level during the davtime was 24°C and changed to 19°C on average at night. Due to extreme hot weather which overheated the building the maximum temperature reached 28°C in the afternoon for a period of 10 days from May 20th. The average soil temperature at 9 cm below soil surface was 18°C. The irrigation volume was 6 l of de-ionized water per day per EcoUnit including an overflow at the edges. The same amount of viable seeds for each of 12 selected plant species (Supplementary Table 1, three grasses, nine herbs) belonging to a tall oatgrass meadow (Arrhenatherion elatioris) was directly sown into EcoUnits, equalling a total of 1,320 seeds (n = 1,000 viable seeds per m^2 of plant growth area). We chose species that are insect pollinated (except for the grasses which are predominantly pollinated by wind) and which are known to flower in the first year after sowing based on experience from a biodiversity experiment, the so called Jena Experiment (Weisser et al., 2017) located in 70 km distance to the Ecotron. The seed material was provided by Rieger Hofmann GmbH, Blaufelden-Raboldshausen, Germany, and was chosen from origin area No. 2 "Mitteldeutsches Tief- und Hügelland" after the rules of the Association of German Wild Seeds Producers. The species-specific numbers of viable seeds were calculated based on thousand grain weight and adjusted to germination rates, which were assessed in the laboratory beforehand. Therefore, 30 seeds of a single species were sown in a tray filled with the same soil that we used for the experiment with two replicates per species (n = 60 seeds). The seeds were not scarified prior to seeding. Germlings were counted and removed daily for a period of 22 days. Using germination rates, the required amount of seeds referring to an equal number of 110 viable seeds

per species were mixed and applied regularly in EcoUnits. The seeds were sown on April 19th 2018. The experiment ended on November 15th 2018. This analysis includes data from April 26th to August 20th 2018, as there was a mid-term harvest after August 20th 2018. Thus, we had a study period of 18 weeks.

To control for potential effects of soil nutrients on plant abundance and phenology, the plant-available nutrients were examined in the soil solution. Soil solution was sampled using suction cups with a diameter of 20 mm, a length of 50 mm, a bubble point 0.89 bar, and an average pore size of 1 µm (Umwelt-Geräte-Technik GmbH, Müncheberg, Germany) four times during the study period of 18 weeks. The sampling bottles were continuously evacuated to a negative pressure of -20 kPa. Cumulative soil water was sampled fortnightly and processed immediately for measuring the concentrations of dissolved inorganic nitrogen species (NO₃⁻ and NH₄⁺), phosphate (PO₄³⁻), and potassium (K⁺). Measurements for NO₃⁻ and PO₄⁻³⁻ were performed on an ion chromatography system DX-500 (Thermo Fisher Scientific GmbH, Dreieich, Germany), while NH4⁺ and K⁺ were quantified on an ion chromatography system ICS-5000 (Thermo Fisher Scientific GmbH, Dreieich, Germany). The soil nutrient analyses revealed no difference across the treatments and over time (Supplementary Table 2).

To assess the effect of declining invertebrate densities on plant species abundance and phenology, three different invertebrate treatments (100%, 25%, 0%) were established with eight replicate EcoUnits each. Invertebrates were caught on adjacent oatgrass meadows of the research station in Bad Lauchstädt using Malaise traps (tall end height: 1.7 m, short end height: 0.9 m, width: 1.15 m, length: 1.88 m) with a catching height of 1 m to capture all plant visiting invertebrates, and sweep nets to catch the invertebrates directly from the vegetation. For both catching methods, we applied different catching efficiencies corresponding to two different invertebrate densities: 100% and 25%. The 100%treatment simulated a situation without any invertebrate decline with respect to current local conditions, while the 25%-treatment corresponded to a 75% decline of the current local conditions. In addition, we added a 0%-treatment, in which no invertebrates were added. To assess the true area-specific biomass of invertebrates at the sampling site, we took suction samples using cages of the dimensions of the aboveground part of an EcoUnit (1.5 m * 1.5 m). The invertebrates, which were caught with Malaise traps and sweep nets, were introduced into the EcoUnits of the corresponding treatments 5 weeks after seed sowing when plant leaves were fully developed. To simulate natural species turnover, invertebrates were removed and replaced with newly collected specimens after eight and 13 weeks, respectively (Figure 1). To remove the invertebrates from the units, a modified commercial vacuum cleaner (Bosch Industriestaubsauger GAS 25) was used following a standardized procedure that defined a specific time frame of equal length for the extraction from one segment (four per EcoUnit). In parallel, invertebrates were caught in adjacent meadows as described above and introduced during the next period (Figure 1). Notably, this suction of invertebrates was applied to all EcoUnits to keep the disturbance levels constant across the treatments. After 18 weeks of the experiment, a third



12-species grassland community. The photo in the top-left corner shows the iDiv Ecotron (Eisenhauer and Türke, 2018). In each EcoUnit, cameras were installed which took daily pictures of the vegetation (middle). Different treatments were applied to simulate changes in invertebrate biomass (100%, 25%, and 0%) with eight replicates each (bottom left). A decrease in invertebrate biomass negatively correlated with aphid biomass (bottom left and **Supplementary Figure 1**). As indicated in the timeline (right), invertebrate introduction took place after 5 weeks, invertebrate exchange after 8 and 13 weeks. The last suction marked the end of our experiment.

invertebrate sampling was applied in all EcoUnits. Thus, we had three sampling dates, where the invertebrates were identified and weighed. As we used the biomass to analyze the invertebrate treatment (see below), we will refer to it by using invertebrate biomass instead of invertebrate density.

Even though the establishment of the invertebrate treatments was successful, we observed aphid infestations (Aphidina species), which increased in severity from the 100%- to the 0%-treatment and from week 5 to week 18 (Figure 1, Supplementary Figure 1). As aphids appeared to be a substantial driver of the treatment and to support the interpretation of our results, we assessed patterns in aphid biomass and diversity between the treatments. Analyses and results are provided in the Appendixes S1 and S2. Aphid biomass was significantly different across the treatments after the first sampling event (Supplementary Figure 1). Total invertebrate biomass and invertebrate biomass excluding aphids showed the highest values after the last sampling. We found that aphids represented a high proportion of the total invertebrate biomass in the 25%- and 0%treatment. A significant difference between treatments was detected for the proportion of aphids in the total biomass. Regarding the invertebrate diversity, the Shannon diversity revealed significant differences between the 100%- and 0%-treatment after the first sampling (Supplementary Figure 2, for statistical procedure with respect to the treatment see supplementary). Soil invertebrates were also present in the invertebrate sampling (cf. Supplementary Figure 2) but were not analyzed separately.

Changes in Plant Species Abundance and Phenology

Based on standardized camera pictures, we estimated plant species abundance and phenology every week. Using the cameras was necessary, because we could not open the EcoUnits as invertebrates could have escaped or been transferred from one EcoUnit to another. We took the pictures every Thursday, as the picture series started on a Thursday, and only switched to Wednesdays when the pictures taken on a Thursday were blurred. As the mid-term harvest started the day after August 20th, the last day of data sampling was a Monday. For each picture of an EcoUnit, we performed vegetation relevés using the Schmidt-Scale (1974, cited in Pfadenhauer, 1997) for plant species abundance estimations with one additional class for very low abundances: 0, 0.5, 1, 3, 5, 8, 10, 15, 20, 25, 30, 40, 50, 60, 70, 75, 80, 90, and 100%. For each picture and species, we also estimated the percentage of flowers in a population using the same scale to capture the first flowering day and the peak flowering. That is, on the population level we estimated the proportion for the vegetative stage, the flower buds, the flowers and the end of flowering, so that taken together we described the phenological stages of the population for 100% for every week. Of the 12 plant species sown, we could only record seven species (Table 1). Bellis perennis L. and Knautia arvensis (L.) COULT. did not flower, grew only very occasionally underneath the plant cover, and were therefore not visible in the camera pictures. It was not possible to identify the grass species from the pictures even though at least some individuals flowered.

Statistical Analyses

Changes in Plant Species Abundance

To explore the general effects of week and the treatment on the vegetation, we conducted a principal component analysis (PCA) on the scaled and centered data of plant species abundance per treatment and week (as captured by the different pictures) using the "vegan" package (Oksanen et al., 2019) in R (R Core Team, 2018). Prior to the PCA, we checked that axis length was <3 performing a detrended correspondence analysis (DCA) following the procedure described in Leyer and Wesche (2007).

Species	Abbreviation	Family	Life form	Pollination syndrome	Flowering time	Flowered
Centaurea jacea L. s. l.	Cen_jac	Asteraceae	Hemicryptophyte	Insects	Jun–Nov	yes
Lotus corniculatus L.	Lot_cor	Fabaceae	Hemicryptophyte	Insects	Jun–Aug	yes
Medicago lupulina L.	Med_lup	Fabaceae	Hemicryptophyte	Insects, self-pollination	May-Oct	yes
Plantago lanceolata L.	Pla_lan	Plantaginaceae	Hemicryptophyte	Wind, insects, self-pollination	May-Oct	yes
Scorzoneroides autumnalis (L.) Моемсн	Sco_aut	Asteraceae	Hemicryptophyte	Insects	Jul-Sep	yes
Trifolium pratense L.	Tri_pra	Fabaceae	Hemicryptophyte	Insects	Jun–Sep	yes
Achillea millefolium L.	Ach_mil	Asteraceae	Hemicryptophyte	Insects	Jun–Oct	no

TABLE 1 | Overview of observed plant species with corresponding abbreviation, family, life from, pollination syndrome, flowering time, and the information whether the species flowered during the experiment.

Information based on Klotz et al. (2002) and our personal observations.

With the "envfit"-function, we correlated the variables week and treatment with the PCA axes. To better visualize temporal changes in species composition per treatment, centroids were calculated as mean values grouped by week and treatment for the first and second principle components.

To analyze the effect of week and treatment on changes in species abundance, we used boosted regression trees (BRTs) using the R package "gbm" (Greenwell et al., 2019) and the modified functions provided by Elith et al. (2008). This is a machine learning approach based on regression trees, where data transformation or elimination of outliers is not needed (see Elith et al., 2008 for further details). We ran a model for each species separately and for every plant functional group, including treatment as a factor. We used the following parameter settings: A Gaussian error distribution, as we dealt with proportional data, a tree complexity of 2, a bagging fraction of 0.5, and a learning rate of 0.01. The models were fitted with the "gbm.step"-function and assessed with the cross-validation correlation (cv). The cv is also used to show withheld portions of the data (Elith et al., 2008).

Changes in Plant Species Phenology

We assessed general patterns in flowering phenology using multivariate statistics and conducted a DCA as the length of the gradient was >3, as described above. With the "envfit"-function, we correlated week and treatment (in %) with the axes. We calculated the centroids as the mean grouped by week and treatment for the first and second DCA-axis.

To analyses effects of invertebrate biomass on plant species phenology, we used BRTs similar to the procedure we followed for the abundance. For each species, the percentage of flowers was included as the response variable, week, and treatment were explanatory variables. We used the same parameter settings that were applied for the BRTs of the abundance analyses (see above).

For the graphical presentation of all plots, we used the package "ggplot2" (Wickham, 2016).

RESULTS

Changes in Plant Species Abundance

The PCA revealed that temporal changes in plant species composition differed between treatments and that week appeared to be more important than treatment as indicated by the longer vector in **Figure 2A**. However, the analysis also showed a

separation along the PC2-axis (Figure 2B) which was correlated with the invertebrate treatment gradient. When we compared changes in species abundances across weeks and treatments, we found that according to the relative importance values given by the species-wise BRT models, week explained from 66.7% in Medicago lupulina to 94.8% in Lotus corniculatus (Supplementary Figure 3A). However, treatment explained from 5.2% in L. corniculatus to 33.3% in M. lupulina. The values for the cross-validation correlation ranged from 0.49 for Scorzoneroides autumnalis to 0.78 for T. pratense. When we included aphid biomass from the three sampling dates (Supplementary Figure 1A) as an additional independent variable, the cross-validation correlation was higher, that is from 0.74 for Achillea millefolium to 0.91 for T. pratense, and the relative importance of aphid biomass (ranging from 34.4% in A. millefolium to 56.6% in S. autumnalis) was similar to the relative importance of week (ranging from 32.8% in S. autumnalis to 54.8% in A. millefolium) across all plant species (Supplementary Figure 3B). However, treatment was still important. The most abundant species in all treatments was T. pratense, yet its abundance increased from the 100%- to the 0%-treatment (Figures 2C-E). Furthermore, this species decreased earlier in the 100%treatment (week 10) as compared with the other treatments (week 13).

The abundance of plant functional groups over time and per treatment is given in Figure 3. The cv that derived from BRTs ranged from 0.67 for forbs to 0.71 and 0.74 for grasses and legumes, respectively. The abundances of forbs over time showed similar patterns across the treatments. The BRT models revealed that the treatments' relative importance was 9.8% (Figure 3A). Legume abundance, however, decreased earlier in the 100%-treatment as compared to the 25%- and 0%-treatment (Figure 3B). Here, the BRT showed that treatment had a relative importance of 19.3%. For the grasses the trend was vice versa: The grass abundance increased in the 100%-treatment and stayed relatively low in the 25%- and 0%-treatment (Figure 3C). The BRT revealed a relative importance of 42.6% for treatment. For the functional groups the cv increased as well when including aphid biomass as a third explanatory variable, with 0.73 for legumes, 0.86 for forbs, and 0.91 for grasses (Supplementary Figure 4B). The differences in relative importance between week and aphid biomass was similar for forbs and grasses. Forbs had a relative importance value of 46.4% for week and 44% for aphid biomass. Grasses showed 36.6% for week and 43% for aphid biomass. However, the relative importance of 1% for aphid biomass was the lowest compared with all BRTs.



FIGURE 2 | Changes in plant species abundance over time per treatment. (A) Principal component analysis based on species abundance data. One data point represents one EcoUnit of the iDiv Ecotron observed in 1 week (n = 431). The community development over time (18 weeks) is indicated by a color gradient representing the week. Eigenvalues are given in percent and represent the explained variance according to the axes. The treatments are represented by filled symbols (square = 100%, triangle = 25%, circle = 0%). Variables week and treatment are post-hoc correlated (p < 0.001). Arrows are enlarged in scale by the factor two to fit the scale of the plot. Their lengths show differences in explained variance relative to each other. (B) PCA-centroids per week and treatment. The dashed lines connect the symbols that represent the plant community abundance development over time. (C, D) Plant species-specific changes in abundance over time as given by mean proportion of percentage values with standard error. Each invertebrate treatment is represented by a panel: (C) 100%-treatment, (D) 25%-treatment, and (E) 0%-treatment. The seven plant species are color-coded. Species abbreviations are listed in **Table 1**.

Changes in Plant Species Phenology

The DCA revealed that week mainly drove flowering phenology and that treatment had a marginal influence (**Figure 4A**). The DCA-centroids per week and treatment showed that the data points for the 100%-treatment developed along the treatment gradient (**Figure 4B**). On the community level, the peak flowering tended to show a higher dispersion in the 100%treatment (week 11 to 18), that converged in the 25%- (week 11 to 17) and the 0%-treatment (week 11 to 15; cf. **Figure 5**). However, the coefficient of variation did not significantly differ between treatments, even though a higher variation was detected for the 100%-treatment compared to the 25%- and 0%-treatment (**Supplementary Figures 5A, B**).

The BRT models showed that the relative importance of week was higher than treatment in every species. In addition, treatment

also influenced flowering phenology patterns over time, even though its importance differed among species. It was highest for *C. jacea* (24.6%) and lowest for *S. autumnalis* (4.3%). The cross-validation correlation showed that on the species-level between 41% in *C. jacea* and 80% in *T. pratense* of the variation was explained by variables week and treatment (**Figure 5** and **Supplementary Figure 3C**). When we included aphid biomass as an explanatory variable, the cross-validation correlation was higher (ranging between 0.63 in *S. autumnalis* and 0.86 in *T. pratense*), but nevertheless, treatment still had an influence (**Supplementary Figure 3D**). However, plant phenology responses to the treatment were species-specific (**Figure 5**). C. *jacea* tended to flower earlier in the 25%- and 0%-treatment than in the 100%-treatment. However, as there was only one flowering observation for this species in the 100%-treatment a significance test could not be applied (**Supplementary Figure 5D**).





For *M. lupulina*, we found a delayed first flowering in the 100%-treatment compared to the 0%-treatment (**Supplementary Figure 5D**). This species tended to reach average peak flowering in week 15 in the 0%-treatment, after 17 weeks in the 25%-treatment while it did not reach peak flowering in the 100%-treatment (**Figure 5**). This relationship was opposite in *L. corniculatus*: on average, peak flowering took place earlier (in week 11) in the 100%-treatment and was delayed in the other treatments (**Figure 5**). Nevertheless, across all species peak flowering time only differed significantly across

treatments for *L. corniculatus* which reached peak flowering earlier in the 100%-treatment compared to the 0%-treatment, and *P. lanceolata* which showed a later peak flowering for the 100%treatment compared to the 25%-treatment (**Supplementary Figure 5C**). The species *S. autumnalis* did not respond to the treatment. There was also no difference in peak flowering time of *T. pratense* with respect to the treatment, however, we detected a higher proportion of flowers in the 25%- and 0%- than in the 100%treatment (**Figure 5**).



FIGURE 4 | Detrended correspondence analysis based on species-specific flowering data, axis lengths: DCA1 = 4.03 and DCA2 = 2.63. (A) One data point represents one EcoUnit observed in 1 week (n = 228). The community development over time (18 weeks, starting from week 7 when plant species started to flower) is given with a color gradient for week. Eigenvalues are given in percent and represent the explained variance according to the axes. The treatments are represented by filled symbols (square = 100%, triangle = 25%, circle = 0%). Variables week and treatment are post-hoc correlated (p < 0.001). Arrows are enlarged in scale by the factor two to fit the scale of the plot. Their lengths show differences in explained variance relative to each other. (B) DCA-centroids per week and treatment. The dashed lines connect the symbols that represent the plant community flowering development over time.

DISCUSSION

The results of this experiment demonstrated that in addition to the widely studied abiotic drivers like climate variables (Menzel et al., 2006; Bock et al., 2014; Bucher et al., 2018; König et al., 2018), biotic components are able to drive the abundance and phenological changes of plant species. We found that a decline of invertebrate biomass led to species-specific changes in plant species abundances over time in experimental plant communities, and to species-specific responses in the proportion of flowers. The effect of the three invertebrate treatments was apparent. However, the changes detected may not only result from decreased invertebrate densities, but may also be attributed to the changed composition regarding the ratio of predators and aphids.

Changes in Plant Species Abundance

Changes in plant species composition during the course of the experiment suggested that the plots became more similar to their initial state towards the end of the project ("circular movement"), which was mainly driven by proceeding experimental time, as plant species developed and disappeared due to their life cycles. However, the invertebrate treatment also influenced the plant species abundance, which was mainly driven by the dominance of *T. pratense* among all EcoUnits. This is also a dominant species in semi-natural mesophilic grasslands due to its ability to efficiently use limiting resources (Roscher et al., 2008). The abundances of

this species decreased earlier in time for the 100%-treatment, and other species, such as P. lanceolata, became dominant during the last weeks of the experiment. These community changes could be a predator-mediated effect: invertebrate predators can have an indirect positive effect on plant species abundance, as their presence reduces herbivores and thus the feeding pressure on the plants (Messina, 1981; Schmitz et al., 1997; Carson and Root, 1999; Schmitz et al., 2004; Preisser and Bolnick, 2008). The shifts in plant functional groups, such as the suppression of grasses in the 25%- and 0%-treatment compared to the 100%-treatment, could have been mediated by the abundance of carnivorous invertebrates which controlled the number of herbivores or led to their behavioral changes (Werner and Peacor, 2003). Schmitz et al. (1997) demonstrated that under a low predation risk, generalist grasshoppers predominantly feed on nutritious grasses and shift their feeding to less nutritious herbs in response to rising predation risk. As grasshoppers occurred in low numbers and the grass cover constantly increased in the 100%-treatment whilst in the other treatments it remained at lower levels, we could assume that the plant consumption was more uniformly distributed across the plant species due to intact interaction networks in the 100%treatment. Changes in the plant community composition may also be a response to changes in the soil invertebrate community. The high relative number of Collembola species, which we observed at the beginning of the experiment and which decreased over time but remained relatively high for the 100%-treatment





(**Supplementary Figure 2**), indicated a change in this community may modify plant species abundance, as these decomposers are known to affect, e.g. plant growth (Partsch et al., 2006; Eisenhauer et al., 2011).

Changes in Flowering Phenology

Regarding the flowering phenology, the EcoUnits did not diverge with respect to the invertebrate treatment as shown in the DCA, yet species-specific changes within each treatment revealed strong differences. *Trifolium pratense* was not only the most dominant species, but also showed highest percentages of flowers together with *L. corniculatus*. This intense flowering may reflect a response to stress caused by higher herbivore pressure. For other herbaceous plant species, Strauss et al. (1996); Strauss (1997), and Poveda et al. (2003) suggested that they tended to increase the number of flowers per individual as a reaction to leaf herbivory, and that herbivore-induced foliar damage tended to delay flowering. In our experiment, we assumed that there was higher herbivore pressure in EcoUnits with more aphids (and lower invertebrate biomass and species diversity). We found that peak flowering of the plant species community tended to be more condensed for the 25%- and 0%-treatment where the herbivore

Invertebrate Decline Affects Plant Phenology

pressure was higher as compared with the 100%-treatment where peak flowering tended to be more dispersed. This trend was however, not statistically significant. Another possible explanation for the species-specific flowering patterns could be that certain plant species, e.g. C. jacea or L. corniculatus, are not self-compatible and depend on invertebrates as pollinators, whereas others do not. The herb P. lanceolata is zoochorous and anemochorous, as well as self-compatible (cf. Table 1) and may be more resilient in terms of its flowering pattern to changes in the invertebrate community as pollinators are not obligatory for its reproduction (Clifford, 1962; Friedman and Barrett, 2009). A similar relationship was hypothesized for the first flowering days in trees in a global metaanalyses (König et al., 2018) and for herbs along elevational gradients (Bucher and Römermann, 2020). For S. autumnalis, there was no clear pattern. This species is also insect pollinated, but as the curves of the 25%- and 0%-treatment were relatively similar, it could be possible that this perennial plant preferred to spare its resources for the next flowering period. Plant species which depend on insect pollination and are not pollinated are expected to extend their flowering period to enhance pollination success (Alonso, 2004; Castro et al., 2008; Aronne et al., 2015). We speculate that the best compromise for the plant species in this study was to invest in a higher number of flowers to increase pollination success, but not in flowering duration. This potential trade-off could be a subject of future studies. Compared to the herbivores, we only had a low amount of pollinators in the invertebrate communities. In the study by Veits et al. (2019), it was shown that plants reacted to insect sounds by an increase in nectar content and were thus able to sense their pollinators. If plants were aware of the presence of pollinators, the differing peak flowering times across the species in the 100%-treatment could be seen as a response to the occurrence of pollinators, while their absence in the 0%-treatment may have resulted in a convergence of community peak flowering. This phenological complementarity has positive effects in nature as it provides food for pollinators over a longer time period and reduces pollinator competition (Stiles, 1975; Lobo et al., 2003). A reduction of invertebrate densities may lead to a shorter community flowering period which may result in a mismatch of biotic interactions (Goulson et al., 2015; Schenk et al., 2018). As we did not analyze mismatches in more detail, further studies are needed to investigate the degree of changes in biotic mismatches with changing invertebrate densities.

Effects of Abiotic Factors on Plant Species Abundance and Phenology

Previous studies showed that higher legume abundances and concomitant higher nitrogen rhizodeposition can result in differing soil nutrient conditions (Jensen, 1996; Fustec et al., 2010), eventually leading to species-specific responses: It has been shown that a reduction in the availability of nutrients promotes flowering in *Arabidopsis thaliana* (L.) HEYNH. and *Pharbitis nil* (L.) ROTH (Shinozaki et al., 1988; Kolář and Seňková, 2008; Wada et al., 2009; Wada and Takeno, 2010; Cho et al., 2017). In our experiment, the soil nutrient analyses did not significantly differ across treatment and over time and could thus not explain differences in the flowering pattern. Thus, the

earlier peak flowering in *L. corniculatus* in the 100%-treatment could not be an effect of lower availability of nutrients. The response of *M. lupulina* to the invertebrate treatment was the reverse of the response of *L. corniculatus*. This species showed a very dispersed flowering pattern across the treatments with the peak flowering appearing first in the 0%-treatment, followed by the 25%- and the 100%-treatment. Turkington and Cavers (1979) reported a clear edaphic effect regarding the flowering of *M. lupulina* as this species delays its flowering with lower pH values. Maybe the pH changed throughout the experiment and this abiotic factor could explain the delay in first flowering of this species.

Caveats of the Study and Implications for Future Studies

A combination of different effects such as herbivore pressure, higher amount of available nutrients or the presence of pollinators, resulted from the invertebrate treatments and could have been responsible for the observed patterns in plant species abundance and phenology. The treatment of a reduced invertebrate biomass resulted in a loss of predators and thus in an increase of aphid biomass in the 25%- but also and especially in the 0%treatment, where invertebrates appeared even though they were not introduced. Hence, the reduction of invertebrate biomass in our treatment led to significant changes in the invertebrate community represented by a concomitant reduction of invertebrate diversity (Supplementary Figures 1 and 2). Thus, we need to consider that the experimental treatments led not only to changes in the invertebrate biomass but also to a reduction of predator species, which worked as natural pest controls. This pattern, however, might actually reflect the consequences of the globally observed invertebrate decline: other studies have shown that an increase in temperature alters invertebrate communities in a way that herbivorous insects are favored as their developmental times decrease when the top-down regulations are reduced (Coley, 1998; de Sassi and Tylianakis, 2012; Rasmann et al., 2014) and the sensitivity of organisms to the effects of climate change increases with trophic rank (Voigt et al., 2007). Consequently, pest outbreaks are more likely in a warmer future (de Sassi and Tylianakis, 2012). Altered top-down forcing regimes associated with missing high trophic level consumers (Estes et al., 2011) might have caused the patterns in plant species abundance and phenology that we could observe in our experiment, because responses to changes in interaction networks happen relatively fast (Burkle et al., 2013). Thus, further research is needed to disentangle the effects of invertebrate densities and trophic structure on plant species communities. Expanding the study by considering also soil invertebrate communities would shed light on an underrepresented but highly influential field of interaction research (Wardle et al., 2004; Eisenhauer and Türke, 2018). In addition, soil nutrient conditions potentially explain shifts in flowering time. Another approach to explain the changes in abundance and phenology patterns may be the analysis of plant functional traits, e.g. if the shorter flowering period in the 0%treatment leads to a resource allocation within the plant leaves as a trade-off effect. Simonsen and Stinchcombe (2014) could show

that higher levels of insect damage increased leaf nitrogen for *M. lupulina*. This study gave a first impression on how a reduced invertebrate density could influence ecosystem functions with respect to plant species abundance in combination with flower availability. The research on plant functional traits could enlarge the knowledge about how plants adapt to declining invertebrate densities within and between species and how this may shape ecosystem functions.

CONCLUSION

Our results showed that changes in invertebrate communities significantly affected the abundance and phenology of plant species in a species-specific way. We observed distinct shifts in species abundance and flowering phenology as a response to the different invertebrate treatments. The shifts in plant species abundances and phenology as a response to abiotic conditions such as rising temperatures may be promoted by changing biotic components like the already observed invertebrate decline. These changes may contribute to mismatches of interactions between invertebrates and plants. Consequences could be a reduced pollination that may result in both, a lack of energy provision for pollinators and a lower reproduction success in plants. A higher abundance of herbivores in response to reduced top-down control by predators leads to more damage on plant tissue, and pollinators were shown to visit damaged plants less frequently (Strauss et al., 1996; Strauss, 1997). Thus, the decline of invertebrates may lead to a further loss of plant species. Future research is required exploring the underlying mechanisms, such as changes in mutualistic and antagonistic interactions between invertebrates and plants to disentangle the specific drivers that caused the patterns in plant species abundance and phenology we observed in our experiment. The results of this study highlight the effects of an under-appreciated driver of plant abundance and phenology with considerable impacts on ecosystem functions, namely changes in invertebrate communities.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets generated for this study are available on request to the corresponding author.

REFERENCES

- Alonso, C. (2004). Early Blooming's Challenges: Extended Flowering Season, Diverse Pollinator Assemblage and the Reproductive Success of Gynodioecious Daphne laureola. Ann. Bot. 93, 61–66. doi: 10.1093/aob/mch004
- Aronne, G., Buonanno, M., and De Micco, V. (2015). Reproducing under a warming climate: long winter flowering and extended flower longevity in the only Mediterranean and maritime Primula. *Plant Biol.* 17, 535–544. doi: 10. 1111/plb.12239
- Bartomeus, I., Ascher, J. S., Wagner, D., Danforth, B. N., Colla, S., Kornbluth, S., et al. (2011). Climate-associated phenological advances in bee pollinators and bee-pollinated plants. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 108, 20645–20649. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1115559108

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

The Ecotron experiment was conceived, established, and maintained by NE, MT, AS, and AG. The idea of this study was developed by CR and SFB. The observations of plant species abundance and phenology was conducted by JU. The analyses were performed by JU. The text was written by JU. CR and SFB contributed significantly to statistical as well as graphical design ideas and to the text. AS provided the table for the overview of the invertebrates that were introduced to the EcoUnits and sucked out, as well as identified afterwards. ML provided soil nutrient data. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

Financial support came from the German Centre for Integrative Biodiversity Research Halle-Jena-Leipzig, funded by the German Research Foundation (FZT 118).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank the Institute of Ecology and Evolution of the FSU Jena, namely Lara Escherich, Julia von Gönner, Andreas Köber, Annalena Lenk, Patrizia König, Eva-Maria Franke, Annika Lambert, Pascal Scherreiks and Christin Weilandt for practical work, as well as the people involved in the harvesting process of the EcoUnits. Furthermore, we thank Markus Bernhardt-Römermann, Björn Rall, and Benjamin Rosenbaum for statistical support and Gabriel Walther for programming ideas in R. We also thank Alexandra Weigelt and Christiane Roscher for providing information regarding the plant species selection. Moreover, we acknowledge support by the iDiv Ecotron Committee (https://www.idiv.de/en/research/ platforms_and_networks/idiv_ecotron/aims_scope.html). We also acknowledge comments by the reviewers and the editor.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpls.2020.542125/ full#supplementary-material

- Bock, A., Sparks, T. H., Estrella, N., Jee, N., Casebow, A., Schunk, C., et al. (2014). Changes in first flowering dates and flowering duration of 232 plant species on the island of Guernsey. *Glob. Change Biol.* 20, 3508–3519. doi: 10.1111/ gcb.12579
- Borer, E. T., Seabloom, E. W., Gruner, D. S., Harpole, W. S., Hillebrand, H., Lind, E. M., et al. (2014). Herbivores and nutrients control grassland plant diversity via light limitation. *Nature* 508, 517–520. doi: 10.1038/nature13144
- Bucher, S. F., and Römermann, C. (2020). Flowering patterns change along elevational gradients and relate to life-history strategies in 29 herbaceous species. *Alp. Bot.* 130, 41–58. doi: 10.1007/s00035-020-00231-w
- Bucher, S. F., König, P., Menzel, A., Migliavacca, M., Ewald, J., and Römermann, C. (2018). Traits and climate are associated with first flowering day in herbaceous species along elevational gradients. *Ecol. Evol.* 8, 1147–1158. doi: 10.1002/ece3.3720

- Burkle, L. A., Marlin, J. C., and Knight, T. M. (2013). Plant-Pollinator Interactions over 120 Years: Loss of Species, Co-Occurrence, and Function. *Sci. (80)* 339, 1611 LP – 1615. doi: 10.1126/science.1232728
- CaraDonna, P. J., Iler, A. M., and Inouye, D. W. (2014). Shifts in flowering phenology reshape a subalpine plant community. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 111, 4916 LP – 4921. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1323073111
- Carson, W. P., and Root, R. B. (1999). Top-down effects of insect herbivores during early succession: influence on biomass and plant dominance. *Oecologia* 121, 260–272. doi: 10.1007/s004420050928
- Castro, S., Silveira, P., and Navarro, L. (2008). Effect of pollination on floral longevity and costs of delaying fertilization in the out-crossing Polygala vayredae Costa (Polygalaceae). Ann. Bot. 102, 1043–1048. doi: 10.1093/aob/ mcn184
- Cho, L.-H., Yoon, J., and An, G. (2017). The control of flowering time by environmental factors. *Plant J.* 90, 708–719. doi: 10.1111/tpj.13461
- Clifford, H. T. (1962). Insect Pollination of Plantago lanceolata L. Nature 193, 196. doi: 10.1038/193196a0
- Coley, P. D. (1998). Possible Effects of Climate Change on Plant/Herbivore Interactions in Moist Tropical Forests. *Clim. Change* 39, 455–472. doi: 10. 1023/A:1005307620024
- de Sassi, C., and Tylianakis, J. M. (2012). Climate change disproportionately increases herbivore over plant or parasitoid biomass. *PloS One* 7, 1–8. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0040557
- Dirzo, R., Young, H. S., Galetti, M., Ceballos, G., Isaac, N. J. B., and Collen, B. (2014). Defaunation in the Anthropocene. *Sci.* (80) 345, 401–406. doi: 10.1126/ science.1251817
- Eisenhauer, N., and Türke, M. (2018). From climate chambers to biodiversity chambers. *Front. Ecol. Environ.* 16, 136–137. doi: 10.1002/fee.1784
- Eisenhauer, N., Sabais, A. C. W., and Scheu, S. (2011). Collembola species composition and diversity effects on ecosystem functioning vary with plant functional group identity. *Soil Biol. Biochem.* 43, 1697–1704. doi: 10.1016/ j.soilbio.2011.04.015
- Elith, J., Leathwick, J. R., and Hastie, T. (2008). A working guide to boosted regression trees. J. Anim. Ecol. 77, 802–813. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2656.2008.01390.x
- Estes, J. A., Terborgh, J., Brashares, J. S., Power, M. E., Berger, J., Bond, W. J., et al. (2011). Trophic downgrading of planet earth. *Sci. (80)* 333, 301–306. doi: 10. 1126/science.1205106
- Friedman, J., and Barrett, S. C. H. (2009). Wind of change: new insights on the ecology and evolution of pollination and mating in wind-pollinated plants. *Ann. Bot.* 103, 1515–1527. doi: 10.1093/aob/mcp035
- Fustec, J., Lesuffleur, F., Mahieu, S., and Cliquet, J.-B. (2010). Nitrogen rhizodeposition of legumes. A review. Agron. Sustain. Dev. 30, 57–66. doi: 10.1051/agro/2009003
- Giling, D. P., Ebeling, A., Eisenhauer, N., Meyer, S. T., Roscher, C., Rzanny, M., et al. (2019). Plant diversity alters the representation of motifs in food webs. *Nat. Commun.* 10, 1226. doi: 10.1038/s41467-019-08856-0
- Goulson, D., Nicholls, E., Botías, C., and Rotheray, E. L. (2015). Bee declines driven by combined stress from parasites, pesticides, and lack of flowers. *Sci.* (80) 347:1255957. doi: 10.1126/science.1255957
- Greenwell, B., Boehmke, B., Cunningham, J., and Developers, G. (2019). gbm: Generalized Boosted Regression Models. Available at: https://cran.r-project.org/ package=gbm.
- Hallmann, C. A., Sorg, M., Jongejans, E., Siepel, H., Hofland, N., Schwan, H., et al. (2017). More than 75 percent decline over 27 years in total flying insect biomass in protected areas. *PloS One* 12, 1–21. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0185809
- Hautier, Y., Seabloom, E. W., Borer, E. T., Adler, P. B., Harpole, W. S., Hillebrand, H., et al. (2014). Eutrophication weakens stabilizing effects of diversity in natural grasslands. *Nature* 508, 521–525. doi: 10.1038/nature13014
- Jensen, E. S. (1996). Rhizodeposition of N by pea and barley and its effect on soil N dynamics. Soil Biol. Biochem. 28, 65–71. doi: 10.1016/0038-0717(95)00116-6
- Kehrberger, S., and Holzschuh, A. (2019). Warmer temperatures advance flowering in a spring plant more strongly than emergence of two solitary spring bee species. *PloS One* 14, 1–15. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0218824
- Klotz, S., Kühn, I., and Durka, W. (2002). "BIOLFLOR Eine Datenbank zu biologisch-ökologischen Merkmalen der Gefäßpflanzen in Deutschland," in Schriftenreihe für Vegetationskunde. W. Durka (Bonn: Bundesamt für Naturschutz).

- Kolář, J., and Seňková, J. (2008). Reduction of mineral nutrient availability accelerates flowering of Arabidopsis thaliana. J. Plant Physiol. 165, 1601– 1609. doi: 10.1016/j.jplph.2007.11.010
- König, P., Tautenhahn, S., Cornelissen, J. H. C., Kattge, J., Bönisch, G., and Römermann, C. (2018). Advances in flowering phenology across the Northern Hemisphere are explained by functional traits. *Glob. Ecol. Biogeogr.* 27, 310– 321. doi: 10.1111/geb.12696
- Leyer, I., and Wesche, K. (2007). "Hauptkomponentenanalyse (PCA) BT -Multivariate Statistik in der Ökologie: Eine Einführung." Eds. I. Leyer and K. Wesche (Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer Berlin Heidelberg), 105–123. doi: 10.1007/978-3-540-37706-1_9
- Liu, H., Mi, Z., Lin, L., Wang, Y., Zhang, Z., Zhang, F., et al. (2018). Shifting plant species composition in response to climate change stabilizes grassland primary production. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 115, 4051 LP – 4056. doi: 10.1073/ pnas.1700299114
- Lobo, J. A., Quesada, M., Stoner, K. E., Fuchs, E. J., Herrerías-Diego, Y., Rojas, J., et al. (2003). Factors affecting phenological patterns of bombacaceous trees in seasonal forests in Costa Rica and Mexico. Am. J. Bot. 90, 1054–1063. doi: 10.3732/ajb.90.7.1054
- Menzel, A., Sparks, T.II, Estrella, N., Koch, E., Aasa, A., Ahas, R., et al. (2006). European phenological response to climate change matches the warming pattern. *Glob. Change Biol.* 12, 1969–1976. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.2006.01193.x
- Messina, F. J. (1981). Plant Protection as a Consequence of an Ant-Membracid Mutualism : Interactions on Goldenrod (Solidago Sp.). *Ecology* 62, 1433–1440. doi: 10.2307/1941499
- Moore, L. M., and Lauenroth, W. K. (2017). Differential effects of temperature and precipitation on early- vs. Late-flowering species. *Ecosphere* 8, 1–18. doi: 10. 1002/ecs2.1819
- Oksanen, J., Blanchet, F. G., Friendly, M., Kindt, R., Legendre, P., McGlinn, D., et al. (2019). vegan: Community Ecology Package. Available at: https://cran.rproject.org/package=vegan.
- Ovaskainen, O., Skorokhodova, S., Yakovleva, M., Sukhov, A., Kutenkov, A., Kutenkova, N., et al. (2013). Community-level phenological response to climate change. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 110, 13434–13439. doi: 10.1073/ pnas.1305533110
- Parmesan, C. (2007). Influences of species, latitudes and methodologies on estimates of phenological response to global warming. *Glob. Change Biol.* 13, 1860–1872. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.2007.01404.x
- Partsch, S., Milcu, A., and Scheu, S. (2006). Decomposers (Lumbricidae, Collembola) affect plant performance in model grasslands of different diversity. *Ecology* 87, 2548–2558. doi: 10.1890/0012-9658(2006)87[2548: DLCAPP]2.0.CO;2
- Pfadenhauer, J. (1997). Vegetationsökologie : ein Skriptum ; mit 64 Tabellen / Jörg Pfadenhauer Vol. 2 (Eching bei München: IHW-Verl). verb.
- Poveda, K., Steffan-Dewenter, I., Scheu, S., and Tscharntke, T. (2003). Effects of below- and above-ground herbivores on plant growth, flower visitation and seed set. *Oecologia* 135, 601–605. doi: 10.1007/s00442-003-1228-1
- Preisser, E. L., and Bolnick, D.II (2008). The many faces of fear: Comparing the pathways and impacts of nonconsumptive predator effects on prey populations. *PloS One* 3, 5–8. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0002465
- R Core Team (2018). R: A language and environment for statistical computing. Available at: https://www.r-project.org/.
- Rasmann, S., Pellissier, L., Defossez, E., Jactel, H., and Kunstler, G. (2014). Climate-driven change in plant-insect interactions along elevation gradients. *Funct. Ecol.* 28, 46–54. doi: 10.1111/1365-2435.12135
- Rathcke, B., and Lacey, E. P. (1985). Phenological Patterns of Terrestrial Plants. Annu. Rev. Ecol. Syst. 16, 179–214. doi: 10.1146/annurev.es.16.110185.001143
- Root, T. L., Price, J. T., Hall, K. R., Schneider, S. H., Rosenzweig, C., and Pounds, A. (2003). Fingerprints of global warming on wild animals and plants. *Nature* 421, 57–60. doi: 10.1038/nature01309
- Roscher, C., Thein, S., Schmid, B., and Scherer-Lorenzen, M. (2008). Complementary nitrogen use among potentially dominant species in a biodiversity experiment varies between two years. J. Ecol. 96, 477–488. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2745.2008.01353.x
- Sánchez-Bayo, F., and Wyckhuys, K. A. G. (2019). Worldwide decline of the entomofauna: A review of its drivers. *Biol. Conserv.* 232, 8–27. doi: 10.1016/ j.biocon.2019.01.020

- Schädler, M., Buscot, F., Klotz, S., Reitz, T., Durka, W., Bumberger, J., et al. (2019). Investigating the consequences of climate change under different land-use regimes: a novel experimental infrastructure. *Ecosphere* 10, e02635. doi: 10.1002/ecs2.2635
- Schenk, M., Krauss, J., and Holzschuh, A. (2018). Desynchronizations in bee-plant interactions cause severe fitness losses in solitary bees. J. Anim. Ecol. 87, 139– 149. doi: 10.1111/1365-2656.12694
- Schmitz, O. J., Beckerman, A. P., and O'Brien, K. M. (1997). Behaviorally mediated trophic cascades: Effects of predation risk on food web interactions. *Ecology* 78, 1388–1399. doi: 10.1890/0012-9658(1997)078[1388:BMTCEO]2.0.CO;2
- Schmitz, O. J., Krivan, V., and Ovadia, O. (2004). Trophic cascades: The primacy of trait-mediated indirect interactions. *Ecol. Lett.* 7, 153–163. doi: 10.1111/ j.1461-0248.2003.00560.x
- Seibold, S., Gossner, M. M., Simons, N. K., Blüthgen, N., Müller, J., Ambarli, D., et al. (2019). Arthropod decline in grasslands and forests is associated with landscape-level drivers. *Nature* 574, 671–674. doi: 10.1038/s41586-019-1684-3
- Shi, Z., Sherry, R., Xu, X., Hararuk, O., Souza, L., Jiang, L., et al. (2015). Evidence for long-term shift in plant community composition under decadal experimental warming. J. Ecol. 103, 1131–1140. doi: 10.1111/1365-2745.12449
- Shinozaki, M., Asada, K., and Takimoto, A. (1988). Correlation between Chlorogenic Acid Content in Cotyledons and Flowering in Pharbitis Seedlings under Poor Nutrition. *Plant Cell Physiol.* 29, 605–609. doi: 10. 1093/oxfordjournals.pcp.a077535
- Siebert, J., Thakur, M. P., Reitz, T., Schädler, M., Schulz, E., Yin, R., et al. (2019). "Chapter Two - Extensive grassland-use sustains high levels of soil biological activity, but does not alleviate detrimental climate change effects," in *Resilience in Complex Socio-ecological Systems*. Eds. D. A. Bohan, A. J. B. T.-A. and E. R. Dumbrell (London: Academic Press), 25–58. doi: 10.1016/bs.aecr.2019.02.002
- Simonsen, A. K., and Stinchcombe, J. R. (2014). Herbivory eliminates fitness costs of mutualism exploiters. *New Phytol.* 202, 651–661. doi: 10.1111/nph.12668
- Stiles, G. F. (1975). Ecology, Flowering Phenology, and Hummingbird Pollination of Some Costa Rican Heliconia Species. *Ecology* 56, 285–301. doi: 10.2307/1934961
- Strauss, S. Y., Conner, J. K., and Rush, S. L. (1996). Foliar Herbivory Affects Floral Characters and Plant Attractiveness to Pollinators: Implications for Male and Female Plant Fitness. Am. Nat. 147, 1098–1107. doi: 10.1086/285896
- Strauss, S. Y. (1997). Floral Characters Link Herbivores, Pollinators, and Plant Fitness. *Ecology* 78, 1640–1645. doi: 10.2307/2266088
- The iDiv Ecotron. Available at: https://www.idiv.de/en/research/platforms_and_ networks/idiv_ecotron.html (Accessed January 29, 2020).
- Trunschke, J., and Stöcklin, J. (2017). Plasticity of flower longevity in alpine plants is increased in populations from high elevation compared to low elevation populations. *Alp. Bot.* 127, 41–51. doi: 10.1007/s00035-016-0176-4
- Turkington, R., and Cavers, P. (1979). The biology of Canadian weeds. 33. Medicago lupulina L. Can. J. Plant Sci. Can. J. Plant Sci. 59, 99–110. doi: 10. 4141/cjps79-015

- Veits, M., Khait, I., Obolski, U., Zinger, E., Boonman, A., Goldshtein, A., et al. (2019). Flowers respond to pollinator sound within minutes by increasing nectar sugar concentration. *Ecol. Lett.* 22, 1483–1492. doi: 10.1111/ele.13331
- Visser, M. E., and Both, C. (2005). Shifts in phenology due to global climate change: The need for a yardstick. *Proc. R. Soc B Biol. Sci.* 272, 2561–2569. doi: 10.1098/rspb.2005.3356
- Voigt, W., Perner, J., and Hefin Jones, T. (2007). Using functional groups to investigate community response to environmental changes: Two grassland case studies. *Glob. Change Biol.* 13, 1710–1721. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.2007. 01398.x
- Wada, K., and Takeno, K. (2010). Stress-induced flowering. Plant Signal. Behav. 5, 944–947. doi: 10.4161/psb.5.8.11826
- Wada, K., Yamada, M., Shiraya, T., and Takeno, K. (2009). Salicylic acid and the flowering gene FLOWERING LOCUS T homolog are involved in poornutrition stress-induced flowering of Pharbitis nil. J. Plant Physiol. 167, 447– 452. doi: 10.1016/j.jplph.2009.10.006
- Wardle, D. A., Bardgett, R. D., Klironomos, J. N., Setälä, H., van der Putten, W. H., and Wall, D. H. (2004). Ecological Linkages Between Aboveground and Belowground Biota. *Sci.* (80) 304, 1629 LP – 1633. doi: 10.1126/science. 1094875
- Weisser, W. W., Roscher, C., Meyer, S. T., Ebeling, A., Luo, G., Allan, E., et al. (2017). Biodiversity effects on ecosystem functioning in a 15-year grassland experiment: Patterns, mechanisms, and open questions. *Basic Appl. Ecol.* 23, 1– 73. doi: 10.1016/j.baae.2017.06.002
- Werner, E. E., and Peacor, S. D. (2003). A review of trait-mediated indirect interactions in ecological communities. *Ecology* 84, 1083–1100. doi: 10.1890/ 0012-9658(2003)084[1083:AROTII]2.0.CO;2
- Wickham, H. (2016). ggplot2: Elegant Graphics for Data Analysis. Available at: https://ggplot2.tidyverse.org.
- Wolf, A. A., Zavaleta, E. S., and Selmants, P. C. (2017). Flowering phenology shifts in response to biodiversity loss. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 114, 3463–3468. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1608357114

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Ulrich, Bucher, Eisenhauer, Schmidt, Türke, Gebler, Barry, Lange and Römermann. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Experimental Warming Changes Phenology and Shortens Growing Season of the Dominant Invasive Plant *Bromus tectorum* (Cheatgrass)

Armin Howell^{1*}, Daniel E. Winkler¹, Michala L. Phillips¹, Brandon McNellis² and Sasha C. Reed¹

¹ U.S. Geological Survey, Southwest Biological Science Center, Moab, UT, United States, ² Department of Forest, Rangeland and Fire Sciences, University of Idaho, Moscow, ID, United States

Bromus tectorum (cheatgrass) has successfully invaded and established throughout the

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Janet Prevey, United States Geological Survey (USGS), United States

Reviewed by:

Xinmin Lu, Huazhong Agricultural University, China Fandong Meng, Institute of Tibetan Plateau Research (CAS), China

> *Correspondence: Armin Howell ahowell@usgs.gov

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Functional Plant Ecology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Plant Science

Received: 05 June 2020 Accepted: 16 September 2020 Published: 15 October 2020

Citation:

Howell A, Winkler DE, Phillips ML, McNellis B and Reed SC (2020) Experimental Warming Changes Phenology and Shortens Growing Season of the Dominant Invasive Plant Bromus tectorum (Cheatgrass). Front. Plant Sci. 11:570001. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2020.570001 western United States. Bromus tectorum grows early in the season and this early growth allows B. tectorum to outcompete native species, which has led to dramatic shifts in ecosystem function and plant community composition after B. tectorum invades. If the phenology of native species is unable to track changing climate as effectively as *B. tectorum*'s phenology then climate change may facilitate further invasion. To better understand how B. tectorum phenology will respond to future climate, we tracked the timing of *B. tectorum* germination, flowering, and senescence over a decade in three in situ climate manipulation experiments with treatments that increased temperatures (2°C and 4°C above ambient), altered precipitation regimes, or applied a combination of each. Linear mixed-effects models were used to analyze treatment effects on the timing of germination, flowering, senescence, and on the length of the vegetative growing season (time from germination to flowering) in each experiment. Altered precipitation treatments were only applied in early years of the study and neither precipitation treatments nor the treatments' legacies significantly affected B. tectorum phenology. The timing of germination did not significantly vary between any warming treatments and their respective ambient plots. However, plots that were warmed had advances in the timing of B. tectorum flowering and senescence, as well as shorter vegetative growing seasons. The phenological advances caused by warming increased with increasing degrees of experimental warming. The greatest differences between warmed and ambient plots were seen in the length of the vegetative growing season, which was shortened by approximately 12 and 7 days in the +4°C and +2°C warming levels, respectively. The effects of experimental warming were small compared to the effects of interannual climate variation, suggesting that interactive controls and the timing of multiple climatic factors are important in determining *B. tectorum* phenology. Taken together, these results help elucidate how B. tectorum phenology may respond to future climate, increasing our predictive capacity for estimating when to time B. tectorum control efforts and how to more effectively manage this exotic annual grass.

Keywords: Bromus tectorum, climate change, dryland, invasive plants, phenology, phenophase, soil moisture, soil temperature

INTRODUCTION

Plant community structure and function are governed in part by the timing of key life cycle events (i.e., phenology; Rathcke and Lacey, 1985; Chuine and Beaubien, 2001; Wolkovich and Cleland, 2011; Godoy and Levine, 2014). For example, plant phenology regulates growing season length, which determines the timing of seed production and dispersal, and can ultimately influence the competitive and facultative interactions among plants (e.g., Moeller, 2004). Phenological timing in plants is largely cued to climate conditions, particularly temperature and precipitation (Cleland et al., 2007). Temperature has been linked to the timing of phenophases for numerous systems and across multiple plant growth forms (Partanen et al., 1998; Sherry et al., 2007; Hülber et al., 2010; Wolkovich et al., 2012). Similarly, precipitation patterns are an important driver of plant phenology. Soil moisture, in particular, can stimulate germination and senescence can be delayed in wetter soils (Link et al., 1990; Adondakis and Venable, 2004; Estiarte and Peñuelas, 2015). In drylands, the timing and magnitude of precipitation events are important for determining growing season phenophases, including flowering, seed production, and senescence (Beatley, 1974; Prevéy and Seastedt, 2014). However, the effects of precipitation patterns on phenology are difficult to decipher because precipitation is more variable than, and oftentimes interacts with, temperature (Cleland et al., 2007). Due to these strong climatic controls over phenology, climate change is having large effects on the timing of green up, flowering, and senescence for plants in drylands and around the world (Kimball et al., 2010; Wolkovich et al., 2012).

Future climate scenarios for most drylands predict an increased severity and frequency of drought, greater variability in precipitation, and warmer temperatures (Cayan et al., 2010; IPCC, 2014; Reidmiller et al., 2018). Additionally, warmer temperatures will likely change the form of precipitation, as cooler months will experience more rain instead of snow (Barnett et al., 2005). Such changes to climate could alter species ranges, create new temporal niches in plant communities, and differentially affect multiple plant species. For example, winter annuals that grow early in the season are often limited by cold winter temperatures and may be more likely to germinate in response to winter rains resulting from increased temperatures. This earlier germination could infer a competitive advantage over plants that initiate growth later in the season, provided the temperatures are sufficiently high to meet germination requirements, but not too low to induce mortality of the seedlings (Beatley, 1974; Kimball et al., 2010; Wolkovich and Cleland, 2011). Additionally, invasive annual plants often employ more flexible resource acquisition strategies that can facilitate rapid phenological responses (Funk, 2013; Wolkovich and Cleland, 2014; Winkler et al., 2018). Given this, invasive plants may be better adapted to tolerate climate change than co-occurring native annuals and perennials, especially those existing at range edges or experiencing novel climate regimes (Seastedt et al., 2008; Willis et al., 2010; Wolkovich and Cleland, 2014; Ashbacher and Cleland, 2015; Phillips, 2019). Further, invasive annual plants may germinate rapidly, increase growth rates, or advance flower and seed production in response to earlier spring temperatures,

unseasonably early rains, and nutrient pulses (Esque et al., 2010; Willis et al., 2010). Often, invasive plants are better suited to exploit temporal niches than native plants and this can allow invasives to exploit resources at times when natives are inactive, which can lead to subsequent shifts in community composition, vegetation cover, nutrient cycling, and fire regimes (D'Antonio and Vitousek, 1992; Bradley et al., 2010; Willis et al., 2010; Dickens and Allen, 2014). Together, these traits that allow rapid concerted responses to changing climate have led to predictions of increased invasive species' ranges and abundance under future climate scenarios (Bradley et al., 2010), however, data assessing climate change effects on the timing and success of exotic plants are relatively rare.

Bromus tectorum (cheatgrass) is one of the most destructive invasive annual plants in North American dryland ecosystems (Knapp, 1996). Areas where B. tectorum has naturalized have seen subsequent alterations to fire regimes, native plant composition and survival, and hydrological and nutrient cycles (D'Antonio and Vitousek, 1992; Rimer and Evans, 2006; Keeley and Brennan, 2012). Bromus tectorum is a native of central Eurasia and was introduced to the western United States in the late 1800s: the exotic grass is highly invasive, and it spread rapidly across the West. This species now covers an estimated 22.7 million hectares in the United States (Duncan et al., 2004) and an estimated one-third of the Great Basin Desert (Bradley et al., 2018). Invaded areas include at least 20 million hectares where B. tectorum is dominant, or nearly so (Novak and Mack, 2001). Additionally, B. tectorum is continuing to spread at an estimated rate of 14% (Duncan et al., 2004), moving into high elevation areas after disturbance (Mealor et al., 2012), with millions of hectares considered highly likely to experience future invasion (Pellant and Hall, 1994). It has been suggested that B. tectorum is able to successfully invade and establish because it has more competitive life history traits than native plants, traits that include high specific leaf area, high nitrogen-use efficiency, faster relative growth rates, and higher and faster rates of seed production (Hulbert, 1955; Harris, 1967; Wainwright et al., 2012). Using these traits, B. tectorum has been shown to respond to disturbances including fire, nutrient deposition, and climate change via an increased capacity to tune growth strategies (including phenology) to extant conditions, thereby increasing invasiveness (He et al., 2011; Liu et al., 2013; Peeler and Smithwick, 2018; Mesa and Dlugosch, 2020; Williamson et al., 2020). Once established, B. tectorum can limit water availability and the species' relatively early phenology can further exacerbate negative impacts on native plants (Harris, 1967; Melgoza et al., 1990; Eliason and Allen, 1997; Booth et al., 2003). Bromus tectorum's early and flexible phenology may synergize with future climate conditions and increase its competitive advantage over native plants, as B. tectorum may be able to take advantage of earlier growing seasons and early season rain events that native plants cannot utilize (Abatzoglou and Kolden, 2011; Bradley et al., 2016).

Understanding how climate change will affect *B. tectorum* phenology would further our ability to identify locations that are more susceptible to invasion, including identification of invasion hotspots that could benefit from increased control

efforts (Bishop et al., 2019). Interpreting the climate controls over B. tectorum phenology would also improve spatialtemporal forecasts of how B. tectorum abundance and life cycle timing affect changes in competitiveness and fuel loads into the future (Compagnoni and Adler, 2014; Underwood et al., 2019). Further, successful control of B. tectorum and promotion of native vegetation is contingent upon B. tectorum eradication prior to seed production and before native plants become active (Lehnhoff et al., 2019). Accordingly, successful management relies on predicting the timing of B. tectorum phenophases and how invasion will be shaped by future climate (Garbowski et al., 2019). However, in spite of the utility of an improved understanding of B. tectorum phenological responses to climate change and of the many projections of potential effects on B. tectorum success, our knowledge of the controls and magnitude of these effects on B. tectorum phenology remains limited. This relatively poor understanding stems from both a lack of long-term observations of B. tectorum phenology, and from a low number of climate manipulation experiments in the ecosystems where B. tectorum exists (Aronson and McNulty, 2009).

To address this important unknown, we followed three stages of B. tectorum phenology for a decade in in situ climate manipulation experiments at two sites on the Colorado Plateau, United States. We used infrared lamps to actively warm plants and soils and hand watering to alter precipitation regimes in a full factorial design. We tracked the phenology of B. tectorum germination, flowering, and senescence weekly throughout the growing season to test the following hypotheses: 1. Warming treatments will advance B. tectorum germination, flowering, and senescence and will shorten the length of the vegetative growing season. 2. altered precipitation or the legacy of altered precipitation will delay phenology and extend B. tectorum's growing season, and 3. background climate conditions will determine the strength of treatment effects (i.e., the magnitude of treatment effects will vary by year depending on that year's weather). Our research builds upon a previous study that assessed the first three years of *B. tectorum* phenology under ambient and warmed conditions (Zelikova et al., 2013) and allows us to explore whether treatment patterns persisted throughout a decade, as well as to elucidate how interannual variability controls this invasive species' phenological patterns.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study Location

Bromus tectorum phenology was assessed in three complementary climate manipulation experiments, which have been described previously (Reed et al., 2012; Zelikova et al., 2012, 2013; Wertin et al., 2015, 2017; Winkler et al., 2019). The three studies were set up in two cool desert ecosystems of the Colorado Plateau, United States. Two of the experiments were installed at the same site near Castle Valley, Utah (36.675 N, -109.416W, 1310 m elevation). The soils at the Castle Valley site are classified as sandy loam, calcareous, Rizno series. Soil texture at this site is 61% sand, 25% silt, and 14% clay [as assessed by the

Soils Lab at Brigham Young University using a hydrometer (Day, 1965)]. Vegetation cover at the Castle Valley site is dominated by the perennial C_4 grass *Pleuraphis jamesii*, the perennial C_3 grass *Achnatherum hymenoides*, the C_4 shrub *Atriplex confertifolia*, and the invasive annual C_3 grass *B. tectorum*. Both experiments at the Castle Valley site have a west aspect and the slope ranges from $10^\circ-13^\circ$. Prior to establishing the experiments, the Castle Valley site had experienced limited to no anthropogenic activity.

The second site is approximately 35 km from the Castle Valley site and is near Moab, Utah (38.31 N, -109.28 W, 1227 m elevation). Soils at the Moab site are sandy loam, Sheppard series, with a thin petrocalcic layer at a depth of 0.5 m. The soil texture at the site is 92% sand, 2% silt, and 5% clay as assessed by the texture-by-feel method (Salley et al., 2018). The vegetation cover is dominated by the perennial C₃ grass *Achnatherum hymenoides* and the invasive annual C₃ grass *B. tectorum*. The Moab site has a slope of 4° with a southern aspect. The site was periodically grazed between 1900 and 2008, and grazing was excluded prior to establishing the experimental plots. Both the Castle Valley and Moab sites have a 1.5 m tall electric fence and 0.5 m tall mesh fence around their perimeters to exclude grazing of cattle and wildlife.

Climate Manipulation Treatments

The three complementary climate manipulation experiments experienced one of two levels of warming and one of two types of precipitation treatments (**Table 1**). One experiment at the Castle Valley site began in 2005 and for most years was warmed to $4 \degree C$ above ambient: this experiment will be subsequently referred to as "CV4". The second experiment at the Castle Valley site began in the Fall of 2008 and increased plot temperatures $2 \degree C$ above ambient: this experiment will be subsequently referred to as "CV2". The experiment at the Moab site also began in the Fall of 2008 and increased plot temperatures $2 \degree C$ above ambient: this experiment at the Moab site also began in the Fall of 2008 and increased plot temperatures $2 \degree C$ above ambient. This experiment will be subsequently referred to as "M2".

The 20 plots comprising the CV4 experiment were originally selected to have similar biocrust cover (Zelikova et al., 2012) and were set up in five blocks to account for downslope spatial variation within the site. Within each block, warming, altered precipitation, warming + altered precipitation, and ambient treatments were randomly assigned to each plot in a full factorial design (n = 5 plots per treatment for a total of 20 plots). In January 2009, temperature treatments in the CV4 plots were increased from 2°C to 4°C above ambient to better capture the range of expected future temperatures. The CV4 plots were subjected to altered precipitation treatments that were intended to mimic small, frequent monsoonal precipitation events. Altered precipitation treatments began in the CV4 plots in the summer of 2006 and continued until 2012 when they were discontinued due to an opportunity to assess biocrust recovery with and without warming (see Reed et al., 2012 and Zelikova et al., 2012 for additional details). For the CV4 plots, water was applied in 1.2 mm events 5 times every two weeks. Altered precipitation treatments were applied approximately between June 15 and September 15 each year.

In the fall of 2008, the CV2 plots were constructed within the same large enclosure as the CV4 plots and the M2 plots were

TABLE 1 Experiment names, site location, year treatments began, degree of warming above ambient, and type of altered precipitation treatment are described for each
of the three experiments.

Experiment name	Location	Year of initiation	Warming level	Precipitation treatment
CV4	Castle Valley, UT	2005	4 °C	Small frequent
CV2	Castle Valley, UT	2008	2 °C	Large infrequent
M2	Moab, UT	2008	2 °C	None

installed near Moab, Utah. The 20 CV2 plots were selected to have similar vegetation cover and, as with CV4, the treatmentswarming, altered precipitation, warming + altered precipitation, and untreated ambient-were randomly assigned to five blocks to account for downslope spatial variation (n = 5 plots per)treatment for a total of 20 plots). In contrast to the small, frequent monsoonal precipitation treatments in the CV4 experiment, CV2 had a larger, less frequent altered precipitation treatment which was designed to mimic monsoonal events based on a 30-year average (Table 1). Altered precipitation treatments in the CV2 plots began in the summer of 2009 and continued until 2012 when treatments ended because plants showed no responses to the treatment (Wertin et al., 2015). Altered precipitation treatments were applied with sprayers each year between approximately June 15 and September 15. The M2 plots were selected for similar vegetation cover, assigned to five blocks to account for cross-site spatial variation, and plots within each block were randomly assigned warming or control treatments (n = 5 plots in each treatment for a total of 10 plots). No watering treatments were applied to the M2 site.

Two Kalglo MRM 2408 infrared heaters (Kalglo Electronics Co., Inc., Bath, PA, United States) were placed 1.3 m above the soil surface to apply warming treatments at each site. We chose infrared heaters to experimentally warm plots because they have been shown to have a high degree of manipulative accuracy and minimally disturb soil surfaces, which is important for our study area where fragile soil surface biota strongly regulate function (Kimball, 2005; Aronson and McNulty, 2009; Reed et al., 2012). All lamps were oriented in a north-south direction to minimize shading and the warming design followed Harte et al. (1995). All plots that did not receive warming treatments were fitted with "dummy" heaters with the same dimensions and orientation. Wertin et al. (2015) describe how experimental temperatures were achieved using soil temperature sensors at 5 cm depths and how increasing the temperatures at these depths by 3.57°C and 1.58°C correspond to elevated soil surface temperatures of 4 °C and 2 °C, respectively. Campbell Scientific CR1000 data loggers (Campbell Scientific Inc., Logan, UT, United States) were programmed to constantly monitor 5 cm deep soil temperatures and toggled lamps on and off in order to maintain 5 cm deep soil temperature differences of +3.57°C in the +4°C warming plots and +1.58°C in the +2°C warming plots relative to their ambient controls. The infrared lamps used for warming have been tested and shown not to emit any visible light that would affect plant phenology (Kimball, 2005).

All plots at each site were rectangles that measured $2.5 \times 2 \text{ m}$ and were oriented such that the long (2.5 m) side ran east to west. All plots were edged with vinyl plastic flashing to

prevent overland water flow and minimize roots from growing into or out of the plots. In both CV experiments, where soils are shallow (Whitney et al., 2017), flashing was buried to a depth of 15 cm. In the M2 experiment, where soils are deeper, the flashing was buried to a depth of 30 cm. At the center of both sites, meteorological stations were installed with 1-min measurement intervals and reported hourly averages. Precipitation was measured with Texas Instruments TE525WS tipping bucket rain gauges (Texas Electronics Inc., Dallas, TX, United States).

In each plot, soil temperature and moisture were measured every 15 min and averaged hourly at three soil depths. Soil microclimate probes were placed at 2, 5, and 10 cm depths in the CV2 and CV4 plots and at 5, 10, and 20 cm in the M2 plots (sensor depths varied between sites due to soil depth differences). For soil temperature, three-tipped thermopiles were constructed from 24-gauge Type-E thermocouple wires (Omega Engineering Inc., Norwalk, CT, United States). To assess soil volumetric water content, a combination of CS616 water content reflectometer and Decagon EC-5 soil moisture probes were used (Campbell Scientific, Logan, UT, United States and Decagon Devices, Pullman, WA, United States). CS616 water content reflectometers were installed at 2 cm depths in all plots at CV2 and CV4 and at 5 cm depths in all plots at the M2 site. EC-5 soil moisture probes were installed at 5 and 10 cm depths in all plots at both CV sites and at depths of 10 and 20 cm in the all plots at the M2 site. Foliar temperatures were measured to determine if plants in the experiments received higher levels of warming than what was recorded in the soils. This was achieved using Apogee SI-121 infrared radiometer sensors placed 15-80 cm above 1 focal plant canopy in randomly assigned warming and ambient plots in both CV experiments, depending on the canopy size (Apogee Instruments, Inc., Logan, UT, United States). Plants in the CV4 and CV2 experiments experienced temperatures that were on average 5 °C and 1.6°C higher in the warmed plots than ambient plots, respectively.

Phenology Measurements

Phenology measurements began in 2009 at all sites and followed a modified field observation protocol based on Wein and West (1971). Plots were scored based on the timing and duration of germination, flowering, and senescence phenophases and the Julian day when the transition from one phenophase to another occurred was recorded. Transitions from one phenophase to the next were defined as follows: germination was recorded as the first sign of germination in the plot, flowering was recorded as the first sign of flower budburst in the plot, senescence was recorded when all plants had fully senesced in the plot, and vegetative growing season was calculated as the number of days between the first sign of germination and the first sign of flowering in a plot. In all years, phenophases were scored on a weekly basis but the timing of initiation and termination of weekly surveys differed among years. In 2009 and 2011, surveys started in April and February, respectively, and ended when all plants were fully senesced in June. In 2010, surveys began in February and continued for the year and in 2015-2019 surveys occurred weekly throughout the year, thus these years captured all necessary phenological stages. Phenology was only inconsistently measured from 2012-2014. Due to the shortened measurement times in 2009 and the inconsistent measurements in 2012-2014, only data from 2010, 2011, and 2015-2019 were used in this analysis. During fall 2017, B. tectorum germinated at the M2 site, but plants senesced shortly after in early winter and new plants germinated the following spring. These germination and senescence events were excluded from statistical analyses since they were outliers that only occurred once during the experiment.

Statistical Analyses

Mean daily soil volumetric water content was aggregated from hourly measurements that began December 1, 2008 and ended December 12, 2019. Data were collected at 10 cm depth from the 3 Decagon EC-5 probes in each plot (Decagon Devices, Pullman, WA, United States) (n = 20, 20, 10 in the CV4, CV2, and M2 experiments, respectively). In order to zero each sensor and account for sensor drift, the minimum volumetric water content value for each sensor in each year was subtracted from all other volumetric water content values for each sensor in that year. In addition, all soil moisture data collected in frozen soils ($\leq 0^{\circ}$ C) were discarded due to erratic probe behavior.

Soil moisture data were modeled using linear mixed-effects models using restricted maximum-likelihood (Harrison et al., 2018). A first-order continuous time covariate nested within each experimental plot was included to account for strong temporal autocorrelation between daily soil moisture (Pinheiro and Bates, 2002). Plot effects were in turn nested within blocks, while blocks were nested within year to account for spatial heterogeneity across experiments, as well as strong annual variability in climate. Continuous time covariates were scaled and centered to improve model convergence. Altered precipitation treatments did not significantly affect phenology in our experiments but warming treatments did. Therefore, this analysis of soil moisture focused only on the effects warming treatments in order to explore mechanisms for warming treatment effects on B. tectorum phenology. Significance of warming treatment effects was assessed using treatment-group pairwise comparisons of estimated marginal means adjusted for multiple comparisons using Tukey's method (Lenth, 2016). Separate models with identical terms were constructed for each experiment. All soil moisture data were analyzed using R version 3.6.3 and utilized the packages 'nlme' and 'emmeans' (Lenth, 2020; Pinheiro et al., 2020; RCore Team, 2020).

Bromus tectorum phenological response to warming and watering treatments was analyzed using linear mixed-effects models with a restricted maximum likelihood approach (Zuur et al., 2006; Bolker et al., 2009; Nakagawa and Schielzeth, 2013).

Models were designed to test the treatment effects of warming, altered precipitation, and their interaction on the timing of B. tectorum phenology. Separate models were constructed for each experiment because sample size and both warming and altered precipitation treatments differed across experiments. All models included random intercepts for the 5 blocks in each experiment to account for spatial variation. Each model also included random intercepts for year, as well as random slopes for warming treatments in each year. This allowed accounting for year-to-year climate variability in B. tectorum phenology, as well as examination of the interaction between warming treatment effects and yearly weather. Two models were fitted for each phenology variable (germination, flowering, senescence, and vegetative growing season) at each experiment (CV4, CV2, and M2) for a total of 24 candidate models. The first of the two models had additive fixed effects of warming and altered precipitation and the second model had interacting warming and altered precipitation effects in addition to the additive warming and altered precipitation effects. For each phenology variable at each site, the final models were selected with a likelihood ratio test (Bates, 2010). Twelve final models were selected, one for the timing of germination, flowering, senescence, and total number of vegetative days (time from germination to the initiation of flowering) in each of the 3 experiments. No models with interacting warming and altered precipitation were selected and so treatment effects were tested using Type-II ANOVA on each candidate model (Kuznetsova et al., 2017; Luke, 2017). The contribution of the interaction between each year and warming treatment was quantified using conditional modes of the random effects along with their 95% confidence intervals (Fox et al., 2015). Linear mixed-effects model analysis and ANOVA analysis on the models utilized the 'lme4' package (Bates et al., 2015).

We further explored aspects of interannual variation by analyzing relationships of yearly changes in soil moisture and temperature on the timing of B. tectorum phenology. Mean annual soil moisture data were collected at 10 cm depth from the 3 Decagon EC-5 probes in each plot (Decagon Devices, Pullman, WA, United States) (n = 20, 20, 10 in the CV4, CV2, and M2 experiments, respectively). In order to zero each sensor and account for sensor drift, the minimum volumetric water content value for each sensor in each year was subtracted from all other volumetric water content values for each sensor in that year. In addition, all soil moisture data collected in frozen soils ($<0^{\circ}$ C) were discarded due to erratic probe behavior. Mean annual soil temperature data were collected at 10 cm depth from 3 threetipped thermopiles in each plot. Mean annual soil moisture and temperature were aggregated from hourly measurements in each year when phenology measurements were recorded (2011, 2016-2019 for germination and vegetative growing season and 2010, 2011, 2015–2019 for flowering and senescence).

In total, twelve linear mixed effects models were constructed to explore microclimate effects (soil moisture and temperature) on each of the four phenology variables (germination, flowering, senescence, and vegetative growing season) in each of the three experiments (CV4, CV2, and M2). All models included additive fixed effects of mean annual soil moisture and mean annual soil temperature. Each model included year and block as random intercepts to account for other aspects of yearly variation beyond changes in soil moisture and temperature and spatial variation across each experiment. Marginal r^2 values were calculated to show how much variation in phenological timing was explained by the fixed effects of the models (10 cm soil moisture and soil temperature). Conditional r^2 values were calculated to show how much variation in phenological timing was explained by other aspects of annual variation and spatial variation across each experiment. Marginal and conditional r^2 values were determined with the r.squaredGLMM function in the 'car' package (Nakagawa and Schielzeth, 2013; Fox and Weisberg, 2019). The significance of mean annual soil moisture and temperature were determined with Type-II ANOVAs on each of the 12 models (Kuznetsova et al., 2017).

RESULTS

In the CV4 and CV2 experiments, all final models had additive warming and altered precipitation fixed effects and no final candidate models included warming and altered precipitation treatment interactions. Final models for M2 included warming as the only fixed effect, because no altered precipitation treatments were applied in this experiment. Model results can be found in **Table 2**.

From 2009 to 2019, experimental warming increased 10 cm deep soil temperatures above ambient soil temperatures an average of 2.73°C in the CV4 plots, 1.34°C in the CV2 plots, and 1.25°C in the M2 plots (Supplementary Figure 1). These increased temperatures are similar yet muted compared with the warming differences observed at 5 cm depths (Zelikova et al., 2013; Wertin et al., 2015, 2017). From 2009-2019 there were no differences in mean volumetric water content between warmed and ambient plots for any of the experiments when averaged across each year (Figure 1). Wertin et al. (2015) describe, in detail, the effects of the altered precipitation treatments on both soil moisture and temperature at 5 cm depths. Briefly, watering treatments did not significantly affect soil temperatures in either the altered precipitation plots or the warming + altered precipitation plots. Additionally, only the small-frequent altered precipitation treatments of the CV4 sites significantly increased soil moisture during the months when plots were watered and the large-frequent watering at the CV2 sites did not show significant measurable effects on soil moisture at the 5 cm measurement depth.

Across the years, *B. tectorum* phenology did not respond to altered precipitation treatments nor the legacy of any precipitation treatment. Accordingly, data from the altered precipitation plots were binned with data from the ambient plots and data from the warming + altered precipitation treatments were binned with data from the warming treatments allowing us to look explicitly at the effects of warming on *B. tectorum* phenology. Warming did not affect the timing of *B. tectorum* germination in any of the experiments. In contrast, both flowering and senescence significantly advanced with warming in all 3 experiments (**Figure 2** and **Table 2**). For the CV4 and CV2 experiments, of all the phenophases analyzed, warming had the largest effects on the number of vegetative days, followed by flowering phenology, and lastly the timing of senescence (**Table 2**). These patterns shifted in the M2 experiment, which showed the largest warming effects on vegetative days, followed by senescence, then flowering (**Table 2**). Despite no significant germination responses to warming treatments, our models for each experiment suggest that, across years, mean germination dates were delayed in warmed plots relative to controls (**Figures 3G,H,I** and **Table 2**). These small and nonsignificant delays in conjunction with large significant warminginduced advances in flowering led to decreases in vegetative days representing the largest treatment effects (**Figure 3** and **Table 2**).

When estimating the effects of interannual variation on the warming treatments, the conditional modes of the random effects showed that, in the earlier years (2010 and 2011), flowering and senescence were not consistently different between warming and ambient treatments, but flowering and senescence consistently advanced after 2014. With only one year of Fall germination recorded in the early years, it is difficult to compare earlier and later year patterns, but modeled conditional modes of the random effects show mixed earlier and later germination timing with respect to the means, and no obvious directional trend over time (**Figures 3G,H,I**).

Linear mixed-effects models examining the relationships between mean annual microclimate (10 cm soil moisture and temperature) and B. tectorum phenological timing only found a significant relationship between soil moisture and the timing of senescence in the CV4 experiment. In the CV4 experiment, senescence was estimated to occur 1.06 days earlier with every 1% increase in mean annual volumetric water content. All other relationships between soil moisture and phenological timing were not significant. On the other hand, all but two phenophases were significantly related to the mean annual soil temperatures. Warmer temperatures were associated with significant advances in the timing of flowering by 2.98-3.32 days per degree Celsius increase. Senescence also significantly advanced with warmer temperatures as an increase of 1 °C led to an advance of 1.28, 0.75, and 3.51 days in the CV4, CV2, and M2 experiments, respectively. Additionally, the vegetative growing season (time from germination to flowering) was significantly related to soil temperatures: warmer temperatures led to shorter growing seasons by 4.76-5.82 days per degree Celsius increase. Germination was the only phenophase that was delayed in warmer conditions and was estimated to occur 1.27 days later per degree Celsius increase. Marginal r^2 values were <0.1 for all phenophases at all sites except for flowering where marginal r² values were 0.21, 0.16, and 0.17 in the CV4, CV2, and M2 experiments, respectively. Conditional r² values were always greater than 0.65 (Table 3).

DISCUSSION

We predicted that warming would advance *B. tectorum's* phenological stages and that altered precipitation treatments would cause phenological delays. We found some support for our warming predictions: although we saw no significant warming

Experiment	Phenology variable	Warming effect estimate (DOY)	Standard error	Observations	Degrees of freedom	F value	Warming Pr (>F)
CV4	Germination	3.11	1.52	99	4.01	3.36	0.140
CV4	Flowering	-7.78	2.01	140	6.00	12.90	0.006
CV4	Senescence	-3.03	0.98	140	6.00	8.19	0.029
CV4	Vegetative Growing Season	-12.12	2.19	99	5.56	27.4	0.002
CV2	Germination	2.50	1.50	100	4.00	2.43	0.194
CV2	Flowering	-5.86	1.35	140	6.00	16.89	0.006
CV2	Senescence	-1.03	0.44	140	18.52	5.24	0.034
CV2	Vegetative Growing Season	-9.24	2.37	100	4.00	12.50	0.024
M2	Germination	1.75	2.06	40	7.43	7.30	0.458
M2	Flowering	-3.86	1.32	70	7	6.22	0.035
M2	Senescence	-5.14	1.9	70	7	0.64	0.047
M2	Vegetative Growing Season	-6.3	2.50	40	29.34	6.15	0.020

TABLE 2 | Results from linear mixed effects models.

Warming effect estimate is the number of days the warming treatments advanced or delayed (+ or – sign, respectively) the timing of B. tectorum germination, flowering, senescence, or the length of the vegetative growing season. Negative values show earlier timing of phenophases in the warming relative to ambient plots and positive values show later timing. Degrees of freedom, F values, and p values were determined from Type-II ANOVAs. Significant (p < 0.05) treatment effects on phenophases are shown in bold font.



treatment effects on germination, warming did significantly advance *B. tectorum* flowering and senescence, resulting in a shortening of the warmed plants' vegetative growing season (**Figure 3** and **Table 2**). In contrast, we did not detect any effects of the altered precipitation treatments on *B. tectorum* phenology. This is most likely due to the fact that altered precipitation treatments occurred outside of the *B. tectorum* growing season and that these treatments were only ongoing during two years of this study. Non-etheless, we did not observe changes in *B. tectorum* phenology in response to altered precipitation treatments or the legacy of those treatments.

In tracking *B. tectorum* phenology for seven years across a decade in multiple climate manipulation experiments, we found warming treatments had no significant effect on the timing of germination. This may be partially explained by research showing that the timing of germination is genetically restricted and cannot be explained by interannual precipitation and temperature variation, although the rate of germination is controlled by environmental conditions (Beckstead et al., 1996). However, while overall treatment effects on germination were not significant and varied among years, germination was the only phenophase to be delayed rather than advanced in the warming plots, and this was true for each experiment. The relationship between mean annual soil temperature and germination corroborates these treatment effects as warmer years were associated with later germination events (Table 3). Bromus tectorum seeds have been shown to shift thermal optimums for germination with changing levels of soil moisture: at low levels of soil moisture emergence rates are decreased by higher temperatures, but at higher levels of soil moisture emergence rates are increased by higher temperatures (Meyer and Allen, 1997). This speaks to the interactive effects of soil moisture and temperature on germination and lends insight into why warming treatments had larger effects in some years than others.

In contrast to germination, both flowering and senescence were significantly advanced by the warming treatments in all three climate manipulation experiments. On average, *B. tectorum* flowering in the +4 °C warmed plots occurred ~8 days earlier than for plants in the unwarmed plots, whereas senescence occurred ~3 days earlier. For both flowering and senescence, we observed significant effects of the degree of warming, with larger effects with higher warming levels (e.g., the 4 °C warming in CV4 vs. the 2 °C warming in CV2) (**Table 2**). Thus, these data



took place that number of days prior to January 1. For example, most germination events take turning. Negative values for day of year indicate that the physical events took place in the Fall and they are shown as negative days for that year (i.e., germination in 2011 took place in the Fall of 2010). Warming treatments are depicted as red triangles and are connected with solid red lines. Ambient treatments are shown with black circles and are connected with dashed black lines. Standard errors of the means are shown with vertical bars associated with the appropriate polygon. Significance of treatment effects is shown in the bottom left of each panel, with NS denoting non-significant effects. Significant differences between the treatment means were determined by Type-II ANOVAs.

suggest that the amount of warming effects the magnitude of the phenological response even across only a 2-4 °C range. The patterns of advancing flowering and senescence under warmer conditions was supported by trends in the soil microclimate analysis across years, which showed that mean annual 10 cm soil temperature was significantly related to flowering and senescence

timing at all sites and warmer years had earlier occurrence of these phenophases (**Table 3**). Soil moisture may be playing an important role in the timing of flowering and senescence phenology, but we did not observe this relationship in our analysis. Responses to warming may also be influenced by competitive dynamics with native species in our plots (e.g.,



FIGURE 3 | Model decompositions for vegetative growing season (A–C), flowering (D–F), and germination (G–I) of *B. tectorum* in each of the three climate manipulation experiments. The estimated mean number of days each phenological stage was delayed or advanced are represented by the horizontal lines. A lower value on the y-axis represents earlier timing and a higher value represents later timing. The estimated means for the ambient plots are represented by the dashed black horizontal lines and are set to zero as all data are shown relative to the ambient plots for each site and each phenological stage. Solid red horizontal lines represent the mean difference in timing (in Julian days) of the warmed plots relative to the ambient plots (black dashed line). When the solid red line is below the dashed black, line there is an estimated warming-induced advance of that phenophase. When the solid red line is above the dashed black line, there is an estimated warming-induced advance of treatment effects is shown in the bottom left of each panel, with NS denoting non-significant effects. Significant differences between the treatment means were determined by Type-II ANOVAs. The conditional modes of the random effects for the ambient and warming treatments in each year are shown with black circles or red triangles, respectively. Estimated confidence intervals for these conditional modes are shown with vertical bars within the circles or triangles. Interannual variability of these conditional modes are estimated by their difference each year from the horizontal lines of the means.

Site Phenophase	Mean annual soil moisture parameter estimate (DOY/%VWC)	Mean annual soil moisture standard error	Mean annual soil temperature parameter estimate (DOY/°C)	Mean annual soil temperature standard error	Marginal r ²	Conditional r ²
CV4 Germination	0.71	1.24	1.27	0.52	0.01	0.87
CV2 Germination	-0.21	0.81	1.79	0.94	0.01	0.84
M2 Germination	-0.11	0.99	1.99	1.4	0.01	0.89
CV4 Flowering	-1.11	0.8	-3.13	0.36	0.21	0.75
CV2 Flowering	-0.89	0.55	-2.98	0.6	0.16	0.66
M2 Flowering	-0.22	0.4	-3.32	0.8	0.17	0.73
CV4 Senescence	-1.06	0.48	-1.28	0.21	0.04	0.92
CV2 Senescence	-0.29	0.25	-0.75	0.29	0.01	0.95
M2 Senescence	-0.65	0.55	-3.51	1.1	0.06	0.84
CV4 Vegetative growing season	-2.14	1.62	-4.76	0.68	0.09	0.88
CV2 Vegetative growing season	-0.64	1.01	-4.87	1.17	0.06	0.85
M2 Vegetative growing season	0.54	1.32	-5.82	1.87	0.08	0.86

TABLE 3 | Results from mixed effects models analyzing the effects of 10 cm soil moisture and temperature on the timing of *B. tectorum* germination, flowering, senescence, and length of vegetative growing season.

Model parameters show the relationship between 10 cm soil moisture and soil temperature in units of DOY/%VWC and DOY/°C, respectively. DOY is the Julian day of year and %VWC is the percent volumetric water content of soils at 10 cm depths in units of cm³ H_2O / cm^3 soil. When model parameters are negative increases in moisture or temperature correspond to earlier phenology, when parameters are positive increases in moisture or temperature correspond to later phenology. Significance of the relationship between either soil moisture or temperature and B. tectorum phenology timing are determined with Type-II ANOVA and model parameters are italicized when p values < 0.1 and > 0.05 or bolded when p values < 0.05. Marginal and conditional r^2 values were determined with the r.squaredGLMM function in the 'car' package (Nakagawa and Schielzeth, 2013; Fox and Weisberg, 2019). Marginal r^2 values show how much variation in phenology timing can be explained by the additive effects of 10 cm soil moisture and soil temperature. Conditional r^2 values show how much variation in phenology timing is explained by other aspects of interannual variation and by spatial variation across plots.

Walther et al., 2009) and future work would benefit from exploring these interactions further.

The strongest effects of the warming treatment were seen for the total number of vegetative growing days, with 12.1 fewer days of vegetative growth with warming in the CV4 experiment, 9.2 fewer days in the CV2 experiment, and 6.3 fewer days in the M2 experiment. By advancing the timing of the later phenological stages (flowering and senescence) without a corresponding shift in the timing of germination, the vegetative growing season of B. tectorum was effectively shortened under warmer conditions. Here too the effects of warming scaled with the magnitude of the temperature treatment, with larger effects in the +4°C treatments compared with plant responses in the +2 °C treatment (Table 2). The trends of shorter vegetative growing seasons under warmer conditions were also seen in our soil microclimate analysis across years, with significant negative relationships between mean annual soil temperature and growing season length in all experiments (Table 3). Although B. tectorum can cope and persist with increased temperatures, a shorter growing season in warmer environments may be evidence of increased stress in a warmer world, which could reduce B. tectorum success relative to ambient conditions. For example, in a Great Basin Desert study, shorter vegetative growing seasons led to decreased seed production (Mack and Pyke, 1983). Additionally, in a global meta-analysis, herbaceous species that flowered earlier were shown to exhibit shorter heights, decreased seed sizes, shallower roots, and smaller less dense leaves, showing that earlier phenology is tied with metrics that determine a plant's success (Wolkovich and Cleland, 2014). Future research elucidating the interactive controls of phenology, growing season length, plant fitness, and seed production, as well as explorations of competitive interactions between *B. tectorum* and native plants under altered climate, would improve predictions of climate change's effect on this common invasive grass. In light of *B. tectorum*'s large negative effects on invaded ecosystems (Young et al., 1987; Melgoza and Nowak, 1991; Anderson and Inouye, 2001; Humphrey and Schupp, 2001; Svejcar and Sheley, 2001) and of the substantial resources used attempting to control the invasive plant, an improved understanding of how and where *B. tectorum* will be affected by climate change would be of great value.

Contrary to the strong effects of warming, the altered precipitation treatments in our experiments did not significantly affect any of B. tectorum's phenological stages in the years the experimental watering occurred (2009-2012) or in the years following. Additionally, in the microclimate analysis, mean annual 10 cm soil moisture was only significantly related to one phenophase in one experiment (senescence in CV4; Table 2). Determining how precipitation affects phenology is difficult, in part due to the strong interactions between temperature and soil moisture (Cleland et al., 2007). However, greenhouse experiments have shown no effect of watering amount on phenological differences for multiple source populations of B. tectorum, except for a delay in senescence (Rice et al., 1992). Conversely, the timing of water application has been shown to have strong effects on B. tectorum phenology, with winter moisture being particularly important (Prevéy and Seastedt, 2014). With this in mind, the lack of altered precipitation treatment effects in our study may have been due to the fact that the treatment was designed to ask questions about the monsoon and thus water was applied in summer months, which are effectively outside the B. tectorum growing season. Additionally,

altered precipitation treatments occurred only in two of the years used for this analysis and therefore the analysis is better suited to examine legacy altered precipitation effects, and no legacy effects were seen. It is also possible that, although water is clearly a dominant driver of numerous ecological patterns in waterlimited drylands, temperature may exert larger controls over *B. tectorum's* phenology. Invasive plant phenology may be more strongly tied to temperature in systems where precipitation is variable, sporadic, and difficult to predict (Marushia et al., 2012; Winkler et al., 2018).

In addition to asking questions about how in situ climate manipulation affected the phenology of this invasive grass, the longer-term nature of the experiment also allowed us to ask questions about how phenology varied with interannual variations in background climate. We observed substantial interannual variation in the timing of all four measured phenological stages. Interestingly, while germination phenology showed little response to experimental warming, there were large differences in germination timing across years. For example, differences in the timing of germination initiation among years varied by up to 40 and 94 days in the CV experiments and the M2 experiment, respectively. In comparison, the maximum differences in germination timing between warmed and ambient plots within a year were 11 days at CV4 and 30.6 days at M2. In other words, the largest effects of experimental warming were small relative to the range in timing seen across years for B. tectorum germination. We observed similar patterns in the effects of experimental warming vs. interannual variation for senescence and flowering. Annual plants are particularly plastic in their response to interannual variation in temperature and precipitation compared to perennials (Wainwright et al., 2012). The patterns we observed across years and with treatments align with other studies suggesting that phenotypic plasticity in B. tectorum may make the plant particularly adept at dealing with extreme interannual climate variation, except in the cases where insufficient winter moisture is available (Funk, 2008; Wainwright et al., 2012; Prevéy and Seastedt, 2014). Indeed, studies suggest B. tectorum senesces prior to the driest summer conditions as a drought avoidance strategy that allows the species to persist in arid environments (Thill et al., 1984; Rice and Mack, 1991). Bromus tectorum's ability to alter senescence, and the timing of flowering, shows a flexibility that could help the species closely track changing climatic conditions. Further, global data suggest plant species that flower earliest in the growing season have the highest phenological temperature sensitivities, thus, part of the strong temperature responses we observed in flowering and senescence may be due to B. tectorum life history traits (Sherry et al., 2007; Wolkovich et al., 2012; Wolkovich and Cleland, 2014). Accordingly, although the shortened growing season with warming treatments and in warmer years may point to higher plant stress as temperatures rise, the large phenological plasticity observed for B. tectorum could also suggest success for the invasive plant in a world where climate is changing.

In exploring drivers of *B. tectorum* phenological plasticity across years, we found soil temperature to be significantly associated with the timing of germination, flowering, and senescence, and with the length of the vegetative growing season. Mean annual soil temperature was significantly related to the timing of all phenophases except germination in M2. In contrast, mean annual soil moisture was only significantly linked to senescence timing in CV4 (**Table 3**). Additionally, the marginal r^2 values showed that mean annual soil moisture and temperature do not explain a large portion of the variation in timing of all phenophases, suggesting additional controls. Here it is important to note that by estimating soil temperature and moisture at the annual scale, we are almost certainly missing cues and events that play an important role in promoting phenological advance. This is particularly important in the context of seasonal rain events that would not be captured well by an annual average. For instance, multiple studies have shown that the timing of germination is tied with large precipitation events, and that late season precipitation can delay senescence (Sakai et al., 2001; Winkler et al., 2018). Soil moisture is likely a component driving phenological responses in our experiments, but this relationship was difficult to detect, in part because for most of the year the soils in these dryland experiments were dry. However, while the experimental warming effects on soil moisture did not lead to significant deviations from ambient soil (Figure 1), there is the likelihood that warming-induced soil drying could contribute to the warming effects on *B. tectorum* phenology and previous research at the CV site showed that warming dried soils at 5 cm depths in both the CV4 and CV2 experiments during 2010 and 2011 (Wertin et al., 2015). Nevertheless, more work elucidating climate controls on and predictions for finer-scale patterns of B. tectorum phenology would improve forecasts of how future temperature and precipitation patterns will alter B. tectorum phenology.

We also observed differences across the two sites in the responses of *B. tectorum* phenology to experimental warming and annual microclimate variation. When comparing the +2 °C warming effects in the CV2 experiment with the +2 °C warming effects in the M2 experiment, we found that the flowering advances with warming were nearly 1.5 times higher in the CV2 experiment, while advances in senescence were five times greater in the M2 experiment (5 day warming treatment-induced advance in M2 vs. a 1 day advance in CV2). Similarly, senescence in the M2 experiment was more sensitive to natural inter-annual temperature fluctuations than senescence in the CV2 experiment: a 1°C increase was related to a 3.5 day advance in M2 and only a 1.28 and 0.75 day advance in CV4 and CV2, respectively (Figure 4). This suggests different sites will vary in not only the magnitude of their *B. tectorum* phenology response to warming, but also in the degree to which specific aspects of phenology are affected (i.e., warming had a larger effect on flowering phenology in CV2 than M2, but a smaller effect on senescence). Soil texture may help explain the between-site variation in the controls of soil moisture and temperature. The limited waterholding capacity of coarse, sandy soils, such as those found at the M2 site, often drive higher variability in soil moisture and may lead to greater variability in soil temperature between rain events (Santos et al., 2019). It has been suggested that B. tectorum abundance and cover are higher in finer-textured soils compared to more coarse, sandy soils (Belnap et al., 2016) and the increased variation of soil moisture in sandy soils may help explain this



preference. A better understanding of how *B. tectorum* phenology responds to changing temperatures across multiple sites and texture gradients is necessary for predicting the future success of the invasive plant.

Although our data point to a shortened *B. tectorum* growing season with both 2 and 4°C increases in temperature, the large phenological flexibility we observed suggest warmer conditions could also afford B. tectorum a competitive advantage over the perennial plants it lives amongst if those perennial plants are not able to respond to changing climate as quickly. We did not analyze phenological responses to warming of co-occurring species here, however, previous research in these experiments has shown a dominant native perennial species has experienced dramatic declines in cover in response to warming, potentially enabling B. tectorum to take advantage of this newly opened space and further invade the site (Winkler et al., 2019). Due to the large effect of *B. tectorum* on native perennials, any climate change effects on the invasive grass could, in turn, affect the success of native plants (Willis et al., 2010). For example, B. tectorum winter growth has been shown to inhibit germination success of co-located native perennials (Harris, 1977; Aguirre and Johnson, 1991). Bromus tectorum's roots also develop rapidly after fall germination, and as temperatures cool in the winter the plant becomes semi-dormant (Klemmedson and Smith, 1964; Aguirre and Johnson, 1991). If increased warming is sufficient to cancel dormancy effects of colder winter temperatures, warming could allow B. tectorum to stay metabolically active, and continue root

growth, permitting increased exploitation of resources before natives are active (Ashbacher and Cleland, 2015). Although we did not find advances in the timing of fall germination with experimental warming, the substantial advance of flowering suggests that *B. tectorum* shifted its life stages earlier in response to increased temperatures. Such a shift would be expected to include the uptake of limited soil resources, and thus these changes could affect plant competition. In all, the large flexibility we observed in *B. tectorum* with warming and across years suggests a strong potential to track climate in way that may support the plant's success even in the face of climate change.

Large changes in the timing of *B. tectorum* life stages represent management challenges that additional data could help address. In particular, understanding the fate of this invasive grass with future climate would be of significant use to land managers, as would specific predictions of how phenology will change across time. Management of B. tectorum often focuses on spraying or grazing the plant prior to it setting seed (Whitson and Koch, 1998; Lehnhoff et al., 2019). If increasing temperatures create both earlier seed set and increased variability of the timing of seed set, this would create additional logistical challenges for determining when and where to treat *B. tectorum* across the landscape. The unique climate manipulation experiments presented here provide insight into the mechanisms through which this highly successful invasive plant may respond to changes in climate, and the effects of experimental warming on B. tectorum phenology offer a glimpse into how the common invasive grass will respond

to predicted future climate conditions. The reduced vegetative growing season, the high plasticity observed, and the differences seen across sites improve our understanding of *B. tectorum's* ability to closely track climatic conditions, which provides forecasting power for the timing of key life stages. Overall, the findings from these experiments can inform predictions of when germination, flowering, and senescence may occur in order to more effectively manage invaded areas and to help identify which ecosystems may be prone to invasion with the continued effects of climate change.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

AH synthesized and collected the data and wrote the first draft of the manuscript. AH, BM, and MP led the statistical analyses of the data. DW contributed a broader global change perspective to data interpretation. SR acquired funding and provided project leadership. All authors contributed to the idea development, data interpretation, and the writing of the manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Abatzoglou, J. T., and Kolden, C. A. (2011). Climate change in Western Us deserts: Potential for increased wildfire and invasive annual grasses *Rangel. Ecol. Manag.* 64, 471–478. doi: 10.2111/Rem-D-09-00151.1
- Adondakis, S., and Venable, D. L. (2004). Dormancy and germination in a guild of sonoran desert annuals. *Ecology* 85, 2582–2590. doi: 10.1890/030587
- Aguirre, L., and Johnson, D. A. (1991). Influence of temperature and cheatgrass competition on seedling development of two bunchgrasses. *J. Range Manag.* 44, 347–354.
- Anderson, J. E., and Inouye, R. S. (2001). Landscape-Scale Changes in Plant Species Abundance and Biodiversity of a Sagebrush Steppe over 45 Years. *Ecol. Monogr.* 71, 531–556.
- Aronson, E. L., and McNulty, S. G. (2009). Appropriate experimental ecosystem warming methods by ecosystem, objective, and practicality. Agric. For. Meteorol. 149, 1791–1799. doi: 10.1016/j.agrformet.2009.06.007
- Ashbacher, A., and Cleland, E. (2015). Native and exotic plant species show differential growth but similar functional trait responses to experimental rainfall. *Ecosphere* 6, 1–14.
- Barnett, T. P., Adam, J. C., and Lettenmaier, D. P. (2005). Potential impacts of a warming climate on water availability in snow-dominated regions. *Nature* 438, 303–309. doi: 10.1038/nature04141
- Bates, D., Mächler, M., Bolker, B. M., and Walker, S. C. (2015). Fitting linear mixed-effects models using lme4. J. Stat. Softw 67:1406. doi: 10.18637/jss.v067. i01
- Bates, D. M. (2010). Ime4: Mixed-effects modeling with R. Berlin: Springer.
- Beatley, J. C. (1974). Phenological Events and Their Environmental Triggers in Mojave Desert Ecosystems. *Ecology* 55, 856–863.
- Beckstead, J., Meyer, S. E., and Allen, P. S. (1996). Bromus tectorum seed germination: Between-population and between-year variation. *Can. J. Bot.* 74, 875–882. doi: 10.1139/b96-109
- Belnap, J., Stark, J. M., Rau, B. M., Allen, E. B., and Phillips, S. L. (2016). "Soil Moisture and Biogeochemical Factors Infl uence the Distribution of Annual Bromus Species," in *Exotic Brome-Grasses in Arid and Semiarid Ecosystems*

FUNDING

This work was supported by the U.S. Department of Energy Office of Science, Office of Biological and Environmental Research Terrestrial Ecosystem Sciences Program (DE-SC-0008168), as well as United States Geological Survey's Ecosystems Mission Area.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We are indebted to E.E. Grote, C. Lauria, N. Melone, R. Reibold, W.A. Rutherford, and J. Shostrand for their help with data collection and synthesis, and to the many USGS technicians who have and are currently contributing to this project. We would also like to thank T. Nauman for determining soil textures of our sites and J. Belnap for past project leadership. Any use of trade, firm, or product names is for descriptive purposes only and does not imply endorsement by the United States Government.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpls.2020. 570001/full#supplementary-material

of the Western US, eds. M. Germino, J. Chambers, C. Brown, (Western US: Springer), 227–256. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-2493024938

- Bishop, T. B. B., Munson, S., Gill, R. A., Belnap, J., Petersen, S. L., and St. Clair, S. B. (2019). Spatiotemporal patterns of cheatgrass invasion in Colorado Plateau National Parks. *Landsc. Ecol.* 34, 925–941. doi: 10.1007/s10980-019-00817818
- Bolker, B. M., Brooks, M. E., Clark, C. J., Geange, S. W., Poulsen, J. R., Stevens, M. H. H., et al. (2009). Generalized linear mixed models: a practical guide for ecology and evolution. *Trends Ecol. Evol.* 24, 127–135. doi: 10.1016/j.tree.2008. 10.008
- Booth, M. S., Caldwell, M. M., and Stark, J. M. (2003). Overlapping resource use in three Great Basin species: Implications for community invasibility and vegetation dynamics. J. Ecol. 91, 36–48. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2745.2003.00739.x
- Bradley, B. A., Blumenthal, D. M., Wilcove, D. S., and Ziska, L. H. (2010). Predicting plant invasions in an era of global change. *Trends Ecol. Evol.* 25, 310–318. doi: 10.1016/j.tree.2009.12.003
- Bradley, B. A., Curtis, C. A., and Chambers, J. C. (2016). ""Bromus Response to Climate and Projected Changes with Climate Change," in *Exotic Brome-Grasses* in Arid and Semiarid Ecosystems of the Western US, (Berlin: Springer), 257–274. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-24930-8_9
- Bradley, B. A., Curtis, C. A., Fusco, E. J., Abatzoglou, J. T., Balch, J. K., Dadashi, S., et al. (2018). Cheatgrass (Bromus tectorum) distribution in the intermountain Western United States and its relationship to fire frequency, seasonality, and ignitions. *Biol. Invasions* 20, 1493–1506. doi: 10.1007/s10530-017-16411648
- Cayan, D. R., Das, T., Pierce, D. W., Barnett, T. P., Tyree, M., and Gershunova, A. (2010). Future dryness in the Southwest US and the hydrology of the early 21st century drought. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 107, 21271–21276. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0912391107
- Chuine, I., and Beaubien, E. G. (2001). Phenology Is a Major Determinant of Tree Species Range. *Ecol. Lett.* 4, 500–510. doi: 10.1046/j.1461-0248.2001.00261.x
- Cleland, E. E., Chuine, I., Menzel, A., Mooney, H. A., and Schwartz, M. D. (2007). Shifting plant phenology in response to global change. *Trends Ecol. Evol.* 22, 357–365. doi: 10.1016/j.tree.2007.04.003
- Compagnoni, A., and Adler, P. B. (2014). Warming, competition, and Bromus tectorum population growth across an elevation gradient. *Ecosphere* 5:212. doi: 10.1890/ES14-00047.1

- D'Antonio, C. M., and Vitousek, P. M. (1992). Biological Invasions By Exotic Grasses, The Grass / Fire Cycle, And Global Change. Annu. Rev. Ecol. Syst. 23, 63–87.
- Day, P. R. (1965). "Particle Fractionation and Particle-Size Analysis," in Agronomy Monographs. C.A. Black, (New Jersey: Wiley), 545–567.
- Dickens, S. J. M., and Allen, E. B. (2014). Exotic plant invasion alters chaparral ecosystem resistance and resilience pre- and post-wildfire. *Biol. Invasions* 16, 1119–1130. doi: 10.1007/s10530-013-0566560
- Duncan, C. A., Jachetta, J. J., Brown, M. L., Carrithers, V. F., Clark, J. K., DiTomaso, J. M., et al. (2004). Assessing the Economic, Environmental, and Societal Losses from Invasive Plants on Rangeland and Wildlands 1. Weed Technol. 18, 1411–1416. doi: 10.1614/0890-037x2004018
- Eliason, S. A., and Allen, E. B. (1997). Exotic grass competition in suppressing native shrubland re-establishment. *Restor. Ecol.* 5, 245–255. doi: 10.1046/j.1526-100X.1997.09729.x
- Esque, T. C., Kaye, J. P., Eckert, S. E., DeFalco, L. A., and Tracy, C. R. (2010). Shortterm soil inorganic N pulse after experimental fire alters invasive and native annual plant production in a Mojave Desert shrubland. *Oecologia* 164, 253–263. doi: 10.1007/s00442-010-16171611
- Estiarte, M., and Peñuelas, J. (2015). Alteration of the phenology of leaf senescence and fall in winter deciduous species by climate change: Efects on nutrient proficiency. *Glob. Chang. Biol.* 21, 1005–1017. doi: 10.1111/gcb.12804
- Fox, G. A., Negrete-Yankelevich, S., and Sosa, V. J. (2015). Ecological Statistics Contemporary Theory and Application, eds Edn. New York: Oxford Univ Press.
- Fox, J., and Weisberg, S. (2019). An R Companion to Applied Regression. California: Sage.
- Funk, J. L. (2008). Differences in plasticity between invasive and native plants from a low resource environment. J. Ecol. 96, 1162–1173. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2745. 2008.01435.x
- Funk, J. L. (2013). The physiology of invasive plants in low-resource environments. *Conserv. Physiol.* 1:cot026. doi: 10.1093/conphys/cot026
- Garbowski, M., Brown, C. S., and Johnston, D. B. (2019). Soil amendment interacts with invasive grass and drought to uniquely influence aboveground versus belowground biomass in aridland restoration. *Restor. Ecol.* 28, A13–A23. doi: 10.1111/rec.13083
- Godoy, O., and Levine, J. M. (2014). Phenology effects on invasion success: Insights from coupling field experiments to coexistence theory. *Ecology* 95, 726–736. doi: 10.1890/13-1157.1
- Harris, G. A. (1967). Some Competetive Relationships between Aprogyron spicatum and Bromus tectorum. *Ecol. Monogr.* 37, 89–111.
- Harris, G. A. (1977). Root Phenology as a Factor of Competition Among Grass Seedlings. J. Range Manag. 30, 172–177.
- Harrison, X. A., Donaldson, L., Correa-cano, M. E., Evans, J., Fisher, D. N., Goodwin, C. E. D., et al. (2018). A brief introduction to mixed effects modelling and multi-model inference in ecology. *Peer J* 6:e4794. doi: 10.7717/peerj.4794
- Harte, J., Torn, M. S., Chang, F.-R., Feifarek, B., Kinzig, A. P., Shaw, R., et al. (1995). Results from a global warmint experiment: soil temperature and moisture responses in a subalpine meadow ecosystem. Org. Geochem. subm. 5, 132–150.
- He, W., Yu, G., and Sun, Z. (2011). Nitrogen deposition enhances Bromus tectorum invasion: biogeographic differences in growth and competitive ability between China and North America. *Ecography* 34, 1059–1066. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0587. 2011.06835.x
- Hülber, K., Winkler, M., and Grabherr, G. (2010). Intraseasonal climate and habitat-specific variability controls the flowering phenology of high alpine plant species. *Funct. Ecol.* 24, 245–252. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2435.2009.01645.x
- Hulbert, L. C. (1955). Ecological Studies of Bromus tectorum and Other Annual Bromegrasses. *Ecological* 25, 181–213.
- Humphrey, L. D., and Schupp, E. W. (2001). Seed Banks Of Bromus Tectorum-Dominated Communities In The Great Basin. West. North Am. Natural. 61, 85–92.
- IPCC (2014). Climate Change 2014: Impacts, Adaptations, and Vulnerability. Geneva: IPCC.
- Keeley, J. E., and Brennan, T. J. (2012). Fire-driven alien invasion in a fire-adapted ecosystem Fire-driven alien invasion in a fire-adapted ecosystem. *Oecologia* 169, 1043–1052. doi: 10.1007/s00442-012-22532258
- Kimball, B. A. (2005). Theory and performance of an infrared heater for ecosystem warming. *Glob. Chang. Biol.* 11, 2041–2056. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.2005. 01028.x

- Kimball, S., Angert, A. L., Huxman, T. E., and Venable, D. L. (2010). Contemporary climate change in the Sonoran Desert favors cold-adapted species. *Glob. Chang. Biol.* 16, 1555–1565. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.2009.02106.x
- Klemmedson, J. O., and Smith, J. G. (1964). Cheatgrass (Bromus Tectorum L.). *Botanical. Rev.* 30, 226–262.
- Knapp, P. A. (1996). Cheatgrass (Bromus tectorum L) dominance in the Great Basin Desert: History, persistence, and influences to human activities. *Glob. Environ. Chang.* 6, 37–52.
- Kuznetsova, A., Brockhoff, P. B., and Christensen, R. H. B. (2017). ImerTest Package: Tests in Linear Mixed Effects Models. J. Stat. Softw 82:i13 doi: 10. 18637/jss.v082.i13
- Lehnhoff, E. A., Rew, L. J., Mangold, J. M., Seipel, T., and Ragen, D. (2019). Integrated management of cheatgrass (Bromus tectorum) with sheep grazing and herbicide. Agronomy 9, 1–21. doi: 10.3390/agronomy9060315
- Lenth, R. (2016). Least-Squares Means: The R Package Ismeanse. J. Stat. Softw 69:v069.i01.
- Lenth, R. (2020). emmeans: Estimated Marginal Means, aka Least-Squares Means. R package version 1.4.6. https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=emmeans.
- Link, S. O., Gee, G. W., and Downs, J. L. (1990). The effect of water stress on phenological and ecophysiolog-ical characteristics of cheatgrass and Sandberg's bluegrass. J. Range Manag. 43, 506–513.
- Liu, Y., Zhang, Y., Nowak, R. S., and Dimeyeva, L. (2013). Diaspore characteristics and ecological adaptation of Bromus tectorum L. *from different distribution regions. J. Arid Land* 5, 310–323. doi: 10.1007/s40333-013-01 71171
- Luke, S. G. (2017). Evaluating significance in linear mixed-effects models in R. *Behav. Res. Methods* 49, 1494–1502. doi: 10.3758/s13428-016-0809-y
- Mack, G. H., and Pyke, D. A. (1983). The Demography of Bromus Tectorum: Variation in Time and Space. J. Ecol. 71, 69–93.
- Marushia, R. G., Brooks, M. L., and Holt, J. S. (2012). Phenology, Growth, and Fecundity as Determinants of Distribution in Closely Related Nonnative Taxa. *Invasive Plant Sci. Manag.* 5, 217–229. doi: 10.1614/ipsm-d-11-00074.1
- Mealor, B. A., Cox, S., and Booth, D. T. (2012). Postfire Downy Brome (Bromus tectorum) Invasion at High Elevations in Wyoming. *Invasive Plant Sci. Manag.* 5, 427–435. doi: 10.1614/ipsm-d-11-00096.1
- Melgoza, G., Nowak, R. S., and Tausch, R. J. (1990). Soil water exploitation after fire: competition between Bromus tectorum (cheatgrass) and two native species. *Oecologia* 83, 7–13. doi: 10.1007/BF00324626
- Melgoza, G., and Nowak, S. (1991). Competition between cheatgrass and two native species after fire: Implications from observations and measurements of root distribution. J. Range Manag. 44, 27–33.
- Mesa, J. M., and Dlugosch, K. M. (2020). The evolution of invasiveness: a mechanistic view of trade-offs involving defenses. Am. J. Bot. 107, 953–956. doi: 10.1002/ajb2.1507
- Meyer, S. E., and Allen, P. S. (1997). Ecological genetics of seed germination regulation in Bromus tectorum L. I. Phenotypic variance among and within populations. Oecologia 120, 27–34.
- Moeller, D. A. (2004). Facilitative interactions among plants via shared pollinators. *Ecology* 85, 3289–3301. doi: 10.1890/030810
- Nakagawa, S., and Schielzeth, H. (2013). A general and simple method for obtaining R2 from generalized linear mixed-effects models. *Methods Ecol. Evol.* 4, 133–142. doi: 10.1111/j.2041-210x.2012. 00261.x
- Novak, S. J., and Mack, R. N. (2001). Tracing Plant Introduction and Spread: Genetic Evidence from Bromus tectorum (Cheatgrass). *Bioscience* 51:114. doi: 10.1641/0006-35682001051
- Partanen, J., Koski, V., and Hänninen, H. (1998). Effects of photoperiod and temperature on the timing of bud burst in Norway spruce (Picea abies). *Tree Physiol.* 18, 811–816.
- Peeler, J. L., and Smithwick, E. A. H. (2018). Exploring invasibility with species distribution modeling: How does fire promote cheatgrass (Bromus tectorum) invasion within lower montane forests? *Biodivers. Res.* 24, 1308–1320. doi: 10.1111/ddi.12765
- Pellant, M., and Hall, C. (1994). "Distribution of two exotic grasses on intermountain rangelands: status in 1992," in *Proceedings in ecology* and management of annual rangelands, eds S. B. Monsen and SG Kitchen, (United Kingdom: United States Department of Agriculture), 109-112.

- Phillips, M. L. (2019). Differences in root phenology and water depletion by an invasive grass explains persistence in a Mediterranean ecosystem. Am. J. Bot. 106, 1210–1218. doi: 10.1002/ajb2.1344
- Pinheiro, J., and Bates, D. (2002). *Mixed-Effects Models in S and S-plus*. New York, NY: Springer.
- Pinheiro, J., Bates, D., DebRoy, S., and Sarkar, D. (2020). nlme: Linear and Nonlinear Mixed Effects Models. R package version 3.1-144. https://CRAN.Rproject.org/package=nlme
- Prevéy, J. S., and Seastedt, T. R. (2014). Seasonality of precipitation interacts with exotic species to alter composition and phenology of a semi-arid grassland. *J. Ecol.* 102, 1549–1561. doi: 10.1111/1365-2745.12320
- Rathcke, B., and Lacey, E. P. (1985). Phenological Patterns of Terrestrial Plants. Annu. Rev. Ecol. Syst. 16, 179–214.
- RCore Team (2020). R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing. URL https://www.R-project.org/
- Reed, S. C., Coe, K. K., Sparks, J. P., Housman, D. C., Zelikova, T. J., and Belnap, J. (2012). Changes to dryland rainfall result in rapid moss mortality and altered soil fertility. *Nat. Clim. Chang* 2, 752–755. doi: 10.1038/nclimate1596
- Reidmiller, D. R., Avery, C. W., Easterling, D. R., Kunkel, K. E., Lewis, K. L. M., Maycock, T. K., et al. (2018). Impact, Risks, and Adaptation in the United States: Fourth National Climate Assessment, Volume II. *Pharmacol. Biochem. Behav.* 91(4), 610–20. doi: 10.1016/j.pbb.2008.09.016
- Rice, K. J., Black, R. A., Radamaker, G., and Evans, R. D. (1992). Photosynthesis, Growth, and Biomass Allocation in Habitat Ecotypes of Cheatgrass. *Funct. Ecol.* 6, 32–40.
- Rice, K. J., and Mack, R. N. (1991). International Association for Ecology Ecological Genetics of Bromus tectorum. I. A Hierarchical Analysis of Phenotypic Variation. *Oecologia* 88(1), 84–90.
- Rimer, R. L., and Evans, R. D. (2006). Causes Rapid Changes in the Nitrogen C. *Am. Midl. Nat.* 156, 252–258. doi: 10.1674/0003
- Sakai, A. K., Allendorf, F. W., Holt, J. S., Lodge, D. M., Molofsky, J., With, K. A., et al. (2001). The population biology of invasive species. *Annu. Rev. Ecol. Syst.* 32, 305–332. doi: 10.1146/annurev.ecolsys.32.081501.114037
- Salley, S. W., Herrick, J. E., Holmes, C. V, Karl, J. W., Levi, M. R., McCord, S. E., et al. (2018). A comparison of soil texture-by-feel estimates: implications for the citizen soil scientist. *Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J.* 82, 1526–1537. doi: 10.2136/sssaj2018. 04.0137
- Santos, F., Abney, R., Barnes, M., Bogie, N., Ghezzehei, T. A., Jin, L., eds. (2019). "The role of the physical properties of soil in determining biogeochemical responses to soil warming," in *Ecosystem Consequences of Soil Warming*, (Netherland: Academic Press), 209–244.
- Seastedt, T. R., Hobbs, R. J., and Suding, K. N. (2008). Management of novel ecosystems: Are novel approaches required? *Front. Ecol. Environ.* 6:547–553. doi: 10.1890/070046
- Sherry, R. A., Zhou, X., Gu, S., Iii, J. A. A., Schimel, D. S., Verburg, P. S., et al. (2007). Divergence of reproductive phenology under climate warming. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 104, 198–202.
- Svejcar, T., and Sheley, R. (2001). Nitrogen dynamics in perennial- and annualdominated arid rangeland. J. Arid Environ. 47, 33–46.
- Thill, D. C., Beck, K. G., and Callihan, R. H. (1984). The Biology of Downy Brome (Bromus tectorum). *Weed Sci.* 32, 7–12.
- Underwood, E. C., Klinger, R. C., and Brooks, M. L. (2019). Effects of invasive plants on fire regimes and postfire vegetation diversity in an arid ecosystem. *Ecol. Evol.* 9, 12421–12435. doi: 10.1002/ece3.5650
- Wainwright, C. E., Wolkovich, E. M., and Cleland, E. E. (2012). Seasonal priority effects: implications for invasion and restoration in a semi-arid system. J. Appl. Ecol. 49, 234–241. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2664.2011.02088.x
- Walther, G., Roques, A., Hulme, P. E., Sykes, M. T., Ku, I., and Zobel, M. (2009). Alien species in a warmer world: risks and opportunities. *Trends Ecol. Evol.* 24, 686–693.
- Wein, R. W., and West, N. E. (1971). Phenology of Salt Desert Plants near Contour Furrows. J. Range Manag. 24:299. doi: 10.2307/3896948
- Wertin, T. M., Belnap, J., and Reed, S. C. (2017). Experimental warming in a dryland community reduced plant photosynthesis and soil CO2 efflux although

the relationship between the fluxes remained unchanged. Funct. Ecol. 31, 297-305. doi: 10.1111/1365-2435.12708

- Wertin, T. M., Reed, S. C., and Belnap, J. (2015). C3 and C4 plant responses to increased temperatures and altered monsoonal precipitation in a cool desert on the Colorado Plateau. USA. Oecol. 177, 997–1013. doi: 10.1007/s00442-015-32353234
- Whitney, K. M., Vivoni, E. R., Duniway, M. C., Bradford, J. B., Reed, S. C., and Belnap, J. (2017). Ecohydrological role of biological soil crusts across a gradient in levels of development. *Ecohydrology* 10:e1875. doi: 10.1002/eco. 1875
- Whitson, T. D., and Koch, D. W. (1998). Control of Downy Brome (Bromus tectorum) with Herbicides and Perennial Grass Competition. Weed Sci. Soc. Am. 12, 391–396.
- Williamson, M. A., Fleishman, E., Mac, R. C., Chambers, J. C., Bradley, B. A., Dobkin, D. S., et al. (2020). Fire, livestock grazing, topography, and precipitation affect occurrence and prevalence of cheatgrass (Bromus tectorum) in the central Great Basin. USA. Biol. Invasions 22, 663–680. doi: 10.1007/ s10530-019-021202128
- Willis, C. G., Ruhfel, B. R., Primack, R. B., Miller-Rushing, A. J., Losos, J. B., and Davis, C. C. (2010). Favorable climate change response explains non-native species' success in Thoreau's Woods. *PLoS One* 5:e8878. doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0008878
- Winkler, D. E., Gremer, J. R., Chapin, K. J., Kao, M., and Huxman, T. E. (2018). Rapid alignment of functional trait variation with locality across the invaded range of Sahara mustard (Brassica tournefortii). *Am. J. Bot.* 105, 1188–1197. doi: 10.1002/ajb2.1126
- Winkler, D. E., Grossiord, C., Belnap, J., Howell, A., Ferrenberg, S., Smith, H., et al. (2019). Earlier plant growth helps compensate for reduced carbon fixation after 13 years of warming. *Funct. Ecol.* 33, 2071–2080. doi: 10.1111/1365-2435. 13432
- Wolkovich, E. M., and Cleland, E. E. (2011). The phenology of plant invasions: A community ecology perspective. *Front. Ecol. Environ.* 9:287–294. doi: 10.1890/ 100033
- Wolkovich, E. M., and Cleland, E. E. (2014). Phenological niches and the future of invaded ecosystems with climate change. *AoB Plants* 6, 1–16. doi: 10.1093/ aobpla/plu013
- Wolkovich, E. M., Cook, B. I., Allen, J. M., Crimmins, T. M., Betancourt, J. L., Travers, S. E., et al. (2012). Warming experiments underpredict plant phenological responses to climate change. *Nature* 485, 494–497. doi: 10.1038/ nature11014
- Young, J. A., Evans, R. A., Eckert, R. E., and Kay, B. L. (1987). Cheatgrass. *Rangelands* 9, 266–270.
- Zelikova, T. J., Housman, D. C., Grote, E. E., Neher, D. A., and Belnap, J. (2012). Warming and increased precipitation frequency on the Colorado Plateau: Implications for biological soil crusts and soil processes. *Plant Soil* 355, 265– 282. doi: 10.1007/s11104-011-1097-z
- Zelikova, T. J., Hufbauer, R. A., Reed, S. C., Wertin, T., Fettig, C., and Belnap, J. (2013). Eco-evolutionary responses of Bromus tectorum to climate change: Implications for biological invasions. *Ecol. Evol.* 3, 1374–1387. doi: 10.1002/ ece3.542
- Zuur, A. F., Ieno, E. N., and Smith, G. M. (2006). *Analyzing Ecological Data*. Berlin: Springer.

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Howell, Winkler, Phillips, McNellis and Reed. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Assessing the Effectiveness of *in-situ* Active Warming Combined With Open Top Chambers to Study Plant Responses to Climate Change

Esther R. Frei^{1*}, Luc Schnell^{1,2}, Yann Vitasse¹, Thomas Wohlgemuth¹ and Barbara Moser¹

¹ Swiss Federal Institute for Forest, Snow and Landscape Research WSL, Birmensdorf, Switzerland, ² Department of Physics, ETH Zurich, Zurich, Switzerland

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Boris Rewald, University of Natural Resources and Life Sciences, Vienna, Austria

Reviewed by:

Martina Pollastrini, University of Florence, Italy Terao Tomio, National Agriculture and Food Research Organization, Japan

> *Correspondence: Esther R. Frei esther.frei@wsl.ch

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Functional Plant Ecology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Plant Science

Received: 01 March 2020 Accepted: 12 October 2020 Published: 20 November 2020

Citation:

Frei ER, Schnell L, Vitasse Y, Wohlgemuth T and Moser B (2020) Assessing the Effectiveness of in-situ Active Warming Combined With Open Top Chambers to Study Plant Responses to Climate Change. Front. Plant Sci. 11:539584. doi: 10.3389/fpls.2020.539584 Temperature manipulation experiments are an effective way for testing plant responses to future climate conditions, especially for predicting shifts in plant phenological events. While passive warming techniques are widely used to elevate temperature in low stature plant communities, active warming has been applied less frequently due to the associated resource requirements. In forest ecosystems, however, active warming is crucial to simulate projected air temperature rises of 3-5 K, especially at the warm (i.e., southern and low elevation) range edges of tree species. Moreover, the warming treatment should be applied to the complete height of the experimental plants, e.g., regenerating trees in the understory. Here, we combined open top chambers (OTCs) with active heat sources, an electric heater (OTC-EH) and warming cables (OTC-WC), and tested the effectiveness of these set-ups to maintain constant temperature differences compared to ambient temperature across 18 m² plots. This chamber size is needed to grow tree saplings in mixture in forest gaps for 3 to 10 years. With passive warming only, an average temperature increase of approx. 0.4 K as compared to ambient conditions was achieved depending on time of the day and weather conditions. In the actively warmed chambers, average warming exceeded ambient temperatures by 2.5 to 2.8 K and was less variable over time. However, active warming also reduced air humidity by about 15%. These results underline the need to complement passive warming with active warming in order to achieve constant temperature differences appropriate for climate change simulations under all weather conditions in large OTCs. Since we observed considerable horizontal and vertical temperature variation within OTCs with temperature differences of up to 16.9 K, it is essential to measure and report within-plot temperature distribution as well as temporal temperature variation. If temperature distributions within large OTCs are well characterized, they may be incorporated in the experimental design helping to identify non-linear or threshold responses to warming.

Keywords: air temperature, electric heater (EH), phenology, relative humidity, spatial temperature distribution, warming cables

INTRODUCTION

Climate change affects the structure and function of ecosystems (Walther et al., 2002; Thomas et al., 2004; Parmesan, 2006) by altering growth rates, physiology, survival, and distributions of individuals, populations, species, and communities (Dukes and Mooney, 1999; Hobbie et al., 1999; Morin et al., 2008; Reich et al., 2015; Gruner et al., 2017). Understanding and predicting biological effects of climate change are among the key challenges of current ecological research. Temperature manipulation experiments are an effective way of testing and quantifying plant responses to climate change (Ettinger et al., 2019). They are urgently needed to improve and validate models that predict climate driven shifts in phenological events.

Ecosystem warming experiments can employ passive or active warming methods and the efficiency of the different methods has been reviewed several times (e.g., Shaver et al., 2000; Rustad et al., 2001; Aronson and McNulty, 2009; Wolkovich et al., 2012; De Frenne, 2015; Ettinger et al., 2019). Passive warming methods include greenhouses or open top chambers (OTCs) that elevate daytime temperatures via a greenhouse-effect by transmitting solar radiation and trapping the heat within the chamber (Kennedy, 1995; Marion et al., 1997) or IR reflective curtains that increase night-time soil temperatures by reducing the infrared radiation heat loss from vegetation and soil surface at night (Beier et al., 2004; Emmett et al., 2004). Warming chambers for ecosystem manipulation studies consist of variously sized and shaped greenhouses, tents and OTCs. The latter were initially developed for gas exchange experiments. The passive warming of these chambers was an unintended side effect making them interesting for climate warming research (e.g., Drake et al., 1989). Due to their low infrastructure, maintenance and budget requirements OTCs have been widely used to elevate temperature in open low stature plant communities, such as remote arctic and alpine tundra ecosystems (e.g., Elmendorf et al., 2012), grassland steppe (Klein et al., 2005), temperate grasslands (Carlyle et al., 2011) and saltmarshes (Gedan and Bertness, 2009), but they were rarely used in taller-stature plant communities (Welshofer et al., 2018). OTCs are ineffective without solar irradiance, and thus have only limited potential for applications in forest ecosystems (De Frenne et al., 2010).

Active warming methods employ an external heat source (e.g., Cleland et al., 2006; Kimball et al., 2008; Dawes et al., 2011). They are independent of solar radiation and warming is implemented by either constant energy output (wattage), or a heating system with a feedback control system, which maintains a constant temperature difference between warmed and control treatments (Ettinger et al., 2019). The extensive associated energy demands (e.g., Pelini et al., 2011) as well as infrastructure and maintenance requirements limit the circumstances under which active warming techniques can be applied (Aronson and McNulty, 2009), such as their implementation in natural forest ecosystems.

IR heaters are the most frequently used external heat source for active warming of short-stature plant communities (e.g., Harte and Shaw, 1995; Luo et al., 2001; Shaw et al., 2002; Kimball et al., 2008), but they have recently also been used for the heating of a tropical forest understory (Kimball et al., 2018; Wood et al., 2019). Another valuable, often used active warming field method are soil warming cables (e.g., Peterjohn et al., 1993; Rustad et al., 2001; Melillo et al., 2017). However, both methods have difficulties in achieving target temperatures under unfavorable weather conditions, such as strong winds or rainstorms (Ettinger et al., 2019).

Only few climate manipulation experiments achieve warming with electric free air heaters that are combined with OTCs. Yet, such actively warmed chambers can provide a more accurate quantitative temperature control and have the potential to simulate non-linear and threshold responses to warming (Jentsch et al., 2007; Amthor et al., 2010). Norby et al. (1997) established an air-warming method by using a fully regulated active opentop chamber, which was heated by passing warmed air through the chamber. Bronson et al. (2008) built larger actively warmed chambers to study the effects of elevated temperatures on boreal black spruce (Picea mariana) and combined the air warming approach with soil-warming cables. In the framework of the whole ecosystem experiment SPRUCE (Spruce and Peatland Response Under Climatic and Environmental Change) a promising system of new active air warming chambers has been developed that can achieve multiple levels of experimental warming in combination with deep soil warming in a black spruce-Sphagnum peat bog in northern Minnesota (Barbier et al., 2013; Hanson et al., 2017; Richardson et al., 2018). Another whole ecosystem experiment, the Climate Change Experiment (CLIMEX), used fully enclosed air warming chambers consisting of large-scale greenhouses that enclosed an existing intact boreal forest ecosystem with mature trees and shrubs (Beerling, 1999). Medhurst et al. (2006) implemented a series of experiments using fully enclosed whole-tree chambers with air warming of single adult boreal spruce trees (Picea abies) in Norway. The same system has thereafter been deployed for Eucalyptus studies in Australia (Barton et al., 2010) and has subsequently been adapted to improve temperature control system (Crous et al., 2013; Drake et al., 2019).

Ettinger et al. (2019) reviewed 17 studies that applied active warming methods and included either multiple levels of warming or precipitation treatments. Their meta-analysis showed that warming treatments were confounded with a suite of indirect and feedback effects that are likely to affect biological responses studied in climate change experiments such as growth or phenology. They also underline the importance of considering spatial and temporal variation in plot temperatures. However, the study of Ettinger et al. (2019) only addressed among-plot variation while a better understanding of within-plot temperature variation, which may have similar ecological implications, would be equally important.

In this study, we aimed at developing an infrastructure suitable to warm the canopy of young temperate forest communities, i.e., 3- to 10-year-old tree seedlings growing in forest gaps which can be easily and relatively autonomously be deployed in the field. We also wanted to assess the feasibility of a warming experiment with a large number of tree saplings in the field. We combined OTCs with two different active heat sources, an electric heater (hereafter referred to as "OTC-EH")
and warming cables (hereafter "OTC-WC"), and tested the effectiveness of these set-ups to maintain a constant temperature difference of 3 K above ambient temperature across an 18 m² plot (5.2 m maximum basal diameter, 2.1 m OTC panel height). We measured air temperature and humidity distribution in the passively warmed OTC plot (hereafter "OTC-CTRL"), as well as in the two actively warmed OTC plots (OTC-EH and OTC-WC) and determined the achieved warming and humidity changes relative to ambient conditions (hereafter "Full-CTRL") in order to test the efficiency of the different set-ups. Testing empty OTCs allowed us to focus on physical effects while minimizing biotic disturbances. Spatial and temporal temperature variation within plots and among treatments was analyzed based on more than 180,000 temperature records. Specifically, we asked the following questions: (1) How much warming can be achieved with (a) an OTC (passive warming only) and (b) an OTC combined with two different heat sources (active warming)? (2) Are the achieved warming effects constant over time? (3) If the achieved warming is not constant, what environmental factors cause variation in the effects? (4) Is the temperature evenly distributed across plots?

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Experimental Design

Four experimental plots were installed on a grassland in the outdoor area of the research facility WSL in Birmensdorf, Switzerland (47.3616°N, 8.4556°E, 560 m a.s.l.), in August 2019. The four hexagonal plots had a maximum basal diameter of 5.2 m and a height of 2.1 m. The six corners were marked with roof battens stacked into the soil. Three of the plots were framed with a 2.1 m \times 16 m plastic foil (180 μ m thick PP foil and 200 µm thick Lumisol clear AF) forming a tall OTC, whereas the fourth plot served as full control. The grass-covered soil surface of the plots was covered with a water-permeable lining and a 0.05 m thick layer of wood chips to prevent interference from transpiring plants. The first plot was experimentally warmed with an electric heater (plot 1, OTC-EH; Figure 1A), the second plot contained electrical resistance-heating cables laid out on the ground surface (plot 2, OTC-WC; Figure 1B), the third plot was passively warmed through the greenhouse effect of the OTC (plot 3, OTC-CTRL; Figure 1C) and the fourth plot was a full control



plot without OTC, in which only the ground was covered with the water-permeable lining and wood chips (plot 4, Full-CTRL; **Figure 1D**).

The OTC-EH plot 1 was equipped with a 3-kW electric heater (TROTEC TDE25) located in the center of the plot and protected by a 100 cm \times 100 cm transparent acrylic glass plate at 115 cm height. Ten large ventilators (DC 119 \times 119 \times 25 mm 24 V 195 m³/h, NMB) and 17 small ventilators (DC 80 \times 80 \times 25 mm 12 V 70 m³/h) were arranged in the Eastern half of the plot around the electric heater in order to distribute the warmed air within the OTC (Figures 2A,B). For the last experimental run (see section "Experimental Runs"), the whole plot 1 was equipped by 24 large and 24 small ventilators and wall-shields creating a 30° frustum to direct the warm air toward the ground (Figures 2A,C). In OTC-WC plot 2, 100 m soil heating cable (CAMPLEX, 11 W/m) was laid out as double-string and in spirals on the ground surface with 20 or 40 cm distance between neighboring cables, covering an area of a total of 6 to 9 m^2 in the Eastern half of the plot (Figure 2D). OTC-CTRL plot 3 was not equipped with any heating device to test passive warming effects of the OTC. Full-CTRL plot 4 was only equipped with

the six corner roof battens and the permeable lining with the wood chips layer on the ground that allowed for identical plot temperature measurements as in plots 1–3 (for material details in **Supplementary Table S1**).

Temperature and Humidity Measurements

We measured air temperatures and humidity in each plot with 68 iButton loggers (36 DS 1922L Thermochron loggers, which measured only temperature and 32 DS 1923 Hygrochron loggers, which measured temperature and air humidity, Maxim Integrated, San Jose, CA, United States). To determine spatial temperature and humidity variation within each plot, two strings were spanned diagonally across each plot at 0.1 m and 1.5 m height. Six iButton loggers were attached to each diagonal string in distances of 0.5 m from the plot center to the Eastern plot edge. Additionally, five vertically spanned strings of different lengths (0, 0.5, 1.0, 1.5, and 2.0 m) were attached to a third diagonal string at 2.0 m height in a distance of 1.8 m from the plot center to the Eastern plot edge. Five iButton loggers



were attached to these vertical strings. Each iButton logger was protected from direct solar radiation with a custom-fabricated radiation shield (referred to as "Small-Radshield" in Terando et al., 2017). We showed in a preliminary test under open field conditions that this type of radiation shield was more efficient in reducing heating up of the temperature sensors by solar radiation than the radiation shield described by Holden et al. (2013) or a manufacturer-recommended protective cover for outdoor temperature transmitters (TFA Dostmann GmbH & Co. KG). The iButtons protected with the small radiation shields most closely followed the temperatures measured at the climate station of the Model Ecosystem Facility/MODOEK nearby, an ATMOS 41 All-in-One Weather station from METER Group (Supplementary Figure S1). Even though the iButtons recorded temperatures approximately 0.5°C above the climate station during nighttime and 2°C during daytime, this does not affect absolute differences between individual iButtons (temperature resolution 0.0625°C) since they were all covered by the same type of radiation shield. The iButton loggers were set to record temperature and air humidity every 10 min.

Experimental Runs

Six experimental runs were conducted between August 23rd and December 6th 2019 featuring four slightly different set-ups. During the runs the effects of the arrangement of ventilators in the OTC-EH plot and the spacing of warming cables in the OTC-WC plot was tested (for details **Table 1**).

Data Analysis

All statistical analyses were conducted using R version 3.6.1 (R Core Team, 2019). We first calculated means, standard deviations, and ranges (=differences between highest and lowest values) of all logger temperatures in each plot. Based on these, we calculated the temperature differences $TD_{Treatment} = T_{Treatment} - T_{Full-CTRL}$ between each treatment and the Full-CTRL. As an aggregated measure of the temperature increase achieved in the treatments with respect to ambient temperature, we determined the mean temperature difference (hereafter referred

to as meanTD) between each treatment and Full-CTRL for each experimental run as meanTD $=\frac{1}{n}\sum_{i=1}^{n}$ TD_{Treatment, i}. The meanTD between OTC-CTRL and Full-CTRL describes the passive warming effect of the OTC (without additional heating), whereas the meanTDs between the actively heated plots and Full-CTRL reveal the total achieved warming, which comprises the combination of passive and active warming effects. Similarly, we calculated the mean difference in relative humidity between treatments and Full-CTRL (meanRHD).

Student's t-tests (Welch Two Sample t-tests) were used to check if temperature differences between treatment and full control differed between day and night. Resulting t-values were Bonferroni corrected for multiple comparisons. To test whether the effectiveness of the warming treatments depended on weather conditions, we used linear mixed effects models and multimodel inference (Burnham and Anderson, 2002). The hourly average temperature differences between treatments (OTC-EH, OTC-WC, OTC-CTRL) and Full-CTRL were related to the following predictors: time of the day (day or night), hourly mean air temperature, rain (yes or no), and hourly mean wind speed (log transformed). Relative humidity and global radiation were not included in the models because they were highly correlated with air temperature. Because time of the day significantly interacted with temperature, rain and wind speed in an overall model, we decided to fit separate models for day (from sunrise to sunset) and night (from sunset to sunrise). Predictor and response variables were aggregated to hourly values. Linear mixed effect models were calculated with the lme-function in package nlme (Pinheiro et al., 2020). The identifier of the experimental run was included as random effect. Continuous predictor variables were standardized to a mean of zero and unit standard deviation using the function decostand from the package vegan (Oksanen et al., 2019). Automatic backward model selection using the function dredge (package MuMIn; Bartoń, 2019) was applied to find the simplest model explaining the highest proportion of variation. We report all models with a $\triangle AICc < 2$ from the best fitting model. The times of sunrise and sunset for each day at the experiment location

TABLE 1 Details of the six experimental runs conducted from August to December 2019, including their duration as well as the arrangement of the five ventilators at 170 cm height in OTC-EC and the warming cables in OTC-WC.

Run	OTC-EH Ventilator arrangement	OTC-WC Distance between warming cables	Start date	End date	Duration [hours]
1	5 ventilators at 170 cm above ground blowing toward the ground at a 30° angle, no frustum (Figure 1A)	20 cm	August 23	August 26	60
2	Same as run 1	40 cm	September 5	September 18	330
3	Same as run 1	40 cm	October 10	October 15	105
4	5 ventilators at 170 cm height blowing horizontally toward a 30° frustum designed to direct the warm air toward the ground (Figure 1B)	40 cm	October 18	October 21	60
5	Same as run 4	40 cm	October 26	November 1	138
6	12 ventilators at 170 cm height, blowing horizontally toward a 30° frustum designed to direct the warm air toward the ground, whole plot ventilated	40 cm	December 2	December 6	72

were determined using the R package suncalc (Thieurmel and Elmarhraoui, 2019). Weather parameters from two climate stations located within a distance of 100 m from our experimental plots were used: the LWF Uitikon Freiland station belonging to the Swiss Long-term Forest Ecosystem Research program LWF¹, which is part of the UNECE Co-operative Program on Assessment and Monitoring of Air Pollution Effects on Forests ICP Forests² (Schaub et al., 2011): LWF Uitikon Freiland station (for precipitation and global radiation), and the Model Ecosystem Facility/MODOEK, WSL climate station, an ATMOS 41 All-in-One Weather station from METER Group (for air temperature and wind speed).

As measures for spatial variability of temperature within each experimental plot, the mean within-plot temperature standard deviation for each experimental run (hereafter referred to as MTSD) were calculated as $MTSD = \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=1}^{n} \sigma (T_{Treatment, i})$. We also determined mean and maximum range of plot temperatures for each experimental run (hereafter referred to as meanTR and maxTR). Similarly, we calculated the mean within-plot standard deviation of relative humidity (MRHSD). We calculated radial temperature gradients at 10 cm height from the center toward the outer edge of the experimental plot as the difference between the temperatures measured at 250 and 50 cm from the center divided by the horizontal distance between the two logger positions and reported the mean gradients for each experimental run (hereafter referred to as mean gradient).

RESULTS

Passive and Active Warming Effects

Average plot temperatures, i.e., the mean temperatures of all individual temperature logger measurements within a plot at a given point in time, were mostly higher in the two actively warmed plots (OTC-EC and OTC-WC) than in the passively warmed plot (OTC-CTRL) and the full control plot (Full-CTRL; Figure 3). Determining passive and active warming effects turned out to be challenging during sunrise and sunset: OTC-EC and OTC-WC were located approximately 10 m to the west of OTC-CTRL and Full-CTRL, which means that the actively heated plots were hit by direct sunlight earlier than the control plots in the morning. The opposite effect occurred during sunset in the evening. Consequently, pairwise temperature difference between the heated plots and Full-CTRL peaked for a short period of time in the early morning (Figure 3B), while temperatures in OTC-CTRL and Full-CTRL were higher than in the actively warmed plots around sunset (Figure 3A) seemingly leading to lower heating effect with respect to Full-CTRL in actively heated plots than in OTC-CTRL (Figure 3B).

Nighttime temperatures in the actively warmed OTCs were elevated in comparison to OTC-CTRL and Full-CTRL.

¹www.lwf.ch

²www.icp-forests.net



Average plot temperature of the passively warmed OTC-CTRL showed a different pattern than the actively warmed plots: during the night, the temperatures in OTC-CTRL were similar to those in Full-CTRL, whereas during daytime the former warmed more rapidly than the latter, as shown by the increasing temperature difference between OTC-CTRL and Full-CTRL (**Figure 3**). We also found seasonal variation in the achieved passive warming: While temperatures in OTC-CTRL reached the temperatures of the actively warmed plots for part of the day in August and September, the achieved temperature difference became smaller toward winter because of the shorter day length and the lower elevation angle of the sun (**Table 2**).

The average warming measured as mean temperature difference (meanTD) relative to Full-CTRL (mean difference between warmed plot and full control) in the six experimental runs between August and December 2019 ranged from 2.58 to 3.02 K with the electric heater (OTC-EH), from 1.99 to 3.57 K with the warming cables (OTC-WC), and from 0.09 to 0.94 K with passive warming only (OTC-CTRL; **Table 2**).

Weather Effects on Achieved Warming During Day and Night

The meanTD of OTC-EH and Full-CTRL was 0.88 K larger during the night than during the day (3.25 K vs. 2.37 K, t = 31.46, P < 0.001). During the day, the meanTD was primarily affected by rain events and air temperature: the warming effect was generally greater during dry than rainy weather (**Table 3A**) and when ambient temperatures were lower. Higher wind speed also resulted in larger temperature differences, i.e., more warming, although the effect was smaller than that of rain and air temperature. At night, weather acted again as the main driver of temperature differences, with smaller differences during rain events. The effects of temperature and wind speed, by contrast, were inverse to their effects during the day: While higher ambient temperatures increased temperature differences, high wind speed led to smaller warming effects.

The meanTD of OTC-WC and Full-CTRL was 0.21 K larger during the night than during the day (2.48 K vs. 2.28 K, t = 6.71, P < 0.001). During the day, two models rendered almost equal goodness of fit (Δ AICc < 2). In both models, temperature differences, i.e., the amount of warming, was negatively affected by rainy weather, while air temperatures showed a much smaller but positive effect (estimate of -0.6 for rain and 0.1 for temperature, respectively; **Table 3B**). Although wind speed was included in the top model, it did not add much explanatory power (Δ AICc = 1.6). At night, rainy conditions considerably decreased warming effects and higher air temperature again resulted in larger temperature differences. In contrast to daytime, wind speed resulted as the most important factor during the night, significantly reducing warming effects. For OTC-CTRL, the meanTD was 0.58 K smaller during the night than during the day (0.09 K vs. 0.67 K, t = -23.70, P < 0.001). During daytime, temperature differences increased first and foremost with air temperature (**Table 3C**) and to a lower degree with higher wind speeds. Interestingly, rain events were negligible (included in model 2 but not significant). At night, higher air temperatures increased temperature differences, whereas higher wind speeds reduced them.

Spatial Temperature Variation

Temperature substantially varied within the plots. We found greatest spatial temperature variation in OTC-EH and OTC-WC with average standard deviations of within-plot temperatures (MTSD) of 1.64 to 3.50 K and 1.64 to 2.84 K, respectively (Table 4). The corresponding mean range between the highest and the lowest temperature (meanTR) in these plots amounted from 4.64 to 9.65 K and 4.59 to 7.42 K, respectively, with greatest differences (maxTR) reaching up to 10.98 and 16.93 K. In Full-CTRL the spatial temperature varied about half as much as in the actively warmed plots with MTSDs of 0.35 to 1.38 K and meanTR of 0.95 to 3.64 K. The maxTR observed in Full-CTRL was 11.21 K. Overall, the spatial temperature variation was smallest in OTC-CTRL with MTSDs of 0.23 to 0.88 K, meanTR of 0.71 to 2.70 K, and maxTR of 5.62 to 15.51 K. The mean radial temperature gradients at ground level (i.e., the temperature gradient from the plot center to the plot wall) in OTC-EH ranged between +4.43 and +1.56 K/m. In the other plots, much smaller gradients were observed with +0.81 to -0.12 K/m in OTC-WC, +0.17 to -0.60 K/m in OTC-CTRL, and +0.28 to -0.05 K/m in Full-CTRL.

In the actively warmed plots, temperatures were 2.28 and 2.46 K higher (OTC-EH and OTC-WC, respectively) at 10 cm as compared to 150 cm above ground. In the two plots without active warming (i.e., OTC-CTRL and Full-CTRL), however, vertical temperature differences were small and temperatures at 10 cm were slightly lower than at 150 cm above ground (OTC-CTRL: $\Delta T = -0.18$ K; Full-CTRL: $\Delta T = -0.52$ K; **Table 5**).

Air Humidity Variation Between and Within Treatments

Relative air humidity in the actively warmed plots (OTC-EH and OTC-WC) was on average 13.4% lower than ambient humidity (**Table 6**), whereas in OTC-CTRL, air humidity was only reduced by 2.1% on average (**Table 6**). Relative humidity varied considerably in actively warmed

TABLE 2 | Mean temperature differences (meanTD) between treatments and Full-CTRL for the six experimental runs.

Parameter	Plot			Experim	ental run				All runs	
		1	2	3	4	5	6	Average	Min	Max
meanTD [K]	OTC-EH vs. Full-CTRL	2.79	2.58	2.91	2.96	2.88	3.02	2.86	2.58	3.02
	OTC-WC vs. Full-CTRL	3.57	2.31	2.72	2.14	1.99	2.35	2.51	1.99	3.57
	OTC-CTRL vs. Full-CTRL	0.94	0.55	0.39	0.18	0.24	0.09	0.40	0.09	0.94

TABLE 3 | Model selection results for differences between treatments and Full-CTRL separately for day (defined as time from sunrise to sunset) and night (defined as time from sunset to sunrise).

Top LMM	Explanatory variable	Lin	ear mixed mo	del	Multi-	model inference
		Estimate	SE	Р	df	AICc
A) Temperature difference	between OTC-EH and Full-CTRL					
lay						
1	rain	-0.47	0.20	0.020	343	994.24
	air temperature	-0.29	0.07	< 0.0001		
	wind speed	0.11	0.05	0.035		
light						
1	rain	-0.60	0.08	<0.0001	414	559.97
	air temperature	0.42	0.05	< 0.0001		
	wind speed	-0.29	0.02	<0.0001		
3) Temperature difference	between OTC-WC and Full-CTRL					
lay						
1	rain	-0.66	0.18	0.0003	343	925.12
	air temperature	0.15	0.07	0.027		
	wind speed	-0.09	0.05	0.054		
2	rain	-0.69	0.18	< 0.0001	344	926.74
	air temperature	0.15	0.07	< 0.0001		
light						
1	wind speed	-0.58	0.03	<0.0001	414	609.94
	rain	-0.49	0.08	< 0.0001		
	air temperature	0.19	0.05	<0.0001		
C) Temperature difference	between OTC-CTRL and Full-CTF	RL				
lay						
1	air temperature	0.84	0.07	<0.0001	344	1009.26
	wind speed	0.11	0.05	0.044		
2	air temperature	0.87	0.08	< 0.0001	343	1010.91
	rain	0.15	0.21	0.469		
	wind speed	0.11	0.06	0.051		
light						
1	wind speed	-0.04	0.01	<0.0001	415	-302.44
	air temperature	0.03	0.01	0.030		

The full model included the following explanatory variables: air temperature (continuous), presence of rainfall (binomial), and average wind speed (continuous, log-transformed). Experimental run was included in the models as random effect. Starting with the full model, multi-model inference was used to select the simplest models explaining the highest proportion of variation. The top linear mixed models with $\Delta AICC < 2$ are shown ($N_{Day} = 352$, $N_{Night} = 423$).

plots with average within-plot standard deviations of 7.7 and 10.0% in contrast to the two control plots with average within-plot standard deviations of only 2.5 and 2.2 % (Table 7).

air temperature and wind. Substantial horizontal and vertical within-chamber temperature variation was observed. Relative air humidity in general showed opposite patterns compared to temperature changes.

DISCUSSION

Our findings show that complementing large OTCs with active warming equipment resulted in an average achieved warming of 2.5 to 2.9 K and that the warming effect varied over time. It was strongly reduced by rain and also partly influenced by

Passive and Active Warming Effects

The average warming achieved in the six experimental runs between August and December 2019 was around six to seven times higher in the actively warmed plots with an electric heater (meanTD = 2.86 K) or warming cables (meanTD = 2.51 K) as external heat source than in the passively warmed OTC-CTRL (meanTD = 0.40 K; **Table 2**). One of the main reasons

TABLE 4 | Within plot spatial temperature variation as characterized by the mean standard deviation (MTSD), mean (meanTR) and maximum (maxTR) temperature range of all loggers in a plot.

Parameter	Plot		Experimental run						All runs			
		1	2	3	4	5	6	Average	Min	Max		
MTSD [K]	OTC-EH	1.88	1.83	1.85	1.64	1.74	3.50	2.07	1.64	3.50		
	OTC-WC	2.84	1.64	1.80	1.72	1.67	2.34	2.00	1.64	2.84		
	OTC-CTRL	0.88	0.69	0.82	0.26	0.40	0.23	0.55	0.23	0.88		
	Full-CTRL	1.38	1.09	1.15	0.40	0.50	0.35	0.81	0.35	1.38		
meanTR [K]	OTC-EH	5.93	5.90	5.68	4.64	5.17	9.65	6.16	4.64	9.65		
	OTC-WC	7.42	4.59	5.04	4.84	4.86	6.69	5.57	4.59	7.42		
	OTC-CTRL	2.70	2.00	2.44	0.84	1.15	0.71	1.64	0.71	2.70		
	Full-CTRL	3.64	2.88	2.94	1.12	1.40	0.95	2.15	0.95	3.64		
maxTR [K]	OTC-EH	9.23	10.98	9.16	8.68	10.97	10.65	9.95	8.68	10.98		
	OTC-WC	15.54	16.93	12.37	7.63	8.59	13.79	12.48	7.63	16.93		
	OTC-CTRL	14.62	15.51	14.55	6.62	13.54	5.62	11.74	5.62	15.51		
	Full-CTRL	11.21	10.71	9.86	7.90	8.79	5.95	9.07	5.95	11.21		
mean temperature gradient [K/m]	OTC-EH	2.23	2.25	2.18	1.56	1.99	4.43	2.44	1.56	4.43		
	OTC-WC	0.81	-0.07	0.01	-0.12	0.03	0.77	0.24	-0.12	0.81		
	OTC-CTRL	0.04	0.17	-0.60	-0.14	-0.10	0.11	-0.09	-0.60	0.17		
	Full-CTRL	0.12	0.23	0.28	-0.05	0.01	0.06	0.11	-0.05	0.28		

Values are indicated for the individual experimental runs and summarized over all runs. For the mean radial temperature gradient from the center to the edge of the plot only measurements at 10 cm height were considered.

explaining this difference is that passive warming was only effective during daylight hours when the plots were warmed by solar irradiance (meanTD_{Day} = 0.67 K). Therefore, passive</sub> warming in OTC-CTRL was obviously negligible at night (meanTD_{Night} = 0.09 K; Figure 3). The greatest passive warming effect (maxTD between OTC-CTRL and Full control) was reached around 4 pm. It therefore lagged 2.5-3 h behind the peak solar irradiance, which occurred around 1 pm CEST (Figure 3D). This is the same time of the day when also ambient air temperature reached its maximum (dashed line in Figure 3A). The passive warming effect is due to "trapping" of infrared radiation emitted by the ground surface inside the OTC (greenhouse effect). In particular, since the degree of passive warming is correlated with the ground surface temperature and it takes some time to heat the ground, air temperature lags behind solar irradiance. Other studies with OTCs at a

TABLE 5 Mean temperatures, standard deviation of temperatures and
differences between mean temperatures at 10 and 150 cm over all six
experiment runs.

Plot	Height above ground [cm]	Mean temperature [°C]	Standard deviation [K]	∆T [K]
OTC-EH	10	17.45	6.59	2.28
	150	15.17	7.36	
OTC-WC	10	16.75	7.45	2.46
	150	14.29	7.99	
OTC-CTRL	10	13.08	7.94	-0.18
	150	13.26	7.12	
Full-CTRL	10	13.21	7.78	-0.52
	150	13.73	8.22	

High Arctic site as well as at a site in Montreal confirmed that warming occurred mainly during day-time hours (Marion et al., 1997; Dabros et al., 2010) and that warming correlated positively with solar irradiance at the site (Bokhorst et al., 2013). In contrast, active warming can be effective 24 h a day and we found an even greater warming effect at night (OTC-EH: meanTD_{Day} = 2.37 K vs. meanTD_{Night} = 3.25; OTC-WC: meanTD_{Day} = 2.28 K vs. meanTD_{Night} = 2.48 K). We suggest that the active warming is more effective because of increased convection effects at night that support efficient air mixing inside the OTCs.

Our results demonstrate that topography and the relative positioning of the reference temperature measurement are important shortly after sunrise and before sunset, particularly in fall when solar elevation above the horizon is low. This resulted in short periods of time when seemingly erratic temperature differences between the two actively warmed OTCs (OTC-EH, OTC-WC) and Full-CTRL were measured (Figure 3B), which were due to earlier sunrise and earlier sunset in actively warmed OTCs as compared to OTC-CTRL and Full-CTRL. Topography and the location of the reference temperature measurement should be evaluated carefully when designing a warming experiment with large OTCs that are potentially scattered over an area of several hundred square meters, particularly if the degree of warming is regulated relative to the control. Other sources of confounding variation might include shading by the OTC construction or other technical equipment.

Environmental Influences on Warming

The mixed model analysis revealed that air temperature had the greatest influence on passive warming (OTC-CTRL)

Parameter	Plot			Experim	ental run				All runs	
		1	2	3	4	5	6	Average	Min	Max
meanRHD [%]	OTC-EH vs. Full-CTRL	-10.98	-10.13	-12.69	-15.26	-18.47	-12.69	-13.37	-18.47	-10.13
	OTC-WC vs. Full-CTRL	-15.79	-10.63	-13.81	-12.98	-13.49	-13.75	-13.41	-15.79	-10.63
	OTC-CTRL vs. Full-CTRL	-3.44	-3.36	-1.17	-0.78	-2.36	-1.44	-2.09	-3.44	-0.78

TABLE 6 | Mean differences in relative humidity (meanRHD) between treatments and Full-CTRL for the six experimental runs.

TABLE 7 | Spatial variability of relative humidity within plots measured as mean standard deviation of relative humidity (MRHSD) for the six experimental runs.

Parameter	Plot	Experimental run						All runs			
		1	2	3	4	5	6	Average	Min	Max	
meanRHSD [%]	OTC-EH	6.59	6.07	7.23	9.51	9.69	7.23	7.72	6.07	9.69	
	OTC-WC	12.61	6.89	9.39	10.72	9.47	11.03	10.02	6.89	12.61	
	OTC-CTRL	3.04	2.55	3.55	2.52	2.05	1.34	2.51	1.34	3.55	
	Full-CTRL	2.90	2.94	3.06	1.44	1.52	1.50	2.23	1.44	3.06	

during the day with higher air temperatures resulting in greater warming. A likely explanation for this finding is that air temperature is related to weather conditions: higher temperatures are commonly observed during sunny days when high solar irradiance leads to efficient passive warming of the OTC. Interestingly, rain events did not significantly influence passive warming. However, the effect of rain should be interpreted with caution because there were only very short periods of rainfall during the experiments and during some of the experimental runs rainfall was completely absent. At night, when the warming in OTC-CTRL was nearly zero, the influence of the considered weather factors was only weak (**Table 3**).

The active warming techniques, however, were most importantly influenced by rain, which reduced the effectiveness of active warming by roughly 0.6 K both during day and night. Reduced warming during rainstorms was also observed in an experiment using soil warming cables buried at 10 cm depth (Peterjohn et al., 1993). This suggests that additional heating power is required to maintain constant temperature differences during rain events. Higher wind speed consistently reduced temperature differences in all treatments at night and in OTC-WC also during the day, which is likely due to more efficient mixing of air inside the OTCs with ambient air reducing the warming effect. Numerical simulations showed that the windinduced mixing effects inside an OTC become stronger with increasing wall heights (Cunningham et al., 2013). Warming effects increased with higher wind speeds during the day in OTC-EH and OTC-CTRL because strong wind cools ambient air in contrast to less circulated air within OTCs, which is warmed by solar irradiance during the day.

Environmental influences and temporal temperature variation might be reduced by installing additional heating combined with a temperature feedback system that controls the power output of the heaters. Temperature variation in such feedback controlled systems has been found to be smaller than in set-ups with constant wattage heating (Ettinger et al., 2019).

Warming Effects on Air Humidity

Warming the air by 2.5 K would lead to approximately 12.5% higher potential evapotranspiration (Dabros et al., 2010) and consequently to reduced soil moisture and air humidity, which may cause drought stress for plants (Amthor et al., 2010). In our experiment, we observed that relative humidity in OTC-EH and OTC-WC was 13.4% lower than in Full-CTRL on average, whereas in OTC-CTRL relative humidity was reduced by only 2.1% (Table 6). Similar humidity reductions as in our active warming treatments were observed in the SPRUCE whole ecosystem warming experiment with large OTCs in northern Minnesota (Hanson et al., 2017). According to climate change scenarios, there may be regional and temporal variation in the extent and direction of predicted air humidity changes (Stocker et al., 2013). Thus, several experiments compensated for reduced air humidity by moisturizing the heated air with humidification systems (e.g., Thompson et al., 1992). However, such installations are resource intensive and technically challenging. As an increase of air temperature is naturally associated with a reduction in relative humidity, we believe that both effects should be included in climate change experiments. Since not only temperature but also humidity changes may influence plant physiology, growth and phenology as well as soil microbiology, climate change experiments should not only measure and report air temperature but also soil temperature and moisture as well as air humidity (Amthor et al., 2010; Ettinger et al., 2019).

Spatial Temperature Variation

Our temperature measurements in the full control plot showed that the horizontal and vertical temperature distribution under ambient conditions was relatively homogeneous within the volume of our OTCs (5.2 m diameter, 2.1 m height). The MTSD in this plot was 0.81 K and the meanTR was 2.15 K (**Table 4**). Temperature varied even less in OTC-CTRL with MTSD = 0.55 K and a meanTR = 1.64 K (**Table 4**), which suggests that the OTC had an equalizing effect on

within-chamber temperatures. We propose that the OTC walls acted as temperature-equalizing elements, which warmed or cooled all air layers within the OTC similarly whereas the ground affected air warming or cooling only within a few centimeters.

In the actively warmed plots (OTC-EH and OTC-WC), spatial temperature variation was substantially greater than in OTC-CTRL and Full-CTRL with MTSDs of 2.07 and 2.00 K and meanTRs of 6.16 and 5.57 K, respectively (Table 4). The overall larger temperature variation in the actively warmed plots as compared to OTC-CTRL can, at least partly, be explained by vertical temperature differences: in the actively warmed plots average temperatures at 150 cm above ground were 2.28 K (OTC-EH) to 2.46 K (OTC-WC) lower than at 10 cm height while they were only marginally lower (0.2 to 0.5 K) in the two control plots (Table 5). This demonstrates that both the electric heater and the warming cables caused pronounced warming near the ground but only moderate warming at 150 cm above ground. For the electric heater in OTC-EH this was due to the way it was installed, blowing the heated air toward the ground. Since the warming cables in OTC-WC were laid out on the ground surface, they mostly warmed the near-ground air and the top-soil, which has been demonstrated in other studies (e.g., Hagedorn et al., 2010).

Vertical heat exchange in both set-ups occurred mainly through natural convection, i.e., the buoyancy of warmer, lower density air. This effect may have been enhanced passively by the OTC walls during the day. However, the relatively large vertical within-chamber temperature differences suggest that internal air mixing in the actively warmed OTCs was limited. It is also unclear to what extent air escaped through the open tops of the OTCs. The escape of warm air may be prevented by covering the OTCs at least partly. This may, on the other hand, intercept precipitation depending on the specific design.

Horizontal temperature distribution in OTC-WC was similar to the two control plots, with small mean temperature gradients in horizontal direction between the OTC center and the OTC wall in the range of -0.09 to +0.24 K/m (Table 4), which may be explained by the layout of the warming cables that covered the complete radius of the OTC. In contrast, in OTC-EH, the heat source was concentrated in the center of the plot. To compensate for this technical constraint, we distributed the warm air more evenly over the chamber radius by installing small ventilators, which blew the warmed air in radial direction toward the OTC walls. A homogeneous temperature distribution was not completely achieved, though. The horizontal mean temperature gradient at 10 cm height in OTC-EH of 2.44 K/m was clearly higher than in the other plots (Table 4), underlining the difficulty to achieve a homogeneous temperature distribution within the OTC using this method. Temperature gradients in OTC-EH were smaller in experimental runs 4 and 5 than in runs 1-3 (1.78 K/m vs. 2.2 K/m), which shows that the 30° frustum added to the setup in runs 4 and 5 helped to achieve a more homogeneous temperature distribution in OTC-EH, which is also reflected in the MTSC values (Table 4). The temperature distribution in OTC-EH was clearly less homogenous in experimental run 6 compared to all other runs. This shows that the heating power of the electric heater only insufficiently produced homogenous warming when ventilators were blowing heated air in all directions as compared to only one half of the OTC in the other runs. It might be considered to force air mixing in large OTCs by installing larger or more effective fans. However, the increased air movement caused by these devices may exacerbate the potential side effects of ventilators, i.e., increased evapotranspiration and forced movements of the plants. Alternatively, we suggest to integrate the temperature gradient in OTC-EH in the experimental design. Such a design would allow to test different degrees of warming within a single OTC with strongest warming in the center of the OTC and decreasing degrees of warming studies on rice paddies by combing an OTC with a solar-heated air-introduction tunnel (Chiba and Terao, 2014).

Ecological Implications of Warming Methods

Climate manipulation experiments are valuable tools in global change ecology. While small passive OTCs can adequately warm low-stature plant communities or early life stages, largersized, actively warmed OTCs are required to study long-term warming effects on taller vegetation, such as tree saplings. Our large OTCs in combination with an electric air heater or warming cables as external heat source achieved a mean daytime warming of 2.5 to 2.9 K. This amount of warming approximately corresponds to recent IPCC climate change scenario predictions for the middle of the century (Stocker et al., 2013) and a similar amount of warming has frequently been shown to alter phenology, growth and survival of tundra plant communities in passive warming experiments (e.g., Arft et al., 1999; Elmendorf et al., 2012). Active warming experiments revealed similar responses in forest ecosystems, e.g., physiological acclimation (Drake et al., 2016) and phenological shifts at both ends of the growing season (Bronson et al., 2009; Gunderson et al., 2012; Richardson et al., 2018).

Since ecosystem responses to environmental changes are not always linear (Amthor et al., 2010), experimental designs incorporating environmental gradients are required to identify non-linear or threshold responses. Such a design has been implemented in the SPRUCE experiment with several large chambers that are designed to produce different levels of warming up to +12 K relative to ambient temperature (Richardson et al., 2018). As an alternative, we suggest to plan experiments such that the within-chamber temperature gradients that we observed in the actively warmed OTCs are incorporated in the experimental design for testing the non-linearity in plant and ecosystem responses to warming. Furthermore, the observed influence of the surrounding landscape on temperatures underlines the importance of a robust experimental design with replicate blocks to take such confounding effects into account.

The reported results were measured with empty OTCs in order to minimize biotic inferences with the heating setup and facilitate the understanding of physical effects occurring in the OTCs. We expect that plants in the OTCs will influence the warming depending on plant density, height and species identity. However, it is important to test the effect of the plants on warming with the actual plants before the start of an experiment. Since our experiments were run during fall and early winter, the reported results are conservative and higher degrees of warming are expected during spring and summer due to more sunshine hours and higher intensity of solar irradiance.

CONCLUSION

Based on our findings for warming experiments with large OTCs we conclude that the temperature distribution in a passive OTC is reasonably homogeneous across space. The maximum amount of warming that can be achieved remains limited, though, and is not constant over time because the passive warming effect is small or inexistent during the night and under cloudy weather conditions. In contrast, the warming that can be achieved in actively warmed OTCs is substantially greater than in passively warmed chambers-provided that sufficient heating power is installed. Temporal variation in the achieved warming is much smaller than in a passive OTC. Nevertheless, the active warming methods have the disadvantage of producing uneven horizontal and vertical temperature distributions, although horizontal temperature variation is considerably smaller when using warming cables. The observed horizontal and vertical within-plot temperature variation can be several times larger than the target temperature difference in the study, which is a critical issue when these methods are used to study plant responses to warming such as changes in phenological or growth traits. Considering these findings, we emphasize the importance of a statistically robust experimental design and suggest to incorporate within-chamber temperature gradients in the experimental design instead of aiming to achieve a homogeneous temperature distribution within the OTCs. This approach requires to measure and report the spatial and temporal temperature distribution within the experimental chambers during the experiment (see also recommendations in Ettinger et al., 2019), and to consider the temperature variation in the interpretation of observed changes in plant growth and phenology.

REFERENCES

- Amthor, J. S., Hanson, P. J., Norby, R. J., and Wullschleger, S. D. (2010). A comment on "Appropriate experimental ecosystem warming methods by ecosystem, objective, and practicality" by Aronson and McNulty. *Agric. For. Meteorol.* 150, 497–498. doi: 10.1016/j.agrformet.2009.11.020
- Arft, A. M., Walker, M. D., Gurevitch, J., Alatalo, J. M., Bret-Harte, M. S., Dale, M., et al. (1999). Responses of tundra plants to experimental warming: metaanalysis of the international tundra experiment. *Ecol. Monogr.* 69, 491–511. doi: 10.2307/2657227
- Aronson, E. L., and McNulty, S. G. (2009). Appropriate experimental ecosystem warming methods by ecosystem, objective, and practicality. *Agric. For. Meteorol.* 149, 1791–1799. doi: 10.1016/j.agrformet.2009.06.007
- Barbier, C., Hanson, P. J., Todd, D. E., Belcher, D., Jekabson, E. W., Thomas, W. K., et al. (2013). "Air flow and heat transfer in a temperature-controlled open top enclosure," in *Proceedings of the ASME 2012 International Mechanical Engineering Congress and Exposition*, Houston, TX, 807–815. doi: 10.1115/ IMECE2012-86352

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets generated for this study are available on request to the corresponding author.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

ERF, LS, YV, TW, and BM conceived the ideas and designed the methodology. LS and ERF collected the data. ERF, BM, and LS analyzed the data. ERF and BM led the writing of the manuscript. All authors contributed critically to the drafts and gave final approval for publication.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank A. Gregori, J. Gisler, W. Godli, S. Myles, A. Rutzer, D. Bölsterli, G. Reiss, P. Schweizer, A. Manser, C. Cattaneo, P. Suter, R. Fischer, and others for helping with setting up and running the experiment. We also thank the ETH Ecosystem Management group for the provision of the temperature sensors. We are grateful to M. Haeni, J. Gisler, and P. Waldner for sharing climate data from the LWF climate station Uitikon and of the Model Ecosystem Facility/MODOEK, WSL.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpls.2020. 539584/full#supplementary-material

Supplementary Figure 1 | Comparison of temperature readings of unprotected iButtons (red), iButtons protected with a commercial protective cover (yellow), and custom-fabricated radiation shields (orange) to the temperature recorded at the MODOEK climate station in approx. 1 m distance (black).

Supplementary Table 1 | Materials and Equipment: List of required materials.

- Barton, C. V. M., Ellsworth, D. S., Medlyn, B. E., Duursma, R. A., Tissue, D. T., Adams, M. A., et al. (2010). Whole-tree chambers for elevated atmospheric CO2 experimentation and tree scale flux measurements in south-eastern Australia: the hawkesbury forest experiment. *Agric. For. Meteorol.* 150, 941–951. doi: 10.1016/j.agrformet.2010.03.001
- Bartoń, K. (2019). MuMIn: Multi-Model Inference. R Package Version 1.43.15.
- Beerling, D. J. (1999). Long-term responses of boreal vegetation to global change: an experimental and modelling investigation. *Glob. Change Biol.* 5, 55–74. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2486.1998.00209.x
- Beier, C., Emmett, B., Gundersen, P., Tietema, A., Penuelas, J., Estiarte, M., et al. (2004). Novel approaches to study climate change effects on terrestrial ecosystems in the field: drought and passive nighttime warming. *Ecosystems* 7, 583–597. doi: 10.1007/s10021-004-0178-8
- Bokhorst, S., Huiskes, A., Aerts, R., Convey, P., Cooper, E. J., Dalen, L., et al. (2013). Variable temperature effects of Open Top Chambers at polar and alpine sites explained by irradiance and snow depth. *Glob. Change Biol.* 19, 64–74. doi: 10.1111/gcb.12028

- Bronson, D. R., Gower, S. T., Tanner, M., Linder, S., and Van Herk, I. (2008). Response of soil surface CO2 flux in a boreal forest to ecosystem warming. *Glob. Change Biol.* 14, 856–867. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.2007.01508.x
- Bronson, D. R., Gower, S. T., Tanner, M., and Van Herk, I. (2009). Effect of ecosystem warming on boreal black spruce bud burst and shoot growth. *Glob. Change Biol.* 15, 1534–1543. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.2009.01845.x
- Burnham, K. P., and Anderson, D. R. (2002). Model Selection and Multimodel Inference: A Practical Information-Theoretic Approach. New York, NY: Springer.
- Carlyle, C. N., Fraser, L. H., and Turkington, R. (2011). Tracking soil temperature and moisture in a multi-factor climate experiment in temperate grassland: do climate manipulation methods produce their intended effects? *Ecosystems* 14, 489–502. doi: 10.1007/s10021-011-9425-y
- Chiba, M., and Terao, T. (2014). Open-top chambers with solar-heated air introduction tunnels for the high-temperature treatment of paddy fields. *Plant Prod. Sci.* 17, 152–165. doi: 10.1626/pps.17.152
- Cleland, E. E., Chiariello, N. R., Loarie, S. R., Mooney, H. A., and Field, C. B. (2006). Diverse responses of phenology to global changes in a grassland ecosystem. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 103, 13740–13744. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0600815103
- Crous, K. Y., Quentin, A. G., Lin, Y. S., Medlyn, B. E., Williams, D. G., Barton, C. V. M., et al. (2013). Photosynthesis of temperate Eucalyptus globulus trees outside their native range has limited adjustment to elevated CO2 and climate warming. *Glob. Change Biol.* 19, 3790–3807. doi: 10.1111/gcb.12314
- Cunningham, P., Linn, R. R., Koo, E., and Wilson, C. J. (2013). Large-eddy simulations of air flow and turbulence within and around low-aspect-ratio cylindrical open-top chambers. J. Appl. Meteorol. Climatol. 52, 1716–1737. doi: 10.1175/jamc-d-12-041.1
- Dabros, A., Fyles, J. W., and Strachan, I. B. (2010). Effects of open-top chambers on physical properties of air and soil at post-disturbance sites in northwestern Quebec. *Plant Soil* 333, 203–218. doi: 10.1007/s11104-010-0336-z
- Dawes, M. A., Hagedorn, F., Zumbrunn, T., Handa, I. T., Hättenschwiler, S., Wipf, S., et al. (2011). Growth and community responses of alpine dwarf shrubs to in situ CO₂ enrichment and soil warming. *New Phytol.* 191, 806–818. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2011.03722.x
- De Frenne, P. (2015). Innovative empirical approaches for inferring climatewarming impacts on plants in remote areas. *New Phytol.* 205, 1015–1021. doi: 10.1111/nph.12992
- De Frenne, P., De Schrijver, A., Graae, B. J., Gruwez, R., Tack, W., Vandelook, F., et al. (2010). The use of open-top chambers in forests for evaluating warming effects on herbaceous understorey plants. *Ecol. Res.* 25, 163–171. doi: 10.1007/s11284-009-0640-3
- Drake, B. G., Leadley, P. W., Arp, W. J., Nassiry, D., and Curtis, P. S. (1989). An open top chamber for field studies of elevated atmospheric CO2 concentration on saltmarsh vegetation. *Funct. Ecol.* 3, 363–371. doi: 10.2307/2389377
- Drake, J. E., Furze, M. E., Tjoelker, M. G., Carrillo, Y., Barton, C. V. M., and Pendall, E. (2019). Climate warming and tree carbon use efficiency in a whole-tree ¹³CO₂ tracer study. *New Phytol.* 222, 1313–1324. doi: 10.1111/nph. 15721
- Drake, J. E., Tjoelker, M. G., Aspinwall, M. J., Reich, P. B., Barton, C. V. M., Medlyn, B. E., et al. (2016). Does physiological acclimation to climate warming stabilize the ratio of canopy respiration to photosynthesis? *New Phytol.* 211, 850–863. doi: 10.1111/nph.13978
- Dukes, J. S., and Mooney, H. A. (1999). Does global change increase the success of biological invaders? *Trends Ecol. Evol.* 14, 135–139. doi: 10.1016/s0169-5347(98)01554-7
- Elmendorf, S. C., Henry, G. H. R., Hollister, R. D., Björk, R. G., Bjorkman, A. D., Callaghan, T. V., et al. (2012). Global assessment of experimental climate warming on tundra vegetation: heterogeneity over space and time. *Ecol. Lett.* 15, 164–175. doi: 10.1111/j.1461-0248.2011.01716.x
- Emmett, B. A., Beier, C., Estiarte, M., Tietema, A., Kristensen, H. L., Williams, D., et al. (2004). The response of soil processes to climate change: Results from manipulation studies of shrublands across an environmental gradient. *Ecosystems* 7, 625–637. doi: 10.1007/s10021-004-0220-x
- Ettinger, A. K., Chuine, I., Cook, B. I., Dukes, J. S., Ellison, A. M., Johnston, M. R., et al. (2019). How do climate change experiments alter plot-scale climate? *Ecol. Lett.* 22, 748–763. doi: 10.1111/ele.13223
- Gedan, K. B., and Bertness, M. D. (2009). Experimental warming causes rapid loss of plant diversity in New England salt marshes. *Ecol. Lett.* 12, 842–848. doi: 10.1111/j.1461-0248.2009.01337.x

- Gruner, D. S., Bracken, M. E. S., Berger, S. A., Eriksson, B. K., Gamfeldt, L., Matthiessen, B., et al. (2017). Effects of experimental warming on biodiversity depend on ecosystem type and local species composition. *Oikos* 126, 8–17. doi: 10.1111/oik.03688
- Gunderson, C. A., Edwards, N. T., Walker, A. V., O'Hara, K. H., Campion, C. M., and Hanson, P. J. (2012). Forest phenology and a warmer climate - growing season extension in relation to climatic provenance. *Glob. Change Biol.* 18, 2008–2025. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.2011.02632.x
- Hagedorn, F., Martin, M., Rixen, C., Rusch, S., Bebi, P., Zürcher, A., et al. (2010). Short-term responses of ecosystem carbon fluxes to experimental soil warming at the Swiss alpine treeline. *Biogeochemistry* 97, 7–19. doi: 10.1007/s10533-009-9297-9
- Hanson, P. J., Riggs, J. S., Nettles, W. R., Phillips, J. R., Krassovski, M. B., Hook, L. A., et al. (2017). Attaining whole-ecosystem warming using air and deep-soil heating methods with an elevated CO2 atmosphere. *Biogeosciences* 14, 861–883. doi: 10.5194/bg-14-861-2017
- Harte, J., and Shaw, R. (1995). Shifting dominance within a montane vegetation community: results of a climate-warming experiment. *Science* 267, 876–880. doi: 10.1126/science.267.5199.876
- Hobbie, S. E., Shevtsova, A., and Chapin, F. S. (1999). Plant responses to species removal and experimental warming in Alaskan tussock tundra. *Oikos* 84, 417–434. doi: 10.2307/3546421
- Holden, Z. A., Klene, A. E., Keefe, R. F., and Moisen, G. G. (2013). Design and evaluation of an inexpensive radiation shield for monitoring surface air temperatures. *Agric. For. Meteorol.* 180, 281–286. doi: 10.1016/j.agrformet.2013. 06.011
- Jentsch, A., Kreyling, J., and Beierkuhnlein, C. (2007). A new generation of climatechange experiments: events, not trends. *Front. Ecol. Environ.* 5:365–374. doi: 10.1890/1540-9295(2007)5[365:ANGOCE]2.0.CO;2
- Kennedy, A. D. (1995). Simulated Climate-Change are passive greenhouses a valid microcosm for testing the biological effects of environmental perturbations. *Glob. Change Biol.* 1, 29–42. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.1995.tb00004.x
- Kimball, B. A., Alonso-Rodriguez, A. M., Cavaleri, M. A., Reed, S. C., Gonzalez, G., and Wood, T. E. (2018). Infrared heater system for warming tropical forest understory plants and soils. *Ecol. Evol.* 8, 1932–1944. doi: 10.1002/ece3.3780
- Kimball, B. A., Conley, M. M., Wang, S., Lin, X., Luo, C., Morgan, J., et al. (2008). Infrared heater arrays for warming ecosystem field plots. *Glob. Change Biol.* 14, 309–320. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.2007.01486.x
- Klein, J. A., Harte, J., and Zhao, X. Q. (2005). Dynamic and complex microclimate responses to warming and grazing manipulations. *Glob. Change Biol.* 11, 1440– 1451. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486.2005.00994.x
- Luo, Y. Q., Wan, S. Q., Hui, D. F., and Wallace, L. L. (2001). Acclimatization of soil respiration to warming in a tall grass prairie. *Nature* 413, 622–625. doi: 10.1038/35098065
- Marion, G. M., Henry, G. H. R., Freckman, D. W., Johnstone, J., Jones, G., Jones, M. H., et al. (1997). Open-top designs for manipulating field temperature in high-latitude ecosystems. *Glob. Change Biol.* 3, 20–32. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2486. 1997.gcb136.x
- Medhurst, J., Parsby, J., Linder, S., Wallin, G., Ceschia, E., and Slaney, M. (2006). A whole-tree chamber system for examining tree-level physiological responses of field-grown trees to environmental variation and climate change. *Plant Cell Environ.* 29, 1853–1869. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3040.2006.01553.x
- Melillo, J. M., Frey, S. D., DeAngelis, K. M., Werner, W. J., Bernard, M. J., Bowles, F. P., et al. (2017). Long-term pattern and magnitude of soil carbon feedback to the climate system in a warming world. *Science* 358, 101–104. doi: 10.1126/ science.aan2874
- Morin, X., Viner, D., and Chuine, I. (2008). Tree species range shifts at a continental scale: new predictive insights from a process-based model. *J. Ecol.* 96, 784–794. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2745.2008.01369.x
- Norby, R. J., Edwards, N. T., Riggs, J. S., Abner, C. H., Wullschleger, S. D., and Gunderson, C. A. (1997). Temperature-controlled open-top chambers for global change research. *Glob. Change Biol.* 3, 259–267. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2486. 1997.00072.x
- Oksanen, J., Blanchet, F. G., Friendly, M., Kindt, R., Legendre, P., McGlinn, D., et al. (2019). vegan: Community Ecology Package. R Package Version 2.5-6.
- Parmesan, C. (2006). Ecological and evolutionary responses to recent climate change. Annu. Rev. Ecol. Evol. Syst. 37, 637–669. doi: 10.1146/annurev.ecolsys. 37.091305.110100

- Pelini, S. L., Bowles, F. P., Ellison, A. M., Gotelli, N. J., Sanders, N. J., and Dunn, R. R. (2011). Heating up the forest: open-top chamber warming manipulation of arthropod communities at Harvard and Duke Forests. *Methods Ecol. Evol.* 2, 534–540. doi: 10.1111/j.2041-210X.2011.00100.x
- Peterjohn, W. T., Melillo, J. M., Bowles, F. P., and Steudler, P. A. (1993). Soil warming and trace gas fluxes - experimental-design and preliminary flux results. *Oecologia* 93, 18–24. doi: 10.1007/bf00321185
- Pinheiro, J., Bates, D., DebRoy, S., Sarkar, D., authors, E., Heisterkamp, S., et al. (2020). nlme: Linear and Nonlinear Mixed Effects Models. R Package Version 3.1–144.
- Reich, P. B., Sendall, K. M., Rice, K., Rich, R. L., Stefanski, A., Hobbie, S. E., et al. (2015). Geographic range predicts photosynthetic and growth response to warming in co-occurring tree species. *Nat. Clim. Change* 5, 148–152. doi: 10.1038/nclimate2497
- Richardson, A. D., Hufkens, K., Milliman, T., Aubrecht, D. M., Furze, M. E., Seyednasrollah, B., et al. (2018). Ecosystem warming extends vegetation activity but heightens vulnerability to cold temperatures. *Nature* 560, 368–371. doi: 10.1038/s41586-018-0399-1
- Rustad, L. E., Campbell, J. L., Marion, G. M., Norby, R. J., Mitchell, M. J., Hartley, A. E., et al. (2001). A meta-analysis of the response of soil respiration, net nitrogen mineralization, and aboveground plant growth to experimental ecosystem warming. *Oecologia* 126, 543–562. doi: 10.1007/s0044200 00544
- Schaub, M., Dobbertin, M., Kräuchi, N., and Dobbertin, M. K. (2011). Prefacelong-term ecosystem research: understanding the present to shape the future. *Environ. Monit. Assess.* 174, 1–2. doi: 10.1007/s10661-010-1756-1
- Shaver, G. R., Canadell, J., Chapin, F. S., Gurevitch, J., Harte, J., Henry, G., et al. (2000). Global warming and terrestrial ecosystems: a conceptual framework for analysis. *Bioscience* 50, 871–882. doi: 10.1641/0006-3568(2000)050[0871: gwatea]2.0.co;2
- Shaw, M. R., Zavaleta, E. S., Chiariello, N. R., Cleland, E. E., Mooney, H. A., and Field, C. B. (2002). Grassland responses to global environmental changes suppressed by elevated CO2. *Science* 298, 1987–1990. doi: 10.1126/science. 1075312
- Stocker, T. F., Qin, D., Plattner, G.-K., Tignor, M., Allen, S. K., Boschung, J., et al. (2013). Climate Change 2013: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

- Terando, A. J., Youngsteadt, E., Meineke, E. K., and Prado, S. G. (2017). Ad hoc instrumentation methods in ecological studies produce highly biased temperature measurements. *Ecol. Evol.* 7, 9890–9904. doi: 10.1002/ece3.3499
- Thieurmel, B., and Elmarhraoui, A. (2019). suncalc: Compute sun Position, Sunlight Phases, Moon Position and Lunar Phase. R Package Version 0.5.0.
- Thomas, C. D., Cameron, A., Green, R. E., Bakkenes, M., Beaumont, L. J., Collingham, Y. C., et al. (2004). Extinction risk from climate change. *Nature* 427, 145–148. doi: 10.1038/nature02121
- Thompson, C. R., Kats, G., Olszyk, D. M., and Adams, C. J. (1992). Humidity as a modifier of vegetation responses to ozone - design and testing of a humidification system for open-top field chambers. J. Air Waste Manag. Assoc. 42, 1063–1066. doi: 10.1080/10473289.1992.10467052
- Walther, G. R., Post, E., Convey, P., Menzel, A., Parmesan, C., Beebee, T. J. C., et al. (2002). Ecological responses to recent climate change. *Nature* 416, 389–395. doi: 10.1038/416389a
- Welshofer, K. B., Zarnetske, P. L., Lany, N. K., and Thompson, L. A. E. (2018). Open-top chambers for temperature manipulation in taller-stature plant communities. *Methods Ecol. Evol.* 9, 254–259. doi: 10.1111/2041-210x.12863
- Wolkovich, E. M., Cook, B. I., Allen, J. M., Crimmins, T. M., Betancourt, J. L., Travers, S. E., et al. (2012). Warming experiments underpredict plant phenological responses to climate change. *Nature* 485, 494–497. doi: 10.1038/ nature11014
- Wood, T. E., Gonzalez, G., Silver, W. L., Reed, S. C., and Cavaleri, M. A. (2019). On the shoulders of giants: continuing the legacy of large-scale ecosystem manipulation experiments in Puerto Rico. *Forests* 10:210. doi: 10. 3390/f10030210

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Frei, Schnell, Vitasse, Wohlgemuth and Moser. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

